If you have issues viewing or accessing this file, please contact us at NCJRS.gov.

X JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM COLLABORATION

DIFFERENT

collaborating to serve veri

GAME

0

Evaluation Report

Genevieve Burch, Principal Investigator

caur Center for Applied Urban Research University of Nebraska at Omaha

NATIONAL JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM COLLABORATION

Evaluation of a Collaboration of National Non-Profit Health and Welfare Organizations as They Worked Together to Serve Status Offenders and Other Youth at Risk

NCJRS NOV 2 1978 ACQUISITIONS

Funded by: Law Enforcement Assistance Administration under the Juvenile Delinquency and Prevention Act

Operated under: The National Assembly of National Health and Welfare Organizations

American Red Cross, Association of Junior Leagues, Boys' Clubs of America, Boy Scouts of America, Camp Fire Girls, Girl Scouts of the USA, Girls Clubs of America, Jewish Welfare Board, National Council for Homemaker-Home Health Aid Services, National Council of Jewish Women, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Salvation Army, Travelers Aid of America, YWCA of the USA, YMCA of the USA.

> Genevieve Burch, Principal Investigator Senior Research Associate

Center for Applied Urban Research The University of Nebraska at Omaha

AUTHOR'S PREFACE

In design, this LEAA project offered the prospect of combining the funds and rational planning resources of a large Federal agency with the humanitarian values and the use of volunteers that have been hallmarks of the non-profit sector. The opportunity to evaluate this combination was exciting.

Over the past 14 months, this excitement has grown. At the national level the relationship between the public and private sectors has sometimes been cumbersome and lack of consensus problematic, but the success of the local program efforts have exceeded my initial expectations.

The evaluation of the program has stretched our research capabilities and required methodological innovations, some of which proved to be more successful than others. I wish to acknowledge our gratitude to and dependence on all of those persons who cooperated in the evaluation process, both locally and nationally. An estimated total of 275 days of staff time of national and local organizations were used in the evaluation plan. I particularly appreciate the time and energy contributed by the local and national project staff, especially Bob Murphy at the national office.

My professional gratitude goes also to the local field researchers for their dedication and persistence. The commitment of five senior social scientists to a part-time research effort was humbling. The names and accomplishments of these professionals are listed in Auxiliary Appendix E.

My professional colleagues at the Center for Applied Urban Research (CAUR) at the University of Nebraska at Omaha, the support staff, especially Joyce Carson and Scott Samson, and the graduate student assistants, Carole Davis, Jim Gahan and Henry Jason, were invaluable.

I wish to acknowledge especially the support and contribution to the project of Jim Marley, who helped the evaluation from the program

i

perspective and who was involved from the beginning. Special thanks go to Robert Bick and Gary Gentry, my research assistants; Beverly Walker, who read and interpreted my handwriting; Linda Ferring, who edited; Betty Mayhew, who made all arrangements for everything; and Dr. Murray Frost, Acting Director of CAUR, who critically reviewed the report and facilitated the final push.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

VOLUME I - EVALUATION REPORT

.

AUTHOR'S PREFACE	i
LIST OF TABLES	vtii
LIST OF FIGURES	х.
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	xi
1. INTRODUCTION TO THE EVALUATION	1
The Program. The Goals of the Juvenile Justice Program Collaborations. The Evaluation. General Findings. Program Development and Outcomes. Process Development and Outcomes. Design of the Report. How to Read this Report.	1 5 6 8 8 9
2. EVALUATION OF THE COLLABORATION PROCRAM	11
Introduction. The Sites. The Goals. <u>The General Findings</u> . Setting the Stage for the Program Evaluation. Early Developmental Tasks. Site Selection. National Work Plan. Local Organizational Development. <u>Summary of Early Development Tasks</u> . The Evaluation Method. Program Goals. Major Methodologies. Research Personnel. Development of Research Procedures and Instruments. Data Gathering Techniques. Did the Collaborations Achieve Their Program Goals?	11 11 12 12 14 14 14 14 15 17 18 19 20 21 21 21 22 23 22
Building Collaboration Organizations Nature of Membership. Degree of Participation. <u>Summary of Collaboration Building</u> . Planning and Implementing Programs. Needs Assessment The Planning Process. The Plans.	23 23 25 29 29 30 31 33
Program Implementation	35

P	а	g	e

	Summary of Planning and Program Implementation Program Factors Affecting the Capacity of Member Organizations Changes in Internal Organizational Capacity to	37 38 39
	Serve Status Offenders and Children at Risk Change in Indirect ServiceAdvocacy Change in Direct Service Programs for Status Offenders and	41 45
	Other Children at Risk Summary of Affecting Member Organizations Summary and Conclusion: Did the Collaboration Achieve the	47 49
	Program Goals?	50
3.	EVALUATION OF THE COLLABORATION PROCESS	51
	Definitions and Evaluation Procedures Background Factors Demographic Factors	52 52 52
	Social Structure Collaboration History	52 52
	Structural Factors Membership Priority and Role of Chairperson	53 53 53
	Priority and Role of StaffStaff-Member Relationships	53 53
	National-Local Relationships	53
	Process Factors Communication Process	53 53
	Decision Making Process	54
	Power Sub-Groups	54
	Process Outcomes	54
	Summary and Conclusion	54
	The National Collaboration	57
	Organizational Structure	57
	Organizational Participation	58
	Chair Function	58
	Staff Function	59
	Role Conflict	59
	Tasks of the Collaboration	59
	Site Development	59
	Relationship with LEAA	60
	Development of Priorities	60
	National Phased Action Plan	61
	The Match	62
	Crisis Management	62
	Continuation	63
	Summary of the National Collaboration Process	63

h

Р	а	σ	è
÷.,	u	6	- ا

The Tucson Collaboration	64
Background Factors	64
Structural Factors	67
Priority and Role of Chairperson	67
Priority and Role of Staff	67
Staff-Member Relationships	68
National-Local Relationships	68
Process Factors	69
Communication Process	69
Decision Making Process	69
Power Sub-Groups	70
Process Outcomes	70
Conclusions About the Pima County Collaboration Process	70
The Oakland Collaboration	72
Background Factors	72
Structural Factors	75
Priority and Role of Chairperson	75
Priority and Role of Staff	76
Staff-Member Relationships	76
National-Local Relationships	77
Process Factors	78
Communication Process	78
Decision Making Process	78
Power Sub-Groups	79
Process Outcomes	79
Conclusions About the Oakland Collaboration Process	80
	82
The Spartanburg Collaboration	82
Background Factors	84 84
Structural Factors	
Priority and Role of Chairperson	85
Priority and Role of Staff	86
National-Local Relationships	88
Process Factors	88
Communication Process	88
Decision Making Process	89
Power Sub-Groups	89
Conclusions About the Spartanburg Collaboration Process	90
The Spokane Collaboration	91
Background Factors	91
Structural Factors	94
Priority and Role of Chairperson	95
Priority and Role of Staff	96
National-Local Relationships	97
Process Factors	97
Communication Process	98
Decision Making Process	98
Power Sub-Groups	98
Process Outcomes	99
Conclusions About the Spokane Collaboration Process	99

Page

	The Connecticut Collaboration Western Connecticut Background Factors Structural Factors Priority and Role of Staff National-Local Relationships Priority and Role of Chairpersons Process Factors.	101 102 102 108 108 110 110 111
	Process at the Regional Collaboration	111
	Process in Waterbury	112
	Process in Danbury	113
	Process in Torrington	113
	Process Outcomes	114
	Conclusions About the Connecticut Collaboration Process	114
1.	TECCONC EDON MUE EVATUANZON	117
4.	LESSONS FROM THE EVALUATION	117
	Guidelines for Inter-Organizational Collaboration	117
	Ground Rule Decisions	117
	Is the Collaboration for Planning or for Program?	117
	Are the Goals of the Collaboration Primarily	
	Programs or Processes?	118
	Who are the Collaboration Members: Individuals	
	or Organizations?	119
	What Stages of Collaboration Has the Community Developed?	119
	Structural Decisions	120
	Goals and Priorities	120
	Membership	121
	Leadership	121
	Staff	122
	Control Decisions	123
	Program Decisions	123
	Conflict-Resolution Decisions	124
	Research Hypotheses Suggested by the Evaluation	125
	Organizational Participation	125
	Goal Attainment and Satisfaction	125
	Small Group Process	125
	Leadership Roles	126
	The Relationship Between Program and Evaluation	127
	"In the Beginning"	127
	"Promise Her Anything But"	127
	"The Shadow Knows"	127
	"You'll Never Know Just How Much"	128
	"I'd Climb the Highest Mountain"	128
	"One Has My Name the Other Has My Heart"	128

VOLUME II - AUXILIARY APPENDIXES

- A. AUXILIARY TABLES
- B. RATIONALE OF ORGANIZATIONAL ANALYSIS OF LOCAL AGENCIES INVOLVED IN THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION
- C. RESEARCH INSTRUMENTS
- D. BIBLIOGRAPHY
- E. INTERNAL ORGANIZATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION

Table

Volume I - EVALUATION REPORT

- 1. MEMBER AGENCIES OF THE NATIONAL ASSEMBLY OF NATIONAL VOLUNTARY HEALTH AND SOCIAL WELFARE ORGANIZATIONS AND MEMBER AGENCIES OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION
- 2. MEMBERSHIP IN JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION, JANUARY 1977
- 3. PROBLEMS OF YOUTH: COLLABORATION MEMBERS' PERCEPTIONS AT TIME OF FIRST INTERVIEW, FALL 1976
- 4. DEGREE OF PARTICIPATION IN JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION
- 5. NEEDS ASSESSMENT, PROGRAM PRIORITIES AND PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT
- 6. SUMMARY OF PROGRAM TYPES AND BUDGETS IN THE ORIGINAL PLANS
- 7. PROGRAM IMPLEMENTATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS
- 8. BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD PUNISHMENT OF STATUS OFFENDERS, FALL 1977
- 9. CHANGE IN BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD DETENTION OF STATUS OFFENDERS, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977
- 10. CHANGE IN BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD PERSONAL DISTANCE AND BEHAVIOR, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977
- 11. CHANGE IN BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD MIXING STATUS OFFENDERS AND OTHER CHILDREN, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977
- 12. CHANGE IN ORGANIZATIONAL CAPACITY OF NATIONAL ASSEMBLY AFFILIATES TO SERVE STATUS OFFENDERS, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977
- 13. CHANGE IN ORGANIZATIONAL ADVOCACY AND DIRECT SERVICE BY NATIONAL ASSEMBLY AFFILIATES, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977
- 14. DIRECT SERVICE PROGRAMS DEVELOPED OR PLANNED BY NATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FOR STATUS OFFENDERS AND CHILDREN AT RISK AT OTHER THAN COLLABORATION SITES
- 15. TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE DEVELOPED OR PLANNED BY NATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FOR STATUS OFFENDERS AND CHILDREN AT RISK
- 16. SELECTED POPULATION CHARACTERISTICS OF COLLABORATION SITES
- 17. KNOWLEDGE BY LOCAL AFFILIATE OF NATIONAL TASK FORCE REPRESENTATIVE, FALL 1976

Table

18.	REPORT BY LOCAL COLLABORATION REPRESENTATIVES OF COMMUNICATION FROM NATIONAL TASK FORCE, FALL 1976			
19.	WORK STYLES OF LOCAL COLLABORATION STAFF			
20.	COLLABORATION REPRESENTATIVES' PERCEPTIONS OF FREQUENCY OF CONTACT WITH LOCAL COLLABORATION STAFF			
21.	PERCENT OF ITEMS DISCUSSED AT COLLABORATION MEETINGS WITH FORMAL ACTIONS TAKEN			
22.	ACTIONS OF COLLABORATION MEMBERS IN FORMAL MEETINGS			
23.	MEMBERS' PERCEPTIONS OF EFFECTIVENESS OF THE COLLABORATIONS, FALL 1976			
Volun	ne II - AUXILIARY APPENDIXES			
A-1	PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY OAKLAND COLLABORATION			
A-2	PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY SPARTANBURG COLLABORATION			
A-3	PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY SPOKANE COLLABORATION			
A-4	PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY TUCSON COLLABORATION			
A5	PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY CONNECTICUT COLLABORATIONS			
A-6	ATTITUDE CHANGES BY MEMBERS OF LOCAL BOARDS OF DIRECTORS, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977			

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure

Page

1.	THE NATIONAL JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION PROGRAM	ł
2.	RELATIONSHIP OF PROGRAMS AND GOALS OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS	5
3.	METHODOLOGIES USED IN EVALUATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS	5
4.	ORGANIZATION OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION PROGRAMS)
5.	INDICES OF PARTICIPATION IN INTER-ORGANIZATIONAL COLLABORATION	5
6.	FACTORS INFLUENCING COLLABORATION PROCESS	Ļ
7	STACES OF DEVELODMENT OF INTED_OPCANIZATIONAL COLLABODATION 1.20	٦

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Introduction

In 1975 the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration awarded funding to an unusual program designed to organize the voluntary youth serving agencies to better serve status offenders¹ and to be an aid to the whole process of the removal of these young people from institutions. The program was unusual in that it was not developed by a single agency but rather by a collaboration of 16 (later 15) national agencies proposing to deliver community services by forming and supporting local collaborations focused on the issue of the status offender. These organizations were members of the National Assembly of National Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations and had been meeting for over a year under its sponsorship and staffing in an attempt to develop an effective plan for working together in program areas.²

This proposal for status offenders represented the first attempt to take the group's ideas about collaboration from theory to practice. The basic methodology of the proposed program was to staff a National Juvenile Justice Collaboration office and to form and staff five local community collaborations. The local collaborations would be formed to deal with status offender issues and have the responsibility of offering programs in the areas of advocacy, capacity building, and direct services. The local collaborations would also help develop a process of collaboration which would be useful in delivery of services in the future.

¹Status offenders are youth who have been adjudicated as delinquent on the basis of acts which are offenses because of their status as minors but which would not be offenses or crimes if committed by adults.

²National voluntary agencies participating throughout the collaboration were American National Red Cross, Association of Junior Leagues, Boy's Clubs of America, Boy Scouts of America, Camp Fire Girls, Girl Scouts of the U.S.A., Girls' Clubs of America, National Jewish Welfare Board, National Council for Homemaker-Home Health Aide Services, National Council of Jewish Women, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Salvation Army, Travelers Aid Association of America, YMCA of the USA, and YWCA of the USA.

xi

General Findings

The evaluation of the program goals concluded that all local collaborations were successful in achieving the organizational development and program planning as called for in the proposal. The level of success in the actual implementation of the planned programs and the degree of development of a collaborative process varied from site to site. The achievement of successful organizational and planning capacities by the local collaborations reflects the quality of management which the project received from the national level. The national collaboration also offered organizational and program assistance to the locals with varying success but did not implement adequate capacity building and advocacy programs for the collaborating national agencies.

It is difficult to summarize the success of the process goals at each site. Most of the seven local, the regional and the national collaborations demonstrated real progress toward building the trust necessary for an inter-agency collaborative work style. All collaborations were successful in some areas, and all encountered problems in other areas.

How Were the Collaborations Successful?

This summary of findings for specific areas should be seen as highlights of the total process, which is presented in detail in the body of the evaluation report. The project was evaluated by the extent to which it was successful in its three major program tasks:

- 1. building collaboration organizations
- 2. planning and implementing programs
- 3. affecting member organizations

The extent to which the National Juvenile Justice Collaboration Project was successful in developing of the collaboration process at each site was also evaluated.

Building Collaboration Organizations

The collaborations were highly successful in <u>developing the membership</u> of local youth serving agencies affiliated with the original national collaboration. In the five local sites 90 percent of National Assembly

xii

affiliates participated. In addition, 65 other non-profit agencies also participated in the local sites. All sites except Spokane sought the inclusion of public agencies, with 76 agencies participating at the four sites. The Connecticut collaboration which was the only regional structure was especially active in this regard having 51 active public agencies.

A key element in each of the local collaborations was the relation to the public agency responsible for service to deinstitutionalize status offenders. Such local collaboration site was able to involve the public agency in their area as an active member of the collaboration. The collaboration was thus the vehicle for a beginning relationship between a large number of the voluntary youth service agencies and the public agencies dealing with community care for status offenders. The public agency recipients of the DSO Grants were extremely supportive of the collaborations and were often a resource for collaboration staff in the process of implementation. They viewed the effort as long overdue and generally gave the collaboration more support and respect than they would offer individual agencies. The collaborations thus were able to establish themselves by activating a large number of the youth service agencies and achieving cooperative working relationships with the public sector.

Another area of concern to the evaluation was the degree of participation in the collaboration. This was evaluated in terms of:

- 1. recognition by participants of a common community problem.
- 2. formal commitment to participation in the collaboration.
- 3. allocation of some organizational resource to work on collaboration goals.
- 4. participation in activity related to collaboration goals.

Of these measures the allocating resources and the participation in work related to the collaboration goals were the most significant index of participation.

The level of participation according to these measures was a minimum of 4,082 recorded days of work representing a salary figure of \$378,411. This minimum figure takes into account the contribution of only the National Assembly affiliates and thus was undercounted in two sites. It does not include the participation of the many fine non-affiliates and

xiii

public representatives. This participation occurred during a period when almost none of the affiliates had staff increases and some in fact absorbed budget and staff cuts.

The evaluation also considered the level of agency participation and the priority assigned to its work and index of participation. Forty-one percent of all affiliate representatives were executive directors ranging from a high of 58 percent (Spartanburg) to a low of 14 percent (national collaboration).

Planning and Implementing Programs

Three aspects of program planning and implementation were evaluated: a) the nature of the community needs assessments, b) the nature of the planning process and the plan itself, and c) the implementation process.

All collaborations performed needs assessment studies using statistics and youth surveys. An inventory of resources was completed by four of the sites. These assessments were accomplished in a very short time and under the press of deadline and show the results of such compression. It was the view of the locals that the national collaboration did not assist the local assessment process. The difficulty with needs assessments is a good illustration of the problem of compressing the time allowed for the development process in order to meet task goals of the grant. The fact that the decision by LEAA to wait for one collaboration (Tucson) to be in place before the others started meant that Tucson was rushed and the other sites had a six month delay in starting. Thus the needs assessment at each site, a sensitive area in need of careful procedures, was not fully developed. The national collaboration, under the press of project management, developed only a very general needs assessment. The Tucson collaboration, recognizing the value of a needs assessment, has now developed and implemented a complete document for future planning.

The <u>planning process</u> which resulted in the <u>phased action</u> plan represented another area of stress between planning procedures and the need to achieve project milestones. It was perhaps the most difficult of all the collaboration tasks with the most time spent in the attempt to produce it, the most committee activity--and the most frustration. The locals consistently reported frustration at so little help being

xiv

available from the national office and the national reported frustration at the difficulty of the pressure of compressed time lines and increasing responsibilities and demands. A basic pattern in all the collaborations (local and national) was the rush to get established, meet deadlines and plan as well as possible as they went along. For better or for worse, each collaboration inherited a whole system of previously existing relationships and problems. This affected the ability to respond to common time lines and milestones. The plans were produced with a varying degree of completeness and satisfaction and resulted from a great deal of effort, but clearly lacked sufficient time and organization to have served as a fully functioning planning instrument.

Programs were able to be <u>implemented</u> in all sites with over 1,000 status offenders and children at risk served. More than 2,900 community leaders and youth program staff for both public and non-profit agencies attended capacity building training sessions. Innumerable others received informational communication or in-depth planning instruments from three sites. In addition, all sites used public relations and media coverage. Four of the five local sites were able to implement programs which were collaborative in operation; these represented from 20 to 40 percent of all programs, excluding collaboration meetings or committees.

Cost efficiency was arrived at by dividing program cost by days of program contact per person to determine cost per person per day. In almost all cases costs were lower than the cost of similar service reported by the DSO Grantee of the public sector.

The five local collaborations and the national collaboration in the project then was able to plan and implement 116 different programs in 14-18 months in widely scattered communities. The fact that planning had to be rushed and sometimes altered in mid-stream should not detract from the very significant accomplishment in this area.

Affecting Member Organizations

One notable program effect was the participation of agencies in the program. Clearly agencies which have been involved in status offender planning and programs have increased their experience, knowledge and expertise. The evaluation also attempted to evaluate the actual change within participating agencies using before and after measures. The

xv

outcomes from this analysis were limited due to the difficulty in obtaining sufficient material and the great variation of local factors. The fact that the evaluation was not funded to compare the five sites to sites without the collaboration was another limit on our ability to generalize about organizational changes.

One measure which allowed documentation was changes in attitudes of board members of the collaborating agencies. The evaluation showed that three of the five sites increased in their positive attitudes about nonprofit agencies mixing status offenders with other children. These individuals were the decision makers of their communities, and thus their attitudes were significant.

Data from national organizations indicated considerable use of resources to develop programs and program material to use for direct service to status offenders and children at risk at other than collaboration sites either during the term of the project or before it began in the Fall of 1976. Incomplete and non-comparable data precluded further conclusions regarding the direct effect of the project in this area. This was also true in regard to training programs operated by the national organizations. Some excellent staff training by national appeared to be offered, but it was not documentable by the evaluation.

Building the Collaborative Process

The collaborations were all successful in getting organizational representatives working together on the problem of status offenders and other children at risk. In the second interview of organizational representatives, 41 percent reported that the collaborations had been most successful in getting people together and 82 percent said that they would involve their organizations in the collaboration again. Some conclusions concerning factors that affected the success in building collaborations were:

- 1. Geographical boundaries should be well defined and similar to organizational regions.
- 2. Collaborations are facilitated in areas where previous collaboration has been satisfying to participants.
- 3. Competing inter-organizational groups working on the same problems or issues should be consulted and included in the collaboration if possible. It may be necessary either to compromise with such groups or to allocate some control to them for a better use of community resources.

xvi

- 4. Unequal power among members may lead to unequal input of ideals; the group process must allow for input for all members.
- 5. The interpersonal skills, attitudes and work roles of staff coordinators must be clearly defined.
- 6. The lay leadership is extremely important in continuity, role perspective and loyalty.

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION TO THE EVALUATION

The Program

In late 1974, the staff and several members of the National Assembly of National Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations made juvenile justice a program emphasis.¹ An ad hoc task force on juvenile justice was formed to determine ways in which this emphasis could be advanced in member organizations both nationally and locally. Some of the member agencies of the Assembly were already involved in a National Coalition for Youth which met regularly in Washington. That group had worked for the passage of the Juvenile Delinquency and Prevention Act of 1974. Further, some Assembly member organizations had already placed high national priority on juvenile justice.²

After several months of meetings, the juvenile justice task force applied for a grant from the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA) under the first phase of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, which was devoted primarily to the deinstitutionalization of status offenders.³ The major proportion of the deinstitutionalization funds went to public agencies in local communities to develop alternatives to

¹Members of the National Assembly are listed in Appendix A, Table 1.

²The Auxiliary Appendixes (Volume II) contain additional tables, research rationale, research procedures and instruments, additional program information and the bibliography. It may be obtained by writing to the National Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration, 345 East 46th Street, New York, New York, 10017.

³Status offenders are youth who have been adjudicated as delinquent on the basis of acts which are offenses because of their status as minors but which would not be offenses or crimes if committed by adults.

institutionalization of status offenders in detention or correction centers. Recipients of the public grant are referred to as the Deinstitutionalization of Status Offender (DSO) Grantees. The purpose of the grants was to remove status offenders from institutions and to provide some demonstration of how they could be served in local communities rather than in institutions.

The Juvenile Justice Task Force suggested also funding non-profit community based youth serving agencies also on the following assumptions:

- 1. <u>Non-profit agencies can provide valuable services to status offenders</u>. If status offenders are to be served in local communities, then local non-profit youth serving agencies should also be experimenting with ways to increase services to such youth.
- Non-profit agencies can be valuable and powerful advocates for status offenders. If status offenders are to be served in local communities, then there must be a major effort to educate citizens, to change laws and to urge public service agencies to understand and accept status offenders in the community.
- 3. Services and advocacy provided by a collaborative effort are more <u>effective than each agency providing a separate effort</u>. Local services to youth are often fragmentary with a great deal of duplication in some areas and gaps in service in other areas. All local providers of service to a specific client group must work together to meet the needs of the clients in a more complete way. Police, probation, schools, social agencies, and public recreation must be aware of and supportive to each other's programs to serve status offenders.
- 4. <u>Non-profit agencies can develop the capacity to work with status</u> offenders. Status offenders have not been a traditional client group of most non-profit local affiliates of National Assembly agencies. However, non-profit agencies will be in the community long after LEAA monies are gone. If these agencies have a commitment to working collaboratively with each other and with the local public agencies and have increased their ability to provide needed services, then the money is well spent.

Based on these assumptions, the National Assembly's Juvenile Justice Task Force developed a proposal for a program grant:

To develop the capacity of the national voluntary organizations and their local affiliates to serve status offenders and to develop, through collaboration, community-based services for status offenders as an alternative to detention/correction institutions.⁴

The basic method of the program was to bring together organizations with common values of service to youth in order to work together more

⁴Program Proposal, p. 11.

effectively and without duplication of effort to deinstitutionalize status offenders. The process to develop the common, cooperative effort called for the organizations to work together with mutual exchange of information and ideas, sharing of resources and expertise, respect for each others' efforts and programs and a cooperative offering of needed services. A formal organization of these youth organizations would be formed and termed a collaboration.

A national collaboration was established to manage the program, work with the national organizations and assist in the development of local collaborations at five sites around the country.⁵ The national collaboration was composed of 15 member organizations of the National Assembly whose representatives were the national task force. The task force and the staff which was hired to assist in implementing the program formed the working parts of the collaboration.

Each local collaboration was a formal organization of a core of local affiliates of the National Assembly organizations, other public and private youth-serving agencies and the DSO Grantee. They were developed with assistance from the national collaboration. The separate organizations were to work together through the collaborations and separately to develop needed services for status offenders in the community.

The local collaborations were implemented by staff coordinators and set up offices. The organizational linkages, diagramed in Figure 1, indicate that the efforts of all organizations and staff are directed to the ultimate presence of community services to enable status offenders to be deinstitutionalized. In October, 1975, LEAA funded the National Assembly's juvenile justice program collaboration proposal for two years. The sites selected were Oakland, Spartanburg, Spokane, Tucson and a Connecticut region encompassing Danbury, Torrington and Waterbury.

The Goals of the Juvenile Justice Program Collaborations

Four goals were identified as the program became operationalized. Three of themwere program goals and one was a process goal.

⁵Each of the cities also included a public agency that had received one of the Deinstitutionalization of Status Offenders (DSO) Grants from LEAA.

FIGURE 1

THE NATIONAL JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION PROGRAM



The program goals for both the national and local collaborations were to:

- 1. Develop a viable collaborative organization of non-profit youth serving agencies.
- 2. Plan and implement needed programs and services.
 - a. Programs that would increase the capacity of member agencies to serve status offenders.
 - b. Programs that would enable the collaborations as organizations and its members separately to serve as advocates for status offenders.
 - c. Direct services and programs for status offenders in the community.
- 3. Increase the capacity of member organizations to serve status offenders and other children at risk in the community.

The process goal was to develop a real collaborative style of operation among the non-profit agencies and between the public and non-profit agencies that would lead to future unified delivery of services.

Program and process goals are diagramed in Figure 2.

FIGURE 2



RELATIONSHIP OF PROGRAMS AND GOALS OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS

The evaluation used two major methodologies. The first was descriptive analysis of both the development of the collaborative process and the collaboration programs. This entailed three procedures: a) monitoring the group process using the methods developed in small group research, b) analyzing the collaborations' organizational procedures and programs using accepted criteria of human service programs, and c) describing program activity and participants.

The second methodology was a quasi-experimental design to measure the effect of the program on a) commitment of the local organizations to the collaboration, b) the change in capacity of local organizations to serve status offenders and children at risk, and c) the degree of success in the service goals of the collaboration--advocacy and direct service. The procedures used were interviewing organizational representatives, content analyses of organizational media, analysis of organizational records such as budget and board minutes, and measures of board attitudes. Measures of these three factors were taken at the beginning of the program in

Fall, 1976, and again in Fall, 1977. Figure 3 diagrams the rationale of the evaluation. 6



FIGURE 3

METHODOLOGIES USED IN EVALUATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS

General Findings

Program Development and Outcomes

The <u>national collaboration</u> had four major tasks: to manage the entire program grant, to provide assistance to the local collaborations, to staff the national collaboration's development of its own program goals, and to increase the service of member organizations to status offenders and other children at risk.

The evaluation shows that the national collaboration was effective in managing the project. The collaboration's assistance to the local collaborations

⁶See Auxiliary Appendixes B and C for a complete discussion of research rationale and data instruments.

was hampered by a shortage of staff and was more successful in some tasks than others and more successful in some sites than others. It was more successful in assisting organizational development than in assisting program development, and it was more successful in Tucson, Spartanburg and Spokane than in Connecticut and Oakland.

The development of the national collaboration's own programs, while recognized as important by the national staff, was of considerably lower priority to them in comparison with the necessity of helping the local collaborations become operational.⁷

The National Assembly organizations who participated in the national collaboration reported growth in their services to status offenders around the country in addition to the five sites. Since 1972, some of the national organizations have developed sound program materials and technical assistance for their locals to use with children at risk. During the course of the evaluation, most of the national organizations showed increases in communications about status offenders to their local affiliates around the country and many showed increases in their national advocacy activities.

The <u>local collaborations</u> had three major tasks: to develop a viable, working organization to work for status offenders, to plan and implement programs and services for status offenders, and to increase the services of members to status offenders. In general, the collaborations were very successful in organizing local youth serving agencies around the issue of local service to status offenders. Most were successful in planning capacity building, advocacy and direct service programs. The success in implementing programs varied somewhat according to the start-up time, the nature of the site and the difficulties of organization. The programs are continuing to be implemented since the cessation of data collection.

The local affiliates of National Ascembly organizations increased their capacity to serve status offenders and other children at risk. Many were educating their boards and membership and training staff for future direct services. Many also donated part of their own facilities and staff in implementing the collaboration programs and some reported more status offenders in their regular programs than a year earlier.

'This task is a major priority in a proposal to continue the project for two additional years.

1 É

Process Development and Outcomes

In the process analysis, we found that the collaborations were successful, using a number of techniques. The most successful technique was local staff persons encouraging the involvement of the collaboration members in all aspects of the program with the goals well defined around a specific problem, and with some consensus on goals, roles and methods. Collaborations that emphasized direct service to young people convicted of status offenses worked better if the collaborations had more homogeneous organizations or had smaller numbers of service deliverers involved.

Design of the Report

The remainder of this report will examine in detail the results of the evaluation of the National Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration in three program areas and one process area. The program areas are:

- 1. The manner in which local collaborations were organized.
- 2. The extent to which the collaboration planned and implemented needed programs and service in
 - a) capacity building programs
 - b) advocacy programs
 - c) direct services for status offenders.
- 3. The extent to which member organizations increased their capacity to serve status offenders and other children at risk.

The program areas are the heart of the evaluation for the purpose of program accountability for LEAA, and is the subject of Chapter 2.

The process area is the nature of the collaboration process that developed and the situational and process factors that affected the collaborations. This is the major interest of non-profit organizations in terms of developing inter-organizational collaborations of service agencies in the future. In Chapter 3 we examine the process of small groups and describe each of the collaborations.

In Chapter 4 we look at the program and process together and indicate factors that affected the success of the collaboration and its program. This chapter includes the major scientific interest of the evaluation, the hypothesis that the group process affects the successful attainment of program goals. Chapter 4 also indicates some of the difficulties of the

evaluation process and suggests changes in methodology that would be helpful in further studies, and aspects of the problem in which further research would prove fruitful.

The appendix of this report contains tables referred to in the text. A separate volume of auxiliary appendixes includes the full research rationale, research instruments, additional data tables, the full bibliography, and persons involved in the programs and the evaluation.

How to Read this Report

There are several ways to read this report. Readers who are short of time will wish to read the attached Executive Summary and Chapter 4. Those interested in the organizational procedures of the collaborations and in the development and implementation of programs and services to status offenders and children at risk will wish to read Chapter 2. Those interested in the development of the collaboration process and its effect on program will wish to read the introduction of Chapter 3 and all of Chapter 4.

Readers interested in the development of a specific collaboration will find a section of Chapter 3 which relates to the particular site, in addition to the introduction to the chapter.

CHAPTER 2

EVALUATION OF THE COLLABORATION PROGRAM

Introduction

The major program method of the Juvenile Justice Collaboration Program funded by LEAA was to form a national juvenile justice collaboration which would then form collaborative organizations at five sites around the country. Representatives of 16 national organizations from the National Assembly formed the national task force. They, and the staff they hired to implement the program nationally and locally, comprised the working body of the national collaboration. The national task force and the national staff persons worked with local organizations involved in service to youth to form the local collaborations. The local collaborations then hired staff coordinators and began to plan and implement programs to serve status offenders to the community and thereby avoid their institutionalization.

The Sites

The five sites were Spartanburg, South Carolina; Tucson, Arizona; Oakland, California; Spokane, Washington, and the State of Connecticut. The sites were chosen because a) they were recipients of the LEAA public Deinstitutionalization of Status Offender Grants (DSO Grants); b) they represented different sections of the country; c) they represented variation in size and cultural diversity.

Spartanburg is a city of 46,000 in rural South Carolina. While it has been a traditional southern regional center, it is currently experiencing rapid economic and industrial growth.

Tucson is a major metropolitan area in the southwestern United States. The Tucson collaboration encompasses all of Pima County, with a population of about half a million. It has grown to this size from

Preceding page blank

about 50,000 in the 1940's so that a majority of residents are migrants into the area.

Oakland is an industrial suburb of San Francisco with a population of 360,000. The population has been slowly declining, with an increasing proportion of minority residents, and increasing unemployment.

Spokane is a city of 174,000 in eastern Washington. It is the regional center for about 200 miles. It had been a relatively old traditional city until the 1960's. During that decade, the population increased nearly 40% with younger, more educated, more politically liberal population.

In Connecticut, three towns in the eastern region were eventually selected for delivery of service since the voluntary organizations are not organized on a state basis. Danbury, with a population of 57,000, is in southeastern Connecticut. It is a growing town and becoming a suburb for New York middle management personnel. Waterbury, with a population of 113,000, is an industrial city which is currently economically depressed. It has high unemployment especially among youth. Torrington is a town of 32,000 located in rural northeastern Connecticut. While it is a manufacturing town it retains much of the rural culture.

The Goals

The program goals are diagramed in Figure 1, page 4. They were:

- 1. To form collaboration organizations of National Assembly affiliates and other youth serving agencies.
- 2. To plan or implement
 - a. programs to develop members' capacities to serve status offenders
 - programs or services that will increase community advocacy for status offenders
 - c. programs or services that meet the direct service needs of status offenders.
- 3. To cause change in member organizations in their capacity to serve status offenders.

The General Findings

It is the conclusion of the evaluation that all of the program goals were achieved to some extent. After the early preorganizational tasks (including LEAA's insistence that one site be organized prior to

sign off), only 14 months remained for the achievement of the three program goals. The most successfully achieved goals are those which occurred earliest. A continual monitoring of the later tasks is necessary to report the results completely.

The building of collaboration, the first goal, was very successful. A total of 62 affiliates, 65 other non-profit youth serving organizations and 76 public organizations were involved in the seven sites. One national, one state, one regional and four local offices were established with support personnel and facilities. A documented total of 12 years of 7-hour person work days was contributed by members of these organizations in formal planning and program activities and an estimated additional 10 to 12 years in other collaboration activity.

The member organizations were committed to work for status offenders. For two-thirds of the participants the collaboration and/or work with status offenders was a high priority in their work.

The planning and implementing of programs was also highly successful. A total of 116 programs were planned, 62% of which had been implemented or were in operation by the end of the data collection. More than 1,000 status offenders and other youth at risk were served in a variety of programs. A total of 2,770 persons, primarily youth work professionals, participated in capacity building programs.

Over 3,600 community leaders and youth work professionals had sustained informational and educational contact about status offenders and innumerable additional people had short term media contact of some kind.

Some of the programs were not as successful as others but the total effect was to initiate public awareness, educate and train people who work with youth, and create some local community services for youth.

The building of member organizations' capacity to serve status offenders in their own programs showed fewer results in the short time after the implementation of programs. The national organizations, many of which have had status offenders as a priority for a longer period of time, showed the greatest increase in capacity since the beginning of the grant. The local agencies showed some increase in some

areas at some sites.

The remainder of this chapter details the degree to which the collaborations were successful in achieving these three program goals. In the first section, we will set the stage for the evaluation program by describing early tasks and the evaluation methods. In the second section, we will present the detailed evaluation of each of the three program goals.

Setting the Stage for the Program Evaluation

Before discussing the degree to which program goals were achieved, we need to set the stage for both the program and the evaluation of the program. This section will describe the early tasks involved in the collaboration and briefly describe the methods used in evaluating the program.

Early Developmental Tasks

Three early tasks preceded the local collaboration program activities and established the work style of the national collaboration. These tasks were the local site selection, the national work plan and local organizational development.

Site Selection. The task force and the staff developed criteria for the selection of the five local collaboration sites, modifying somewhat the criteria in the program proposal. Site selection was limited by several realities. First, local collaborations had to be in sites where the members of the National Assembly had sufficient numbers of local affiliates with which to build a collaboration. In addition, the LEAA insisted that the collaboration site be a location with a recipient of the public DSO Grant. There was apparently also some political maneuvering among national organizations over locations of sites. Finally, the national organizations wanted some geographical, demographic and cultural diversity among the sites.

The national task force and staff also developed a set of criteria for site selection based on the nature of the various systems to be involved: the DSO Grantee, other state and local public agencies, the nature of the voluntary organizations, and the needs of the community.

With the data all in, the national task force selected six sites by vote. The practical realities appear to have been more important in the selection than the service system criteria.

In the six sites selected, local affiliates of members of the National Assembly's Juvenile Justice Task Force members were contacted to inform them of the collaboration program and arrange for a visit by a team from the task force. One of the affiliates was selected to organize the visit, to invite appropriate persons and organizations to a meeting and to convene that meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the project and elicit interest from local affiliates. From the six sites five were selected, leaving the sixth site quite hostile.

<u>National Work Plan</u>. The national staff had three functions in developing the local collaborations: organizational development, program assistance and fiscal management. In addition, they had these same functions for the national collaboration. There is no evidence of an explicit plan that adequately defined the jobs to be done, specified priorities or allocated adequate personnel to the various functions. For instance, plans were either explicated retrospectively to fit what had already developed or developed later to solve problems resulting from unplanned developments. For instance, job descriptions of local staff persons were developed long after they had been hired. Job differentiation at the National Assembly office was developed late in the first year. Additional personnel were hired as they were needed.

For <u>organizational development</u>, the program proposal said that national staff should spend one or two weeks at each site to help local organizations develop structure and help committees organize. National staff spent the time in Tucson, the first site to organize. The other sites started developing on their own in most cases with the bulk of the staff input at a later stage in their development or with less time at each visit because of the growing press of management matters on the national collaboration.

Some assistance in organizational development was offered at staff meetings with local staff from all five sites meeting together several times and all local staff and chairpeople twice. Other guidelines were offered by letters and phone calls to chairpersons and staff

outlining the committees and tasks of the collaboration, giving guidance in selection of personnel and further explaining the nature of the collaboration program.

All of the local coordinators except Tucson perceived a lack of structural guidelines for organizational development. The four later sites had more trouble than Tucson in their early stages. Several problems developed during this time that continued to plague the local collaborations: definition of membership, voting relationships between affiliates and non-affiliates, the staff-chair role relationships, the national-local staff relationships including the supervisory role, and the degree of freedom of the local collaborations from national control of program.

For program assistance, the program said that national task force members, who were staff persons with expertise in their own organizations, were to assist the locals in organizational development and in program materials. Technical assistance panels were to be organized and available on call from the local sites. Teams of national task force members were available for site visits from time to time. However, no workable plan for using the expertise of national organization's staff persons in program assistance was developed. At a later stage of the program, a technical assistance procedure was developed on paper. It involved primarily a file of material with bibliographic and program references and possible program personnel. Most of the program personnel were consultants rather than local or national National Assembly affiliate staff.

Other program assistance was offered by national staff by phone calls, on-site program assistance and some program assistance at staff meetings. Since the national staff were not themselves program specialists, most of this program assistance was of greater use in managing organizations than in developing programs. When the local coordinators were asked about problems, their most mentioned problem related to lack of knowledge of programs and their difficulty in getting assistance from the national staff.

The program proposal specified few guidelines for <u>fiscal management</u>. However, the resulting contract and the LEAA program monitor set down the criteria. The national staff hired a full time fiscal officer. In

addition the project director spent a great deal of time in fiscal and organizational management. The written guidelines for fiscal policy and procedures were much more explicit than those on organizational development or program. The time spent on fiscal management during staff meetings was greater and the manner of presentations more creative than those on organizational development or program.

This degree of emphasis appears to reflect both the values of LEAA and the personal style of the project director.

Several early organizational and program problems of the local collaboration resulted from a lack of attention to needs at crucial points in their development. This will be illustrated in Chapter 3. Several of the national collaboration's problems were also due to the absence of a plan which outlined program priorities. Attention to change of role was needed by the national task force as it changed functions and the absence of clear program plans for the national collaboration illustrate the problem.

In reality, the original two national staff, even when augmented by two additional staff persons, were not sufficient for the proposed tasks of the program. The lack of a rational plan merely meant that tasks not well attended to were a result of the selection of staff rather than a rational allocation of resources.

Local Organizational Development. Before LEAA would sign off on the total program, they required that one site be organized and a viable plan developed. Tucson was selected for the test because it was felt that the inter-organizational climate, the judicial stance around status offenders and the nature of the city would facilitate a rapid development.

The organizing process was similar in all sites.⁸ Following the site visit, a temporary chairperson called another meeting or two to discuss the extent of interest of local organizations and to give further explanations, if necessary, to potential members. In all sites, the local organizations were eager to participate. In most sites, they began the organizational process after hearing of their selection from New York, even before LEAA gave clearance to begin the other sites.

⁸The specific sections of Chapter 3 describe minor variations in the organizing process at each site.

The first committees dealt with membership, statement of purpose and selection of personnel. A national staff person returned several times to most sites or advised the temporary chairpersons by phone. A national staff person was present for final screening and hiring of the coordinators.

ŧ.

<u>Summary of Early Development Tasks</u>. Even with the problems noted, each collaboration developed a working organization with office and staff within three to eight months of the first meeting, a remarkably short time for organizational development.

Two problems that limited the success of the total program are related. First, only a short period of time was allowed to develop relationships, build new collaborative organizations, and to plan and implement services to status offenders. LEAA's insistence on the one trial site without extending the life of the project deprived the other four sites of the time necessary to mount the program approved in the original proposal. The national task force might well have insisted on a written extension for the complete program when LEAA insisted on the trial site. At a later date an extension was asked for and received but by that time the rushing of decisions and processes had already created problems.

The second problem was a lack of adequate planning. With LEAA's stipulation of immediately organizing one site before the others could begin, the time for advanced planning was severely limited.

The Evaluation Method

The National Juvenile Justice Collaboration Task Force issued a request for proposal for the evaluation in June, 1976, and signed the contract in September, 1976, nine months after the project began. This left no opportunity for pretesting the early national organizational or collaborative process nor for any systematic monitoring of organizational procedures. A major reason for the delay was LEAA's ambivalance about evaluating this program. Originally, LEAA exempted the National Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration from its evaluation of the other DSO programs, even though the national task force had requested its inclusion. After the grant was announced, LEAA demanded that an evaluation be purchased with program money even though the program money had already been allocated.
The complete rationale for the evaluation, the research instruments and procedures are included in Auxiliary Appendixes B and C. At this point we will outline the program goals and briefly outline the major methodologies, the research personnel, the development of research procedures and instruments, and the data gathering techniques used.

<u>Program Goals</u>. To determine the proper methodology, it was necessary to clarify which aspects of the program were to be evaluated.

Three aspects of human services can be evaluated: program input, program throughput and program outcomes. Evaluation of program input would include the assessment of external resources that are used such as funding, source of staff expertise and participation of external organizations. Evaluation of program throughput would assess what goes on inside the organization, including the background for planning, the plans themselves, the intervention logics, the program operations and institutional development and maintenance. Evaluation of program outcomes includes independent tests to determine the causal relationships between the program and the desired outcomes.

In this case, complete evaluation of all three aspects of human service programs was not considered feasible or essential. The national collaboration's decision was that a thorough assessment of the program throughputs, or the organizational development, planning and operations, would be most useful to future program planners. A complete test of the effect of the program on the deinstitutionalization of status offenders was considered too costly and complex.

However, an attempt to measure the organizational outcome was judged to be worthwhile. This included an analysis of youth who participate in direct service programs. This analysis included demographic and offense records on the youth and some case and program data. In addition it included some outcome data from some programs.

The national collaboration also agreed to the evaluation of a second aspect of the organizational development, the process of the group formation and activity. Figure 4 shows the structure of the program in relation to the above discussion. We evaluated three program through-puts The program throughputs were a) to organize collaboration of youth serving organizations around the issue of community services to status offenders,b) to develop a collaborative process that will increase

FIGURE 4

input through-put outcomes organizational program operations operations individual change of LEAA Funds behavior and attitudes National Collaboration *needs for programs status offenders *staff development *program logics deinstitutionalized National Organization Affiliates *office management *program resources *fiscal decisions *number served system change *allocation of resources *cost

*drop out rate

*internal evaluation

estimated impact

affiliates'

increased capacity

to serve status offenders and other children at risk

*organizational sub-

collaboration process

groups

development

ORGANIZATION OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION PROGRAMS

* = items evaluated.

DSO Grantee

Other Community

inter-organizational cooperation, and c) to plan and implement programs that will enable status offenders to be served in the community. The programs are capacity building, advocacy and direct service.

The program outcome evaluated was the change from Fall, 1976, to Fall, 1977, in the capacity of the National Assembly affiliates to serve status offenders. The definition of the goals, the operational indicators for these goals and the criteria for evaluation are included at the beginning of each of the evaluation sections.

Major methodologies. Two major methodologies or research logics were used in the evaluation: descriptive analysis of the through-put goals and quasi-experimental analysis of ϕ ne outcome goal. The descriptive analysis treated the collaborations as service planning and delivery systems rather than as organizational structures. This kind of analysis required much data, gathered with a variety of techniques. The analysis also required a variety of techniques including analysis of causal factors within each collaboration and comparison among collaborations, descriptive case history of organizational activity, and systems analysis of progress toward goals.

The quasi-experimental methodology was used to evaluate organizational change, the outcome goal. Organizational data were gathered in the Fall of

1976 and again in the Fall of 1977. Analysis varied from a simple comparison of percentages to a more complicated test of probability used on the attitude scales. Figure 3 in Chapter 1 diagrams the methodology.

<u>Research Personnel</u>. The evaluation was directed by a sociologist with extensive background in research methods and evaluation of human service programs. In September and October, 1976, a research team was formed, including a social scientist in each of the local sites and a social agency executive with expertise in human service organizations to be part of a research team. The remainder of the research team consisted of four graduate students, three in social work and one in criminal justice. The research staff at the Center for Applied Urban Research at the University of Nebraska at Omaha provided additional research support. Dr. Richard Hall, an expert in inter-organizational relationships from the University of Minnesota, was a consultant. The research team gathered in Omaha in early November, 1976, along with the local program coordinators and the national staff personnel to work out details of the evaluation.

Development of Research Procedures and Instruments. Before the first Omaha Conference, a library search was initiated to discover previous research, theories to guide the evaluation and instruments that might have already been validated. Working papers were developed and preliminary work on the attitude questions began.

At the conference, the researchers and the program people worked together for one day, with the program people identifying what they would like to know about their programs, what interference they would object to and discussing the delicate relationships in their collaboration.

The researchers met after that and wrote and sequenced questions for the interview schedule, worked on the group process analysis and selected and revised the attitude questions. They also worked together doing a process observation to assure greater reliability.

The ongoing staff interviews and the procedures for analysis of organizational data were developed from theories of leadership styles,

⁹ The local researchers were responsible for much of the local data. They are identified in Auxiliary Appendix E; the details of the 1976 Omaha planning conference and a subsequent 1977 Omaha planning conference can be found in Auxiliary Appendix C.

role behavior and organizational structure at a later date. Procedures for enhancing the response from organizations to our request for such items as budgets and board minutes were revised every six months as we repeatedly failed to receive these data.¹⁰

The research proposal called for evaluation of program outcomes. However, the national task force felt the time was too short for outcome to be apparent. Therefore, we substituted evaluation of throughputs or program plans and implementation procedures. Our criteria were developed from program theories.

Data Gathering Techniques. Six data gathering techniques were used in the evaluation. First, the local researchers interviewed participants in the local collaboration at the beginning and again at the end of the program. Because of the lateness of getting the evaluation contract, "before" interviews with representatives of the national collaboration were not possible.

Second, continuous running records of the collaborations were gathered to monitor the organizational factors and procedures. Third, organizational data from one program year before the collaboration started were collected in order to establish the organizational capacity and organizational services to status offenders during a base period. These data were collected again after six months to determine change.

Fourth, longitudinal analysis of staff activities was performed by developing a log for local staff to keep their daily activity. Fifth, the local staff persons were interviewed four times during the study period to determine their perceptions of their jobs, their interactions with their collaboration's members and their perceptions of the National Assembly office. Finally, an attitude scale about status offenders was developed to determine the attitudes of local affiliates' boards of directors. These scales were administered by the local field researchers at the beginning of the collaborations and again in Fall, 1977.

10 Our solution and recommendation are included in Auxiliary Appendix C.

Did the Collaborations Achieve Their Program Goals?

In this section we will evaluate what the collaboration actually did. There will be a sub-section corresponding to each program goal: building collaboration organizations to coordinate services for status offenders, planning and implementing programs and affecting the capacity of member organizations to serve status offenders.

Building Collaboration Organizations

In the program proposal, the objectives of the collaborations as organizations were to:

...develop and make operational in five project sites a collaboration of the 14 participating national voluntary agencies and other voluntary agencies....develop a formal working relationship between the collaboration and the local action Grantee....to work together via a collaborative mechanism.

There were two criteria for evaluating the degree to which collaborative organizations were developed: a) did National Assembly affiliates join with other youth serving agencies in a collaboration? and b) to what extent did they participate in the work of the collaborations? The following sections report the nature of the collaboration's membership and the degree of participation.

Nature of Membership. The collaborations were highly successful in attracting the membership of local youth serving agencies affiliated with the National Assembly organizations. The membership by site is seen in Table 1, Appendix A. In all sites, 90% of National Assembly affiliates joined the collaborations.

It is difficult to evaluate membership of affiliates in Oakland and Connecticut, as both of these sites cover large areas with several branches of the affiliates. For instance, two different Girl Scout Councils are involved in the Connecticut region.

The collaborations varied on their inclusions of non-profit agencies that were not members of the National Assembly. A total of 65 are included in all sites. In most collaboration sites, these agencies were non-voting members. They were not included in the national collaboration.

The collaborations also varied on their inclusion of public youth serving agencies. Oakland, Spartanburg, Tucson and Connecticut actively sought public agency participation. A total of 76 public agencies were active at the four sites, as compared with only 23 National Assembly affiliates.

The Spokane collaboration made a decision not to include public agencies. However, the Spokane DSO Grantee is a public-private youth planning council which created Youth Alternatives as the operational unit for the grant.

A public agency in each collaboration site which had received a DSO Grant to provide community services for deinstitutionalizing status offenders was a principal participant of each collaboration. The nature of the DSO Grantees in the five sites varied. In Tucson it was the Juvenile Court; in Oakland, the probation department; in Spartanburg, the Youth Bureau, in Connecticut, the Department of Children and Youth Services; and in Spokane it was Youth Alternatives as mentioned above.

The LEAA stipulated that the public and private programs complement and not duplicate each other. For this reason a working relationship was essential and the collaborations were natural vehicles for coordination.

In each of the local sites, the DSO Grantee was active in the collaboration. Both the national collaboration and LEAA required a written Working Agreement between the DSO Grantee and the collaboration specifying the mechanisms of the relationship. Most of the collaborations served as vehicles for a beginning relationship between this part of the public youth service sector and the private sector. The presence of the DSO Grantee in the collaboration served two major functions. First, it gave the private sector a realistic perspective on the particular client population--status offenders. The DSO Grantee was less likely to romanticize possible programs, more in touch with status offenders and other children at risk and more practical. Second, some coordinators used the DSO Grantee as an ally to get the tasks of the collaboration under way. Because most of the local coordinators had had more previous experience in public agencies than in non-profit youth serving agencies, they were often frustrated with the committee process of the non-profit agencies and used the public agencies to help define the task and push toward the goal.

Most of the DSO Grantees wanted the collaborations in their cities. They recognized the benefits of having the extra money, extra interest in developing alternatives to institutionalization for status offenders and extra staff. The Grantees generally respected the collaborations, but were somewhat less respectful of the local individual agencies. They recognized that the collaborations had something to offer which they, with their more rigid mandate, could not. Most Grantees worked hard to move the collaborations toward their own goals, using them as resources to fulfill their goals.

Degree of Participation. The literature on inter-organizational relationship and community organization suggests that the relationships can range from loose informal interaction to hierarchical coordinating councils. The collaborations defined in the program proposal fell into a middle range between these two extremes, without the power of a hierarchical council such as United Way, but with more formal structure than either a coalition or merely informal interaction.¹¹ The program proposal said, "it requires shared decision making, and subsequently some reduction in individual agency prerogatives. It requires a process of give and take with different participants making different kind of contributions."¹²

The criteria of collaboration participation used in the evaluation of successful collaboration are:

- 1. Recognition by participants of a common community problem or need.
- 2. A formal commitment or contract to participate in collaboration goal activity.
- 3. Allocation of organizational resources to work on collaboration goals.
- 4. Participation in activity related to collaboration goals.
- 5. Participation in shared decision making process.

The fifth criterion, the decision making process, will be discussed

¹¹Klonglan, <u>et al.</u>, "Models for Developing Interorganizational Cooperation," from <u>Voluntarism and America's Future</u> (Washington, D.C.: Center for A Voluntary Society, 1972), pp. 53-62.

¹²Project proposal for National Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration (New York: National Assembly, October, 1974), p. 8. in Chapter 3. In this section we will describe the degree to which the other criteria were met in each site. The time sequence of the criteria is diagramed in Figure 5.

FIGURE 5

INDICES OF PARTICIPATION IN INTER-ORGANIZATIONAL COLLABORATION



Participation in a collaborative organization requires <u>recognition</u> of a common problem or need. In the first interview, collaboration members at each site were asked, "From your knowledge of youth and the community, what would you say are the THREE most important problems with youth here? (accept more than three if volunteered)." The responses are shown in Table 3, Appendix A. Most of the responses to the open-ended question related either to services for status offenders or to causal factors related to status offenders.

Tucson had the greatest consensus on any one problem with 69% of respondents reporting school and education as problems. Both Spartanburg and Waterbury respondents had 65% consensus on a problem. Spartanburg had the most total consensus. Sixty-nine percent of all responses were on the three most mentioned problems. Torrington had least consensus on the three most mentioned problems.

A <u>formal commitment</u> to the collaboration indicates the formal participation. The program plan called for a formal letter of commitment, with the intent that it be based on official board decision. The data on this measure were incomplete. Some coordinators were conscientious

in pursuing the letter and some were not. It was apparent to the evaluators that many organizations which produced a formal letter of commitment were inactive and many which produced no letter were very active.

The degree to which an organization <u>allocates its own resources for</u> <u>collaboration goal related activity</u> indicates participation in a collaboration. This measure represents a key factor in inter-organizational collaboration. Since many National Assembly affiliates had declining incomes, any new activity reduced the activity toward organizational goals. This is especially true in organizations with few professional staff. We measured the allocation of resources in three ways:

1. The number of days spent in collaboration activity;

- 2. The amount of salary that this represents;
- 3. The amount of in-kind contribution to the collaboration.

We measured the days in formal activity in two ways. In the interviews, we asked all respondents approximately how much time they spent each month in collaboration activity. We also counted the attendance recorded on board and meeting minutes. In most cases the latter numbers were greater than the former. Table 4 in Appendix A shows these data. We estimated each collaboration meeting at one half working day including travel, preparation and follow up. National collaboration meetings were one full day. The time of other formal meetings was taken from collaboration records. A total of 2,623 working days were recorded in formal collaboration meetings of all members. This is the equivalent of 12 working person-years at an average of 220 working days per year. We consider this an under-recorded amount since records from Connecticut were incomplete and some sites had no records of subcommittee meetings.

We had additional recorded or estimated activity from the affiliates because of the organizational analysis. An additional 2,136 days or 9.7 years can be documented or closely estimated. Both Oakland and Connecticut are under represented in this figure since some of the estimates were from calendars and logs of the coordinators. The additional participation of non-affiliates is completely unreported.

In summary, the national task force reported the most days of participation with an average of 142 per member agency. National activity covered a period of two and one half years while the local

collaboration activity covered from 15 to 21 months. Tucson reported the most local participation with an average of 84 days per affiliate (Table 4, Appendix A). Spartanburg and Spokane, for which data were more consistent, reported an average of 48 and 47 days per agency, respectively.

The amount of staff salary represented by the participation of affiliates in collaboration activity was calculated (Table 4, Appendix A). Locally, the mean salary for professionals in each agency was used. It was applied to volunteers from that agency also. Nationally the median figure for all National Assembly organizations by organizational rank was used. This figure was taken from a survey of national organizations by the National Assembly. A total of \$378,411 is the estimated figure allocated by National Assembly affiliates to collaboration work. Seventy-four percent of this total was from the national organizations. The Tucson collaboration reported the greatest salary allocation of the local organizations, with Spokane and Spartanburg similar.

Reported "in-kind" contributions from all affiliates to all collaborations was \$2,145. We believe that this item was under-reported. Several items of which we are aware were not reported. In addition, unmeasurable under-reported items should not be overlooked. For instance, several National Assembly affiliates used their own contacts with funding sources to gain grants for the "match" that LEAA required.

The degree to which organizational members <u>participate in collabora-</u> <u>tion goal related activity</u> is a fourth measure of degree of commitment to the collaboration. The number of days of staff time given to the collaboration reported above is an indicator of collaboration goal related activity as well as of allocating own organizational resources. Two additional measures were used: the organizational status of the collaboration representatives and the priority of collaboration work in the portfolio of the organizational representatives.

The status of organizational representatives is shown in Table 4, Appendix A. Forty-one percent of all affiliate representatives were executive directors. The Spartanburg collaboration had most, where 58% of their representatives were executive directors, and the national collaboration had least, where only 14% were executives, ¹³ 58% were other

¹³Division heads on the national level were considered to be the same level of influence and power as executive Directors of local collaborating agencies.

staff persons and 13% were board members. The Spokane collaboration reported the largest percentage of board members, 43%, because their members decided to include one board member from each affiliate.

The priority of the work in the collaboration for the representatives is also in Table 4, Appendix A. Collaboration work had the lowest priority among national collaboration representatives. Only 41% reported it among their list of the top 10 priorities. Ninety-two percent of the Connecticut representatives reported the collaboration among their top 10 priorities. Only 34% of Tucson representatives reported the collaboration among their top 10 priorities. Both the national and the Tucson representatives reported in the interviews that the collaboration had been a higher priority previously, especially during the planning stages.

<u>Summary of Collaboration Building</u>. At all sites, the collaborations organized collaboratively with formal commitments to work on the problem of local service to status offenders. Oakland and Connecticut collaborations had the lowest active participation from affiliates and from the DSO Grantees. Spartanburg and Connecticut had the most representation from other public. Most active participation in work toward collaboration was reported by the national collaboration and the Tucson and Spartanburg collaborations. The most active when average number of professional staff per agency is included was Tucson.

Planning and Implementing Programs

The actual work of the collaborations, once organized, was to plan and implement community based programs and services based on the service needs and the characteristics of young people charged with status offenses in each community, and the strengths of the local member agencies. The programs were to be developed collaboratively with input from the local DSO Grantee and other youth-serving agencies (public and private) to avoid duplication and to gain the support of possible users of the program. It was also hoped that by participating in planning and implementing programs and services for status offenders, the National Assembly affiliates would gain experience and therefore increase their capacities to serve status offenders in the future.

Four aspects of the collaboration planning and program implementation

were evaluated: a) the nature of the community needs assessments, b) the nature of the planning process, c) the plan itself, and d) the program implementation.

<u>Needs Assessment</u>. An essential ingredient in the program plan for each collaboration was a needs assessment. At this point the DSO Grantees were particularly helpful. A wide variety of techniques was used at the different sites (Table 5, Appendix A).

The program proposal perceived the needs assessment as a joint publicprivate activity not only to determine service gaps and devise programs to fill them, but also as a means of educating and involving agency leaders in the needs and problems of status offenders. The criteria for evaluating the needs assessment are:

- 1. The degree to which service inventory and service gaps in the community were determined.
- 2. Participation of affiliates in the process.
- 3. The degree to which gaps in service of the affiliates themselves were identified.

Nearly all collaborations gathered area demographic data on population characteristics and statistics on the number and nature of the status offender population. Three of the five used some youth input--two were previously completed youth surveys. Four used community input either in the form of assessment of community facilities or interviews of community youth work professionals. Four completed inventories of affiliate resources, programs and/or needs, two had brainstorming sessions with input from the affiliates and one collaboration analyzed 100 juvenile cases to assess their needs.

The national collaboration needs assessment procedures were limited. However, a great deal of preliminary documentation of overall needs of status offenders went into the preparation of the program proposal.

All of the local collaborations documented the service needs of status offenders in their communities. Spokane and Connecticut had the most complete inventory of community resources.

Tucson appeared to have had the most input of affiliates in their needs assessment procedures, Oakland and Spartanburg the least.

There was little organized agency self-assessment. While a selfassessment document was used in Tucson and national, both the return rate and the quality of the response was poor.

Several problems were apparent from evaluating the needs assessment procedures. First, the press of time did not allow for adequate needs assessment. If time had been allowed, this procedure could have been a factor educating and sensitizing the local organizations as well as the community. The Tucson collaboration recognized the weakness of its procedures and has since developed and implemented a complete document for use in future planning. It presents location and type of community service which will enable planners to recognize gaps in services.

Since the beginning of the program, the National Camp Fire Girls have developed a technical assistance package for local communities on how to determine needs for new programs. They suggest a 6-8 month time period and the extensive use of staff and volunteers. In contrast, the local collaborations had only a few weeks and had several other program priorities at the same time.

Second, there was a general lack of knowledge on the part of local coordinators and organizational representatives about procedures for needs assessment. Technical assistance, including some well produced guidelines and training, might have helped. While there was some on-site assistance from national staff in this area, four of the five coordinators reported in the second interview that they had requested assistance on how to do needs assessment but had received none.

Third, a major part of the program proposal was for national and local organizations to assess what they needed to better serve status offenders. Hostility usually greeted any mention that organizations needed to be assessed. The organizations appeared to be loath to admit weaknesses. The national collaboration soon gave up when its members said that they would do needs assessment for their own use and not bring it back to the collaboration.

<u>The Planning Process</u>. Following the needs assessment, the collaborations were to develop a plan of action, or phased-action plan, for the remainder of the grant. The plan was called the <u>phased action plan</u>. Each collaboration was to develop programs that would fill gaps in services

identified in the community and organizational needs assessments. The plan was to be developed collaboratively with a sharing of information, resources and program expertise.

The planning process was perhaps the most difficult of the local collaboration tasks. The most time was reported spent on this task by members, the most committee activity, the most frustration and the least satisfaction. Most of the participants had never developed a program plan with national intervention for behavioral change included. Most had not planned for program evaluation and most lacked experience in procedures such as short-term staffing procedures and grants accounting.

The planning process was different in each collaboration and depended to a large extent on the selected perception and interests of the staff. In structure, most local collaborations had program planning committees that worked with the needs assessment material to develop the over all program.

In practice, the process did not work so collaboratively or efficiently. One coordinator, described the development process as: "I decided what they should do and manipulated them to do it. I had three committees; I staffed each meeting; I asked for a think piece or product; I gave assignments and provided information."

In another site, because of shortness of time, the collaboration members submitted program ideas, some a little vague, and the coordinator and chairperson fitted the various ideas into a plan.

Another site circulated a list of programs for participants to indicate program areas to which they might respond. Few of the plans were developed through a collaborative process with members hashing out the details of the plan that fitted their own agencies participation patterns.

The national collaboration planning around program was different at each stage. Program planning during the early stage when the program proposal was being developed appears to have been by collaborative effort. After the program proposal was accepted, planning appeared to have been by the executive committee which, at that time kept no minutes. In later program planning, the staff decided what areas of program needed decisions, and prepared position papers for a committee. The committee decisions followed fairly regularly the points of the position papers.

The local DSO Grantee had a great deal of input into program planning. This was one of the mandates from LEAA. Most clearly recognized the direct service needs and the local gaps in services to status offenders. However, in at least two sites, some competition appears to have developed between the Grantees and their programs and other collaboration programs. In these sites, the collaborations had to approach planning for direct services in a round-about way so that the Grantee would approve and therefore refer clients to the program.

There were two major problems with the process of developing the program plan. First, the push of time precluded a collaborative working out of the details. This problem was exacerbated by the previous step, the lack of time for an adequate needs assessment. As time became short and the local coordinators received pressure from the national staff, the tendency was to write the program plan to appease national rather than to develop a collaborative document.

The second problem was the lack of program expertise available to the coordinators. It is at this crucial point that pre-arranged assistance from the national staff and task force would have contributed to better programs. Several coordinators turned to outside sources for their expertise. Those sources were not necessarily familiar with how nonprofit organizations operate. The results were program plans to which the National Assembly affiliates could not easily relate.

The Plans. The phased action plans were evaluated on the basis of the following criteria:

1. Are the priorities suggested by the needs assessment study?

2. Are all program areas included in the plan?

3. Do the programs have a rational intervention plan?

Tables 5 and 6, Appendix A, show the data on the phased action plans.

The local program priorities varied in the degree to which programs related directly to needs assessment. Program priorities were identified by percent of program budget allocated and other resources allocated for implementation. Both Tucson and Spokane collaborations' plans closely reflected needs assessments and collaboration members' perceptions of

problems. The Spokane collaboration felt that the community services were good but not well known, utilized or coordinated. Spokane gave highest priority to community education and better use of resources, including volunteers. Spokane also set fewer priorities so that the impact would be greater.

Spartanburg and Connecticut's priorities seemed to be direct services to youth. They conformed well to their youth needs assessment. However in both of these sites the actual numbers of status offenders appeared not to warrant this priority. In both sites collaboration members cited community attitudes as one of the three top priorities, which would indicate that capacity building and advocacy should have had high priority.

Oakland's needs assessment study was judged least complete of all sites. Even so, the direct service plans failed to deal with priorities found in the needs assessment. The national had no needs assessment so its program plans cannot be evaluated on this measure.

All of the local program plans included capacity building, advocacy and direct services in their program plans. Direct service used the largest proportion of the program budgets. However, since much of the capacity building and advocacy was directed by the coordinator, part of the administrative costs were program-related.

The national collaboration did not have a program plan and allocated few resources for program.¹⁴ The program proposal had suggested three national conferences of agency executives. In addition, the participation of agency staff in local site visits was a capacity building activity. Some national staff work with individual agencies also could be considered capacity building. Neither of the latter two activities was part of a program plan. The national advocacy plan was developed in the middle of the second year.

In addition to capacity building, advocacy and direct service programs, most of the collaborations developed at least one program for facilitating the collaborative process. These programs ranged in extent from an assertiveness session at one site to a two day retreat of the national collaboration. In future collaboration programs some programs of this sort should be included as essential.

¹⁴The continuation proposal contains capacity building and advocacy elements.

There was little chance to evaluate the program intervention rationale. The phased action plans were not specific. In many cases only brief descriptions were included. Tucson's direct service programs, which we examined, included several very good interventions and several that were not as good. Some programs from other sites included more detailed descriptions in their progress reports, written after the program. In some cases the intervention rationales were clear and very good. However, it is not clear whether this was a pre-planned intervention.

In summary, the plans required a great deal of effort from many dedicated people. Because of the extreme pressure from national staff and LEAA to get them in, they were less collaboratively produced and less consistent than they might have been. This was a primary factor in the program implementation.

<u>Program Implementation</u>. In spite of the short time available, programs were implemented at all sites. More than one thousand status offenders and other children at risk were served, some in long range training programs and some in short term, one session programs. Table 7, Appendix A, summarizes these data. Details on each site can be found in Tables 1 through 5 in Auxiliary Appendix A.

More than 2,900 community leaders and youth program staff from both public and non-profit agencies attended training sessions offered by the six collaborations.

More than 2,600 persons have received long term advocacy, informational communication or an in depth planning instrument, from three sites. This was in addition to the extensive T.V. impact in Tucson, the bumper stickers in several sites, radio and T.V. interviews and on-going public relations in newspapers.

We used two criteria from the program proposal to evaluate the implementation:

- 1. The programs should be collaborative. The program planners believed collaborative implementation would increase the contact with and knowledge about people from other youth serving agencies. This would then encourage them to implement other human services collaboratively.
- 2. The implementation should increase capacity of National Assembly affiliates. The program planners hoped to give National Assembly affiliates experience in serving a different client group in order to enable them to further serve the group. They hoped that affiliates would offer the programs through their own agencies.

In addition, implemented programs should serve enough people to be cost-efficient, be implemented according to the time planned and should take advantage of existing community resources. Table 7 in Appendix A shows the data.

The <u>degree of collaboration in implementation</u> varied from zero in Spokane to 36% of the programs in Tucson. The other three were 32% in Connecticut, 30% in Spartanburg and 19% in Oakland. Had we included the collaboration staff or committees in the count, the percentage would have been higher.

The percent of programs implemented by local affiliates varied from none in Spokane to 21% and 32% in Spartanburg and Tucson. The other two collaborations implemented 15% of their programs through the affiliates.

We measured <u>cost-efficiency</u> by dividing program cost by days of program contact per person to determine cost per person per day. All time units were reduced to the percentage of a day. Costs for direct services varied from \$2.87 in Spartanburg to \$41.54 per site in Tucson.¹⁶ Generally, the lower the cost, the less therapeutic the intervention. The costs were much lower than most interventions reported by the public DSO Grantee. We assumed that some of the staff and equipment costs were absorbed by the implementing body. If the implementer was an affiliate of the National Assembly, this was another measure of their participation in the collaboration.

Capacity building costs varied less, from an average of \$3.93 in Spokane to \$15.82 in Oakland.

Advocacy costs per contact were too varied in both content and audience for us to generalize. There was a great amount of public media donation of time and resources. The advocacy programs were also supported strongly by the National Council of Jewish Women and the Junior Leagues both locally and nationally and the National Council on Crime and Delinquency nationally.

The <u>delay in implementation</u> rates varied from only 15% of Spartanburg programs implemented within two months of projected schedules to 52% in Spokane and Connecticut and Tucson implemented 42% of programs on schedule and Oakland implemented 33% of programs on schedule. Closely related are

¹⁶ Cost efficiency rates and the method used to determine them are presented in Table 7, Appendix A, and Tables 1 through 5, Auxiliary Appendix A.

cancellation rates, or percent of planned programs cancelled. They varied from none in Tucson to 30% in Spartanburg. Table 7, Appendix A, shows these data.

We measured <u>use of existing resources</u> in implementation as the percent of programs implemented by community agencies including National Assembly affiliates. Connecticut implemented 63% of programs in community agencies with Tucson a close second with 61%. Oakland implemented only 10% of programs outside of the collaboration.

In summary Tucson's programs were implemented closest to all our criteria except cost. When the quality of the program was included, we perceived that the cost wasquite in line. These criteria werenot affected by the fact that Tucson began the programs earlier. Connecticut's measures of implementation werehigh but will probably develop little expertise or capacity of the affiliates to serve status offenders when the grant project is completed.

<u>Summary of Planning and Program Implementation</u>. We would suggest that planning and implementing 116 different programs in seven different communities in 14-18 months has been a remarkable feat. The facts that the planning was rushed and the programs less than perfect were not surprising. What has occurred is that numbers of people who have never planned and implemented programs "from scratch" are now a little more experienced. There are also 1,029 youths who received service, 2,930 adult youth workers who received training and innumerable persons more aware of the issue of status offenders. Two sets of factors affected the planning and implementation: organizational factors and program factors.

Three inter-related <u>organizational factors</u> affected the planning and implementation: the press of time, the incompatability of goals and the absence of immediate on-site program assistance from the non-profit perspective. t

The local staff had two major directives. One was the directive to work with local organizations, mold them into a coherent body and plan programs with them. The amount of effort, time and skill involved in building a new organization that can function effectively appears to

have been minimized. The other directive was to develop, plan and implement new programs for status offenders. Most human service organizations spend many months developing and planning a few new programs. The collaborations were to plan many new programs in a few months. These two directives were incompatible in the time allotted for the program. Success in either or both of the directives required the staff to a) work with committees from the different youth-serving sectors (especially the National Assembly affiliates), develop an organization and set up an office; b) develop expertise in program planning, intervention logics, program evaluation; and c) become acquainted with the body of knowledge about status offenders and the effectiveness of past programs. These three different activities were to culminate in a plan of action within four months of the staff's hiring. When the push came, both LEAA and the national collaboration opted for programs over collaboration and quantity over quality programs because the alternative was no programs at all to show for the two-year grant.

<u>Program Factors</u>. From the analysis of the programs, several conclusions seem warranted. First, there was little indication in organizational records or interviews of how the collaboration priorities were set or resources allocated. The absence of clear priorities, set with the explicit consent of members, resulted in some programatic confusion.

Second, program outcomes were not clearly explicated by the program proposal itself. For instance, was the desired outcome increased direct service <u>by affiliates</u> in the community or increased direct services in the community?

Third, the structure for implementing especially the direct service programs was important to the nature of the outcome. There were three structural arrangements for implementing programs: the collaboration as a direct service agency, the collaboration as a general granting agency, and the collaboration as a coordinator of funding which meets project priorities. The more involved the affiliates were with the implementation, the more their capacity was increased. The Oakland collaboration was an example of the collaboration as a direct service agency under the first coordinator. Spokane also appeared to fit this category. The Connecticut collaboration illustrated the collaboration as a granting agency with central staff monitoring and evaluating the

programs. Tucson and Spartanburg collaborations illustrated the collaboration as a coordinator of funding.

Affecting the Capacity of Member Organizations

a major goal of the program was to develop the capacity of community based non-profit agencies to serve status offenders. Many of these organizations have traditionally been involved primarily with "good kids." The very idea of a sexually promiscuous girl in the Girl Scouts or Camp Fire Girls seems ludicrous to many.

At this point, we could have used only the program participation of affiliates from the previous section as our measure of organizational capacity building. The rationale would have been sound. It is logical that if an organization collaborates to develop and implement a work-study program for youth referred by the courts, that organization will be better able to serve the same kind of youth in the future.

However, we wanted a separate measure of capacity, one that could be used in other communities to test their capacity to serve status offenders and children at risk. We wanted independent indicators of organizational capacity so that before and after measures could be made and any change over a period of time could be recognized. If base measures were taken, we could monitor change over any period of time. It also meant we could compare organizational capacity of cities that had the LEAA collaboration grant with that of cities with no grant.

First we had to define organizational capacity in a way that definition could be operationalized. The rationale and definitions are described in Auxiliary Appendix B. Briefly, the organizational capacity to serve any client group consists of the following elements:

- 1. The client group must be defined and recognized as a legitimate group for the agency.
- 2. The resources for meeting the needs must be allocated--board time, staff time, training, space, program materials developed.
- 3. The organization must be able to attract the clients--that is,
 - a. be perceived by the client group or those making decisions for the client group as able to provide service; and
 - b. be accessible to the client group geographically, in time, psychologically and culturally.

4. It must be organized to deliver the service.

This means that capacity to serve is not merely the delivery of service to a client group. Delivery of services to a new client group is an end product that requires internal organizational change in a number of ways.

We developed the following indicators as measures of capacity to serve status offenders. The procedures and measures can be seen in Auxiliary Appendix C.

- 1. Board attitudes toward the client group and the client needs. We developed an attitude scale with 23 items.
- 2. The presence of a policy statement with specific reference to status offenders, children at risk, problem youth.
- 3. The allocation of board time for discussion of status offenders.
- 4. Sensitizing the larger membership to the client group.
- 5. The allocation of funds, staff time or other resources for planning and implementation of programs/services for status offenders and children at risk.
- 6. Training of board/staff/members to understand or work with status offenders and children at risk.
- 7. Direct experiences in working with status offenders and children at risk.
- 8. Location of program units accessible to client population.
- 9. Service to status offenders.
- 10. Numbers of other children at risk served.

We measured the organizational capacity in Fall, 1976, and again in Fall, 1977. Since both the National and Tucson collaborations began before the evaluation, their data were not comparable. We did not measure the Connecticut organization because the membership was so fluid and the staff support available to the National Assembly affiliates there was less consistent.

The data are presented in the following section: first we will describe changes in the internal organizational indicators--or the capacity to serve from the first time of measurement to the second. The measures used correspond to items one through eight above. Second, we will describe changes in actual program/services delivered from the first time of the measurement to the time of the second. These will be considered

under two headings: external advocacy and direct services to status offenders.

<u>Changes in Internal Organizational Capacity to Serve Status Offenders</u> and <u>Children at Risk</u>. The board attitudes were measured by administering an attitude scale to boards of directors of local National Assembly affiliates near the beginning of the program, except for Tucson which was well under way in the Fall of 1976.

The attitude statement fell into three categories: personal social distance, attitudes about the punishment of status offenders, and general attitudes on the rights of children. Several general attitude items on status offenders and the offenses were also included.

The attitude scales were administered at organizational board meetings by the local researchers in Fall, 1976, and again in Fall, 1977. While we tried to standardize the procedures there was some variation, notably in Spokane, where some attitude scales were left for the executive director to administer. The 1977 Connecticut scales were less comparable because of the self-selective nature of their agreement to be retested. We analyzed the board as a unit even though there was turnover in membership. The rationale is that a board will tend to use education and selective recruitment to gain attitudinal consensus (Table 7 Auxiliary Appendix A). We also analyzed individuals who had taken the scale at both times.

Several findings from the attitude scales were suggestive of future directions of board education. First, in both Fall, 1976, and Fall, 1977, the attitudes of boards of directors toward status offenders were ambivalent. On the one hand, more than 90% of all respondents said status offenders need help, not punishment. On the other hand nearly half the respondents said that failure to punish status offenders encourages them to be bad. Table 8, Appendix A, shows this distribution by site.

Second, the most negative change in attitudes occurred in items related to punishment as a lesson to teach status offenders and detention of status offenders to protect society. Table 9, Appendix A, shows either little change or a negative change on the two detention items.

Third, board attitudes that changed most consistently from Fall, 1976, to Fall, 1977, were those related to personal social distance.

41.

Table 10 shows the distribution of those agreeing to personal relationships with status offenders from time to time.

Even with this general analysis, it appeared that there was some change of attitude toward status offenders during the year. The difference between sites with and without the collaboration would be revealing. The summary item for capacity building showed that three of the five sites increased in their positive attitudes about non-profit agencies mixing status offenders with other children. These board members are the people who make the decisions and hence these attitudes are significant.

Of the sites, Spartanburg began as the most negative and had the highest percentage change in many items. If we discount Connecticut because of self selection, Spokane had most items with a positive change. There was a positive change of 13 of the 20 items.

A policy decision by the local board indicated that status offenders and other children at risk were proper clients or members; or that the organization should make an effort to serve such youth. This was considered a necessary capacity building effort. This indicator was collected from board minutes, program goals, annual meetings and other running records of organizations. The data in Table 12, Appendix A, indicate that four organizations in Spartanburg, three in Spokane, one in Oakland and one in Tucson had such policies toward status offenders. Of the 15 members of the national collaboration, eight reported policy statements in 1974 and 12 had policy statements in 1976. Some of the organizational literature suggests that national organizations are better able than locals to make unpopular policy statements because they are further removed from the membership. This indicates that many national organizations had already begun building their capacity to serve status offenders before the collaboration grant, and that perhaps the grant proposal was a result of the policy rather than vice-versa.

The <u>allocation of board time</u> was determined through an item analysis of board minutes in the base year compared with the collaboration year (Table 12, Appendix A). In the local sites board minutes of member organizations of the Spartanburg collaboration showed the most increase. All of the organizations showed increase in discussion about status offenders. The average increase was 10% over the base year.

Of the six national organizations which released board minutes for this report, only one showed an increase in discussion of status offenders. However the data indicated that all had had substantial board discussion during the base year. These six were among the seven most active members in the national collaboration.

Efforts to sensitize the larger membership to the client group was measured by the amount of information that related in any way to status offenders and children at risk in regular communication to members and special communication to members. We did a content analysis of these data where they were available.

We found only a small number of local organizations had begun to involve their members in the work with status offenders. Many of their local publications and communications were directly related only to program "how-to's." Some had no regular local communications to members. Oakland and Spartanburg had the most change in the number of message inches in their communication related to status offenders or status offenses. Spartanburg impact is greater since 50% of the organizations showed such a change.

All of the national organizations for whom we had these data showed an increase in communication to members in regular publications. The average increase was seven percent over the base year.

Many of the national organizations with Washington offices also sent out regular or periodic communication to members. Of the 12 for whom we have this data 10 had an increase in messages about status offenders and children at risk. These messages tended to be informational about the politics surrounding allocation of Federal money and the delivery of programs/services to status offenders and children at risk. The section on advocacy will discuss this in more detail.

There was no new <u>formal allocation of organizational resources for</u> <u>programs and services</u> to status offenders reported by local organizations. This is not surprising since more than half of the organizations for which we have data had a decline in membership from the base year to Fall, 1977. Approximately one-third reported a decline in real income. During a time of financial reverse, organizations seldom increase allocation of funds for other than institutional maintenance.

Data from national organizations indicated considerable use of resources to develop programs, program material and other technical assistance for use in programs with status offenders and children at risk. Lists of these materials can be seen in Appendix A, Table 15. Some of the best materials we have seen are those from the YMCA, the Boys Clubs of America, the Girls Clubs, the National Council of Jewish Women and the National Council on Crime and Delinquency. While some of this material was developed before the grant, the continuation is certainly a result of the continuing support of the collaboration.

Some of the most active national organizations reported a decline in resources allocated for direct service to status offenders. Five of those for whom we had data reported a decrease in staff to work with youth especially problem youth. Grant monies for four of the five programs were expiring. Only one had any plans for the incorporation of the new emphasis into the regular budget.

Some resources were allocated informally for work with status offenders. As Table 12, Appendix A, indicates 38 percent of all local affiliates were involved in implementing collaboration programs. Much of the implementation cost of buildings and staff were in-kind donations from the implementing organization. The average cost of implementing these programs was far less than the cost of putting on the programs. Table 7 in Appendix A shows the implementation figures.

Another informal indicator of allocation of resources was the enormous allocation of staff time in the collaborations discussed in a previous section.

The <u>training of board members</u>, staff, and members to work with status offenders was measured in three ways: a) participation of staff/board/ members in collaboration programs, b) meetings to which the collaboration staff spoke and _C) other training provided by the organization.

Table 12, Appendix A, shows the days of staff/board/member training by the collaborations. Tucson started its program too early for us to collect this data, however, they reported considerable attendance at such training. Spokane trained the largest number of local affiliates to deal with status offenders. Both Oakland and Connecticut changed staff during the study period, so the data were incomplete and not comparable.

Data to measure <u>change in location of program units</u> were not easily accessible. We wanted to determine any change in the number of program units in high impact areas locally. Local organizations do not appear to keep records in this way. This indicates that planning for the location of new units is not done on the basis of where the need might be. Since the data are sketchy, the conclusions appear to be that density of status offenders and children at risk is not an important consideration in placing program units.

Nationally, new units to serve status offenders and other children at risk had begun around the country in other than collaboration sites. Some groups, such as the Camp Fire Girls and the Girl Scouts reported efforts to locate new program units in the inner city, in childrens' institutions, and in ethnic neighborhoods. However, the record keeping procedures on numbers and locations do not indicate the degree of any change which may have occurred.

<u>Changes in Indirect Services--Advocacy</u>. We have considered advocacy a service because the program output of several of the most active participants in the collaboration is advocacy rather than direct service. This is true of the Junior Leagues and the National Council of Jewish Women as well as the National Council on Crime and Delinquency.

We measured advocacy activity two ways: the amount of regular communication to members on external societal change toward a more positive stance on status offenders and children at risk, and any new advocacies program specifically related to external societal change. Table 15, Appendix & summarizes the data.

The collaboration staff spoke at board and other meetings of many local affiliates which we consider staff/board training. Three staff members at Spartanburg, Spokane and Tucson reported speaking to a total of 16 such meetings. The other two staff persons were new when we gathered these data. National staff reported little of this formal activity, but did report meeting individually with some executives and other staff persons of member organizations to increase their participation in the collaboration and to discuss change in their own organizations.

The local organizations reported little other training related to juvenile justice activities. National organizations reported quite a bit

of this activity. The Boy Scouts, Boys' Clubs, YMCA and 4-H were performing joint staff training with a juvenile justice emphasis. Campfire Girls reported a national training program with one session related to juvenile justice programs. The Girls' Clubs had four regional juvenile justice workshops to train staff. The Salvation Army ran a corrections conference in Washington. The National Council on Crime and Delinquency has run seminars and workshops around the country. Several excellent ongoing training programs such as the one by the YMCA were being dispersed into regional offices because funding had expired. Unfortunately, none of the national organizations had hard data on numbers and geographical distribution of staff training in these programs except the Junior Leagues, who reported that 205 local Junior Leagues attended five day training seminars funded by LEAA in 1973.

Direct experience with status offenders was gained by participating in implementing collaboration programs. The experience varied in both depth and variety. In Oakland the experience was limited to two direct service programs. In Spartanburg while 67% of affiliates were involved in implementation, they were involved in only two programs and only one in Spokane.

Tucson collaboration affiliates gained the most experiences in a variety of ways: writing, grants accounting, program planning, implementation and evaluation. Six direct service programs were let by contract to affiliates in that site.

The regular <u>communication to members</u> of local organizations show practically no advocacy-related messages in either Fall, 1976, or Fall, 1977. In Spartanburg, where the Junior League has a girls' home, there were messages both years primarily related to that facility. The Junior Leagues in both Tucson and Spokane also had messages both years somewhat related to social change.

The national organizations showed advocacy communications in both the base and current years. There was an increase in 10 national organizations and a decrease in two organizations. The latter included one of the most active and involved organizations.

No new <u>advocacy activity</u> was reported at collaboration sites by local affiliates from Fall, 1976, to Fall, 1977. Nationally, the Junior Leagues

and the National Council of Jewish Women reported an increase in advocacy activity at other local sites around the country. There was little evidence of formal advocacy activity among national direct service organizations.

Much non-formal advocacy activity was reported by national organizations. Some of them, such as the YMCA, were active in getting youthrelated legislation passed. The YWCA was actively seeking to get its locals involved in legislative concerns for systems change.

Several of the national advocacy organizations developed special programs in the recent past. The Junior Leagues produced a film, which was shown on national television and is available for local information and education. The National Council of Jewish Women published a book reporting a national survey on the juvenile justice system and its detrimental impact on youth. The National Council of Crime and Delinquency sponsored an advertising campaign about status offenders. It also published a newsletter relating directly to legislation, research and other activity in the juvenile justice field.

While much of this activity preceded the Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration grant, the national organizations have continued to deepen their awareness and educate their locals. Our perception is that gradually they are taking status offenders as a legitimate, on-going concern.

<u>Change in Direct Service Programs for Status Offenders and Other</u> <u>Children at Risk</u>. In the introduction to the section on organizational change, we suggested that in order to serve a client group, the organization must be both accessible to that particular group and organized to serve it. Since most of the collaborations have only been in operation for 14-18 months, we cannot reasonably expect direct services to have changed very much. Organizations must plan and budget far in advance of a few months for this change to occur. The evaluation should continue to gather measurements on this variable for several years to determine long term change in client/member services. Other important factors are the number of adjudicated status offenders in the site and the nature of other services.

We measured change in direct services in three ways. Table 13, Appendix A, shows the data from these measures by site:

- The number of status offenders and children at risk served by affiliates while implementing collaboration direct service programs.
- 2. The change in number of status offenders and children at risk served in own programs.
- 3. Any new program reported as started or planned with status offenders and children at risk and/or new monies received for service to these clients.

The <u>numbers of status offenders and children at risk served in</u> <u>collaboration programs</u> by local affiliates cannot be consistently reported here. Organizations in Tucson, whose program started several months early, served a total of 127 status offenders and children at risk in eight different affiliates. Seven Spartanburg affiliates served 73 youth and six Oakland affiliates served 113 youth. In other sites, the affiliates were not involved in implementing direct service programs at the close of data collection.

The implementation of the direct service programs by the affiliates required a great deal of input of the organization's own resources. One executive reported a match of thousands of dollars. It is certainly true that expenditures for buildings, recreational equipment, and executive, financial, secretarial and other staff time were not reimbursed. The average cost per day of the service to each youth excluding salary to the youth was lower than cost per day services reported by DSO Grantees in several sites.

Many organizations reported a <u>change in services to status offenders</u> in their own programs over the year. This may represent only a change in definition in the minds of respondents. However, at the very least, it represents an increase in sensitizing program people.

Many of the national organizatious mentioned <u>new programs</u> around the country specifically related to status offenders. The actual data on the services did not reflect the change. Table 15, Appendix A, shows some of the reported new program units to serve status offenders and children at risk reported in the national interviews and program data.

Locally, new monies have been generated to serve status offenders. Tucson reported \$96,000 from CETA and other new sources to support some of the collaboration programs. Spartanburg reported \$4,650 in new money.

Nationally, several organizations received money from an LEAA prevention grant to continue the efforts by non-profit agencies toward developing alternatives to correctional institutions for young people convicted of status offenses and other children at risk. National organization data indicated other national programs under way. Some of the national organizations are making services for status offenders or children at risk a national priority. The National Council of Homemaker Health Aide Service has a new priority of family stability. Juvenile justice programs have become a high priority for the Girls' Clubs. The Boys' Clubs are giving emphasis to alcohol programs.

Summary of Affecting Member Organizations. Organizational change, especially in local areas, is a slow process and cannot be expected to show immediate results. Our data indicated a very positive prognosis for the future. Locally, the affiliates were becoming aware of status offenders and the need to serve them in the community. They were involved in the collaboration; they were becoming more sensitized and trained in dealing with status offenders; and they were just beginning to sensitize their board and members. Those who have had unrecognized children at risk in their programs were more aware and better able to work with them. For some this awareness will be translated into more and better direct services for children at risk. Only another measure at a future time will determine the long-term impact on the organizations.

The national organizations have been involved with the collaboration for a longer period. Some of them have been involved with status offenders since the early 1970's. The quality of the programs and program material indicate this continuing commitment. Some of the national organizations have become more involved with children at risk as a direct result of the collaboration. Some of them have refined their programs or added new emphasis as a direct result of their participation in the collaboration. In examining the usual trends of national organizational priorities, it was quite apparent that some of the nationals have committed more resources and for a longer period of time than usual.

The growing involvement, continuing participation and deepening commitment was difficult to document consistently because of the limited time and funds allotted for this evaluation, the inconsistent record keeping of the organizations, and the organizational nature of the nationals. However, the indicators that we had point to substantial growth in capacity of many national organizations to serve children at risk.

Summary and Conclusion: Did the Collaboration Achieve the Program Goals?

In summary, the collaboration did a commendable job in a short time. In fewer than two years one national and five local organizations were founded, staffed and operationalized. More than 60 local affiliates committed themselves to deinstitutionalize status offenders and to other children at risk; for most organizations, these were new client groups.

Many of the local agencies had never heard of a status offender nor had some of them more than a nodding acquaintance with each other. Few had ever collaborated in program delivery. In both rounds of interviews, a large proportion of representatives stated that the major effectiveness of the collaboration was getting them together. Many of the organizations found themselves working with public youth serving organizations for the first time.

The local collaborations, in a short time, demonstrated the kinds of programs that non-profit organizations can deliver for problem youth. Many different services to youth were planned and implemented at a relatively low cost. Some were excellent, some not so good; most of them add to our knowledge of the types of programs that are most effective for non-profit organizations to offer for status offenders and other problem youth.

The organizations in the collaborations committed themselves to the issues of deinstitutionalization of status offenders in a variety of ways. Most spent enormous amounts of time in the collaboration; many got their staff persons and board members involved in training for work with status offenders and other children at risk; some began the education process of their boards and members; some served status offenders and other children at risk in their regular programs; some collaborated with other agencies to try new programs. It is too soon to comment on the permanence of any new approaches but the prognosis for the future is bright.

CHAPTER 3

EVALUATION OF THE COLLABORATION PROCESS

It is difficult to develop a new service delivery modality in an already established community. It is even more difficult if the new service proposes to develop support from existing organizations with which it will be in competition. The basic hypothesis of this chapter is that some background demographic, and historical factors affected the nature of inter-organizational relationships both directly and indirectly. Background factors indirectly affected the collaboration structure and that change affected the collaboration process. Background factors directly affected participation in the collaboration and the process which evolved.

Figure 6 diagrams the relationship between these three sets of factors and the outcomes of the collaboration.

The evaluation of the collaboration process is presented in eight sections. In the first section we will define the factors in Figure 6

FIGURE 6

FACTORS INFLUENCING COLLABORATION PROCESS



and describe how they were measured. Section 2 summarizes the key factors and draws some conclusions about collaboration. Sections 3 through 8 illustrate the model in the six collaborations using data from each.

Definitions and Evaluation Procedures

Background Factors

Three sets of background factors were important to the evaluation: key demographic variables, the nature of the social structure and the history of the collaboration itself.

<u>Demographic Factors</u>. Seven general demographic characteristics of each collaboration site were important to this evaluation: the size of the city, the source of income, the economic health, the percentage of youth, the racial mix, the urban-suburban mix and the geographical location. In addition, data on the number and type of offenses of the status offenders of the area were essential for background. Most of the demographic data were gathered from the 1970 census, the mid-decade estimates and area respondents.

Social Structure. The nature of the social structure relevant to understanding the collaborations included the nature of roles and status in the community, how traditional these roles were, who held power and influence and how change occurred in the recent past. These factors suggested where the local National Assembly affiliates fit in the social structure, how they perceived their relationships with their national organizations, their economic situation and their history of interaction. These data were gathered in interviews with participants and from insights of the local field researchers.

<u>Collaboration History</u>. The history of the collaboration process included identification of which party arranged the first meeting, which organizations attended, how the chairperson was selected, previous inter-organizational relations and key events in the early history of their collaboration. These data were gathered from interviews with the chairperson and from collaboration records.

Structural Factors

Decisions regarding membership, priority, roles of chairpersons and staff, staff-member relationships, and relationships to the national collaboration staff were considered keys to understanding the social structure of each local collaboration.

<u>Membership</u>. Data on decisions regarding who could join and the status of organizational representatives were collected from records of the collaborations.

Priority and Role of Chairperson. Roles and priority of chairpersons were determined in interviews at each site early in the study period, Fall, 1976, from the structured observations of collaboration meetings and from interviews with coordinators. Chairpersons' role perceptions were of two general types: as managing and decision making or as presiding over a forum for input of ideas and joint decisions.

<u>Priority and Role of Staff</u>. The priority and roles of coordinators were determined in interviews with staff people throughout the study period, daily logs kept by local staff and structured observation.

<u>Staff-Member Relationships</u>. The staff-member relationships were determined from the two member interviews, the four staff interviews and from the relationships apparent in the observations.

<u>National-Local Relationships</u>. The relationships of the local staff and members to the national staff and members were determined by the staff interviews and by analysis of communications between the national and local collaborations. The assessment included perception of supervisory roles and relationships and perception of program control.

Process Factors

Three major process factors were observed: inter-personal communications processes, the decision making processes and the presence and interaction of power persons or groups. The data for this analysis were obtained from the structured observation of process, interviews with members and analysis of the minutes of collaboration meetings.

<u>Communication Process</u>. Analysis of the communication process was based on insight from experimental research on communication materials.¹⁷

¹⁷Alex Bavelas, "Communication Patterns in Task-oriented Groups," <u>Group</u> Dynamics Research and Theory, (White Plains: Row, Peterson, 1953), pp. 493-506.

The primary interests were the flow of communication during the meetings, from members to chair and staff and the nature of the communication's content. The process observation produced these data.

Decision Making Process. The decision making process was analyzed from the perspective of who made the inputs, whether decisions were made collaboratively, the relative weight of public and non-profit agency representatives and the staff roles in decision making. The data were from the process observations and the interviews and analyses of meeting minutes.

<u>Power Sub-Groups</u>. The activity of influential persons or subgroups was analyzed from the perspective of their role in setting priorities, in program decisions, in conflicts or crises and in implementing programs. Data were gathered from collaboration records, the interviews and process observation.

Process Outcomes

Several outcomes could be recognized from the process. In the second interview (Fall, 1977) we asked collaboration members what they considered the most successful activity of the collaboration, how effective they thought the collaboration was, and whether they would involve their organization again, knowing what they knew then. Responses to these were used as measures of process outcome. The ultimate outcome will be the nature of future inter-organizational collaboration and of future work toward collaboration goals.

Summary and Conclusion

Most of the seven local and the regional and national collaborations demonstrated real progress toward building an organizational structure for inter-agency cooperation and developing the trust necessary for an inter-agency collaborative work style at the end of their 14 to 24-month initiation period. All collaborations were successful in some areas, and all encountered problems in other areas.

The process of collaboration development was not a high priority of the national collaboration project directors. Practically no national staff time was spent to develop the national collaborative process or in programs
or staff training that would facilitate the local process development. Furthermore, the emphasis from national staff persons and LEAA on program goals and time lines was often at the expense of process. The national staff had little choice in this because of the nature of the project monitoring, the six months lost, and because of special conditions of LEAA's insistence on one site becoming operational before funding the other sites and LEAA's emphasis on getting direct services into the community immediately.

Nevertheless, should the non-profit service sector choose to develop inter-organizational mechanisms for delivery of services in the future, several factors that appear to have affected the direction of the interorganizational collaborations and their relative success as organizations should be considered. Some of the factors summarized here will be discussed in more detail in Chapter 4.

- 1. When geographical boundaries are well defined and recognizable and fairly contiguous with organizational boundaries, potential membership is more consistently identified. The problems in Oakland and Connecticut illustrate this statement.
- When recent history has been one of satisfying inter-agency cooperation, a collaboration can begin its goal activity sooner. Tucson, and Connecticut State are illustrations of this statement. Spartanburg and Oakland illustrate the need to build trust before moving toward goal activity.
- 3. When organizations belong to an already viable inter-organizational body with similar goals and similar memberships, competition and divided loyalties may be detrimental to the collaboration. This issue must be openly addressed rather than avoided as in Spokane and Tucson where conflict eventually emerged. It may be that a compromise of tasks to avoid overlap or an allocation of control over funds and staff to an already established collaborative organization might accomplish program goals more effectively.
- 4. When an organization in a collaboration has considerably more power or resources than other organizations, the least powerful tend to go along with the powerful or to let the powerful organization do the work. This was true in Spokane and, to some extent, Danbury, Torrington and Spartanburg.
- 5. When working with the non-profit sector if staff persons do not understand and respect how voluntary organizations work and how to staff committees, they cannot enable the organization to reach their full potential. Few of the staff persons of the collaboration project showed a real respect for the nature of the voluntary sector and the importance of enabling organizations who are donating time and resources to make their own decisions about programs.

- 6. When hiring staff persons as coordinators of inter-agency collaborations, committees should clearly define their own roles and the expectations of the staff. There are three general roles: that of facilitator or enabler, that of professional expert in the program, and that of executive director with organizational management priorities. The Spokane Coordinator tended to be an enabler; Tucson and Spartanburg coordinators and the National Associate Director functioned as professional experts who sometimes slid into an expert-advocate role. The first Connecticut and first Oakland coordinators and the National Director were primarily executive directors with management priorities. This is a crucial decision and will be discussed in more detail in Chapter 4.
- 7. When communication at meetings is too strongly controlled and too centralized, tasks are facilitated, but people are less likely to risk their own ideas.
- 8. When selecting the leaders of a collaboration, it is crucial that they have characteristics which will foster trust. Most functional collaborations appear to have: a) continuous leadership, b) leaders who work actively outside of meetings, c) leaders who preside over meetings rather than controlling the content, d) leaders who are organizational representatives rather than individuals and e) leaders who are volunteers rather than staff. Lay leaders are better able to commit themselves to the collaboration without having conflicts with their own jobs.
- 9. When hiring staff of inter-organizational collaborations, the issue of professional support must be addressed. A local collaboration staff person is in an isolated structural situation. Neither the national staff nor the local collaboration have a vested interest in this position. The staff person is expendable. Relationships are based on role rather than on personal inter-action. Neither local or national organizational support can tolerate failure of the role to be fulfilled.
- 10. When organizing interorganizational collaboration, the issue of control and supervision of staff activities must be addressed. This is particularly true when the funds are provided by sources other than the collaborating organizations. This is a key structural issue and will be discussed in greater detail in Chapter 4.

The National Collaboration¹⁸

The national collaboration was composed of members of the 15 participating national voluntary agencies. The working body was the national task force composed of representatives of the organizations. A legislative consultant who had been involved in writing the proposal was also a member. The task force met monthly with project staff to oversee the management and the implementation of the project goals and to facilitate the achievement of the goals which related to the national level. Before getting into the actual process actions and decisions of the group it will be useful to fill in some of the background and direction.

The task force was originally constituted in late 1974 by the executives of the National Assembly to develop collaborative program models and directions in the area of youth service. As part of this activity the interagency project for status offenders was developed and then funded by the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration. The task force, with some change of membership but a basic continuity of leadership, then began to focus its attention on the implementation of this project.

Organizational Structure

As in the original form, the membership of this group was made up of a representative from each participating national voluntary agency. The typical representative was a staff member from the national staff of the agency and even in cases where the representative was a volunteer, he was still from the national level. In some cases members were previously known to each other from participation at national meetings or workshops as well as previous service on the original task force. The participation at the national level thus brought together people very knowledgeable about their own agencies, generally well informed of activities of other agencies throughout the country and clearly a part of the upper management of the voluntary social service sector.

In view of the scope of national organizations and the work responsibilities of many task force members there was rarely day to day contact

¹⁸Because the national task force was in operation before the evaluation began, the data gathered were in a different form from those from the other collaborations. Therefore, this section is not paralled to the other sections of this chapter.

between task force members and committee work was often compressed. The travel schedules of some members made it at least as likely that they would meet en route than in New York where most were based. This movement and travel was occasionally functional when it corresponded to the need for some activity in a local site but it generally made long term and continuous planning and interaction difficult. The dynamics involved in this situation were obviously very different from those which took place in the local collaborations where there seems to have been more day to day interaction within a more narrowly defined setting.

While task force members came from similar social structures, some significant differences must also be noted. The collaborating national agencies varied in size, importance, service interest and delivery. Some agencies were hierarchical in structure; others were semi-autonomous confederations. Task force members thus represented organizations and held positions which varied greatly in importance, scope, power and responsibility. These differences notwithstanding the group was essentially homogeneous with universally accepted styles of discussion, presentation, committee procedure and language.

From this background several patterns of work and behavior were established early in the project and carried on consistently throughout the life of the grant. These patterns were organizational participation, chair function, staff function and role conflict.

Organizational Participation. There was a consistent record of attendance on the part of many representatives as well as an active participation in discussion of the issues of the meetings. The familiarity with the various issues of the grant and the consistent interest and concern in their outcomes reflect the continuing involvement of the task force members. This was also exemplified in the willingness of members to make presentations at various sites.

<u>Chair Function</u>. The chair person of the task force was a major influence in setting the style of presentation and both the content and flow of discussion. He was a major source of authority and stability both in and for the task force, having served the same function for the original group which developed the project. Meetings were run by the chair in a very enabling and involving style which consistently sought

out opinions and generally attempted to diffuse conflict by allowing all sides full expression. The chair worked very closely with the staff in attempting to develop the consensus necessary for task achievement. With his style and representing as he did a very major national agency, the chairman was a major source of authority, stability and continuity for the group.

<u>Staff Function</u>. The staff of the project was professional in its ability to present issues and deal with complicated management tasks. It was always prepared for meetings and generally well informed regarding the various issues of the grant. Staff was usually in the position of explaining and presenting information regarding the various sites and issues and seeking task force approval for directions and actions. Because of the nature of the project, multiple sites with many agencies, the presentations were often complicated and decisions were often needed on pressing matters. There was a constant tension between full disclosure/ discussion and the need to get decisions made and tasks accomplished.

<u>Role Conflict</u>. The pattern of the staff reporting complicated information and the task force feeling itself in a very reactive position was an issue of continuing concern throughout the life of the grant. The project director was at times the point of this tension holding the twin responsibilities of task accomplishment and the involvement of the group in the collaborative process. The task force had not been fully reconstituted, in the movement from planning the grant to overseeing the implementation; with a clear delineation of staff and board roles, this fact increased the tension. In addition, some task force members felt that the director's style was excessively centralized and controlling.

Tasks of the Collaboration

The national collaboration started long before the evaluation. Therefore, we did not monitor first hand the ongoing task development until late in the first year. Several collaboration tasks continued to affect the total project: the site development, the relationship with LEAA, the development of priorities, the national phased action plan, the match, crisis management and the issue of continuation.

<u>Site Development</u>. The initial activity of the task force and of the project itself was concerned with the establishment of collaborative

structures in the five sites. This attention to sites was necessary but was the beginning of a continuing pattern of being overwhelmed by the responsibility of implementing the sites and managing them to the exclusion of the development of national capacity building and advocacy. It is of particular importance to note that the conditions demanded by LEAA called for the establishment of a collaboration in <u>one</u> local site (Tucson) before funds could be released for work in the other cities. This decision,which came from the administrator of LEAA and which was accepted by the original task force when it was involved in grant negotiations,had a major impact upon both the task force and the staff and most certainly upon their working relationship in the critical first six months of the project.

Relationship with LEAA. The special condition of LEAA was in some ways a point of unity for both staff and task force in that it put them together in the role of attempting to deal with the funding source, answer various objections and continue making progress. The initial relations with the LEAA project monitor were extremely difficult and this also tended to help foster a unity within the task force and between task force members and staff as they formed a common front. This pattern was repeated several times during the process of the grant. As issues of conflict with the government emerged, the task force and staff would join ranks and work diligently to attain the most positive outcome and protect the project. This was an area of real group strength, demonstrating an awareness of the government funding process and also a very strong commitment to the integrity of the proposal and the value of the work being undertaken. It is significant that over the course of two years all major obstacles were removed and very harmonious and enabling relations were established between the project and LEAA. It also indicated a basic pattern within the task force, namely that whatever differences existed within the group or with the staff, the overriding interest in continuing and supporting the project always evidenced itself at times of crisis.

<u>Development of Priorities</u>. Another effect of the special condition calling for the collaboration establishment in Tucson before releasing funds for other sites was much less positive and served to reinforce a tendency manifested very early in the group's operations. This was the

conflict between the tasks of the grant and the process of collaboration. The special condition established by LEAA called for some specific tasks to be accomplished quickly and the group and staff began to focus very directly on this implementation task for Tucson somewhat to the exclusion of national collaboration issues and their own efforts at collaboration. The staff, in addition to the massive logistics of initiating five complicated local collaborations from a New York office, had the burden of getting one site fully operational before money would be available for the four others. This context does much to explain the previously mentioned tension between the national collaboration staff and some members of the task force concerning the role of each group. There was an agreement in principle that the staff person was responsible for day to day functions and that the task force should concern itself with major directions and issues, but there was a consistent lack of agreement of the part of some about the line between the two. The staff person was most conscientious of the need for task accomplishment, and while the task force members were aware of this need, they also wanted to be involved in the process. This gap was never really closed, although it never reached the point of causing major fracture. The group always responded to major issues but there was a constant tension. At the planning retreat held more than a year after the grant, issues were still being raised about "process" involvement and the respective roles of the task force and the staff. Only after some of this discussion was a job description for the national collaboration director developed. (See Auxiliary Appendix E.)

National Phased Action Plan. The initial concern about the logistics of implementing the collaborations in the local sites, dealing with LEAA and establishing working relationships with staff regarding project activity set the pattern for the national collaboration's function and concerns over the following year. As a result, almost no attention was paid to the national phased action plan. When the plan was considered in 1977, the discussion was very general, with the time considerably, and typically, shortened by pressing local site business. As mentioned previously, there were many reasons for this. In addition the very structure of the task force must also be examined. Though all task force members represented national agencies, these agencies were of very different

size and style and the degree of influence of members within these agencies varied widely. The ability of individual task force members to influence their own agencies was not a constant and therefore it was difficult to deliver a national plan which could be specifically implemented. From the point of view of the internal task force structure, there were also limits to the development of a strong effective national There was also the question of impetus and direction. If the local plan. was accountable to the national the local coordinators to the national project director, and the national staff to the task force, then to whom was the task force accountable? Not only was there a question of the capacity of the task force to deliver and implement an effective national plan but there was also the question of staff's ability to push for it. None of the leverage that existed in the local collaborations existed on the national level. The competing issues, varying degrees of influence and limited leverage accounted for the minimal effort regarding a national plan, which contrasts strongly with the major successes of the national task force in many other areas.

The Match. This grant was awarded under the provision of a ten percent match which was to be used to draw down the awarded funds. The project was initially successful in raising money from foundations but ran into difficulty in raising the full amount. The first task force approach to the problem was to increase its efforts with foundations, enlisting executives to make presentations and at one point using a consultant. When matters became critical, staff and task force members were able to elicit pledges from the National Assembly organizations for the amounts needed and used these pledges for a match from a foundation. This accomplishment is evidence of the major commitment of the national collaboration to the project and is a demonstration of the strength of the collaborative effort. It was another demonstration of the task force and staff's abilities to deal successfully with crises and cooperate to overcome major obstacles. The fact that this particular issue revolved around money and that staff and task force members were able to gain the assistance of the Assembly staff and agencies in a time of budget cuts, decreased membership and falling contributions cannot be overstressed: it was a critical accomplishment on the part of the project management.

<u>Crisis Management</u>. The ability to respond to crises was also evident in actions taken by the task force with regard to site difficulties

throughout the life of the grant and in particular in the case of difficulties in Oakland. The discussion regarding an attempted reconstruction of the Oakland collaboration evidenced a real sensitivity to the negatives of outside intervention as well as a willingness to offer whatever support services might be effectively used in reconstructing the local site. Several task force members attended a reorganization meeting in Oakland. In this situation as in other crisis incidents, the task force was able to unite, discuss possible alternatives and take (or approve) determined united action to meet the situation. This activity occurred in all the local sites except Tucson. This unity was less apparent during more ordinary discussions, a fact of which all members were aware but resisted directly confronting. (An attempt at "catharsis" during a two-day planning session was limited to only very general statements.)

<u>Continuation</u>. The national task force, on the basis of work by the national collaboration staff, prepared a proposal for continuation of the project. The continuation would allow local coordinators to continue in these positions, though it would provide only a small amount of service money. The national office would also be continued. The development of the proposal and its presentation to LEAA was another significant accomplishment on the part of the national task force and staff and would clearly have a major impact on the future of the collaborations. The task force itself was the proposal as an opportunity to reconstitute itself in a different form with project management and oversight, being just one committee of a larger task force agenda.

Summary of the National Collaboration Process

There were obviously many areas of accomplishment: site development, governmental relationships, the match, crisis management and continuation. There were also some areas of weakness: problems of priorities and national plans for capacity building and advocacy. One is struck by the enormous responsibilities assigned this group. It appeared that the structure of the task force was too narrow to deal effectively with the many necessary tasks assigned. This limitation bad much to do with some of the limitations of the collaboration program. These areas should not detract from the very significant accomplishments of the national task force and staff in implementing the project.

Background Factors

The Tucson metropolitan area, which accounts for most of the approximately 500,000 people in Pima County, is located in south central Arizona. It is the second largest city in the state and is about 120 miles from Phoenix. It is only 70 miles north of the Mexican boarder. Tucson, like many cities of the sun belt, has had tremendous growth in the last few years. The 1975 population estimate shows a 26% increase over the 1970 population.

Tucson has moved from a small dusty regional "cow town" with *e* population of under 50,000 in the 1940's to a major metropolitan center.

The earlier growth developed around the new electronic industries, attracting a wide range of professional persons. A major university has also attracted professionals.

The most recent growth is stimulated by the advantage of the sun belt for retirement, and the service industries have grown to accommodate the needs for new service. Tucson has also become a center of the youth culture. A 1973 estimate reports that 30% of the population is between ages of 10 and 25; 53% of the population is under 30.

Tucson has a relatively stable economy. The unemployment rate, 6% in late 1977, is not excessive. However, a large Mexican American population, estimated at 19% in 1975, the uncounted numbers of illegal aliens in the labor force, and the Indian population of about 3% do not benefit from the status of the economy. Many of these people live in squalid conditions with high unemployment, especially among the youth. The school drop out rate is high among the minorities, assuring the continuation of this cycle.

The cities and counties of Arizona are struggling to keep pace with the ever-increasing population. There is much opposition to deficit financing, and the state as a whole, including Pima County, tends to forego increasing social services in order to keep the state on a "pay as you go" basis.

The State of Arizona has a very conservative laissez-faire political stance of non-interference into local affairs. It has lost Federal funding rather than accept Federal standards in several recent instances.

Politically Tucson is reported to be somewhat more progressive. In addition, since most of Tucson's population is newly arrived, there are few old traditions. This means that society is more open, and social power is less concentrated in old structures. It also means that personal influence and expertise can be more readily developed.

This is exemplified by the nature of the Juvenile Court. Despite the conservative political stance in the state, the Pima County Juvenile Court was already in the process of deinstitutionalizing status offenders before the Juvenile Justice Delinquency and Prevention Act required deinstitutionalization.

The Pima County Juvenile Court was given the public DSO grant. It set up mobile diversion units for crisis intervention. When status offenders were apprehended, they were taken to the mobile diversion units and from there were referred to other services. The court contracted out the other services. It was a very expensive program to run because of the need for 24-hour coverage. Pima County reported 2,942 status offenders in 1975. The largest group was 1,716 runaways, with incorrigibles, moral infractions and substance abuse (alcohol and tobacco) accounting for about 350 each.

The National Assembly affiliates are fairly healthy in Tucson. Seven of the nine for whom we have data report an increase in budget above the cost of living increase from 1976 to 1977. None reported a decrease in United Way funding and only one reported a decrease from other funding sources.

The Pima County affiliates have good relationships with the national task force. About five (42%) knew the name of the national task force representatives. Another three (25%) knew the regional representatives. Table 17 in Appendix A shows these data. Six of twelve representatives reported that they had received some or much communication from their national affiliate about the collaboration. The other six report having received little such communication (Table 18, Appendix .).

There appears to be underlying competition among Pima County affiliates. Even while they work together there seems to be a lack of complete openness and trust.

Agencies and concerned citizens were already relating to each other in Tucson before the collaboration began. Three organizations were operating. The Coalition for the Community Treatment of Children was a

rather loose organization of individuals and agencies founded to advocate for change. The Metropolitan Youth Council (MYC) is a youth planning agency funded by the city and the county to coordinate service to youth. All youth programs were to be planned through the MYC in order to avoid duplication and to centralize accountability. The Pima County Court Foundation, a non-public advocate for the court, was also in operation. To some extent the collaboration was in competition with each of these groups although initially they were all very much involved.

Relatively little public-private interaction history was apparent except for the Juvenile Court. In fact, only recently have the public schools demonstrated any interest in involvement with anyone on the issue of status offenders and other children at risk.

In January, 1976, the Coalition for the Community Treatment of Children along with the Youth Development, Inc. (formerly, Youth Services Bureau) sent letters to interested persons to attend a meeting. The meeting was held in February where the National Director explained the program and indicated that Tucson was one of the cities under consideration. Many in the group felt that planning was already occurring through the Coalition and without program money the activity would be a duplication of Coalition activity.

In late March, Tucson was informed that it had been selected as a site and a second meeting was called. The National Director returned to help the local group develop plans for participation. The first steering committee was held March 31st. Officers were elected and committees appointed to draw up a job description, draft a statement of purpose and to screen and interview applicants for the job of coordinator.

The National Director returned in late April to outline the stages of development and LEAA requirements and to formalize the statement of purpose and the steering committee. He returned in early June to finalize the hiring of the local coordinator and to assist with the program planning work groups. During the latter part of June the National Director helped the steering committee establish priorities, formulate a timetable, and obtain approval of the phased action plan by the collaboration. In early July another national staff person assisted with revisions of the phased action plan, and it was sent to the national collaboration Office.

Structural Factors

The crucial decision on delineating qualifications for voting members and officers was made during the first steering committee meeting. Objections were raised when a non-affiliate representative and a concerned individual were nominated for office. The decision was that officers would be representatives of National Assembly affiliates and that all affiliates and representatives from the various operating coalitions would comprise the steering committee.

<u>Priority and Role of Chairperson</u>. The chairperson was a representative from the National Council of Jewish Women. She was strongly committed to the collaboration and its goals. Her priorities were to insure the collaboration would be permanent so that the spirit of the collaboration remained after the project period expired.

The chairperson's formal meeting role was primarily that of a presider. She moved the meeting along, referred to speakers, summed up points and called the questions. She reported a major concern to keep the procedure open so that people did not feel they were being manipulated. However, her leadership extended far beyond this formal role. She worked extensively with the staff to prepare for meetings; she attended and participated in most sub-committee meetings. She recognized the issues and persons most likely to cause open conflict and she directed the meetings in a way that minimized that conflict.

<u>Priority and Role of Staff</u>. Our first interview with the Tucson coordinator occurred after the phased action plan had been written. At that time the coordinator's priority was to push training for agency personnel. He felt that the agencies and the city as a whole would benefit from such training.

The staff role was a strong management role with control over the details of planning and managing the program. While he was instrumental in the direction of the program, he was also responsive to the members and involved them as much as possible in all phases of the collaboration.

When questioned about work plans, he reported both long and short term work tasks in mind. He specifically mentioned meetings and administration tasks. Table 19, Appendix A, shows that he reported about 41% of his time in appointment/phone calls, 35% in study/administrative/paper work and 17% in meetings. Table 20, Appendix A, shows that 69% of Tucson's

members reported frequent contact with the coordinator.

<u>Staff-Member Relationships</u>. The chairperson had an excellent relationship with the coordinator. They worked closely together setting up the agenda, the work to be done and doing some guidance about likely problems. Many of the members also had good relationships with staff. They generally felt he was doing an excellent job. However, about 20% of representatives reported that he was "one-sided," "controlling" or "going along with the influential affiliates." Even persons reporting that the coordinator was doing a good job appeared guarded when discussing their relationships with him. This guarded caution toward the coordinator characterized, to some extent the collaboration's relationship to the DSO Grantee.

The data support the contention that the staff person was a strong leader. He tended to do considerable staff work on his ideas and present them to the committee for their support. However, many of these ideas appear to have initiated in discussions at steering committee meetings and discussions with individual members. Once developed, he became an advocate for them reporting on them at meetings, answering questions and overcoming objections.

The conflicts in the Tucson collaboration tended to be over position boundaries rather than role definitions as in some other collaborations. We could say they were over "turf." For instance, on some issues the Tucson collaboration addressed, members who were very active in one of the other inter-organizational coalitions felt that the collaboration was intruding unnecessarily in their field. Some of the "turf" problems were a result of the emphasis by national that the local collaborations needed to find future support. This emphasis, of necessity, raised the question of competition for scarce resources. The several conflict issues seldom came into the open but did hinder the full development of interorganizational trust.

<u>National-Local Relationships</u>. The Pima County collaboration staff person had few problems in his relationship with national during the early organizational phase. He felt national collaboration staff had been helpful and understanding. He did feel at a later time that several technical assistance requests had been responded to inadequately and some technical assistance that he did not wish was foisted upon him.

He also felt that in the latter part of the program, communications were overly slow.

There was no indication of dissatisfaction of collaboration members with the relationship with national other than the complaint of the time pressure in the project beginning.

Process Factors

The meetings were mostly smoothly run and informational. Reports on the activities of the sub-committees and staff were made with questions asked from the floor. Some meetings however were very disorganized and without focus. These often dealt with new approaches, searching for solutions to problems, etc.

The National Assembly affiliates had good participation. The DSO Grantee representatives kept their participation at a minimum. When asked about their participation there were two responses: they did not wish to overly influence the direction of the collaboration and there were some personal political problems involved.

<u>Communication Process</u>. The communication process tended to be fairly centralized in Tucson. The staff person and the chair person represented about 48% of the actions at formal meetings, (Table 22, Appendix A). A large percentage of the chairperson's actions were related to running the meeting. The staff person's acts were primarily reporting committee activity, other collaboration activity, answering questions on reports, explaining issues, etc. There was good participation from most of the other collaboration participants. However seldom were more than one or two remarks made without their being directed to the coordinator for response. A sub-pattern was seen when a report was given by someone other than the coordinator. Questions were directed at that person following the report. At the end of that period the communication reversed back to a central pattern.

Decision Making Process. Tucson followed a formal decision making process. Table 21 in Appendix A shows that a relatively low percentage of decisions were made at steering committee meetings. The agenda items were more usually reports of progress not followed by formal vote. A higher percentage of decisions were made in the sub-committee, but that, too was relatively low. It appears that many decisions were made by staff, either based on previous discussion, on staff expertise or on

behind-the-scenes power blocs and then fully developed upon presentation to the steering committee.

<u>Power Sub-Groups</u>. There are several indications that there were informal behind-the-scenes power blocs in the Tucson area. The interviews indicate some hostilities over the perception that the staff was more favorable to one group or the other. Some of the persons most critical appear to have gradually become less active.

Process Outcomes

In general, the process outcomes of Tucson were positive. About 79% of the respondents in the second interview felt that the collaboration was very effective or moderately effective. Table 23 in Appendix A shows these data.

There was not as much concensus about what the collaboration had done best. An equal number, 33%, said that the collaboration was most effective in its advocacy program and in getting people together. Table 23, Appendix A, shows the distribution.

A remarkable 100% of the representatives reported that they would involve their agencies again, knowing what they did at the end of the study period.

Conclusions About the Pima County Collaboration Process

The Pima County collaboration appeared to have developed a process that was basically satisfying to participants who continued and fruitful in programatic outcome. It also evolved into a strong organization which developed and implemented successful programs. Several factors appear to have affected these outcomes.

First there was agreement between the national staff and the local collaboration over structure. The presence of a national staff person at key points during the early organizational stages virtually assured this agreement. The compatibility avoided a large conflict area present in the other collaborations.

Second, the Tucson agencies had a history of inter-organizational relationship. This means that the initial task getting to know each other was unnecessary. Third, because of the rush to get Tucson operational so that the other sites could begin, the collaboration moved swiftly past its land marks. Each land mark was successfully reached in

a minimum of time providing a great deal of satisfaction which was increased by the amount of recognition given by national.

Fourth, the collaboration had consistent and interested leadership from its chairperson and agreement between the chairperson and staff over their roles and priorities.

The major problem in the Tucson collaboration appeared to be the collaborative relationships among the members and the failure to encourage continuing trustful relationships. Whether this will hamper future working relationships remains to be seen.

The Oakland Collaboration

Background Factors

Oakland, a city of just over 361,000 in the San Francisco Bay area just east of San Francisco, is spread over a fairly large area. This fact, with the proximity of San Francisco as a central city and the proportion of the population who live in single family housing, gives Oakland the appearance of a large urban sprawl, crisscrossed by super highways and dependent upon the automobile.

The Bay Area increased in size following World War II. This rapid growth included a high proportion of blacks and Mexican Americans who moved from agricultural occupations to take advantage of the growing number of industrial jobs available.

The rapid growth without time for assimilation led to the division of Oakland into ethnic areas. In the 50's and 60's Oakland's total population started to decline. During this time the minority proportion increased. As with many large industrial cities during the era, parts of Oakland have become "ghettoized." In 1970, 35% of Oakland's population was black and 8% was Mexican American.

The Oakland Community is heterogeneous and relatively non-traditional. There appear to be diverse power structures; a person with prestige and power in one area does not necessarily have power in another area. Several different cultural patterns exist side by side with an apparent outward tolerance.

In the late 60's the Bay Area gained the reputation of being a haven for the contraculture. Some of the social experimentation remains and appears to have engendered a generally innovative climate.

In 1975, there were 3,200 identified status offenders in Alameda County. Since the County was too large for the small program grant to have an impact, the Oakland collaboration narrowed its focus to East Oakland. East Oakland has the highest concentration of minorities, 51% non-white and 37% with Spanish surname.¹⁹ It has a high percentage of old housing in poor condition, high unemployment, a high percentage of

¹⁹Description based on a 1969 planning brochure of East Oakland.

persons on welfare and a high percentage of persons below the poverty level.

In 1976, the Department of Probation received the DSO Grant. Their proposal was to offer family counseling to status offenders and operate two houses where young people are brought by the police.

The local National Assembly affiliates in Oakland have been hard pressed in the last few years. The cost of living in the Bay Area has risen faster than contributions to United Way and other non-profit funding. Six of the eleven responding organizations said that they had had a reduction in United Way funds in the past year. Four said that funds from other sources had also been reduced. The total budget of 4 of the 11 agencies either decreased or increased less than the cost of living during the period of the program.

The method of obtaining funds from either the United Way, public programs or other sources appeared to be highly political in Oakland with various power blocs competing for the scarce resources on which their survival depends. The tradition of "charity" was not as strong here as elsewhere but, the tradition against the use of government funds for non-profit human services is also not as strong. Some long-standing resentments over past inequities, funding slights and other incidents appear to exist among the Oakland agencies' inter-organizational relationships.

The local affiliates of National Assembly organizations did not appear isolated from their national representatives. Table 17 indicates that 8 of 11 affiliates (73%) knew the name of the national task force member at the time of the first interview.

The non-profit agencies in Oakland were not a unified group and did not appear to have a history of inter-agency cooperation. Apparent contributing factors are a) the urban sprawl, b) the heterogeneous nature of the area, and c) the fact that Oakland is not an independent city so far as the agencies go, but is a part of the Bay area region in planning, program and relationships.

Into this fiercely competitive atmosphere, a letter came in late 1976 to the local Camp FireGirls explaining the project and asking the Camp FireGirls' Executive Director to call a meeting of the National Assembly affiliates and other appropriate youth serving agencies. Approximately 50 persons attended, to whom the National Director explained the program. A representative from the Oakland Manpower Office, who asked many questions about the nature of the funding and the time line, was selected temporary chairperson.

In mid-March a second meeting was attended by about 25 persons. During the next four or five meetings the group discussed a range of issues including program needs and priorities, money, levels of trust, etc. They also discussed the possibility of forming a collaboration with or without the money.

The group formed task forces to further plan programs, incorporation and funding. The small groups met two or three times a week with full meetings about once a month. Papers were drawn up for incorporating the group about the same time that a search for staff began. The group, however, has not incorporated at this time.

The group made two crucial decisions in the early stage. One was to incorporate for the purpose of becoming a political power in Oakland. This decision follows the guideline of grass roots organization popularized by Alinsky.²⁰ The second was an informal decision that staff representatives were most appropriate members, somewhat excluding volunteers.

In advertising for staff, the position called for an executive director. The job advertisment called for a person who can organize, plan, develop and administer a comprehensive youth service and needs program in Alameda County.²¹ The staff person was hired to direct a program of service rather than to coordinate services by members.

During the summer, the chairperson gave up the chair and went onto the personnel committee. The second chairperson, a member of the Boy Scouts' staff, took over in late August and the coordinator was hired.

The staff person was without an office or secretary for several months. It was difficult to reach her by phone even though she had space at the Boy Scouts office. These months appear to have slowed the progress of collaboration somewhat, with apparently waning enthusiasm and commitment, and a lack of direction.

20 Saul D. Alinsky, <u>Reveille for Radicals</u> (New York: Vintage Books, 1969).

²¹ A copy of the job description can be found in Auxiliary Appendix E.

To overcome this, in November the coordinator proposed a program development seminar to deal with resources and attack the problem of lack of commitment to the collaboration. After some conflict with national staff who she felt handled the project review less seriously and promptly than necessary, the seminar was presented and revitalized the collaboration.

Structural Factors

Early in its history, the Oakland collaboration limited membership to staff. There were some non-staff persons involved, however, from the Junior League, the National Council of Jewish Women and the Camp Fire Girls. The early members felt that it was the staff that got things done in social agencies, and volunteers or board members tended to muddy the water. Other early members included representatives from the Oakland Manpower Department, Oakland Public Schools, Oakland Police Department, and County Probation Department, who was the DSO Grantee. Half of the participants in the Oakland collaboration were line staff rather than executive directors, and this presented a problem. These staff people were really unable to commit their agencies.

<u>Priority and Role of Chairperson</u>. The first chairperson of the Oakland collaboration thought that the collaboration's major goal was to become a political power so that the major public agencies, including the DSO Grantee, could be forced to improve their service for youth in East Oakland.

The second chairperson, the only leader observed, also stressed the politicizing of the traditional agencies as a primary goal. He felt this would be a valuable contribution to increasing the public service sector's accountability.

The second chairperson was designated president of the board rather than chairperson. He perceived his job as direction, with the executive director implementing the decisions. However, he appears to have taken little task responsibility outside of the meeting. The coordinator would occasionally push him to take a more active role in collaboration business but generally he deferred to her opinions and decisions. In some areas, the chairperson would request that the coordinator represent the group at some meeting or on a board. As the collaboration progressed the chairperson appears to have given even less leadership and the coordinator was making most of the decisions.

<u>Priority and Role of Staff</u>. The coordinator's major priority at the beginning was "the political education" of the local affiliates. She also saw the need to educate the group to real collaboration. She felt they really did not understand it. She perceived a major organizational task was to reduce committee work so that she could do the work herself.

The coordinator perceived herself as the director of a program. She intended to educate the local collaboration members out of their notions, which she considered naive. She saw herself as the major source of the program planning and the collaboration as the implementation agency with herself as director. A diagram developed by the staff person illustrates her role definition. It is a series of circles one within the other with the coordinator in the center. The diagram is included in Auxiliary Appendix E.

The coordinator's perception of her role is not inconsistent with the job for which she was hired. The job calls for an executive director to organize, develop and administer a comprehensive youth service and needs program for status offenders.

The Oakland staff person's operating style was more that of an independent professional than that of a coordinator. She tended to develop position papers and program decisions rather than enable the collaboration to discuss such issues. The data from the daily log shown in Table 19, Appendix A support this analysis. An average of only 25% of her time was spent in telephone calls and appointments and 26% was spent in study, paper work and administration.

The coordinator and chairperson had some conflict of role definition for several months after the coordinator was hired. During that time the collaboration office was housed in the Boy Scouts office where the chairperson was employed. The staff person felt the chair was using her as an employee rather than as the director of the collaboration.

<u>Staff-Member Relationships</u>. There was conflict between the coordinator and many of the Oakland collaboration members over proper staff role. Many of them expected her to follow their recommendations. She expected to lead them and to make her own decisions. At several meetings, the issue of staff role arose, usually with an implicit criticism of the staff. She would explain the incompatibility of their perception of the job and her perception of the job.



One of the areas of conflict was her lack of preparation for meetings and the follow-up work required. Consequently a number of conflicting situations arose, such as the members wanting to see the budget and staff person not having it available, or, conflict ridden discussions over elements of the phased action plan developed by the staff person. Much of the conflict was spearheaded by representatives of two of the affiliates. These representatives were relatively inactive and were viewed by some of the others as deviant and troublesome.

This unsatisfactory situation was relayed to the juvenile justice task force in New York by local members and a decision was made by the national collaboration that failure was imminent unless they intervened. A meeting was held on September, 1977, at which four national task force members and two national staff persons tried to clarify the issue and reexamine priorities. Following this meeting with some behind-the-scenes agreements, and with the help of national staff, the executive committee was re-constituted with a new chairperson. Shortly thereafter, the coordinator temporarily put the program implementation at a disadvantage at a time when full-time effort was most necessary. It was felt that the alternative of no staff at all would have been even more detrimental.

<u>National-Local Relationships</u>. One final structural issue was the national-local relationship. A great deal of conflict existed in the Oakland collaboration about the supervisory role of the national collaboration with regard to both staff supervision and program supervision. The coordinator felt that the supervision was unnecessary, cumbersome and belittling. She also felt that national staff supervision of program was not responsive to the local problems and needs. A time-lapse problem was perceived, where national staff appeared slow to recognize the need for immediate program decisions.

The coordinator's perception of her role and her ideas which developed in the phased action plan led to a crisis in Oakland. The plan outlined a separate direct service agency to be placed in East Oakland, with additional staff hired to implement all of the program. This was contrary to the philosophy of the program and the national task force and staff intervened. They felt hampered at every turn by the need to have national collaboration approval for every move. This surfaced when an early workshop was planned to get members together and improve communication. The

collaboration, led by the coordinator, planned the workshop with an outside consultant, and then felt that approval from New York was excessively slow.

A similar reaction to the phased action plan occurred. After months of hard work, the finished plan was not immediately accepted and the implementation could not begin. Part of the delay was caused by the coordinator's failure to respond to questions or to begin implementing programs that had been approved. At the second interview, the collaboration representatives reported that one of their major problems had been with the coordinator.

Process Factors

The definition of roles was a problem reflected in the group process. Table 22 Appendix A, indicates that the chair and coordinator together accounted for about half of the action. With the new coordinator and chairperson, the percent declined to 27% of the few meetings we observed. The DSO Grantee accounted for 12% of the action when present. One interesting finding is the activity level of the affiliates. The three most influential affiliates and all other affiliates together account for a large percentage of acts. Most meetings were lively with discussion of those present. Much of this discussion, however, was conflict-related and from time to time a lot of it was destructive to the collaboration process.

<u>Communication Process</u>. The communication process was usually centralized in the Oakland collaboration meetings. The direction was from the chairperson to the floor and back, or from the staff person to the floor and back. There was good participation by most participants but very little discussion among them. Only occasionally were more than two or three remarks made from the floor without the chair or staff participating. The chair tended to move the meetings, while the staff responded to substantive questions.

Decision Making Process. The decision making process appeared to have been by consensus rather than formal action especially with the first chairperson and coordinator. Examination of the substance of discussions and decisions revealed that many decisions were related to petty matters such as days on which to have meetings, and little of programatic importance was decided in meetings. Table 21 in Appendix A shows that only 24% of items discussed were followed by formal decisions.

The direction in which decisions went appeared to have been controlled by the staff. The programs developed by the program committees were based on position papers developed by the staff. She chaired at least one of these sub-committees. At the board meetings, reports were given and while details were discussed, the nature of the program appeared not to have been discussed. Many of the meetings were reported as lack-luster and low-energy. This could have been because few important decisions were discussed.

<u>Power Sub-Groups</u>. Two changing sub-groups appeared to affect the life of the Oakland collaboration. In the formation days a difference in perspective arose between some of the minority persons and the representatives of the old line traditional affiliates. The minorities, who were the first and second chairpersons, and the staff perceived organizational development from a grass roots perspective. The notion of advice and direction from New York seemed ridiculous to them. The political realities of East Oakland were the important issue to them and their highest priority. These persons appear to have controlled the early collaboration patterns and expectations.

As the program got underway, the conflict between the grass roots persons and the influential affiliates surfaced, often around the role of the staff. However, the coordinator blamed the national staff for much of the problem and appears to have galvanized both groups against the national collaboration.

At another level a competition between some of the affiliates remained, probably related to past history. Different blocs emerged around different issues.

Process Outcomes

The process outcomes in Oakland were not outstanding. Asked during the second interview how effective they thought the collaboration was, 82% (14) said not very effective and 18% (3) said moderately effective. Table 23, Appendix A, shows the distribution in other sites.

During the first interview, 16 of 18 respondents thought the collaboration was beginning to move and would become effective soon. This change indicates that in late Fall, 1976, there was more hope for the Oakland collaboration than in late Fall, 1977.

When asked what they thought the collaboration had done best, 44% responded, "getting people together," 19% said planning programs and 19% said they didn't know. The distribution can be seen in Table 23.

When asked if they would involve their organization again, a surprising 94% (16)said yes and 6% (1) didn't know. However, most perceived that only 50 to 60 percent of other members would participate again. This is a good sign of continuing verbal commitment despite disappointment.

Conclusions About the Oakland Collaboration Process

Several factors that affected the Oakland collaboration process can be noted. First, many of the problems of the Oakland collaboration structure apparently could have been avoided with more direction from national staff early in the organizational stages. For six months while priorities, roles, patterns of interaction, job description and organizational perspectives were being developed, there was little interaction with national collaboration. The interaction which did occur was neither prepared for, acted on or reported locally. The six months between the organizational meeting and the hiring of the staff person allowed these patterns to set.

Second, the contradictory priorities from the national staff were more explicitly perceived in Oakland than elsewhere. The meeting at which the national task force and staff intervened openly addressed the question. Oakland members had thought collaboration was the priority. They felt now that the national collaboration had switched signals from collaboration to direct services. This confusion supports the hypothesis that interorganizational collaboration, especially if the time is limited, works better around a single clearly defined goal or issue.

Third, there appeared to be no payoffs in the program for the Oakland National Assembly affiliates, and so commitment waned. Few of them had programs in East Oakland; they were to get little of the program money and little else either. Development of the phased action plan was very slow. When it was finished, participants appeared drained. Commitment to the collaboration fell sharply as summer approached and the necessity for mounting their own summer programs and the prospect of vacations increased.

Fourth, the Oakland collaboration felt that the national collaboration was putting them into a competitive position with other collaborations. They interpreted the message from New York to mean that more program funds would go to the collaboration with the phased action plan in first. This was contrary to fostering inter-organizational trust.

Finally, the choice of East Oakland as the impact area was problematic. Although the most pressing problems were found there, the affiliates had no vested interest in the area. Consequently the collaboration had to learn about the community and establish ties with other local activities as well as to develop a direct services project.

With all of the problems Oakland has had, most of the affiliates remained committed to change. They continued to serve youth in East Oakland, they were interacting with each other and they were becoming more aware of youth at risk at the end of the study period. With more realistic goals and structure, Oakland may very well overcome some of the other situational factors which plague them.

Background Factors

Spartanburg County sits in the northwestern part of South Carolina at the foot of the Blue Ridge Mountains exactly midway between New York and New Orleans. The City of Spartanburg is a regional center for the County and is intersected by two Interstate Highways, I-85 and I-26. The estimated 1977 population was 46,485 within the City and 73,638 people within the urban area. The County has an estimated population of 192,100.

The Greenville-Spartanburg SMSA is the retail trade center of northwestern South Carolina. The cities of Spartanburg and Greenville (30 miles to the east) are rapidly growing toward each other and are expected to meet in the 1980's.

The Spartanburg area is presently experiencing relatively rapid economic and industrial growth, although a decade or two ago the area was characterized as economically depressed. These events are stimulating social changes which conflict with traditional behavior patterns. As new industries have moved into the area, they have also sent in large numbers of management level personnel who have become involved in civic affairs. They do not share the traditional southern cultural patterns, which occasionally places them in conflict with the traditional power structure. While much of the work force and political structure is composed of long-time residents and products of the traditional southern social structure, these newer elements are characterized by higher educational levels and active political participation. Their influence is increasing and this trend is likely to continue. These seeds of social change are not reflected in the Census data from 1970. For example, in 1970, only 1.5% of the population was of foreign stock but local respondents note that this percentage in increasing.

The educational attainment of Spartanburg County residents is low. In 1970, 64% of the population 25 years of age or older had not finished high school and 40% had not attended school past the 9th grade. In 1970, 14% of families were below the poverty line with a mean family income of \$2,111. Of these, 12% were receiving some form of public assistance. At the same time, the median family income for all families

in the County was \$7,924, and the mean family income was \$8,908. These statistics reflect the fact that there is an economic bifurcation with a substantial number of families earning rather high incomes (the management levels and retailers), and a substantial work force of relatively uneducated and unskilled or semiskilled workers earning relatively low family incomes. The unemployment rate is presently at about 5%, although it jumped to 9.4% in 1975 when the energy crisis and economic depression in the textile market resulted in major layoffs in that industry.

A substantial number of young people drop out of school before completing the twelfth grade and subsequently many of them become problems to the juvenile justice system.

Culturally, Spartanburg has a traditional deep South social structure. The social values of politeness, non-conflict and surface friendliness are operative and geniume.

Educated and well-traveled, the Spartanburg professionals and others tend to be defensive about their cultures. While they recognize the problems of a traditional society in 20th-Century America, they also appreciate the advantages of group consensus, warm relationships and pleasant inter-personal relations. Many of them are working hard within the structure to achieve social change.

While most relationships are friendly on the surface, Spartanburg respondents indicate that society is fiercely competitive. This is indicated in inter-scholastic basketball where traditional rivalries amount to near hatred.

The National Assembly affiliates are highly visible and influential in Spartanburg. The reported membership/client contacts of about 53,000 represent about 28% of the County's total population. (This does not include the 300,000 contacts reported by the Salvation Army).

Many of the most influential people in town belong to the Junior League and/or the YMCA. The YMCA is a complete gymnastic and recreational facility and is well used by upper middle class residents. There are also two country clubs which cater to the affluent.

Reported salaries of staff members of the affiliates averaged about \$9,600. This was relatively lower than salaries at other sites. Budgets of five of the six affiliates indicated a decrease in income or an increase rate less than that of the cost of living.

Spartanburg has no history of inter-organizational cooperation among the affiliates. There had been the usual competition for scarce financial resources from United Way. Several incidents were reported which indicated some resentment and bitterness at perceived past slights and injustices by the United Way.

Previous public-private cooperation did not extend much beyond the presence of Scout troops in the schools, a few referrals for recreation to the YMCA and referrals to the Junior League's Girls' Home. Previous grass roots non profit cooperation was virtually non-existent.

Into this atmosphere in early 1976, a letter arrived to the executive director of the YMCA from his national office. It was addressed to the previous executive who had retired and already had been replaced. It explained the project and asked him to call a meeting of National Assembly affiliate representatives and other pertinent youth serving agencies to meet with a site visitation team from New York.

One respondent reported that the meeting was horrendous. The site team was not there long enough to deal with southern customs; they called the "friendliness" shallow; they called the group racist because there were no blacks. (Nor were there any in some other collaboration sites.) After letters of apologies, a second site visit and a summer visit by the National Director to help with the hiring procedures, the Spartanburg collaboration was under way.

The local Spartanburg affiliates felt isolated from their national organizations. Of the 11 persons responding 45% (5) knew no one in the national or regional offices. When asked if they had been contacted by their national organization about the collaboration, 62% (8) said they had had no contact, 8% (1) said they had had some contact and 31% (4) said they had had much contact. One additional member said his regional staff.

Structural Factors

By late June, the group was feeling a sense of movement. The YMCA executive was temporary chairman. The first committees dealt with external structure, personnel search, public relations, finding an office and equal opportunity. The Spartanburg group had received some assistance from national staff and task force members on the statement of purpose,

a job description, letters of commitment and the phased action plan.

In early July, the first chairperson went to Europe and a member of the Junior League became chairperson. She was a replacement for a previous Junior League representative and appeared to have assumed the role of chairperson without the vote of the members. The new chairperson felt the press of time and ran the meetings in a task oriented manner.

Priority and Role of Chairperson. The perception of the role of chairperson and the chairperson's own program priorities were sources both of direction and of tension for collaboration. The original chairperson was a strong leader but with a non-directive style. He worked behind the scenes to gain acceptance for his ideas. He appeared to have clearly understood the dual goals of program and process.

The second chairperson appeared to have perceived the program goals as the top priority of the Spartanburg collaboration. She had worked intimately with status offenders, recognized the need for service and saw this as an opportunity for Spartanburg to increase services. She also perceived, quite accurately, that to reach the program goals, as stated in the proposal in the limited time, a strong task-oriented leader was necessary. She also appeared to want to strengthen existing programs and services, and seemed uninterested in innovative new service.

This chairperson saw her role as to initiate, direct and coordinate the collaboration; the coordinator was to provide staff support to implement board decisions.

As the search for coordinator accelerated, the new chairperson reappointed the personnel committee, omitting some previous members and thereby causing hard feelings. She also appears to have made other executive decisions to facilitate progress toward the goal with which some other collaboration members and staff people disagreed with. The leadership style of the second chairperson and the disagreement over chair and staff roles and procedures ultimately led to a crisis in the collaboration. At least two meetings were spent in discussion about the staff role and job description; the coordinator was excluded from one of these. Eventually the conflict was so destructive that the national collaboration intervened. The National Director and several national task force members went to Spartanburg to facilitate some local decisions about leadership. Several weeks of negotiation, another national staff visit and a great deal of conflict followed until finally the Spartanburg chairperson resigned.

The Spartanburg collaboration was virtually without a formal chairperson for about three months. During that time committees continued to meet, and an overview of status offender case files was being performed as part of the needs assessment, but little other progress was made.

After the second chairperson was hired and then resigned, the collaboration looked around the community for "someone of equal status" to become chair. After two more months they found a person connected with the University of South Carolina who had been involved with status offenders.

Several meetings were spent in discussions about a new leader and the massive amount of work required to direct the project. At one time they considered a chairperson and vice-chair who would share the work. The vice-chair role as they described it was really that of a staff coordinator. There was also indication that some decisions were made behind the scenes.

The vice-chairperson, a non-affiliate member of the collaboration and a public participant, became chairperson during the interim between the second and third chairperson. He and the collaboration coordinator worked well together. During this time the phased action plan was written and finalized, primarily by them.

The third chairperson took the chair in June but in late October resigned because of health. During her short term of office she appeared to be in control of the meetings and to direct the interaction. She was very effective in terms of both style and position. She delegated responsibilities and followed up to see if they were being handled. As an outsider selected by the collaboration, she had no vested interest in any agency but truly cared about children and the goals of the collaboration.

The authority of leaders in the collaboration appeared to come from sources outside of the collaboration rather than from inside. They were looking for persons with status in the community not expertise on interpersonal skill within the collaboration. This is typical in traditional societies.

<u>Priority and Role of Staff</u>. One source of tension in Spartanburg was conflict over perception of staff role. The original coordinator perceived the staff role as that of facilitator. She expected the committees to make decisions and she would do the staff work--especially the implementation.

Her original priorities for the program were to enable some structured change to occur especially in the realms of racism and service to youth and to enable the local organizations to redefine the roles of non-profit organization in the field of human service and in relationships to each other.

The coordinator's work style indicates that either her real priority was program or that she was blocked in dealing with the organizational change and collaboration. About 50% of her time was reportedly spent dealing with program (Table 19, Appendix A). The log data also indicate that she spent more time than average in phone calls and appointments and this is reflected in the perception of the committee members when asked how often they related to her (Table 20, Appendix A).

In Spartanburg, no outsider is allowed to criticize the system. One must raise consciousness and stimulate the local citizens to suggest the needed changes and then help implement them. The multiplicity of goals and the limited time did not allow this process to develop. The coordinator tried but found the initial reticence of the members to suggest innovative or major changes frustrating. The pressure from the national collaboration to "produce" was also difficult to ignore.

While the coordinator and the committee appeared to agree on the role of coordinator, they did not agree on the role of the committee. The coordinator wanted planning decisions to be hashed out together in the collaboration even at the risk of confrontation and conflict. Instead, she felt that the committee was waiting for her to be the leader. Added to this was the strong task oriented second chairperson whose priorities did not include the collaborative process.

This conflict between the staff and other collaboration members was resolved three ways. First, the committees were gradually rearranged and the chairperson resigned. In the new arrangement, the coordinator functioned as expert and the chairperson ran the meetings. Second, work style was changed. The coordinator gradually changed from the facilitating role to a more central position, spending more time with other experts in the community in the planning and implementation of direct service programs. The data suggest that without the DSO Grantee and the Appalachian Council of Government representative, very little would have occurred in the Spartanburg collaboration. Third, staff priorities changed. The

coordinator gradually placed a higher priority on direct service program implementation.

<u>National-Iocal Relationships</u>. The relationship of the Spartanburg coordinator with national collaboration staff appeared to change over time and as the coordinator shifted roles. Originally she perceived the national staff as a source of support and expertise as she proceeded in her job. Several perceived failures of both support and expertise in the necessary time, amount and form precipitated a search for alternative local support. As she developed her own expertise, supervision from the national staff was tolerated with some diffused hostility.

Process Factors

The group process data indicate that when the second chairperson resigned the coordinator was more active in the meetings. The observations also indicate that in the later stage, the coordinator presented reports and information, brought program models and details into the meetings and, regularly made outside decisions for implementation on the basis of her own knowledge without referring back to committee.

Table 22, Appendix A, indicates that Spartanburg meetings were active, and that there was good participation by the DSO Grantee and other public agencies. This activity increased when the second chairperson resigned because not only was the DSO Grantee active but the acting chairperson was with the Appalachian Council of Governments. The analysis shows that the executive committee meetings were consistently dominated by the chairperson, the coordinator and the DSO Grantee.

<u>Communication Process</u>. The communication process in Spartanburg was centralized when the second chairperson was in control. Someone would speak, the chair would respond, another speaker, the chair, another speaker, the chair, etc. The break in this pattern came when someone reported. Then there would be some give and take around the issue before the pattern resumed.

When the interim chairperson took over the pattern changed somewhat. The chairperson did not respond to every response. However no decentralized communication pattern developed.

Decision Making Process. In the early months, decisions appeared to be made by vote with the second chairperson running things by Roberts Rules of Order. The decisions brought to a vote seem to have been developed outside of the collaboration, reportedly by the chair and one powerful sub-group. Issues would appear that had not been discussed either in the executive committee or with the coordinator. It is possible that many of the decisions brought to a vote were the results of the manipulations of the various power blocs behind the scenes. In later months the decisions appeared to have been engineered by the coordinator toward her program goals. On issues that she had given up, she did not push very much and so no formal decisions were made on those issues. Table 21, Appendix A, shows that formal decisions followed discussion of issues only 25% of the mite in the sub-committee and 35% of the time in the executive committee.

<u>Power Sub-Groups</u>. Differences in perspective between two well-defined sub-groups, each led by a powerful affiliate, appeared to be behind much of the dissention in the Spartanburg collaboration. It appears that one was oriented to change without upset and the other was oriented toward better services without substantial change. Neither are very radical views. It is not surprising that the coordinator tended to ally herself with the latter.

Despite the conflict, tension and problems the collaboration was relatively successful in its process goals. At the time of the second interview, 29% of members felt the collaboration was very effective 50% thought it moderately effective and 21% thought it not at all effective. There was a general consensus about what the collaboration did best. About 64% (9) thought direct service was the highest accomplishment and 29% (4) thought getting people together was the greatest achievement (Table 23, Appendix A).

The collaboration members reported strongly that they would involve their organizations again knowing what they knew at the end of the study period. Seventy-nine percent ~(11) said <u>yes</u>, 14% (2) said <u>not in the same</u> way and one non-affiliate said no.
Conclusions About the Spartanburg Collaboration Process

Institutional change did not yet come to Spartanburg. However, there was no doubt that several important things had occurred. Certainly National Assembly affiliates were getting to know each other and beginning to trust each other. The public agencies were working with non-profit agencies in a respectful relationship.

Spartanburg presented a good opportunity to test interagency cooperation because it was small enough for the impact to be felt, and had no previous history of interorganizational cooperation. Five factors were important in understanding the Spartanburg collaboration. A major factor in Spartanburg was lack of consensus on role and procedure. More consensus could have been achieved had the time been longer, had leadership been more carefully chosen and had the explanatory materials on priorities been clearer.

A second factor was the direct intervention into the process by the national collaboration. We do not know what would have happened had this not occurred. A third factor was the suspicion and bias Spartanburg leadership has against Federal intervention into local issues. There were those who resented LEAA telling them what their children needed.

A fourth factor was the coordinator's change of roles. The change was quite functional for delivery of services to status offenders. The process, however, caused her to go to other sources for technical assistance that were not necessarily most functional for inter-organization cooperation or capacity building. Had the national staff or the national task force provided technical assistance on process and program, the programs could have been more easily understood by the local affiliates, and more readily planned and implemented.

A final factor was the interaction of the public representatives in the collaboration. The coordinator apparently felt more support from them than from most of the non-profit agencies and perceived more rewards from developing and implementing direct service programs with them.

Background Factors

Spokane, a city of 173,698 in an SMSA of 305,600 on the eastern edge of Washington, is the regional center for an area 200 miles north into Canada and for eastern Washington, western Montana and northern Idaho. Through the mid-1950's Spokane had a relatively stable population. Since 1950 the population has grown 47%; about 11% from 1950 to 1960, 39% from 1960 to 1970 and 6% from 1970 to 1975. The growth includes a high proportion of young people who moved into the area because of the beauty of the natural surroundings and the outdoor recreational opportunities, and some increase in the older population.

The economy of Spokane reflects its status as a regional center. The regional university and medical services are located there; seven railroads converge on Spokane; about 27% of the work force is employed in retail and wholesale establishments and another large proportion of workers is employed in service industries. There are few large industries other than Kaiser Aluminum, but some electronic industry and tourism contribute to a healthy economy.

About 9% of the population was below the poverty line in 1970 and in October 1977 about 5% of the work force was unemployed.

Spokane and its area has a relatively stable society partially because of its isolated geographical situation, pratially because of the nature of its population. It was settled in the late 1800's by Northern European farmers, workers on the seven railroads and a sizable Mormon group. Wealthy farmers from the area and Air Force personnel retire to Spokane which at one time established the third highest percentage of persons over 65 among the nation's cities.

The geographical isolation, the values of an agricultural population and the percentage of retired persons combined to give Spokane society an insular quality. The political situation tends to be conservative with several visible right wing organizations. There is a general suspicion of the Eastern folk, especially government and governmental interference. Social patterns are stable or slow to change. One respondent reported that "kids still drag up Riverside and meet at the drive-in on a Saturday night in Spokane." The conservative patterns, however, appear to be changing slowly with the population influx.

Social status and influence appear to be concentrated in the heart of the old familiar businesses and several larger religious institutions. This is changing somewhat because recent arrivals are young professionals who bring their own prestige.

Spokane is the only collaboration site with a non-public DSO Grantee, the Spokane Area Youth Committee (SAYC), a planning, coordinating and service assessment body of community leaders from both public and private sectors including a city councilman, the Chairman of the Board of County Commissioners, the Chief of Police, the Superintendent of the Spokane Schools, a Superior Court Judge and the Episcopal Bishop. Since SAYC is a planning body, it incorporated the second organization Youth Alternatives, to implement the DSO program. The program developed by Youth Alternatives was primarily crisis intervention by program staff and referral services to community agencies for status offenders. In 1976, Spokane reported 898 status offenders, about 76% of whom were runaways, 13% uncontrollable and 3% truant.

Spokane has an active volunteer population. The National Assembly affiliates appeared to be financially healthy. All seven showed a budget increase from Fall, 1976, to Fall, 1977. Five of the increases were significantly larger than the cost of living increase. The affiliates appeared to have active relationships with their regional or national offices. Ten of the fourteen respondents knew the regional program person or the national juvenile justice task force representative. Eight reported that they had received some or much communication from their national offices about the collaboration.

It appeared originally to both the site selection committee and the evaluation that Spokane had a well developed pattern of inter-organizational relations. On more careful consideration, this was not an accurate assessment. The inter-organizational relationships were built around persons rather than around organizations. There are a great number of interlocking board memberships which manifest themselves in split loyalties, interorganizational gossip and competition for individuals, but apparently little inter-organizational cooperation. Even the Spokane Area Youth Committee, the inter-organizational planning body, considered its participants as influential citizens, not as organizational representatives. Because of this, considerable jealousy and hostility between organizations was

recorded in the interviews.

A considerable amount of inter-organizational hostility, bitterness and jealousy in Spokane is reported in reference to United Way. These feelings appeared to have institutionalized inter-organizational suspicion, reserve and lack of trust while preserving, on the surface, personal relationships.

The relationships between public and private agencies appeared to have been minimal, with some purchase of services from private agencies by the public agencies. The Spokane Area Youth Committee attempted intersystems planning by including both public agencies and private citizens.

The first communication to Spokane from the national collaboration was in mid-February, 1976. On March 4th, eighteen representatives of Spokane agencies met to begin the collaborative process. In early March the National Director and national task force members made an initial site visit and the local agencies committed themselves to the program. A representative from the Junior League assumed the role of chairperson at the second meeting. The Spokane collaboration immediately formed five committees: steering, personnel, finance, nominating and program development. By late April, when the collaboration was informed of its inclusion in the final selection, a statement of purpose had already been developed.

From late April through August, the collaboration met at least monthly. Officers were selected, the program development committee developed, goals and objectives formulated and personnel committee began the search for a staff person. The chairperson reported that direction from the national collaboration was primarily through "numerous phone calls" between national staff and the chairperson. With the search for staff, the chairperson resigned and the nominating committee had difficulty replacing her. A volunteer from the YMCA assumed the temporary chair role.

In late August, a member of the national staff returned to Spokane to interview the final candidate for collaboration coordinator, and on September 1 the position was filled. The collaboration office was set up in the SAYC office in an open area with no privacy or sense of work space.

By late summer, some uncertainty, frustration and dissatisfaction was growing in the collaboration primarily around the leadership. The National Director spent two days in early October working with the Spokane

staff person, the new chairperson and the collaboration to help the process. The dissatisfaction continued and there was a noticable rise in behind-thescenes gossip, 'backbiting' and criticism. There was also open confrontation at the collaboration meetings. The local executives were loathe to take responsibility to reshape the collaboration at this point for fear that it would appear to be a power play.

In early November the chairperson of the national collaboration spent a day in Spokane working with the local agency executives. He worked toward getting them to take responsibility for the leadership of the collaboration and to restructure the roles and tasks. He discussed with them various strategies that could be used for this necessary reorganization. Following his visit, the entire executive committee resigned with many rumors running through the various inter-locking boards.

In early December the National Director spent three days in Spokane working with the coordinator and the collaboration members. He worked to diffuse the feelings of the group about the resignations and restructuring and to plan strategies for the future. An all day workshop had been scheduled while he was there to develop program plans and priorities.

In the following weeks, the executives of the collaboration agencies began the restructuring. After a reluctant beginning the group discussed extensively the pros and cons of the options. They made several important decisions about the structure of the collaboration. There appeared to be no schism between the affiliates and the non-affiliates at this meeting and the beginning of rebuilding appeared to have occurred. During the remainder of December, the one major decision was that the executive of the affiliates should comprise the program committee. Reconstituted committees worked hard at developing the phased action plan even though the nominating committee had not named the new executive committee. This leaderless situation lasted until February when the collaboration voted on an executive committee with a rotating chairperson.

Structural Factors

At the second meeting, when the first chairperson took office, two crucial decisions on membership were made. First, it was decided that the collaboration should be composed of only non-profit organizations; second, that agency staff should bow out and only committed volunteers should participate in the collaboration. By the middle of May, however, it

became apparent to the volunteers that they could not make decisions that affected their agency's programs without staff participation and so the staff coordinator was invited back. The first chairperson then appointed both staff and volunteers to the collaboration committees.

In the reorganization meeting of the collaboration of December 9, 1976, several structural decisions were made. First, the program committee was to be composed of the executive directors; second, the executive committee would have six persons (plus the chairperson) at least half of whom would be volunteers with decision making power--presidents or vice presidents of boards; third, the chairperson should have leadership skills; fourth, the chairperson should be a volunteer; fifth, the SAYC, Youth Alternatives and United Way were to be non-voting members on the executive committee and the program committee.

A major structural factor in Spokane was the relationship between the Spokane DSO Grantee, the SAYC, the DSO program organization, Youth Alternatives, and the collaboration. In the early months of the collaboration, apparently before either collaboration staff or local agency staff were involved, a working agreement was developed outlining the structure of the relationship between the three groups called the Interlock. This agreement established a council through which, they would operate for "division of labor, sharing of resources and other matters that would avoid duplication" (Appendix E).

The crucial structure of the agreement was that the collaboration would be housed in SAYC offices with the SAYC contracting to provide space, secretarial, telephone, bookkeeping and payroll services as well as supervisory support such as monitoring programs, community and agency assessment and evaluation.

In late summer the Director of SAYC, who drew up the agreement, was replaced. The new administration of SAYC did not want the relationship and in November withdrew from the Interlock. No alternative relationship developed after that. The Spokane coordinator reported several attempts to develop a working relationship to no avail.

<u>Priority and Role of Chairperson</u>. The priority of the first chairperson, a member of the Junior League, was to enable the groups to work together. She was really committed to collaboration and a firm believer in the power of volunteers. Much of the early work of the collaboration was

because of her dedicated work. She was without staff and with support from the national office at a distance. Though she was not observed by the evaluation it is reported that she functioned in the role of organizer and manager, allotting tasks and committee roles, keeping records, and maintaining contact with the national office.

An interim chairperson took over when the first chairperson resigned. He functioned through the development of job description and the hiring of the coordinator and appointment of a permanent chair.

The third chairperson was a representative of a non-affiliate youth serving agency. His priority was to "get things rolling" toward results. By the time he was appointed, the collaboration had been in operation for seven months with little to show except the coordinator, a statement of purpose and several operating committees.

He perceived the role of chairperson as directing the meeting with the staff doing the work. He felt that the collaboration should "be run like you run your business; the volunteers just don't understand." He felt the pressure from national to produce but without direction. He also felt the pressure from SAYC was causing the collaboration to be less independent. The chairperson had little support from the collaboration members. Although the affiliates had been unwilling to take leadership themselves, they were critical of the leadership of the chairperson, his style of operation, his style of operation, his interaction with them and his role activities. The general discontent with the leadership was the issue about which the national collaboration intervened; the entire executive committee then resigned.

Following the resignation of the executive committee, the collaboration was without leadership for about three months because no one would take the chair. The collaboration finally voted to have a rotating chairperson. The second chairperson, who had been the interim chairperson following the original chairperson, had continued to provide a good deal of the leadership.

<u>Priority and Role of Staff</u>. The Spokane coordinator was interviewed by the evaluation team immediately after she was hired. Her highest priorities at that time were to attend meetings get to know people, and develop some workshops. She also mentioned developing communication via a newsletter. By the middle of October, she was aware of the problems

of organizational structure and the problems of leadership in the collaboration and these became immediate priorities.

The coordinator's work style was to develop the supportive work for the collaboration. She was aware of the jobs necessary to facilitate the operation. She took care of administrative detail and worked toward developing relationships with collaboration members. She appears not to have pushed her own ideas but to have enabled collaboration members to develop theirs. Table 19, Appendix A, shows that the coordinator spent an average of 39% of her work time in administration/study/paperwork and 57% in meetings and personal interactions.

The staff person's role relationships with collaboration members was to work behind the scenes to change the organizational structure; she worked with collaboration members so that they could develop their own ideas.

The role and style of the coordinator, combined with her inexperience, affected the collaboration. Many collaboration members reported that the leadership was "weak" even in the fall of 1977, though the collaboration programs had been planned and implemented as they wished. The collaboration perceived the coordinator's role as a leadership position rather than a staffing position, even though the collaboration members were loathe to give up any of their own power.

The staff-member relationships were generally good. With the staff in the background, there was little conflict around her ideas, or person or her job performance.

<u>National-Local Relationships</u>. The staff-national supervisory relationship was without conflict. The staff person appeared to accept supervision, ask for help when needed. While she expressed dissatisfaction with lack of technical assistance and support from the national collaboration whe generally did not become emotionally involved with the national-local issues.

Process Factors

Most meetings in the Spokane collaboration were smooth and informational except for those prior to the restructuring sub-committee would report on their activities and the progress of programs, were then related.

Questions were raised and answered in a friendly non-hostile manner. The one exception was the activity of the SAYC representative who would often raise the negative position, point out possible problems and difficulties, and ask the probing questions. A certain amount of control was exercised in this way.

<u>Communication Process</u>. The communication process in the Spokane collaboration was inclusive, with active participation by most members. Table 22 in Appendix A shows that about 25% of actions were by the chairperson and 8% by the coordinator. Another 25% were National Assembly affiliates and 18% by other participants. The SAYC and Youth Alternatives (together constituting the DSO Grantee) were responsible for about 22% of all actions.

In the earlier meetings the director of Youth Alternatives participated as the juvenile justice program expert, and the SAYC representative often participated as the planning expert. The coordinator had little input in substantive information. About February, 1977, the coordinator began to participate more in the expert role.

The communication pattern was decentralized with many persons participating before returning the floor to the chair or the coordinator.

Decision Making Process. The decision making process appeared to occur in the executive and steering committees and less in the other sub-committees. Table 21, Appendix A, indicates that 43% of agenda items resulted in formal decision, considerably more than in the subcommittee. This may indicate a more formal decision making process. There was practically no conflict in this decision making process. However, the members report that many of the directions of the collaboration came from previous discussion around town, among the interlocking boards and that by the time a formal vote was taken, there was no need for conflict.

<u>Power Sub-Groups</u>. The active presence of power sub-groups was mentioned in many of the interviews with both collaboration members and other respondents. The United Way and the SAYC and several of the affiliates were considered to be the leaders depending upon the issue. Several of the program directions of the collaboration appeared to result from power plays by a bloc to protect its own "turf." Several of the least successful programs appeared to be a result of lack of freedom to program where the

strengths of the collaboration lay. This is especially true of direct service programs where the referral relationship with SAYC was problematic.

Process Outcomes

Even with the problematic process, the Spokane representatives were generally positive in the outcome measures. Table 23, Appendix A, indicates that 10 of the 15 persons interviewed felt that the collaboration had been very effective or moderately effective. Seven of the 15 reported that the collaboration was most effective in getting people together. This confirms that the local agencies had had little previous interorganizational relationships. Six of the remaining eight mentioned advocacy or capacity building and one mentioned direct service.

Most of the Spokane respondents would involve their agencies again. Only two reported that they would not.

Conclusions About the Spokane Collaboration Process

Several factors appeared to affect the development and operation of the Spokane collaboration. First, about six months elapsed between the start of the collaboration and the beginning of the staff work because of LEAA's special condition. During this early organizing period there was a change in collaboration membership and leadership so that when the coordinator began there was not a large core of people who had been involved continually. Several of the most active and committed were no longer active. The new members were not socialized into the structures that the national collaboration thought necessary.

Second, with the six month start up time and the leadership crisis, nearly nine months elapsed before the collaboration had any sense of accomplishment. Third, the lack of consistent leadership was problematic to the collaboration.

Fourth, the structural relationships between SAYC, YA and the collaboration early in the collaboration exacerbated several problems such as competition for power in the juvenile justice field.

Fifth, the decision to exclude the public sector was a real problem especially when programs developed which required working relationships with public agencies. Finally, interlocking activity among private agency representatives in Spokane had an impact on new programs.

The Spokane collaboration moved a long way toward building working relationships among the non-profit agencies. They, more than many of the collaborations, had to face the factors of commitment and ownership. The staff person, operating as their employee rather than as their leader, forced them to consider the issue of leadership, They faced less effectively the issues of political intrigue and power among competing organizations and the public-private sector interaction. When these issues have been addressed, we feel that the active voluntary sector in Spokane can use its energies in a creative way to serve problem youth.

The Connecticut Collaboration

Connecticut is an industrial East Coast state of over 3,000,000 inhabitants. It is relatively small with much religious, ethnic, economic and political diversity. The history of Connecticut's cultural diversity is, to some extent, a remnant from the pre-revolutionary war township divisions. In other ways the diversity relates to the economic patterns. The southwest corner, extending from Bridgeport on the coast to Danbury inland, contains suburbs of New York City and some of the wealthier cities in the country.

Many residents are highly educated professionals with heavy concentrations of New York executive personnel, lawyers and bankers. Many national corporations have moved their headquarters out of New York City to take advantage of the pleasant suburbs and the lower taxes of this part of Connecticut.

Other sections are heavily industrialized. These areas have a concentration of immigrants or citizens of foreign parentage who came for jobs in the factories and are first to be unemployed when industry leaves. The flight of New England manufacturers to the Sun Belt has left pockets of unemployment and generally depressed economic conditions.

In addition, the northern sections of the state and some of the coast contain agricultural and fishing industries, many of which epitomize the New England Yankee conservative cultural and political stance.

The national collaboration originally selected the whole state of Connecticut as the site for several reasons: The DSO public grantee was a state agency, it would provide an opportunity to test a collaborative model on a state basis, and several coalitions of human service organizations were already operating in Connecticut on a state-wide basis. After several months of deliberation and negotiations, it became apparent that state wide program collaboration was not feasible. Rather than move to a local site, the state committee decided upon a regional collaboration in western Connecticut for delivery of capacity building and direct service programs while retaining the advocacy programs on the state level. Subsequently three towns in western Connecticut were selected for actual programs administered through the regional office--Danbury, Waterbury and Torrington.

Western Connecticut

Background Factors

The local collaboration site in Connecticut is most of Western Connecticut, an area corresponding to Region A of the State Human Service Districts divisions. The region encompasses a 42-town area covering a 1,365 square miles with a population of 475,070. The area is extremely diverse socially, economically, geographically, and politically. Three distinct types of communities are in the region: urban, rural and suburban. Median 1969 incomes ranged from \$9,775 in Bridgewater, a small semi-rural town, to \$16,833 in Ridgefield, an urban New York City "bedroom" community.

Eventually, the state steering committee decided to develop three local collaborations in Region A rather than only one. A regional executive committee with representatives from each would make policies, work with staff and be a liaison body with the national collaboration. While this decision appeared to be largely political, it did present the opportunity to test the regional concept of delivery of collaborative programs and to determine the extent to which collaborations could be viable without full staff. The national staff had warned the Connecticut collaboration earlier of the problem of trying to stretch the program funds over such a wide area.

The three collaboration sub-regions mirrored the state's diversity. The northwest section centered in Torrington, a town of about 32,000. Torrington was reported by collaboration members to be a manufacturing town with conservative status-quo attitudes. It retained the rural-farm cultural patterns and attitudes considered typical New England Yankee. The area is stable or declining in population as young people move away.

The Torrington area was reported by collaboration members to be a picture of economic contrasts. On one hand, a sizeable blue-collar population commuted 50 miles daily to Hartford because the pay scale was so low in Torrington. On the other hand, the area had a number of persons with old wealth, illustrated by the large show-place mansions and estates.

As in most of Connecticut, there is considerable town loyalty among the population in the northwest area. Torrington and Winsted, a nearby town, have long-standing feelings of competition and separation referred to by respondents as "local nationalism." Waterbury, with a stable population of about 113,000, is the center of the southeastern portion of Region A. An industrial hub with several Eastern European ethnic populations, Waterbury is surrounded by 13 towns. Currently, the economy is depressed, with 7.2% unemployment for December, 1977, the highest rate in Connecticut.

Danbury, with a population of 57,000, is the center of the southwestern area of Region A. It is a town in transition from old native New England to New York middle management commuters. While the area is growing, the political control remains in the hands of long-term residents. This means that growth of human services has not kept pace with population growth.

The DSO Grantee in Connecticut was a council on Human Services, a state public structure coordinating 11 different departments responsible for service to youth. With a change of administration following the 1976 election, the Governor of Connecticut abolished the Council on Human Services. The Department of Children and Youth Services was than chosen to administer the DSO project.

Connecticut's DSO program attempted to test three service delivery models: maximum intervention with follow-up community services, limited crisis intervention with counseling by court personnel and with no followup, and limited crisis intervention services with no follow-up. The three models were to be tested in three different areas of the state. Testing the latter two models in areas where the collaboration existed presented a substantial problem for the DSO Grantee. While the director of the DSO public grant agency was enthusiastic in his support of the collaboration, the above problem required that the collaboration work with a status offender population which would not be involved with the DSO project.

From January to March, 1975, Connecticut had 648 status offender cases referred to the courts. About 25% of them were institutionalized in the state detention centers. The largest number of cases were runaways, with truancy in second place. There were 209 status offenders from Region A in 1975-76.

However, as the collaboration completed their community needs assessment, the public schools and youth bureau estimated that an additional 986 youth had committed status offenses without being in the juvenile justice system. It was the status offenders from Region A who were not

÷

participating in the DSO project, and the non-adjudicated youth population for whom the collaboration ultimately planned and provided service.

The National Assembly affiliates in Region A were not easily identified. The regional organization of the affiliates were not contiguous with the boundaries of Region A or the sub-region. For instance, one of the sub-regions included Girl Scouts from two different councils, neither located in the region. This fact made the membership decisions ambiguous and time commitment to the collaboration from staff difficult.

The financial situation of the affiliates was declining. Two-thirds of those on which we had data reported a decline in United Way funds in late 1977. About one-half reported that other funds have been cut.

Although they were located closest to their national offices, the Region A affiliates reported less relationship with national office about the collaboration than the affiliates at other sites. Fewer than half knew the names of either national or regional representatives. Only 15% reported any communication from national representatives about the collaboration. Some of this communications gap could result from the late September choice of Region A as the Connecticut local site.

The Connecticut collaboration began with an agreement by three Connecticut State groups to co-sponsor an initial meeting in March,1976. The three groups were the Connecticut Association for Human Services, The Connecticut Coalition for Justice for Children and the Connecticut Child Welfare Association.²² The meeting was convened in Hartford with interested affiliates and other youth serving agencies. The national staff, national task force members and the DSO Grantee described the project and invited their interest.

For several months, the collaboration functioned on the state level with the national staff and task force members actively involved with decisions of procedure philosophy and structure. Eventually the local nature of delivery of service by the affiliates and communities in the State led the collaboration to choose a local site.

The decision at to which local area the collaboration would move was a difficult one for the collaboration to solve. Hartford and Bridgeport

²²The Child Welfare League of America was originally a member of the national collaboration but dropped out late in 1976. The local affiliate, however, remained involved.

were excluded because a special emphasis program being tested in Bridgeport and Hartford was perceived to receive more than its share of human service programs because of its status as State Capital. In June three proposals for local sites were presented to the national collaboration. Waterbury was chosen as the primary site and New London as an alternative site. The Waterbury proposal was later expanded to include all of Region A. There were feelings reported by some respondents that the latter decisions were made because of meetings "stacked" with representatives from Waterbury and Danbury.

The state steering committee met through the summer with the national staff. They drafted a statement of purpose, a plan of action, the organizational structure and a job description for project staff. In late August, they began screening applications for staff and recruited representatives from Region A for the steering committee. In early September the coordinator was hired, to begin work in late September.

By late August, a local and autonomous regional steering committee was instituted in order for the regional collaboration to be viable. A regional meeting was held September 17th and the transition was made at that time. Several key people from Region A had been active in the state collaboration. These people then assumed the leadership of the regional collaboration. The state steering committee retained management of the advocacy component of the project while the regional committee managed the capacity building and direct services components. That meeting broke up into the three sub-regional groups with the representatives agreeing to form coalitions or work through already in-place coalitions.

On October 8th, the new regional collaboration met as a temporary steering committee. It was presented with a staff person who had already been hired, a nearly finalized structure and a January 1 deadline for their phased action plan. At that point the staff person had no office of secretary; the regional committee was meeting to work together for the first time, local collaboration had not met and the community needs assessment on which programs were to be based not even begun.

October, November and December were spent establishing the structure of the collaboration, working on membership and setting up the office. The permanent office in Southbury was between Waterbury and Danbury in a pleasant suburban shopping center.

During the first three months of 1977, the three collaborations were rushing to do their community and agency needs assessments in preparation for developing the phased action plans. In both Danbury and Waterbury, the membership was still quite fluid and no working core had developed. The regional committee appointed a sub-committee to develop the plan. The staff person had to work with the three local groups, continue to build membership of public and non-profit agencies, encourage the needs assessment and guide the development of the plan.

In early April, the plan was submitted to the national collaboration for approval. Its basic elements were for an increase in regional staff to contract out and monitor programs implemented by local agencies. Some of the programs appeared not to be new and few were to be implemented by affiliates. The plan was not completely acceptable to either the national staff or LEAA. It was top heavy with regional support staff, and the amount of support of the direct service programs appeared low and in some cases. The grants to programs appeared to be reimbursements for programs already begun.

Although the national staff clearly accepted much of the Connecticut phased action plan, requiring revision of some elements completely and revision of only some words and phrases of other elements, the Region A collaboration perceived the response as rejection of their ability and as interference with their autonomy. These feelings blossomed into a four month battle between the Region A collaboration and the national staff. Much of the local energy appears to have been directed toward this hostility rather than toward revision of the plan or mobilizing for implementation.

Region A's delay in revising the plan combined with the national staffs' delay in immediately responding to their demands for a meeting generated continuing hostility, with the coordinator interpreting the communication between the two. The Connecticut representative perceived the National Director as obstructing the LEAA's sign off and their ability to continue. The National Director considered Connecticut's demands unreasonable in view of the fact that they had failed to revise their plans.²³ The situation came to a head at a July 29th meeting of all

 23 The National Director reported that his neck was in traction and his mother was dying during this period.

Region A collaborations. Following this meeting, a Torrington member wrote a letter to National staff expressing the feelings of the groups, and the group arranged to go to New York and "lay it on the table" to the national staff.

The conflict was fairly well resolved at the New York meeting. It became apparent to some of the local representatives that the perception of New York as the enemy was not accurate. The national collaboration staff seemed to be helpful and genuinely concerned with having the phased action plan accepted. The New York meeting also surfaced some real incongruities between the Torrington and Danbury ideas of program. (Waterbury was not represented.) Some of the problems between the local collaborations had been hidden behind the attention of the group to the outside enemy and New York.

The local staff person lost some credibility because of the New York meetings. She had been the lens through which the Connecticut members and the New York staff had viewed each other. It was apparent to both that the lens was somewhat distorted. It also became apparent that some of the delay in approval was her failure to make minor changes in the plan. The changes were made by the group in their hotel one evening and presented to the national staff next day.

In late August, 1977, the plan was finally accepted and implementation began. Almost immediately a different set of conflicts between the Connecticut staff and the New York staff began. The local staff person, in order to get the programs moving, began hiring staff, letting contracts and appeared to change programs previously agreed upon without allowing New York to approve the decisions and apparently without the full input of local decision makers. A final straw occurred when the Connecticut coordinator read the Oakland coordinator's letter of resignation to the collaboration. That letter was extremely hostile toward the National Director.

Upon hearing of these activities, the National Director contacted most of the local leaders to discuss termination of the coordinator. He went to Connecticut, terminated the coordinator on the spot and asked her to leave.

A local volunteer became interim coordinator while a search was instituted. In November a new coordinator was hired to start immediately.

Structural Factors

The organizational structure, which appeared viable on paper, was in reality problematic. Obtaining the size of staff necessary to solidify the structure and to firm the commitment of the affiliates as well as other members was not possible. One coordinator was responsible for all of the territory. The regional collaboration, therefore, tended to build on the previous inter-organizational relationships of local chairpersons and the priorities of the local staff personnel rather than to rather than to initiate new structures to address the issues of status offenders.

The <u>Region A collaboration</u> had representatives from the three local collaborations and operated a regional planning body for direct services and capacity building programs. The <u>Waterbury collaboration</u>, in the largest city, had a moderate to large membership of 43 with 11 listed affiliates, but with no continuing core of affiliates committed to pushing for the collaboration. The membership varied radically from meeting to meeting. It was difficult to get a membership list because people would come several times and never return. The <u>Danbury collaboration</u> was also large, with only seven affiliates among its 47 members. It reported 23 public organizations. The <u>Torrington collaboration</u> was a much smaller homogeneous group, built upon a coalition that had recently started in Torrington. Five of the nine non-profit members were National Assembly affiliates and another two were affiliates whose national organizations were not members of the national collaboration.

The regional Connecticut collaboration made a special arrangement with the Court for referral of status offenders. It was necessary for the collaboration to make other arrangements to work with public agencies who identify and refer other problem youth. This meant working with health officials, police and schools of 42 towns. The numbers of organizations that became legitimately involved was overwhelming. The lack of resources to really build collaboration of these organizations is quite obvious.

<u>Priority and Role of Staff</u>. The first coordinator perceived her role as a professional expert in the field of services to status offenders and a manager. Her first tasks were to build on her previous contacts with the public juvenile justice system in Connecticut to help educate the

non-profit sector. This role perception is consistent with the job description of coordinator through which she was hired. A copy is found in Appendix E.

In the two-page job description, non-profit or voluntary agencies are not mentioned at all. The phrase 'National Assembly affiliate' is mentioned twice but with no mention of working with voluntary agencies. The phrase 'work with volunteers' is the only indication of the non-profit field. The major emphasis of the job description is on fiscal and program management, staff support to committee, supervision of staff, liaison with various groups, and public relations.

The staff operational style reflects the above description of the role. Her reported activities early in the collaboration history were heavily weighted toward building relationships with influential local public agencies, state-wide legislators and state government administrators. This is supported by the response of the first interviews of November and December, 1976, when 77% of the 39 persons interviewed who had attended some meetings or who were local affiliates had not met the staff person.

The interim coordinator was a volunteer and a member of the regional committee and the Danbury collaboration. While she performed many of the jobs necessary to undo some actions of the first coordinator, she never really perceived herself in a staff role. Her role continued as it had been before; a knowledgeable, active, well respected person, with whom some did not agree.

After an extensive search, the second coordinator was hired, also from the Danbury area. She was an able, intelligent person but was perceived as an outsider to many of the collaboration members. Many felt that she had loyalty to New York, rather than to the local collaborators.

The first coordinator's perception of the proper role with committee members also reflected her role perception. She felt that ideas for the collaboration programs would come primarily from her own expertise. She felt she needed to educate people about who status offenders are. She worried about being co-opted by local chairpersons or committees into following their ideas rather than her own.

Little conflict appeared in Connecticut over role expectations of the regional coordinator and the local members. The coordinator did not staff the local collaboration meetings, attending only about half of them.

The regional representatives accepted her planning-management role on the regional level and had little expectation of local support. They also accepted her role as liaison with New York and the DSO Grantee. The small amount of personal or professional support from the local representatives, however, was frustrating to the coordinator. She reported a need for more feed-back from the local collaborations about her activities.

National-Local Relationships. The Connecticut regional coordinator's relationship with the national staff, however, was in continual conflict. She perceived that the levels of approval of programs from local to regional to national to LEAA was cumbersome. She argued strongly for a direct relationship to LEAA. Her own role perception of management and planning for three local collaboration was similar to the National Director's perception of his role. National, however, did not accept her perception of her role. The supervisory relationship with the National Director was affected by their developing personal incompatibility. It more clearly illustrated the structural problems of control. Since it was the site nearest to New York, there was more participation from both the national staff and the national task force. At one point, the Connecticut coordinator was receiving contradictory assistance from a national task force member and a national staff person.

Furthermore, the local members were closer to New York, could telephone about their problems and therefore could go around the expertise of the local coordinator to the expertise of the national staff.

Priority and Role of Chairpersons. The state chairperson was a volunteer member of the National Council of Jewish Women. She had been active in the Connecticut Association for Human Services and was an early founder of the Coalition for Justice for Children. Her interest and support gave the impetus for the Connecticut collaboration for its initial six months on the state level. When it became regional, she remained as the chairperson of the state collaboration where most of the Connecticut advocacy program was implemented.

Her role was perceived consistently as enabling changes in the system for dealing with children. To this end she worked through state public and non-profit agencies as an internal advocate, an external educator and a legislative prodder.

The local chairpersons were different in each site. The <u>Waterbury</u> <u>chairperson</u> was a director of a program which was already a collaboration between one affiliate and public agencies in Waterbury. He had been on the state steering committee and was instrumental in bringing the collaboration to Region A. The chairperson remained the keystone of the Waterbury collaboration. The <u>Torrington chairperson</u> was the executive of a National Assembly affiliate in Winsted, a neighboring town. His perception of the role was to organize efficiently and effectively. He was concerned that the power of his own agency not be a barrier to collaboration. His priority was to bring program money into the community for the good of youth.

The first <u>Danbury chairperson</u> was the executive of a local coordinating planning body, the Danbury Area United Social Service. He had been active in the state collaboration and was also instrumental in bringing the collaboration to Region A. He was a dynamic, intelligent person with great personal charm and charisma. His agency was funded primarily by Community Action Program funds which were expiring. He perceived the collaboration as a means to continuing what he felt was a vital service in Danbury.

His role was primarily to get local agencies to understand the problems as he did. In meetings he tended to interact as an expert rather than as a presider.

Process Factors

The nature of the collaboration meetings varied within the three collaborations and at the regional level.

<u>Process at the Regional Collaboration</u>. The Region A collaboration seemed to work well together with good relationships. The chairperson, also chair of the Waterbury collaboration, acted primarily in a chair capacity. There were usually three active members of the Torrington collaboration, two active Danbury collaboration members and one or two other active Waterbury members.

<u>Communications</u> usually followed the pattern of a report with discussion and the decisions made. The report would be made and the reporter would answer questions. After a report, a dialogue between the reporter and one or two other participants would occur. Other than the

chairperson, the coordinator and three other participants were most active (two from Torrington and one from Danbury). Table 22, Appendix A, indicates the distribution of action with 43% of the acts attributed to two of the most active non-affiliates.

The <u>decision making process</u> was fairly formal with votes following the discussion. Table 21 in Appendix A shows that 56% of all agenda items were settled by a formal decision.

The <u>power blocs</u> at regional level really represent each collaboration. In the end there were two that had impact, Danbury and Torrington.

<u>Process in Waterbury</u>. The Waterbury collaboration process hardly got off the ground. The meetings themselves varied greatly in both size and energy from month to month. The coordinator was often not there at all, came late or participated little. The records showed that many representatives attended one or two times only. Even so, the meetings were friendly and the group got along well with each other. The interviews of Waterbury respondents indicate a degree of hopelessness and cynicism along with the desire to try anything.

The <u>communication process</u> in the Waterbury collaboration was similar to a meeting rather than a working committee. Informative reports were given and a few questions asked. Because of the turnover, much explanation was necessary at each meeting. The chairperson, of necessity, was most active in the meetings both presiding and explaining. The level of exchange and discussion was low in Waterbury. Many representatives, including two representatives of National Assembly affiliates, came once or twice, sat through the meetings, asked one or two questions and never returned.

The first coordinator also had a low level of participation. At two collaboration meetings observed for the collaboration she said nothing during the meetings.

Few <u>decisions</u> were made in Waterbury. Table 21 in Appendix A shows that only 18% of items discussed were followed by a decision. Even programs for the phased action plan were not decided in the meeting but a list was circulated from which members were to choose projects.

We are not aware of <u>power blocs</u> operating in the Waterbury collaboration. It is apparent that the chairperson's agency would have some

influence on collaboration decisions because of his own dedicated commitment and participation.

<u>Process in Danbury</u>. The Danbury collaboration held large meetings with active participation by a core membership. There was constant turnover in Danbury but there was a larger constant group. The observer reported good relationships in the group with good humor and laughter often reported.

The <u>Communication process</u> in the group consisted of much reporting of progress and reports of activity to keep the members up-to-date on regional collaboration matters. The chairperson or another member of his agency acted as the program-planning expert and directed the process. There was little opposition to ideas supported by these two members. The participation of affiliates was very low in the process. Only 9% of all action was by affiliate, none of whom was in the core group or perceived as influential by interview respondents. The first coordinator's participation, when present, was to answer questions directed to her and to make reports on regional activities and planning matters. The second coordinator appeared to follow the same role.

The <u>decision making</u> appears not to have been done in the meetings. Only 17% of items raised in the agenda were followed by formal decisions. Rather, it appears that the decisions for Danbury were made regionally and reported locally or that a small core of collaboration members made the major decisions.

The presence of a <u>power bloc</u> in Danbury is indicated by the nature of the meetings and responses to the first interview. It was a leadership bloc which wanted to plan for and direct the collaboration's programs. Its power appears to have discouraged active participation by others in the work of the collaboration. In late 1977, when two of the members resigned, both the Danbury collaboration and programs were left with major problems.

<u>Process in Torrington</u>. The Torrington collaboration was a much smaller group with a history in the recent past of at least meeting with each other and a high proportion of non-profit organizations. Meetings were lively and enthusiastic.

The <u>communication process</u> was primarily controlled by the chairperson. However, during discussion or issues, the participation was vigorous by most members. The chairperson averaged 30% of the acts and other affiliates an additional 45%. Anyone reporting led the discussion on that report. The first coordinator, when present, participated little. She answered questions but did not appear to direct energies or discussions.

Much of the <u>decision making</u> occurred during the course of the meetings. This is reflected in Table 21, Appendix A. The decisions were worked out with vigorous participation among participants and little hostility. The meetings were small enough to give everyone an opportunity to participate without dragging the flow of the meeting.

While there did not appear to be <u>power blocs</u> in Torrington there were several marginal participants in the decisions of the collaboration generally representing women's affiliates.

Process Outcomes

Despite the problems recorded earlier, the process outcomes in Connecticut were fairly favorable. Although only 57% reported that they would involve their agencies again, six of the seven affiliates (86%) interviewed said they would probably participate again. These interviews were taken at the time of termination of the first coordinator when spirits were at their lowest.

At that same time 28% of respondents said the collaboration was very or moderately effective and another 43% said, hopefully, it was too early to tell. Fifty percent of respondents felt the collaboration had been most effective in getting people together.

Conclusions About the Connecticut Collaboration Process

The Connecticut collaboration started with several major situational disadvantages. The nature of the grant and the subsequent decision over locality, clients, population and referral procedures required much time from the national staff and task force. Consequently, they were able to devote less time to the local problems.

Several additional factors around structure and process contributed to the problem. Since they have been discussed above, we will merely list them here.

- 1. The lack of staff support necessary to build three new organizations.
- 2. The lack of lead time and staff available to build interagency trust before collaborative planning.
- 3. The decision to have a regional body coordinating three such different groups in such different areas with such different needs.
- 4. The unrealistic expectations on staff to give support to four new organizations, with a total of 15 to 20 committees with membership to enlist, use and support of 117 agencies scattered over 1,365 square miles.
- 5. Local chairpersons with declining budgets and little spare time to do major additional collaboration-related staff work.
- 6. Local leaders who appeared to be pushing their own agenda rather than the collaboration agenda.
- 7. Interpersonal and role conflict between local and national staff.

Even with its turbulent history and many unresolved conflicts, the Connecticut regional collaboration during its 14 months of existence has mobilized tremendous energy. If the staff were available to support their energy in each site, both the capacity building programs and direct services could be among the most productive of all of the collaborations.

CHAPTER 4

LESSONS FROM THE EVALUATION

We have reported on the collaboration program and the collaboration process in the previous chapter, following as closely as possible the strict rules of evidence in quantitative analysis. In this chapter we would like to combine those results with some of the other more qualitative findings of the evaluation. Our presentation and interpretation come from many sources, the collaboration staff, the field researchers, the research literature, the voluminous data not included in the report, and our own intuition.

This chapter has three purposes: first, to give some guidance to groups attempting to replicate inter-organizational collaboration programs; second, to suggest some hypotheses for further study of the phenomena studied in this evaluation; and third, to suggest some procedure that will make the relationship between research and program more productive for both.

Guidelines for Inter-Organizational Collaboration

We will briefly discuss four areas that should be resolved for interorganizational collaboration to be successful: ground-rule decisions, structural decisions, program decisions and conflict-resolution decisions.

Ground Rule Decisions

There are four decisions that set the stage for inter-organizational activity and structure. In the beginning stage of collaboration, these decisions should be made explicit and some degree of consensus achieved.

Is the Collaboration for Planning or for Program? Planning and program collaborations have quite different tasks, require different memberships and have different outcomes. A <u>planning collaboration</u> can have a large heterogeneous membership. The wider the representation around

Preceding page blank

a problem, the more complete the plan will be. Members can include influential persons, professional experts, members of the potential client groups, organizational representatives, political representatives, volunteers and staff. The plan and the planning process require little organizational input other than time. However, since the outcome of such a collaboration is a strategy or plan, hopefully with some commitment of resources of the planners, organizational representatives should be included. A planning collaboration requires less commitment of the total organization since only one or two people are actually involved. However, the degree of interorganizational relationship achieved is also apt to be less intense.

A program collaboration requires a smaller, more homogeneous group with similar clients or potential clients, values, methods of operation, resources and power. Where the collaborating organizations are not similar, the collaboration must be carefully structured to minimize differences between them, especially power inequalities.

The Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration was, to some extent, both a planning and a program collaboration. During the early stages of the program, the planning was intense and the participation was maximum. As the programs were implemented, the general energy level decreased, a "let-down" was experienced and only organizations involved with implementation remained really satisfied. If the relationship between the task and the type of structure needed had been explicit, some of the problems about let-down, change of role, frustration and rewards might have been avoided.

Are the Goals of the Collaboration Primarily Programs or Processes? A second decision necessary in inter-organizational relationships is the importance of the process goals relative to the program goals. Interorganizational collaborations organize most effectively around specific issues or programs. While the two types of goals are not mutually exclusive, their relative importance affects a number of structural decisions.

Collaboration as an organization to achieve program goals requires strong central staff leadership with program expertise and a structure organized around the program goals.

Collaborating as organizations to build a <u>process</u> requires staff persons with training and skills in interpersonal relationships and an

organizational structure which is more responsive to the development of the representatives' expertise in relation to a program or issue.

When inter-organizational goals have a limited time for achievement, the process of building inter-organizational trust and work style receives much lower priority.

Who are the Collaboration Members: Individuals or Organizations? For inter-organizational program collaboration to be viable, representatives must represent the organization in some capacity, whether from the stance of staff, board, membership, volunteer or client. Furthermore, a person only marginally related to the agency does not really perform as a representative of that agency.

One of the problems of the national juvenile justice collaboration was that organizational representatives of some of the larger organizations acted as individuals rather than organizational representatives. They had neither knowledge of the larger perspective of their organizations nor opportunity for input from the collaboration into their organizations' decisions. Their votes and actions on issues and programs were taken without reference to their organizations. These decisions did not bind or even influence their organizations' cooperation.

What Stages of Collaboration has the Community Developed? A final decision at the start of inter-organizational collaboration is to determine the stage of collaboration that has been previously achieved. We would suggest that there are five stages in the development of collaboration:

- 1. Meeting around a common problem or issue
- 2. Getting to know each other
- 3. Developing a working style
- 4. Developing programs or plans
- 5. Developing trust and respect.

The development of trust and respect may never occur, may occur after the development of plans and programs or may occur simultaneously with these developments. Figure 7 illustrates the progression.

FIGURE 7

STAGES OF DEVELOPMENT OF INTER-ORGANIZATIONAL COLLABORATION



An area with a history of inter-organizational collaboration, if it has been satisfying to participants, requires less effort and time for further collaboration than an area without this history or with some dissatisfactory collaboration.

Structural Decisions

Once the ground rule decisions have been made, the structure of interorganizational collaboration can be clarified and explicated. These decisions should be made by participants but with the guidance of some outside professional. Obviously these decisions will be made within the context of the community, the nature of the problem or issue and the explicit ground-rule decisions discussed in the previous section.

We perceive five major structural decisions: goal-priority decisions, membership decisions, leadership decisions, staff decisions and control decisions. In this section we will pose questions that correspond to evaluation results reported in detail in Chapter 3.

<u>Goals and Priorities</u>. The major goal of the juvenile justice collaborations was deinstitutionalization of status offenders. This was not, however, a program goal but rather the over-all guiding value. The project was designed to enable institutional change that would ultimately lead to community services for status offenders and other children at risk. Realistic program goals must be more narrowly focused than such a general statement. Program goals should be explicitly defined, measurable against program outcomes and realistic in terms of organizational resources. Following are some of the important questions about goals and priorities:

- 1. What are all of the specific goals of our activity?
- 2. How important to us are institutional maintenance, future funding, staff development, community support, buildings and grounds?
- 3. What are our most important priorities among our program goals, process goals and maintenance?
- 4. Does our allocation of resources (money, staff time and committee time) reflect our stated priorities?
- 5. Is there consensus among the membership about goals and priorities?
- 6. How will we deal with any lack of consensus?

<u>Membership</u>. Membership was discussed previously relative to types of collaboration. Other membership decisions need to be made, relative to the goals and priorities and the issues or problems of the collaboration. In the juvenile justice collaborations, for instance, when advocacy was a high priority, wider membership was functional for wider contacts. When capacity building of affiliates was a high priority, a more focused working membership was functional. The following questions are appropriate:

- 1. Who should belong to the collaboration and why?
- 2. Do we want only working members?
- 3. Are we willing to have some members in name only? Who and why?
- 4. How much staff time do we want to allocate to developing commitment of members and potential members?
- 5. How large a membership do we want? (Large groups are not functional as decision making bodies or as work groups.)
- 6. How homogeneous do we want our membership? (The more homogeneous the more consensus, the less conflict.)
- 7. Is the presence of potential client groups, power minorities, competing groups and funding sources in our membership functional toward our specific goals?
- 8. What is the basis for membership?
- 9. What roles and activities are expected of members?

<u>Leadership</u>. Leadership in the various juvenile justice collaborations was somewhat dependent on the local cultures. Several questions, however, are appropriate when developing the leadership of inter-organizational collaboration.

- 1. Will the leader's primary loyalty be to the collaboration or is the vested interest in the parent organization too strong? In the juvenile justice collaborations, the best leadership came from volunteers rather than from staff. (A staff person's major interest and commitment must be to his/her own job. Volunteers are more likely to develop stronger loyalty to organizations which they chair.)
- 2. Does the leader have a real commitment to the collaboration's goals?
- 3. Is the leader able to guide without forcing his/her own priorities?
- 4. Does the leader have inter-personal skills and experience in leadership, especially in the voluntary sector?
- 5. Does the leader have the <u>personal</u> qualities required to gain respect from the membership? (The leader does not need to have professional characteristics.)

<u>Staff</u>. The staff person in an inter-organizational collaboration is the only participant without a role in a supporting organization. The staff person, and perhaps the voluntary leadership, are the only participants for whom the collaboration is the major work priority. This puts the staff person in a very vulnerable position. On one hand, staff personnel lead, direct, cajole, and enable the members to reach the collaboration goals. On the other hand, if they are too far ahead of the membership, the organization can let them sink. We have already mentioned that staff should be hired to fit specific collaboration group-rule decisions. Some additional questions to be considered:

- 1. Does the staff person understand non-profit organizations, the functions of committees and boards and the staff function in such organizations?
- 2. Has the staff person had experience with the working of non-profit organizations?
- 3. Does the staff person respect volunteers and the contribution to human services of the voluntary sector?
- 4. Does the staff person have skills in inter-personal relationships, social work, community organization? (This is more important than knowledge about the juvenile justice system because the latter is more easily acquired.)
- 5. Does the staff person show ego problems? Will the staff have to motivate self rather than members?

- 6. Is the staff person well organized to handle the tremendous detail involved in staffing committees, developing membership, planning and/or programs, organizing and managing an organization?
- 7. Does the staff work style fit the major priorities of goals previously decided? (If maintenance is a priority, a managerexecutive; if process is a priority, a facilitator, enabler; if program is important, a professional with program expertise.)

Decisions about the professional and personal characteristics of staff personnel are crucial in inter-organizational collaborations. The issues should be discussed openly before a job description is adopted. The actual duties and the lines of supervision of potential staff should be explicated and some consensus of the body reached before the search begins. If the collaboration reaches some consensus on roles of staff, it may very well resolve issues which otherwise would lead to conflict.

<u>Control Decisions</u>. The location of control is another crucial issue of a collaboration and must be resolved openly. In this program, the control by the national collaboration raised problems after the fact. Had some of the potential conflicts been anticipated, methods to deal with the conflicts in responsibility and supervision might have been avoided.

Control decisions depend on the source of financing, the nature of clients, the control of a specific profession and governmental regulation. We have no answers to the dilemma posed by dual control. However, unless there is agreement between participants at all levels over goals, priorities and the ground rules previously mentioned, problems of control and accountability will be compounded.

Program Decisions

The actual development of program depends on factors such as what is already in the community, what is needed, the budget, available staff, the nature of the client group, the structure and history of the sponsoring group, and the location of clients and programs. The juvenile justice collaboration programs were effective to the degree to which the following questions were addressed:

1. Were desired outcomes of each program specified?

- 2. Were the program activities designed so that they related logically to specific program outcomes?
- 3. Was there an attempt to evaluate whether or not program activities actually did reach program outcomes?
- 4. Was there a clear plan to implement programs?
- 5. Was there a structure of accountability that would permit the plan to be carried through?
- 6. Were clear incentives or rewards provided for all collaboration activities, both planning and program activities? (Altruism is seldom a sufficient reward for the input of organizational resources. To be really effective, a program should provide both long term and short term rewards; rewards for both planning and program; and rewards for both organizational and individual input.)

Conflict-Resolution Decisions

No matter how similar the backgrounds or perspectives of organizations or people, their positions will never be completely congruent. Therefore, in any inter-organizational collaboration some conflict is inevitable. The various conflicts in the juvenile justice collaborations were handled differently with different results. In Oakland and Connecticut, the conflict was originally diverted by directing energies at a common enemy, the national collaboration. In Tucson the conflict was never openly admitted but was present in a different form, resulting in lower levels of personal trust among participants. In Spokane, the conflict was directed at persons rather than at the differences in perspective, and in Spartanburg it was pushed on the table as an issue rather than dealt with as an inevitable presence.

In truly effective collaboration some mechanisms must be made available to identify conflict and handle it in a non-adversary way. In some ways, the successful resolution of conflict served to solidify the collaborations in this program. Having successfully weathered the storm together, participants appeared more open and trustful and more committed than before they were involved in the conflict. The presence of rational structures for conflict resolution, skilled leaders and staff persons and the absence of pathological competition facilitated adequate conflict resolution.

Research Hypotheses Suggested by the Evaluation

Each of the program guidelines suggested above are, in effect, working hypotheses that need further study. In this section, we will suggest some hypotheses which developed out of the theories and methodologies upon which the evaluation is based. Most of the hypotheses are consistent with either organizational theory dealing with participation or satisfaction or small group theory dealing with process or leadership. We will not attempt a description of the theories, but rather will briefly mention a theoretical area and suggest hypotheses which seem to fit our findings. A more thorough analysis of the findings must wait for a later date.

Organizational Participation

There is a growing body of theory and research on organizational participation in inter-organizational relationships. Our evaluation tends to support the following hypotheses.

- 1. Boundary personnel, or members somewhat peripheral to their own organizations, are more able to work for organizational change but have less influence in bringing change to their organizations than members such as executive directors or board members. They
 - a. are more easily coopted into work for collaboration goals
 - b. experience less role conflict
 - c. gain more satisfaction from working for collaboration goals.
- 2. The more members of an agency's organizational set who participate in an activity, the more likely that agency will participate.

Goal Attainment and Satisfaction

- 1. Individuals feel satisfaction from attainment of group goals even if their contribution is not identifiable.
- 2. Group goals attained through individual performance set up competitive conditions.
- 3. Goals attained through group performance set up cooperative conditions.

Small Group Process

Much of the research on small group process has been experimental, using unacquainted individuals. In this evaluation, we did consistent longitudinal group analysis using structural observation. Our findings suggested that organizational representatives interacted with each other in a different way than isolated, previously unacquainted individuals in task-groups. Some results of previous studies also appeared to be supported by our findings.

- Persons with negative feelings toward goals and activities of a group interact less often and participate in group activities less.
- The organizational status of participants and the community status of their own organization affects the power relationship in inter-organizational collaboration more than does the amount of interaction. This is contrary to the findings of experimental group process analysis.
- 3. Status in a group correlates with external status.
- 4. When group members perceive themselves as similar to each other, there is high interaction and a cooperative atmosphere, and conflict resolution occurs through consensus.
- 5. A group will strive for conformity of opinion except for individual members who disagree as a means for upward striving and personal recognition.
- 6. The larger a group, the less opportunity for feedback from members and the less opportunity for conflict and dissatisfaction to be resolved.
- 7. The degree of congruence between group goals and individual goals is affected by the individual original expectation of the group.
- 8. Group cohesion tends to form around a perceived common danger or enemy.

Leadership Roles

- 1. A leader whose status rests on skills and knowledge valued by the group is less approachable than a leader whose status rests on feelings and personal characteristics.
- 2. High status people in groups tend to conform to the group norms because they helped to develop those norms along lines of their own style.
- 3. The more control a leader exerts over group behavior the less able the group is to adapt to new behavior or ideas.
- 4. Leadership stability is related to organizational goal attainment and membership satisfaction.
The Relationship Between Program and Evaluation

In closing, there are several problems that arose between the program and the evaluation that wasted energy and were dysfunctional to effective evaluation. We have examined the basis for these problems elsewhere.²⁴ Here we will discuss our perceptions of some of the problems in evaluating this program and make some suggestions for evaluating human service programs.

"In the Beginning. ..." There appears to be a general lack of commitment of program funders to real evaluation. While LEAA, HEW, and HUD usually include an evaluation mandate, they appear to mean fiscal accountability rather than program effectiveness when they include evaluation.

For this program, LEAA did not include extra funds for evaluation but forced the program grantee to fund the evaluation with program money. It is little wonder, then, that some local agencies and collaboration staff lacked commitment to evaluation. Another "beginning" problem was time. For pre-testing for program evaluation, the evaluation content should be in place four to six months before the program begins rather than 4-6 months after the program begins.

"Promise Her Anything But. . ." It is very important to the evaluation for the staff to understand and want the evaluation. Three of the original five local staff paid lip service to the evaluation but under-cut to various degrees our data gathering efforts. We involved the local program staff as much as possible in the development of evaluation procedures and tools. When program staff had strong objections to a procedure we very carefully reconsidered its use.

"The Shadow Knows. . ." The perception of the local field researcher by local collaboration members varied from time to time at all sites. Originally they were considered as spies. They were thought to have power over allocation of original funds, refunding and the future of the collaboration even though this was not so.

127

²⁴Genevieve Burch and Hobart A. Burch, "Coordination of Program Goals and Research Goals in Process Evaluation," <u>1977 NASW Symposium Volume</u> (New York: National Association of Social Work, 1978).

At other times they were asked to judge the effectiveness of the program, tell them how they were doing, and advise on problems.

"You'll Never Know Just How Much. . ." One of the problems with longitudinal data gathering on new programs is to feed back material that is helpful to the program without incurring the hostility that might make future data gathering difficult. Even this two year report may hamper our ability to gather future data. If program's staff were less defensive and evaluators less negative, this process might not be so difficult.

The difficulties involved mean that much of the evaluation is only now available to program planners who have already made plans for the next two years.

"I'd Climb the Highest Mountain. . ." When possible, in future research of any organizational records, budget or other necessary local data should be collected by researchers rather then depending on organizational personnel. It was more efficient and produced much less hostility for our research staff to go from Omaha to the five sites to gather and process the material on the spot than the constant return envelopes, letters, phone calls, and implied threats.

"One Has My Name the Other Has My Heart. . ." One of the problems of the process data was that local field researchers had difficulty remaining detached. Without exception they became interested in the program and grew to like and respect the members. All recognized the danger of being coopted. One field researcher reported at the end of a grueling conflict that he had observed,

While there's a lull in the action, let me deal with two things that are important to me. First, as is probably the case with all observers such as myself, I feel as if I'm always treading a fine line between scientific honesty and interpersonal betrayal. I've come to like many of the people in this project and to some degree I feel a personal stake in the success of this project. As time goes on, the struggle to be objective becomes increasingly difficult. By 'betrayal,' I refer to the personal nature of many of my observations. I must assume that no participant here will ever have cause to suffer because of the data I transmit to you. The trust that exists between the group and myself is so fragile a thing. We may relax together, and yet they know I am observing them--for what purpose, in what detail they really don't know, a very strange social structure, indeed. This conflict reflects the emotion with which I end this report. I respect the program, I think it did a remarkable job against tremendous difficulties. The people involved are dedicated to the program and to providing better services for youth. I hope that "no participant will ever have cause to suffer because of the data I transmit to you."

APPENDIX A

TABLES

Preceding page blank

MEMBER AGENCIES OF THE NATIONAL ASSEMBLY OF NATIONAL VOLUNTARY HEALTH AND SOCIAL WELFARE ORGANIZATIONS AND MEMBER AGENCIES OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS

AFL-CIO 815 16th Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20006 (202) 637-5189

AMERICAN COUNCIL FOR NATIONALITIES SERVICE 20 West 40th Street New York, New York 10018 (212) 398-9142

AMERICAN FOUNDATION FOR THE BLIND, INC. 15 West 16th Street New York, New York 10011 (212) 924-0420

*AMERICAN NATIONAL RED CROSS National Headquarters Washington, D.C. 20006 (202) 737-8300

*ASSOCIATION OF JUNIOR LEAGUES 825 Third Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 355-4380

*BOYS' CLUBS OF AMERICA 771 First Avenue New York, New York 10017 (212) 557-7755

*BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA North Brunswick, New Jersey 08902 (201) 249-6000

*CAMP FIRE GIRLS 4601 Madison Avenue Kansas City, Missouri 64112 (816) 756-1950 COUNCIL OF JEWISH FEDERATIONS AND WELFARE FUNDS 575 Lexington Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 751-1311

FAMILY SERVICE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 44 East 23rd Street New York, New York 10010 (212) 674-6100

*GIRL SCOUTS OF THE U.S.A. 830 Third Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 751-6900

*GIRLS' CLUBS OF AMERICA, INC. 205 Lexington Avenue New York, New York 10016 (212) 689-3700

GOODWILL INDUSTRIES OF AMERICA, INC. 9200 Wisconsin Avenue Washington, D.C. 20014 (301) 530-6500

INTERNATIONAL SOCIAL SERVICES OF AMERICA 345 East 46th Street New York, New York 10017 (212) 687-2747

*NATIONAL JEWISH WELFARE BOARD 15 East 26th Street New York, New York 10010 (212) 532-4949

LUTHERAN COUNCIL IN THE U.S.A. Division of Mission and Ministry 360 Park Avenue South New York, New York 10010 (212) 532-6350

*Agency participants in National Juvenile Justice Collaboration Task Force.

MENTAL HEALTH ASSOCIATION National Headquarters 1800 North Kent Street Arlington, Virginia 22209 (703) 528-6405 NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR RETARDED CITIZENS 2709 Avenue E East Arlington, Texas 76011 (817) 261-4961 NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF CATHOLIC CHARITIES 1346 Connecticut Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036 (202) 785-2757 *NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR HOMEMAKER-HOME HEALTH AIDE SERVICES 67 Irving Place New York, New York 10003 (212) 674-4990 NATIONAL COUNCIL OF THE CHURCHES OF CHRIST IN THE U.S.A. 475 Riverside Drive New York, New York 10027 (212) 870-2385 *NATIONAL COUNCIL OF JEWISH WOMEN 15 East 26th Street New York, New York 10010 (212) 532-1740 NATIONAL COUNCIL OF NEGRO WOMEN 1346 Connecticut Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036 (202) 223-2363 *NATIONAL COUNCIL ON CRIME & DELINQUENCY Continental Plaza 411 Hackensack Avenue Hackensack, New Jersey 07001 (201) 488-0400

NATIONAL FEDERATION OF SETTLEMENTS AND NEIGHBORHOOD CENTERS 232 Madison Avenue New York, New York 10016 (212) 679-6110 NATIONAL URBAN LEAGUE, INC. 500 East 62nd Street New York, New York 10021 (212) 644-6500

*THE SALVATION ARMY 120 West 14th Street New York, New York 10011 (212) 620-4908

*TRAVELERS AID ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 701 Lee Street, Suite 600 Des Plaines, Illinois 60016 (312) 298-9390

UNITED SEAMEN'S SERVICE, INC. One World Trade Center, Suite 2601 New York, New York 10048 (212) 775-1033

USO (United Service Organizations) 1146 19th Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20036 (202) 466-8850

U.S. CATHOLIC CONFERENCE 1312 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20005 (202) 659-6600

UNITED WAY OF AMERICA 801 North Fairfax Street Alexandria, Virginia 22314 (703) 836-7100

THE VOLUNTEERS OF AMERICA 340 West 85th Street New York, New York 10024 (212) 873-2600

*YMCA of the USA 291 Broadway New York, New York 10007 (212) 374-2172

*YWCA of the USA 600 Lexington Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 753-4700

*Agency participants in National Juvenile Justice Collaboration Task Force.

NATIONAL ASSEMBLY AFFILIATES IN LOCAL JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS

OAKLAND COLLABORATION

Dovie White and Loretta McDonnell Coordinators

Boys' Club Boy Scouts Campfire Girls Girls' Club (Alameda) Girls' Club (San Leandro) Girl Scouts Junior League National Council of Jewish Women Travelers Aid Association of America Red Cross (Alameda) Red Cross (Oakland) YMCA (Alameda) YMCA (Stiles Hall) YWCA (Oakland) YWCA (South County)

SPARTANBURG COLLABORATION

Penny King Coordinator

Boy Scouts Girl Scouts Junior League Red Cross Salvation Army YMCA

SPOKANE COLLABORATION

Karen Harwood Coordinator

Camp Fire Girl Scouts Junior League Red Cross Salvation Army YMCA YWCA

TUCSON COLLABORATION

John Sloss Coordinator

Boys' Club Boy Scouts Campfire Girls Girls' Club Girl Scouts Jewish Family Services Junior League National Council of Jewish Women Red Cross YMCA YWCA

CONNECTICUT REGIONAL COLLABORATION

Veronica McNulty and Sydell Spinner Coordinators

DANBURY COLLABORATION

Boy Scouts (Norwalk) Campfire (Bethel) Family Childrens Aid [Homemaker Health Air Service] YMCA (Torrington) (Danbury) Girl Scouts (Wilton) National Council of Jewish Women (Danbury) Red Cross (Danbury) YMCA (Danbury)

TORRINGTON COLLABORATION

Boy Scouts (Torrington) Girl Scouts (Torrington) Salvation Army (Torrington) YMCA (Winsted)

WATERBURY COLLABORATION

Boys'Club (Waterbury) Boy Scouts (Waterbury) Girls' Club (Waterbury) Girl Scouts (Waterbury) Junior League (Middlebury) Red Cross (Naugatuck) Red Cross (Waterbury) Salvation Army (Waterbury) YMCA (Naugatuck) YMCA (Waterbury) YWCA (Waterbury)

		Collaboration	Membership		Nationa	1 Assembly Affi	liates		
		Number Ear	Ly 1977		Total Membershi				
Site	National Assembly Affiliates	Other Non-profit Organizations	Public Organizations	Total	Percent Who Are Collaboration Members	Total Membership of Collaborating Organizations	And Client Contacts of Collaborating Organizations		
0akland	15	3	5	23	88	46,130	54,339		
Spartanburg	6	4	11	21	86	5,421	386,946		
Spokane	7	6	0	13	87	12,839	142,397		
Tucson	11	36	9	56	89	20,986	74,724		
Connecticut									
Danbury	7	5	23	47 <u>a</u> /	87	N/A	N/A		
Torrington	5	4	9	27 <u>b</u> /	71	N/A	N/A		
Waterbury	11	7	19	43 <u>c</u> /	89	N/A	N/A		
National	15	0	0	15	NA	16,290,690 <u>d</u> /	NA		
Total	77	65	76	245	90	85,376	658,406		

MEMBERSHIP IN JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION, JANUARY 1977

NA = Data are not applicable. N/A = Data are not available.

 $\frac{a}{T}$ otal includes 12 members of unknown status.

 $\frac{b}{T}$ Total includes 9 members of unknown status.

 $\underline{c}'_{\text{Total includes 6 members of unknown status.}}$

 $\frac{d}{lncludes}$ 12,702,000 youth members.

PROBLEMS OF YOUTH: COLLABORATION MEMBERS' PERCEPTIONS AT TIME OF FIRST INTERVIEW, FALL 1976

						Connecticut	
	Oakland	Spartanburg	Spokane	Tucson	Danbury	Torrington	Waterbury
			Percent	of Respo	ndents		
Number of respondents	20	20	15	16	11	8	20
Total number of responses	56	49	44	48	30	24	58
Unemployment	55	0	40	50	27	38	25
Schools - education	55	50	60	69	36	25	45
Recreation	40	65	53	38	63	50	55
Shelter	40	15	53	31	36	25	55
Specific services, i.e., counseling							
emergency services	5	35	20	38	45	50	35
Transportation	10	0	0	0	0	13	5
Youth attitudes	40	25	27	44	27	50	10
Community attitudes	35	55	40	31	36	50	65
Percent in consensus on three most							
mentioned problems ² /	54	69	57	54	52	50	60

Question. From your knowledge of youth and the community what would you say are the three most important

 $\frac{a}{T}$ Total of three most mentioned responses divided by all responses.

TABLE	4
-------	---

DEGREE OF PARTICIPATION IN JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION

_				Recog	ized Importan	ce of Colla	boration Go	als		F	articipa	tion in Co	llabora	tion Activi	ties	Use	of Resource	s of National /	Assembly	AFFILI	ates
	Forma Memberal		Percent	Prior	ity of			of Affil esentativ		Days Non-pro Organizat	it	1 Activity Publi Agenci	LC		ional te Time	Estimated	Average Days Spent by	Estimated	Percen Chang Numbe	e in	Average Number of Professional Staff of
Site	National Assembly Affiliates	Total	Consensus On Youth Problems	Collabor	ation Work Responding) <u>a</u> / Top 10	Percent Reporting to Board	Percent Executive Directors	Percent Board	Percent Other Staff	National Assembly Affiliates		DSO		Days in Unrecorded Activity	Days in Evaluation Procedure	Contribution in Staff Salaries	National Assembly Affiliates	Cost of in Kind	Profess	sional ff	National Assembly Affiliates
Oakland	15	23	54	0	79	50	50	D	50	126	14	5	23	N/A	26	\$ 8,860	10	N/A	40	0	19
Spartanburg	6	21	67	5	74	88	58	8	33	216	38	2	80	53	19	18,467	48	\$ 700	50	0	6
Spokane	7	13	57	0	73	100	43	43	14	246	222	27	5	49	34	17,559	47	425	29	14	11
Tucson	11	56	54	7	27	42	40	27	33	197	84	15	16	674	53	39,261	84	400	25	8	- 5
Connecticut																					
Danbury	7	47	52	9	82	100	50	0	50	34	29	3	85	24	4	2,941	9	210	N/A	N/A	N/A
Torrington	5	27	50	14	86	100	50	٥	50	12	5	NA	4	110	6	6,579	26	285	N/A	N/A	N/A
Waterbury	11	43	58	0	89	100	44	0	56	11	8	NA	12	48	8	3,709	6	125	N/A	N/A	N/A
National	15	15	NA	14	27	43	140/	9	77	1,104	NA	NA	NA	903	125	281,035	152	2,145	<u>e</u> /	<u>e</u> /	N/A
Total	NA	NA	NA	. 5	62	NA	41	12	48	1,946	400	52	225	1,861	275	\$378,411	NA	\$4,290	N/A	N/A	8/A

NA = Data are not applicable. N/A = Data are not available. $\frac{a}{P}$ percentage of all representatives of each organization.

b/Self-reported activity.

 d^{\prime} percentages may not total 100 because of rounding. d^{\prime} Division head nationally is considered similar to Executive Director locally.

e/Organizational data were not comparable.

NEEDS ASSESSMENT, PROGRAM PRIORITIES AND PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT

			Phased Ac	tion Plans				
	-		Priorities			ercent of Budget All		
	Needs Assessment Procedures	Need Identified From Needs Assessment	Identified In Program		Capacity	Advocacy	Direct	Assessment of Plan
Oakland	-Statistics on status offenders and other youth -Community service inventory -Affiliate resources	-Early identification of problems -Education -Training of agency staff -Shelter for runaways -Reduce unemployment	-Runaways -Truancy -Alcohol abuse -Staff training -Public relations	-The collaboration staff was enlarged to develop and supervise all programs in East Oakland -The advocacy budget was for a public relations specialist	15	26	59	-The needs assessment plan was poor. It related moderately well to the implementation plan -The implementation plan was not done collaboratively. It contained few real capacity building or advocacy plans
Spartanburg	-Statistics on status offenders and other youth ^A -Youth input -Community service inventory -Data from professionals -Case analysis	-Unemployment -Education -Transportation -Better trained agency personnel -Problems in family living -School and community attitudes and awareness	(All areas of youth needs were important. They didn't prioritize.)	-The implementation plan is not clear; appears that collaboration staff supervised implementation directly	11	19	70	-The direct service plan related well to the needs assessment plan but had little over-all integration -It appeared to be unrelated to the collaboration but had some creative program ideas -It contained few capacity building plans
Spokane	-Statistics on status offenders and other youth -Interviewed community professionals -Brainstorming -Youth survey	-Education -Work -Recreation -Voluvieer and agency staff training -Better use of resources	-Information referral services -Training volunteers -Youth activities	-The plan called for the collaboration to administer all programs, some in cooperation with Youth Alternatives -The plan did not call for implementation collaboratively or by affiliates	41	12	47 <u></u> ₽/	 The programs related well to the needs assessment Clients represented a vide range of the community The plan contained few direct service plans for status offenders but had more tor children at risk Capacity building was provided through training rather than experience
Tucson	-Statistics on status offenders and other youth- -Conference to do self-assessment -Brainstorming -Data from Metropolitan Youth Council	-Share information -Reduce unemployment -Improve schools' youth attitudes -Training in work with youth -Community awareness -Family relations	(All areas of youth needs were important. They didn't prioritize.)	-The implementation plan called for the collaboration to let contracts for direct service and to handle the rest of the programs through volunteer effort -The capacity building plans were good	26	12	62	-The program was good but it had relatively little impact because it was not well integrated -It made very good use of the collaboration -The capacity building plans were good
Connecticut	-Statistics on status offenders ^{a/} -Statistics on other youth ^a -Youth Survey -Community services available -An organizational self- assessment	-Many children at risk in community -Truancy -Unemployment high -Parent-child relations poor -Agency training inadaquate -Community attitudes negative	-Education -Recreation -Mental health services	-The direct service plan involved having central staff who supervises programs in existing community agencies -Capacity building was implemented by collaborations and central staf -Advocacy was the major task of the state		<u>ا s</u> e/	67	-The needs assessment was good. It related well to the needs of youth, poorly to organizational change but used community resources well -It planned well for additional central staff

 $\frac{a}{b}$ Statistics were from a variety of sources. The DSO Grantee in most cases had extensive data on the status offenders. $\frac{b}{1}$ Includes ombudsman, which is classified as capacity building by the plan.

c/Includes state collaboration.

TABLE 5

TABLE	6
-------	---

	Rev	ised Budg	et			. 0	riginal B	udget ^{a/}			
		Administ		Capacity 1	Building	Advoc	acy	Direct S		Total P	
			Percent		Percent		Percent		Percent		Percent
	Total		of	Reported	of	Reported	of	Reported	of	Reported	of
Site	Budget	Budget	Total	Budget	Total	Budget	Total	Budget	Total	Budget	Total
Oakland	\$209,515	\$72,015	34	\$17,409	15	\$29,640	26 ^b /	\$68,000	59	\$115,049	100
Spartanburg	167,765	57,765	33	11,600 <u>c</u> /	11	19,940	19	74,539	70	106,079	100
Spokane	145,041	65,275	45	33,850	41	10,326	12	38,590	47	82,766	100
Tucson	234,468	71,623	30	41,125 <u>d</u> /	26	20,450	12	98,718	62	160,293	100
Connecticut											
Region A	182,458	62,548	34	14,175	15	5,500	6 <u>e</u> /	<u>f</u> /	79	93,330	100
Danbury								25,280	27		
Torrington								27,500	30		
Waterbury								20,875	22		
National	483,064										

SUMMARY OF PROGRAM TYPES AND BUDGETS IN THE ORIGINAL PLANS

 $\frac{a}{0}$ original budget used for program because later comparable figures unavailable.

 \underline{b} /Includes a full time staff person for public relation, information and education.

<u>c</u>/Does not include Program Element AA.

<u>d</u>/Does not include Program Eelment U.

e/Advocacy is 13 percent of budget when State of Connecticut budget is included.

f/Direct service program at local site only.

PROGRAM IMPLEMENTATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS

	Total	Percent		Program Imp Percent of Programs Implemented	Percent of	Percent of Programs	Total	Persons S	Served ^{_/}	Total	. Contact [_{Days} c/	Cost	Efficiency	Rate ^{e/}
	Number of Programs Planned	Percent on Time ⁴	Percent Cancelled	Or In Progress With Affiliates Participating	Programs Implemented Collaboratively ^b /	Using Existing Community Resources	Capacity Building	Advocacy	Direct Serviced/	Capacity Building	Advocacy	Direct Service	Capacity Building	Advocacy ^f	Direct Service
Oakland	21	33	5	14	19	10	460	N/A	196 ^g /	240	NA	N/A	\$15.82	N/A	N/A ^{<u>h</u>/}
Spartanburg	27	15	30	22	30	48	70	N/A	286	140	NA	/ <u>ء₉₉₆ 4/</u>	8.34	N/A	\$2.87
Spokane	21	52	5	0	0	19	1,037	2,760 <u>1</u> /	7	1,735	NA	4 <u>9</u> 2/	3.93	/لو2.29	5.29
Tucson	28	42	0	21	36	61	1,106 <u>k</u> /	500 <u>1</u> /	327	6,477	NA	2,116 <u>c</u> /	4.92	1.63 ^{1/}	41.54
Connecticut	19	42	10	16	32	63	97	400 <u>m</u> /	213 ^{g/}	97	NA	N/A	10.72		N∕A <u>h</u> ∕

NA = Data are not applicable. N/A = Data are not available.

 $\frac{a}{Implementation}$ began within two months of projected date.

 $\frac{b}{Does}$ not include programs implemented by collaboration staff or committees.

 $\frac{c}{As}$ of February 28, 1978.

 $\frac{d}{S}$ tatus offenders included in this figure.

 $\frac{e}{cost}$ efficiency rate is dollar cost per contact per seven-hour day. The rate is derived by the formula:

 $\begin{array}{c|c} \underline{A} - \underline{B} & \text{Where } A = \text{total cost} \\ \hline \underline{C \cdot \underline{D} \cdot \underline{E}} & B = \text{salaries to youth} \\ \hline F & C = \text{hours per program per day} \\ D = \text{number of participants} \\ E = \text{number of days} \\ F = 7 \text{ hours per day} \end{array}$ $\left(\frac{\overline{C \cdot D \cdot E}}{F}\right)$

 $\frac{f}{Does}$ not include mass media contact with the general public.

 $\underline{g}'_{\text{Represents persons served to date but not separated by program.}$

h/Numbers not available as of December 31, 1977 because program start was late.

i/Monthly mailing.

1/Cost efficiency rate based on persons served.

 $\frac{k}{Does}$ not include Program Element R.

¹Youth Service Manual for planning and distribution to youth serving agencies. In addition, Tucson did some very imaginative advocacy especially with the media. We are unable to count number of persons served for television programming.

m/Monthly mailing by the state collaboration. In addition, attendance at state legislation committee, state conferences with presentations, legislative workshops, etc.

		tatus offer ot punishme	nders need	Failure to punish encourage status offenders to be bad.				
	Agree	Neutral	Disagree	Agree	Neutral	Disagree		
Site			Perce	ent ^{a/}				
Oakland (86)	91	5	3	34	17	49		
Spartanburg (53)	93	3	4	54	8	38		
Spokane (150)	91	5	4	43	10	47		
Tucson (269)	92	6	3	46	10	44		
Connecticut (72)	94	0	6	45	13	42		

BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD PUNISHMENT OF STATUS OFFENDERS, FALL 1977

 $\frac{a}{Percentages}$ may not total 100 in some cases, due to rounding.

TABLE 9

CHANGE IN BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD DETENTION OF STATUS OFFENDERS, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977

	detain	ned whil ring jus	ld not l e await: t to pro	ing	contro should	Children who are beyond the control of their parents should be put into detention centers to protect society.				
	Percent Percent Agreeing Disagreei					eing	Percent Disagreeing			
	1976 1977		1976	• •		1976 1977		1977		
Oakland	42	37	46	52	26	26	61	55		
Spartanburg	56	52	34	38	25	35	60	55		
Spokane	41	39	41	4,8	30	24	62	59		
Tucson	45	40	41	46	22	28	68	60		
Connecticut	46 48		44	42	33	22	61	70		

CHANC	GE IN	BOARD	MEI	MBERS	5' A7	TITUDE	S
TOWARD	PERSO	DNAL D	IST	ANCE	AND	BEHAVI	OR,
	FALI	1976	TO	FALI	197	77	- ,

	I would di my daughte inviting a promiscuou stay overn	r from sexually s girl to	I would b to pay mo for speci programs who are c truant.	re taxes al school	I would be willing to have a well supervised halfway home for runaways (4-6 kids) next door to me.			
	Percent Di 1976	sagreeing 1977	Percent 1976	Agreeing 1977	Percent Agreeing 1976 1977			
Oakland	23	33	43	43	40	40		
Spartanburg	12	7	58	47	43	50		
Spokane	.30	35	60	65	49	57		
Tucson	35	4	61	65	61	62		
Connecticut	32 42		54 56		65	74		

TABLE 11

CHANGE IN BOARD MEMBERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD MIXING STATUS OFFENDERS AND OTHER CHILDREN, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977

<u></u>	-		not mix status or roups of children	
	Percent A 1976	greeing 1977	Percent Dis 1976	agreeing 1977
Oakland	40	36	48	55
Spartanburg	24	19	71	66
Spokane	19	26	71	61
Tucson	31	22	62	66
Connecticut	23	21	67	72

.

CHANGE IN ORGANIZATIONAL CAPACITY OF NATIONAL ASSEMBLY AFFILIATES TO SERVE STATUS OFFENDERS, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977

	Percent						Board Awar	eness		Membershi	Awareness	Staff and Boa	ard Training		Staff Exp	erience
Site and Number (N)	Organizations With Substantially Increased Capacity (As Perceived By Staff)		ge In rship Number With Decrease	Chang Program Number With Increase	e In Budget Number With Decrease	Number With Policy Statements On Services	Percent Of Organizations With Increased Discussion At Board Meetings	Attit Percent Of Items With Positive Change	udes Percent Of Items With Negative Change ⁴	Organi With In R Commun To M	er of zations Change egular ication embers Positive	Total Organizational Participation In Collaboration Capacity Building And Advocacy Programs	Number Of Organizations Spoken To By Collaboration Coordinator	Imp1 Coll	nizations ementing aboration ograms Percent Of All Affiliates	Percent Of Collaboration Programs Implemented
akland (15)	33 percent	2	2	5	4	1	31	55	35	1	3	0	N/A ^{C/}	6	40	29
partanburg (6)	Considerable raised consciousness	3	2	1	5	4	100	30	50	0	3	56	5	4	67	19
Spokane (7)	43 percent	1	1	7	0	3	87	65	25	0	1	142	3	4	57	6
Cucson (11)	55 percent	o	0	7	2	1	/ <u>4</u> و	35	60	3	1	42 ^E /	8	6	54	21
Connecticut (23)	Much more knowledge in all areas	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	0	N/A	70	25	N/A	N/A	283	N/A ^{<u>c</u>/}	2	8	5
ational (15)	50 percent	3	3	4	4	12	20	NA	NA	0	7	85	N/A	NA	NA	7.67

NA = Data are not applicable. N/A = Data are not available.

 $\frac{a}{B}$ (change in attitudes between first interview (Fall, 1976) and second interview (Fall, 1977). $\frac{b}{Represents}$ only programs completed or currently in progress.

⊆/New staff member.

 $\frac{d}{change}$ in data gathering method.

 \underline{e}^{\prime} Implemented program before form was developed.

 $\frac{f}{See}$ Table 15, Appendix A, for technical assistance developed for locals.

CHANGE IN ORGANIZATIONAL ADVOCACY AND DIRECT SERVICE BY NATIONAL ASSEMBLY AFFILIATES, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977

		Advo	cacy				Direct Service		
Site	Number Organiza With Adv Communica 1975-76	tions ocacy	Organ Rep	ber of izations orting <u>y Activity</u> 1977 and Planned For Future	Reported Number of Status Offenders Served by Individual Affiliates	Reported Number of Other Children at Risk Served by Affiliates Fall 1977	Number of Status Offenders Served in Collaboration Direct Service Programs	New Programs Planned for Status Offenders and Children at Risk	New Monies Obtained or Allocated for Direct Services and Programs for Status Offenders by Affiliates
Oakland	0	0	0	0	0	3,420	113	4	N/A
Spartanburg	0	1	0	0	20	200 <u>a</u> /	73	7	4,650
Spokane	0	0	0	0	307	164	0	3	N/A
Tucson	0	0	0	0	763	985	127	8	96,000
Connecticut	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
National	12	12 <u>b</u> /	9	12	NA	NA	NA	N/A ^{C/}	$N/A^{d}/$

NA = Data are not applicable.

N/A = Data are not available.

 $\frac{a}{plus}$ 10,000 reported by The Red Cross.

 $\frac{b}{10}$ of the 12 for whom we have data increased advocacy content from previous year.

<u>c</u>/These data are not available in consistent form. Table 14 shows type and location of direct service programs.

 $\frac{d}{d}$ These data are not available in consistent form.

DIRECT SERVICE PROGRAMS DEVELOPED OR PLANNED BY NATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FOR STATUS OFFENDERS AND CHILDREN AT RISK AT OTHER THAN COLLABORATION SITES

Boys Club

60 percent have tutoring classes

54 percent have work-training programs

61 percent have youth employment

27 percent have drug/alcohol abuse prevention

National Alcohol Abuse Prevention Project - 13 pilot sites

National Health Project - 5 local sites

10 local clubs were recipients of Honor Awards for Program Excellence centered around programs for status offenders.

Camp Fire Girls

New Day Implementation Program

Girls Clubs

73 percent conduct juvenile delinquency programs

88 percent conduct career/job development programs

45 percent have joint planning with juvenile delinquency authorities

Girl Scouts

Eight direct service programs conducted by various local clubs

Junior Leagues

11 percent of programs were in criminal justice (101) 8.4 percent of programs were in child welfare (77)

Reflected interest in:

- 1) Child Abuse
- 2) Youth Service Programs
- 3) Juvenile Justice Research and Impact
- 4) Volunteer Participation
- 5) Citizens Involvement and Advocacy
- 6) Juvenile Courts

National Council for Homemaker Health Aid Services

Working with children at risk is high priority

National Council of Jewish Women

Task Force Progress Reports on Justice for Children list 77 different projects

The Justice for Children Programs had three major program pieces

- 1) children's rights
- 2) how to set up a group home
- 3) Coalitions For Action

Major areas of work in 1976

- 1) beginning direct service programs
- 2) monitoring court services
- 3) developing community awareness

National Council on Crime and Delinquency

Promoted the use of youth service bureaus

Helped schools increase capacity to

- 1) prevent delinquency
- 2) develop alternatives to juvenile incarceration
- 3) work with status offenders more beneficially

Young Men's Christian Associations

National Youth Project Using Mini-Bikes has 385 operating units Local YMCA Juvenile Justice Programs:

1) 108 direct-prevention juvenile justice programs

- 2) 70 diversion programs
- 3) 13 alternative treatment programs

Young Women's Christian Associations

45 funded projects by community YWCA's from 1969-1972

11 intervention programs in New England Area

36 community association-sponsored projects

New York State YWCA Intervention Project (5 year) with 6 participating YWCA's

TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE DEVELOPED OR PLANNED BY NATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FOR STATUS OFFENDERS AND CHILDREN AT RISK

Boys Clubs

BCA National Director William R. Brecker serves on the President's National Advisory Committee for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention

four regional workshops on government funding

BCA Programs and Services Survey by Carole Kazlow, Ph.D. and Susan Lackman

BCA National Director met with HEW secretary and White House staff to formulate a national youth policy

Camp Fire Girls

Workshop for youth development and advocacy

Girls Clubs

4 regional Juvenile Justice Youth In Trouble Workshops

Juvenile Justice Specialists provided Technical Assistance to individual clubs

GCA training sessions designed to have impact on girls in conflict

GCA national staff members served on U.S. Women's Agenda Task Force on Juvenile Justice

GCA staff was represented on State Planning Agency and Regional Units GCA staff attended symposium on status offenders in Washington, D.C., sponsored by National Council of Jewish Women

GCA appointed a Juvenile Justice Specialist to their National Staff sessions on locating funding sources and developing proposals were held for local clubs at regional meetings

Resource News publications regularly reported information useful to the development of local programs

Juvenile Justice Specialist represents GCA on the National Task Force on Juvenile Justice, National Assembly of Voluntary Health and Social Welfare Organizations, Inc.

Junior Leagues

Impact - 4 year project funded by LEAA

- 1) provided orientation materials on crime and delinquency
- 2) Impact Training Institute was attended by 192 community delegates who then acted as consultants
- 3) Impact Follow-Up meetings were attended by 366 delegates, provided aid in program development and technical assistance upon request

National Council For Homemaker Health Aid Services

Costs of Homemaker-Home Health Aide and Alternative Forms of Service Child Abuse and Neglect - What Can Be Done

National Council of Jewish Women

published <u>Children Without Justice: A Report of the National Council</u> of Jewish Women by Edwin Wakin, New York, a NCJW Juvenile Justice survey

developed Children Without Justice promotional kit

published National Council of Jewish Women Symposium on Status Offenders: Manual for Action

published article in Federal Probation discussing new volunteer in juvenile justice Symposium on Status Offenders held in Washington, D.C.

May 17-19, 1976; published <u>National Council of Jewish Women</u> <u>Symposium on Status Offenders: Proceedings</u>, May 17-19, 1976 St. Louis Section prepared Child Abuse and Neglect Manual

was featured in The Youngest Outlaws: Runaways In America by Arnold

- P. Rubins (published by Julian Messner, A Division of Simon and Schuster, Inc, 1976) Chapter on the NCJW's Teaneck group home in Teaneck, New Jersey
- served as a resource in the area of Juvenile Justice and Voluntarism at the Volunteers Conference In Wisconsin
- presented "Symposium on Child Abuse: Let's Break the Cycle," held by NCJW Stamford Section and Junior League of Stamford and the Hospital Auxiliary of Stamford.

National Council on Crime and Delinquency

a basic service of NCCD is to provide technical assistance to state and local agencies and organizations; examples of the kinds of technical consultation offered include:

- Community Consultations Several hundred were made each year. (Program assessments and evaluations, on-site technical assistance, survey of training needs, management studies.)
- 2) Training Activities: 3 seminars, 5 workshops, 5 training programs

Young Men's Christian Association

"Planning For Juvenile Justice," a manual for local YMCA's

"The YMCA and the Juvenile Offender"

"The YMCA In the Streets," manual

"Report of Conference of Supervisors of the Detached Worker Program" 674 on-site visits to locals by 8 regional Juvenile Justice staff directors

Young Women's Christian Association

"Job Guidelines for Teen Counseling Training and Career Development" "Lets Try a Workshop With Teen Women"

"Attention Is Needed, Action Is Called For"

27th National Convention - Juvenile Justice Optional Workshop

TI	\₿I	Ъ	1	6	

Sites	Total Population Estimate ^a (1975)	Percent Growth Since 1970	Per Capita Income Estimate (1974)	Median Family Income (1970)	Percent of Population Under 18 (1970)	Number of Status Offenders (1974)	Percent of Population With High School Education (1970)
Oakland	1,091,400 ^{<u>b</u>/}	1.9	\$5,034	\$9,626	27.4	4,500	56.9
Spartanburg	191,000	9.9	4,346	8,187	32.5	107	43.1
Spokane	305,600	6.3	4,499	9,137	31.2	898	64.0
Tucson	443,700	26.2	4,385	8,759	33.7	2,147	63.0
Waterbury ^{c/}	761,000	2.2	N/A	10,459	31.8	648	42.8

SELECTED POPULATION CHARACTERISTICS OF COLLABORATION SITES

N/A = Data were not available.

<u>a</u>/Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area.

 $\frac{b}{Alameda}$ County.

 $c'_{\rm No}$ data were available for the other Connecticut sites.

Sources: U.S. Bureau of the Census, <u>Census of Population and Housing: 1970</u> [PHC (1) Series] for each SMSA; <u>Current Population Reports</u>, "Population Estimates and Projections: 1975 Population Estimates and 1974 Per Capita Income Estimates" for each county [P-25 Series]: and <u>Current Population Reports</u>, "Population Estimates: July 1, 1975," for each county [P-26 Series].

TABLE	17	
-------	----	--

Site	Doesn't Know Anyone Nationall <i>y</i> or Regionally	Knows Regional Representative Percent	Knows National Task Force Representative By Name
Oakland (11)	18	9	73
Spartanburg (11)	27	27	46
Spokane (14)	29	36	36
Tucson (12)	33	25	42
Connecticut			
Danbury (5)	80	0	20
Torrington (4)	75	25	0
Waterbury (12)	25	50	25

KNOWLEDGE BY LOCAL AFFILIATE OF NATIONAL TASK FORCE REPRESENTATIVE, FALL 1976

TABLE 18

REPORT BY LOCAL COLLABORATION REPRESENTATIVES OF COMMUNICATION FROM NATIONAL TASK FORCE, FALL 1976

Site	Amount Little	of Perceived Commun Some	.ication .Much
Oakland	3	4	4
Spartanburg	8	1	4
Spokane	6	3	5
Tucson	6	3	3
Connecticut			
Danbury	4	0	1
Torrington	6	0	0
Waterbury	12	2	1

TABLE	19
-------	----

	Percent	of Time Re	ported in a/	Average	Daily 1	Number of
Site	Appointments and Phone Calls	Meetings	Study and Administration Paper Work	Meetings	Phone Calls	Appointments
Oakland	25	21	46	0.68	1.86	0.50
Spartanburg	40	26	35	0.76	2.90	1.30
Spokane	27	30	39	0.77	3.97	1.37
Tucson	41	17	35	0.71	2.80	2.30
Connecticut	36	13	37	0.52	3.74	1.25

WORK STYLES OF LOCAL COLLABORATION STAFF

 $\frac{a}{Travel}$ and miscellaneous not included,

TABLE 20

COLLABORATION REPRESENTATIVES' PERCEPTIONS OF FREQUENCY OF CONTACT WITH LOCAL COLLABORATION STAFF

	Percent Responding ^a /						
Site	No Contact	Only at Meeting	Some Contact	Frequent Contact			
Oakland (19)	21	5	32	42			
Spartanburg (21)	19	0	19	62			
Spokane (15)	33	0	20	47			
Tucson (16)	6	6	19	69			
Connecticut (39)	76	3	10	10			

 \underline{a}^{\prime} Percentages may not total 100 because of rounding.

TABLE 2

PERCENT OF ITEMS DISCUSSED AT COLLABORATION MEETINGS WITH FORMAL ACTIONS TAKEN

Site	Total Number of Items Discussed	Number of Items Discussed With Formal Decision Recorded	Percent of Items Discussed With Formal Decision Recorded
0akland			
1 - Subcommittee	76	18	24
2 - Board	106	25	24
Spartanburg			
1 - Subcommittee	36	9	25
2 - Executive Committee	371	131	35
Spokane			
1 - Subcommittee	312	72	23
2 - Executive Committee			
and Steering Committee	398	170	43
Tucson			
1 - Subcommittee	203	49	24
2 - Steering Committee	213	35	16
Connecticut			
1 - Region A	161	90	56
2 - Waterbury	51	9	18
3 - Torrington	34	17	50
4 - Danbury	185	32	17
National			
1 - Task Force	204	142	70
2 - Steering	26	30	$115^{a/}$

 $\frac{a}{More}$ than one formal decision recorded per topic discussed,

		Chai	rperson/Coordina	tor	DSO Grantee	National A Affili		Other Participants
	Total Actions	Average Percent Of Acts By Chairperson (When Present)	Average Percent Of Acts By Coordinator (When Present)	Average Percent Of Acts By Coordinator And Chairperson (When Present)	Average Percent Of Acts By DSO Grantee (When Present)	Average Percent Of Acts By Three Most Influential Affiliates	Average Percent Of Acts By All Other Affiliates	Average Percent Of Acts By All Other Participants
Site	Number				Percent ^{a/}			
akland lst Chair/lst Coordinator 2nd Chair/snd Coordinator	2,897	26 } 19 }	25) 8)	51) 27)	12	19 ^b /	27	7
partanburg 2nd Chairperson 3rd Chairperson	4,805	22 } 22 }	17) 27)	39) 49)	17	18 ^{b/}	14	28
Spokane	/ <u>ءو</u> 80	25	<u>8</u> 2/	33	22	11 <u>d</u> /	14	18
lucson	1,721	22	26	48	11	16	18	19
Connecticut Region A	2,591	14	23	33	2 € /	8 <u>b</u> /	14	$43\frac{e}{a}$
Danbury	1,388	25	33	33	$N/A\frac{f}{f}$	<u>g</u> /	9	58 ^{e/}
Torrington	1,565	30	14	44	N/A ^f	16	29	24
Waterbury	507	38	12	34	N/A ^{<u>f</u>/}	11	13	44

ACTIONS OF COLLABORATION MEMBERS IN FORMAL MEETINGS

N/A = Data were not available.

<u>a</u>/Percentages represent average participation per meeting attended throughout the observation period. Therefore row totals do not equal 100 percent.

 $\frac{b}{Chairperson}$ represented one organization identified as most influential.

 $\underline{c'}$ Data gathering method varied from that used in other sites.

 $\frac{d}{d}$ Only two were identified as most influential.

 $\frac{e}{Had}$ one or more influential non-affiliate.

 $\frac{f}{Did}$ not attend observed meetings.

 $\frac{g}{N}$ one were identified as most influential.

MEMBERS' PERCEPTIONS OF EFFECTIVENESS OF THE COLLABORATIONS, FALL 1976

		Perception	s of Process	Outcome			Perceptions of What Collaboration Did Best					Perceptions	of Whether They Would Join Again				
Site	Respondents Number	Very Effective	Moderately Effective Perce	Effective		Respondents Number	Getting People Together In Collaboration	Program	Capacity Building Perce		Direct Service	Don't Know	Respondents Number	Yes	Yes But Not in The Same Way Percent ^{a/}	No	Don't Know
Oakland	(17)	0	18	82	0	(16)	44	19	6	13	0	19	(16)	94	0	0	6
Spartanburg	(14)	29	50	21	0	(14)	29	7	0	0	64	0	(14)	79	14	7	0
Spokane	(15)	27	40	20	13	(14)	50	0	29	14	7	0	(15)	87	0	13	0
Tucson	(14)	37	43	21	0	(15)	33	13	0	33	13	6	(14)	100	0	0	0
Connecticut	(14)	14	14	28	43	(14)	50	7	7	7	21	7	(14)	57	0	35	7

 $\underline{a}'_{\text{Percentages may not total 10C because of rounding or nonresponse.}$

۰.

N



XAUXILIARY APPENDIXES FOR JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM COLLABORATION



0

AS A DOMESTIC ACT

caur Center for Applied Urban Research University of Nebraska at Omaha

NATIONAL JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM COLLABORATION

Volume II: Auxiliary Appendixes

NCJRS

NOV 2 1978

ACQUISITIONS

Funded by: Law Enforcement Assistance Administration under the Juvenile Delinquency and Prevention Act

Operated under: The National Assembly of National Health and Welfare Organizations

American Red Cross, Association of Junior Leagues, Boys' Clubs of America, Boy Scouts of America, Camp Fire Girls, Girl Scouts of the USA, Girls Clubs of America, Jewish Welfare Board, National Council for Homemaker-Home Health Aid Services, National Council of Jewish Women, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Salvation Army, Travelers Aid of America, YWCA of the USA, YMCA of the USA.

> Genevieve Burch, Principal Investigator Senior Research Associate

Center for Applied Urban Research The University of Nebraska at Omaha

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

VOLUNE II - AUXILIARY APPENDIXES

Α.	AUXILIARY TABLES	1
в.	RATIONALE OF ORGANIZATIONAL ANALYSIS OF LOCAL AGENCIES INVOLVED IN THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS	19
с.	RESEARCH INSTRUMENTS	32
D.	BIBLIOGRAPHY	119
E.	INTERNAL ORGANIZATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS	139

AUXILIARY APPENDIX A

AUXILIARY TABLES

Table	<u>e</u>	Page
A-1	Programs Planned and Implemented By Oakland Collaboration	3
A-2	Programs Planned and Implemented By Spartanburg Collaboration	6
A-3	Programs Planned and Implemented By Spokane Collaboration	9
A4	Programs Planned and Implemented By Tucson Collaboration	12
A5	Programs Planned and Implemented By Connecticut Collaborations	15
A-6	Attitude Changes By Members of Local Boards of Directors	



TABLE A-1

.

...

PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY OAKLAND COLLABORATION

1. The second second

OAKLAND CAPACITY BUILDING

		Implemen Month/N			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost <u>e</u> /	
	Program	Projected		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate ^a /
ł	Conference I: "Troubled Youth: A Perspective	3/77 a''	3/77	Interagency Collaboration Effor (ILE)	t 95	Collaboration members	95	\$1,375	\$1,048	\$11.03
3	Workshop I: ^{b/} "A Status Offender Isn't"	4/77	3/77	ICE	NA	NA	NA .	210	0	NA
C	Workshop II: "The Juvenile Justice System: An Overview"	5/77	NA	ICE	NA	N/A	NA	385	Not impl	emented
D	Conference II: "Why Collaborate/Why Work with Public Agencies?"	6/77	9/77	ICE	N/A	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies	N/A	1,700	N/A	N/A
E	Workshop III: "Voluntary Social Service Agencics as Youth Advocates"	6/77	5/77	ICE	19	Collaboration members	65	310	100	5.36
F	Training Program: Training of ICE Members, Staff and Volunteers	6/77	N/A ·	ICE	N/A	Collaboration members	N/A	6,700	In progr	ess
G	Workshop IV: "Children Have Legal Rights"	7/77	6/77	ICE	20	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies Pa:ents of status offen School staff	70 ders	325	40	2.00
н	Workshop V: <u>b</u> / "AB3121/P.L.93-415"	9/77	3/77	ICE	N/A	N/A	N/A	1,070	0	NA
Ľ	Workshop VI: "Truancy: How Can I Help?"	19/77 <u>4</u> /	N/A) CE	49	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies School staff	85	310	310	6.33 <u>f</u>
J	Workshop VII: "Alcoholism"C/	11/77 <u>d</u> /	NA	ICE	ŊĂ	NΛ	NA	310	NA	NA

ω

TABLE A-1 - Continued

		Implemen Month/			Actual or Estimated	Persons Served			<u>Cost</u>	
	Program	Projected		Sponsor	Days of Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate ^A
ĸ	Workshop VIII: "Runaways"	10/77	2/78	ICE	32	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies	55	784	784	24.50 <u>[£]</u> /
	Conference III: "Translating Status Offender Needs into Program Thrusts"	11/77	NA	ICE	NA .	Collaboration members	NA	1,145	Not impl	emented
м	Workshop IX: "Alphabet Soup in Alameda County"	12/77 .	NA	ICE	NA	NA	NA	125	Cancelle	ed .
N.	Workshop X: "Teenage Suxuality"	1/78	12/77	IÇE .	9	Collaboration members National Assembly Affilia Youth School staff		310	310	34,44 ^{£/}
0	Workshop XI: "Where Do Kids Go When They Can't Go Home?"	N/A	2/78	ICE	16	N/A	60	1,205	1,205	75.31 ^{£/}
6	Conference IV: "Concluding Conference"	3/78	NA	ICE	NA	NA	NA	1,145	Not impl	emented
roi	TAL NA	NA	NA	NA	240	NA	460	\$17,409	\$3,797	\$15.82 ^{<u>f</u>/}
				OAKLAND ADVO	CACY					
2 2	Public Information Specialist	. 6/77	6/77	ICE	N/A	General public		\$29,640 (\$11,790 without sale	In progr ary)	ess
roi	TAL NA	NĂ	NA	NA	N/A	NA		\$29,640 (\$11,790 without sala	N/A sry)	N/A

و ان

4

TABLE A-1 - Continued

Program	Implemen Month/ Projected	Year	Sponsor	Actual or Estimated Days of Contact	Persons Served	Number	Projected	<u>Cost</u> /	Rate ^a /
			OAKLAND DIRECT	SERVICE	·				
R Runaway	5/77	11/77	-Campfire Girls -Girls Club -Girl Scouts -East Oakland Girls Association	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	\$25,000	In progr	ess
S Alcoholism	5/77	1/78	East Lake YMCA ^{g/}	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	18,000	In progr	ess
T Truancy ^{h/}	5/77		Boy Scouts ¹				<u>25,000</u> 43,000		
U Case Management	5/77	7/77	ICE	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	N/A .	N/A	N/A
TOTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	N/A	NA	N/A	\$68,000	N/A	N/A

NA = Data were not applicable.

ŝ

N/A = Data were not available.

 $\frac{a}{cost}$ efficiency rate is dollar cost per contact per seven-hour day. The rate is derived by the formula:

 $(\frac{A - B}{C \cdot D \cdot E})$ Where A = total cost B = salaries to youth C = hours per program per day D = number of participants E = number of days F = 7 hours per day

 $\frac{b}{combined}$ with Program Element A.

 \underline{c}^{\prime} Combined with Program Element I.

 $\frac{d}{Rescheduled}$ to March, 1978.

 \underline{e}' Where actual cost was not reported, projected cost was used.

 $\frac{f}{R}$ Rate based on projected cost.

&/Responsible for Youth Liaison Component.

 $\frac{h}{Combined}$ with Program Element S.

 $\frac{1}{Responsible}$ for Career Tutoring Component.

TABLE A-2

PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY SPARTANBURG COLLABORATION

SPARTANBURG CAPACITY BUILDING

	Impleme Month			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served	_		Cost	
Program	Projected		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate ^a /
Volunteer, Staff and Board Meater Training	6/77	NA	Advocacy Task Force	NA	NA	NA	\$4,600	Cancelle	d
Juvenile Justice System Personnel Training	10/77	11/78	Advocacy Task Force	N/A	Justice system personnel	N/A	\$6,000	In progr	ess
Collaboration Member Training	N/A	11/77	Administration and Planning Task Force	140	Collaboration members	70	1,000	\$1,168	\$8.34
A Fund Raising Workshop	N/A	NA	N/A	NA	NA	NA	N/A	Cancelle	ed
OTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	140	NA	70	\$11,600	\$1,168	\$8.34
Fublic Information Program	6/77	NA	Advocacy Task Force	NA	NA	NA	\$6,700	Not imp:	lemented
Public Information Program	6/77	NA	Advocacy Task Force	NA	NA	NA	\$6,700	Not imp:	Lemented
Public Information Newsletter	6/77	NA	Advocacy Task Force	NA	NA	NA	4,340	Not imp]	Lemented
Speaker's Bureau/Concerned Citizens Committee	6/77	NA	Advocacy Task Force	NA	NĂ	NA	1,500	Not imp:	Lemented
Laws and Legislation	6/77	10/77	Advocacy Task Force	N/A	N/A	N/A	7.400	N/A	N/A
DTAL NA	NA	NA	NĂ	N/A	NΛ	N/A	\$19,940	N/A	N/A
			SPARTANBURG DIR	ECT SERVICE					
Transportation	6/77	2/7B	Collaboration Office	N/A	Status offenders	 N/A	\$10,000	In progr	ess

ð
TABLE A-2 - Continued

		Implene Month/			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost
	Program	Projected	Actual	Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual Rate ^a
Ľ	In-School Suspension	8/77	11/77	-Education Task Force -Spartanburg High School	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	21,000	In progress
!	Tutoring	9/77	NA	-Youth Life -Junior League	NA	NA	NA	N/A	Cancelled
ζ	Minority Youth Culture Expression	6/77	9/77	Spartanburg Gospel Workshop	4,312	Status offenders	98	5,000	\$5,000 \$1.16
L	Female Intervention Intern	9/77	2/78	-Girl Scouts -Administration and Planning Task Force	N/L	Status offenders	N/A	5,000	In progress
м	Coping Skills for Status Offenders	9/77	1/78	Girl Scouts	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	100	In progress
N	Outreach Caseworker	9/77	NA	Salvation Army	NA	NA	NA	9,650	Cancelled
0	Peer Counseling	7/77	1/78	Youth Bureau	N/A	Mixed age groups	N/A	1,625	In progress
P	Parent Training	9/77	NA	Education Task Force	NA	Parents of status offenders	NA	960	Cancelled
Q	Youth Employment	6/77	NA	Youth Activities and Creative Alternatives Task Force	NÅ	Status offenders	NA	N/A	Cancelled
R	Sex Education	7/77	9/77	Youth Bureau	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	950	In progress
S	La-Vida Back Packing/ Partners Program	6/77	6/77	Young Life of Spartanburg	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	2,850	In progress
т	Leadership Development Project	10/77	NA	үмса	NA	Status offenders	NA	625	Not implemented
U	Integration Into Affiliate Programming	6/77	11/77	Youth Activities and Creative Alternatives Task Force	272	Status offenders	68	7,164	7,164 26.34

TABLE A-2 - Continued

		Impleme Month	entation		Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost	A
	Program	Projecte		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate ^{4/}
v	Camping	N/A	11/77	-Youth Activities and Creative Alternatives Task Force -Youth Bureau -Girl Scouts -Boy Scouts -YMCA -Salvation Army	365	Status offenders	73	2,175	2,175	5.96
W	Status Offender Removal From Detention	7/77	NA	-Administration and Planning Committee -Advocacy Task Force	47	Status offenders	47	0	0	0
x	Interagency Accountability and Agency Awareness	6/77	NA	Administration and Planning Committee	NA	General public	NA	0	Cancelled	1 .
Y	Data Collection and Analysis	10/77	NA	Administration and Planning Committee	NA	Status offenders	NA	0	Cancelled	1
Z	Case Management	9/77	11/77	Collaboration Office	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	7,440	In progre	255
TO	TAL NA	NA	NA	NA	4,996	NA	286	\$74,539	\$14,339	\$2.87

NA = Data were not applicable.

8

N/A = Data were not available.

 $\frac{a'}{2}$ Cost efficiency rate is dollar cost per contact per seven-hour day. The rate is derived by the formula;

$$\left(\frac{A-B}{C\cdot D\cdot E}\right)$$
 W

Where A = total cost
 B = salaries to you
 C = hours per program per day
 D = number of participants
 E = number of days
 F = 7 hours per day

TABLE A-3

PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY SPOKANE COLLABORATION

SPOKANE CAPACITY BUILDING

	Program	Implemen <u>Month/</u> Projected	Year	Sponsor	Actual or Estimated Days of Contact	Persons Served	Number	Projected	<u>Cost</u> Actual ^{b/}	Rate ^{a/}
A	Study of Mechanisms for Information Up-date and Exchan	4/77 nge	NA	Staff of Spartanburg Area Juvenile Justice Collaboration (SAJJC)	NA	Youth-serving agencies	NA.	\$3,000	Cancelled	1
В	Agency Awareness Workshops	4/77	12/77	Coordinator	1,365	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies	390	1,850	\$1,850	\$1.36 ^{c/}
С	School District Resource Workshop	4/77	12/77	SAJJC Staff	N/A	Youth-serving agencies	N/A	800	N/A	N/A
F	Monthly Training and Case Review Meetings	4/77	7/77	SAJJC Staff	234	Youth-serving agencies	408	1,650	523	2.24
G	Board Awareness Training	4/77	5/77	-Executive Committee -SAJJC Staff	66	Collaboration members Businessmen Youth-serving agencies	152	1,450	622	9.42
H	Workshop on "Collaboration"	4/77	9/77	SAJJC Staff	48	Collaboration members	24	500	730	15.21
I	Technical Assistance/Training for Individual Agencies in Capacity Building	4/77	N/A	SAJJC Staff	NA	NA	NA	550	N/A	NA
J	Agency Training and Pilot Group for Status Offenders Involved in Prostitution	4/77	NA	-Youth Alternatives -SAJJC Staff	NA	Status offenders	NA	3,000	Not imple	mented
к	Police Department Training	6/77	6/77	-Youth Alternatives -SAJJC Staff	5	Justice system personnel	1 5	1,000	1,090	218.00
Ĺ	Life Skills Training Program	5/77	9/77	SAJJC Staff	N/A	Status offenders Parents	N/A	3,200	In progre	ss
Q	Family Survival Kit	9/77	1/78	SAJJC Staff	N/A	Status offenders Parents	N/A	9,000	In progre	

TABLE A-3 - Continued

	Program	Implemer <u>Month/</u> Projected	Year	Sponsor	Actual or Estimated Days of Contact	Persons Served	Number	Projected	Cost Actua	l ^{b/} Rate ^{a/}
R	Program Evaluator	9/77	10/77	SAJJC Staff	N/A	Colleboration members	N/A	5,850	In prog	ress
т	Wrap-Up Conference	3/78	3/78	SAJJC Staff	17	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies	58	2,000	2,000	117.65 ^{c/}
тс	DTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	1,735	NA	1,037	\$33,850	\$6,815	\$ 3.93 <u>c</u> /
				SPOKANE ADV	DCACY					
M	Newsletter and In-House Communication	1/77	1/77	-Coordinator -Advocacy Task Force	<u>f</u> /	General public	2,760 ^{g/}	\$6,326	N/A	\$2.29 ^{c/}
N	Advocacy Task Force	3/77	4/77	Executive Committee	N/A	General public	N/A	4,000	In prog	ress
т	DTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NĂ	NA	\$10,326	N/A	\$2.29 <u>c</u> /
				SPOKANE DIRECT	SERVICE					
D	Ombudsman Within the School District	8/77	9/77	SAJJC Staff	N/A	School staff	N/A	\$12,800	In prog	ress
E	Case Management Pilot Project	4/77	6/77	-Youth Alternatives -SAJJC Staff	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	6,000	In prog	ress
0	Volunteer Pool to Serve as [.] Back-up and Extension of Services to Status Offenders	3/77	7/77	-Youth Alternatives -SAJJC Staff	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	1,500	In prog	ress
P	Peer Support Group	9/77	9/77	SAJJC Staff	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	13,050	In prog	ress
s	Family Education Retreat	3/78	NA	SAJJC Staff	N/A	Status offenders Parents	N/A	4,840	Not imp	lemented

TABLE A-3 - Continued

Program	Implemen <u>Month/</u> Projected	Year	Sponsor	Actual or Estimated Days of Contact		Number	Projected	Cost Actual ^b	/ Rate ^{a/}
U Law Enforcement/Status Offender Camping Project	7/77	7/77	SAJJC Staff	49	Status offenders	7	400	\$259	\$5.29
TOTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	49	NA	7	\$38,590	\$2.59	\$5.29

NA = Data were not applicable.

×

N/A = Data were not available.

11

 $\frac{a}{cost}$ efficiency rate is dollar cost per contact per seven-hour day. The rate is derived by the formula:

$$\begin{array}{c|c} \underline{A-B} \\ \hline (\underline{C\cdot D\cdot E} \\ F \end{array} \end{array} \begin{array}{c} \mbox{Where } A = total \mbox{ cost} \\ B = salaries \mbox{ to you} \\ C = hours \mbox{ per program per day} \\ D = number \mbox{ of participants} \\ E = number \mbox{ of days} \\ F = 7 \mbox{ hours per day} \end{array}$$

 $\frac{b}{W}$ where actual costs not reported, projected cost used.

 $\frac{c}{R}$ Rate based on projected cost.

 $\frac{d}{d}$ Combined with Program Element B.

 $\frac{e}{Combined}$ with Program Element H.

 \underline{f}/For advocacy, number of persons controled is used.

<u>B</u>/Average monthly mailing.

TABLE A-4 PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY TUCSON COLLABORATION

TUCSON CAPACITY BUILDING

		Implemen Month/N			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost	
	Program	Projected		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate ^a /
A '	Training of the Trainers	9/76	2/77	Pima County Juvenile Justice Collaboration (PCJJC)	36	Collaboration members	18	\$2,100	\$2,100	\$58.33
	Training of Line Staff (Paid and Volunteer)	9/76	5/77	PCJJC	198	Collaboration members	198	5,400	2,150	10.86
	Symposium for Boards, Executives and Staff	9/76	10/76	PCJJC	87	Collaboration members	174	900	265	3.05
	Training for National Assembly Affiliate Staff	11/76	N/A	PCJJC	101	National Assembly Affiliates	101	4,800	4,670	46.24
E	Youth/Peer Involvement	11/76	N/A	PCJJC	N/A	Youth	'N/A	1,575	1,600	N/A
	"Collaboration – A Process of Enhancing Purposes and Goals" Workshop	11/76	12/76	PCJJC	33	Collaboration members	33	600	600	18.18
G	Individual Program Analysis	10/76	N/A	PCJJC	N/A	National Assembly Affiliates	N/A	3,700	3,700	N/A
H	Foster Parent Program	10/76	9/77	-PCJJC -Foster Parents Association	3,240	Parents of status offenders	- 60	5,000	5,500	1.70
I	Tutoring Program	10/76	N/A	PCJJC	73	Youth	7	4,500	442	6.06
J	"Changing Values" Conference	10/76	11/77	-PCJJC -New Directions for Young Women -PCJJC	663	Youth-serving agencies School personnel Women's groups	265	4,500	6,000	9.05
R	Youth Needs Survey	8/77	12/77	-PCJJC -Volunteer Bureau of Tucson -Junior League -Metropolitan Youth Council	1,800	Youth Youth-serving agencies	1,800	8,050	13,300	7.39
U	Youth Directory for Pima Count	y N/A	11/77	PCJJC	375	N/A	250	N/A	1,935	5.16
TO	TAL NA	NA	NA	NA	6,606	NA	2,906	\$41,125 <u>b</u> /	\$36,962	\$5.60

12

5

TABLE A-4 - Continued

		Implemer Month/			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost	
	Program	Projected		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate ^a
				TUCSON ADVOC	ACY					
	Youth and Their Legal Rights Public Information Campaign	9/76	4/77	-Arizona Bar Association -PCJJC	N/A	Youth	N/A	\$1,450	In Prog (Extend April,	ed to
	Community Awareness and Sensitivity Toward Programming	8/76	5/77	-Community Coalition for Treatment of Children -PCJJC	N/A	General public	N/A	7,000	\$11,765	N/A
M	Legislative Change	9/76	N/A	-Metropolitan Youth Council -PCJJC	N/A	Justice system personnel	. N/A	2,500	500	N/A
N	Mass Media	8/76	N/A	Media Consultant	NA	General public	NA	500	100	NA
0	Prospective Employers	10/76	NA	PCJJC	NA	Youth Businessmen	NA	4,000	Not imp	lemented
Р	Newsletter	9/76	6/77	PCJJC	750	General public	500	5,000	1,220	\$2.44
T01	TAL NA	NA	NA	NA	750	NA	500	\$20,450	\$13,585	\$2.44
				TUCSON DIRECT S	ERVICE					
s-:	l New Careers Through Day Care	N/A	4/77	-YWCA -New Direction for Young Women -Tucson Urban League	443	Status offenders	28	\$14,910	\$14,910 (\$7,786 without s	\$17.58 alaries)
S:	2 Youth Law Project	N/A	4/77	-Youth Development, Inc. -Southern Arizona Legal Aid, Ind	335	Status offenders	134	13,770	20,077	59.93
S	3 In-School Program	N/A	4/77	-Tucson Pima Youth/Adult Work Experience Programs -Boys Club	540	Status offenders	23	15,000	15,287 (8,981 without	16.63 salaries
s	4 Applied Leadership Training for Youth	N/A	3/77	-Campfire Girls -Volunteer Bureau -Town and Desert Women's Club	58	Status offenders	25	7 ,607	7,607 (6,916 without	119.24 salaries

TABLE A-4 - Continued

		Implemen Month/			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost	
Pr	rogram	Projected		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual	Rate
S 5	Counseling and Job Development Program	N/A	3/77	-Young Women's Company -Tucson Women's Center -New Directions for Young Women	126	Status offenders	42	7,233	7,233	57.40
S-6	Parent Drop-In Center	N/A	7/77	-Girls Club -New Directions for Young Women -Springboard Shelter Care	131	Status offenders	40	8,900	8,900	67.94
	Recreational/Summer Employment Project - Southeast Tucson	N/A	6/77	-Sahuaro Girl Scouts -Youth Development, Inc.	157	Status offenders .	11	6,948	6,380 (3,850 without s	18.15 alaries
r-2	New Pascua Mural Art Project	n/A	6/77	-Pascua Yaqui Association -Youth Development, Inc. -Tucson Pima Youth/Adult Work Experience Programs	143	Status offenders	10	7,000	7,000 (4,700 without s	32.87 salaries
[-3	The South Tucson Mural Art Project	N/A	7/77	-Youth Development, Inc. -Tucson Pima Youth/Adult Work Experience Programs -City of South Tucson	183	Status offenders	14	7,000	7,000 (4,056 without s	22.16 salaries
\$	Case Management System	10/76	N/A	PCJJC	N/A	Status offenders Parents	N/A	10,450	15,400	N/A
TOTAI	L NA	NA	NA	NA	2,116	NA	327		\$109,794 (\$87,899 without sal	\$41.54 Laries)

 $\frac{a}{cost}$ efficiency rate is dollar cost per contact per seven-hour day. The rate is derived by the formula:

Where A = total cost B = salaries to youth C = hours per program per day D = number of participants E = number of days F = 7 hours per day

 $\frac{b}{b}$ Does not include Program Element U.

 $\left(\frac{A - B}{C \cdot D \cdot E}\right)$

TABLE A-5

PROGRAMS PLANNED AND IMPLEMENTED BY CONNECTICUT COLLABORATIONS

	Program	Implemer <u>Month/</u> Projected	Year	Sponsor	Actual or Estimated Days of Contact	Persons Served	Number	Projected	<u>Cost</u> Actual	Rate ^a /
			Actual			Type		riojected		Mate
С	Workshop Series 1) Professional Staff, and Volunteer Training ^{b/}	9/77	1/78	Connecticut Regional Area Juvenile Justice Collaboration (CRAJJC)	16	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies	16	\$1,860		
	2) Group Work Skills ^{_/}	8/77	1/78	CRAJJC	N/A	N/A	N/A	1,980		
	 Grantsmanship/Proposal Writing^{b/} 	11/77	1/78	CRAJJC	19	Collaboration members Youth-serving agencies	19	1,205	\$1,040 ^{<u>b</u>/}	\$10.72 ^{b/}
	4) Program Development ^{b/}	10/77	1/78	CRAJJC	11	Same as above	11	1,040		
	5) Greater Volunteer Awareness and Participation	3/78	1/78	CRAJJC	15	Same as above	15	815		
	6) Legislative Seminar ^{b/}	N/A	1/78	CRAJJC	36	Same as above	36	915 J		
D	Parent Group Development Program	6/78 6/78 6/78	NA	Danbury Collaboration Torrington Collaboration Waterbury Collaboration	NA	NA	NA	2,500	Not imp	lemented
E	Extension of "Kick-off" Conference	10/77	11/77	CRAJJC	N/A	N/A	N/A	1,910	N/A	N/A
F	Sharing Symposia	4/78	NA	CRAJJC	NA	NA	NA	1,950	Not imp	lemented
T	DTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	97	NA	97	\$14,175	\$1,040	\$10.72
			÷	CONNECTICUT AD	VOCACY					
A	Public Information Series 1) Boards	10/77 11/77 9/77	12/77 N/A <u>f</u> / N/A	-Danbury -Torrington -Waterbury	40 N/A N/A	Youth-serving agencies N/A N/A	40 N/A N/A	\$3,700	\$1,300	\$32.50 ^{e/} N/A N/A
	2) Business Community	10/77 11/77 9/77	N/A <u>f</u> / N/A <u>f</u> / N/A	-Danbury -Torrington -Waterbury	N/A N/A N/A	N/A N/A N/A	N/A N/A N/A			N/A N/A N/A

CONNECTICUT CAPACITY BUILDING

TABLE A-5 - Continued

	Implemen Month/			Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost	
Program	Projected	Actual	Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual ^d R	ate ^a /
3) Youth	10/77 11/77 9/77	N/A <u>f</u> / N/A <u>f</u> / N/A	-Danbury -Torrington -Waterbury	N/A N/A N/A	N/A N/A N/A	N/A N/A N/A			/A /A /A
B Speakers Bureau	9/77	NA	Regional	NA	NA	NA	1,800	Not impleme	ented
TOTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	40	N/A	40	\$5,500	\$1,300 <u>d</u> /\$3	2.50 <u>e</u> /
			CONNECTICUT DIRECT	SERVICE					-
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		<u></u>	. <u> </u>	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
DANBURY A Peer Outreach Program	1/78	NA	NA .	NA	NA	NA	\$ 2,000	Cancelled	
B Case Management Team Program/ Capacity Building	7/77	10/77	Danbury Area Red Cross	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	15,000	In progress	:
C Local Wilderness School	6/77	NA	Danbury Area United Social Services	NA	NA	NA	5,980	Cancelled	
D Host Home Service Program/ Capacity Building	8/77	9/77	Danbury Area United Social Services	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	2,300	In progress	3
TORRINGTON									
A Area Monitor System	6/77	1/78	Youth Service Division of Community Council	N/A	N/A	N/A	200	In progress	5
B Crisis Intervention	7/77 7/77 7/77	9/77 9/77 9/77	-To: Ington YMCA ^{E/} -Winsted YMCA ^{E/} -Housatonic Mental Health Center	N/A 8/ N/A 8/ N/A	Status offenders Status offenders Status offenders	N/A N/A N/A	4,500 4,500 8,000	In progress In progress In progress	5
C Emergency Shelter Organizer	8/77	12/77	Youth Service Center	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	4,500	In progress	1
D Family Counseling	8/77	9/77	-Catholic Family Services	N/A	Status offenders Parents	N/A	5,800	In progress	3
	8/77	9/77	-Child and Family Services	N/A	Status offenders	N/A		· .	
	8/77	9/77	Northwest -Housatonic Mental Health Center	N/A	Parents Status offenders Parents	N/A	,	• 1	

TABLE .	A-5 -	Continued
---------	-------	-----------

		r				·····			
		Implemen Month/N		ion Es	Actual or Estimated Days of	Persons Served			Cost
	Program	Projected		Sponsor	Contact	Туре	Number	Projected	Actual ^d / Rate ^a /
W	ATERBURY Peer Counseling in Watertown School	9/77	NA	-Girl Scouts -Catholic Family Services	NA :	Status offenders	NA	2,975	Not implemented
в	Ombudsman in Welcott School	9/77	9/77	Wolcott High School	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	2,000	In progress
С	Wilderness Alternative School	8/77	9/77	Naugatuck Youth Services	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	3,900	In progress
ם	Status Offender Tutoring/ Waterbury	9/77	1/78	Girls Clüb	NA	Status offenders	NÁ	7,500	Not implemented
E	Truant-Family Counseling/ Plymouth	9/77	9/77	Family Service Association	N/A	Status offenders	N/A	4,500	In progress
Т	OTAL NA	NA	NA	NA	N/A	NĂ	N/A	\$73,655	N/A N/A

NA = Data were not applicable.

N/A = Data were not available.

 $\frac{a}{cost}$ efficiency rate is dollar cost per contact per seven-hour day. The rate is derived by the formula:

 $\frac{A - B}{(C \cdot D \cdot E)}$ Where A = total cost B = salaries to youth C = hours per program per day D = number of participants E = number of daysF = 7 hours per day

 $\frac{b}{Changed}$ from local to regional.

<u>c</u>/Combined all Program Element C Workshops.

 $\frac{d}{W}$ where actual cost not reported, projected cost used.

 \underline{e} Rate based on projected cost.

f/Originally implemented as a local project in Danbury but changed to a regional project. Currently in progress under revised format.

g/Each organization responsible for separate function.

e a-	6
	e a-

ATTITUDE CHANGES BY MEMBERS OF LOCAL BOARDS OF DIRECTORS, FALL 1976 TO FALL 1977

ttitudes ^{a/}		Connec cent eing 1977	ticut Fero Disag 1976		Perc Agre 1976	Oak1 cent ceing 1977	and Perc Disagi 1976			Sparte cent eing 1977		ent eeing 1977		Spok cent ceing 1977	Per	cent reeing 1977	Ferc Agre 1976	Tuc: cent eeing 1977	Per	cent reeing 1977
eneral Society	13.1	15.3	79.4	73.6	21.4	16.9	71.4	7.8.7	8.4	12.3	86.7	82.2	1976	20.6	79.2	70.3	34.6	30.2	57.7	57.5
ocial Distance								.,						2010		1013	34.0	30.2	57.17	
4. I would discourage my daughter from inviting overnight, a promiscuous girl.	54.9	40.8	34.3	43.7	63.7	51.8	24.4	31.8	82.1	81.6	12.8	7.9	55.0	50.0	31.8	33.6	47.4	47,8	35.7	36,6
8. I would have a good, small half-way house for runaways next door to me. 7. I would not hire a teenager I knew was unsupervisable by his/her parents,	72.5	73.6	15.7	15.3	43.3	40.4	38.8	33.7	46.8	45.8	36.4	30.6	51.3	57.1	25.3	25.2	62.5	62,5	20.4	20.4
2. I would not hire a reenager i knew was unsupervisable by his/her parents, 2. I would pay more taxes for special school programs for truants.	35.9 59.1	36.1 58.8	53.4 28.0	52.8 26.5	37.2 45.6	41.9	45.3 41.2	44.2 37.2	48.1 57.5	44.4 51.4	38.3 27.5	47.2	25.9 61.7	29.9 65.1	61.5	53.9	35.0	28,8	51.0	52.8
	29.1	20.0	20.0	20.0	43.0	41.9	41.2	37.4	57.5	21.4	27.5	34.7	01./	02.1	22.1	21.5	62.9	56.6	21.5	19.3
ights of Children 2. Police should return runaways to parents whether or not they want to,										<i></i>										
5. Curfews for teenagers unfairly deprive them of some of their civil rights.	42.0 37.7	48.6 41.4	46.0 53.8	38.6 47.1	46.8 12.9	39.I 16.9	48.9 79.1	39.1 76.4	47.4	50.0 19.2	37.2 70.9	37.8 74.4	38.0 16.7	36.7	48.7 72.0	52.0 66.2	37.7	39,3	50.6	50,7
8. Status offenders should select own programs and not be forced to participate.	36.2	41.4	58.1	51.4	38.4	44.3	49.3	43.2	27.8	38.9	64.6	50.0	35.1	33.8	52.0	53.9	20.2	21.7 42.0	70.5 42.9	68.2 45.4
esponsibility of Course of Action	20.4		50.1	24.14	50.4	44.5	4313	-3.1		2013	0410	2010		33.0	54.5	77.3	44.4	42.0	4279	42.4
asponsibility of Course of Action 3. Parents should be held responsible for the offenses of their teenage children.	62.1	78.0	23.3		65.5			23.3	50.0	60.D	30.0	25.3	56.7	67.8	28.0	20.4	<i></i>	<i>(</i>) <i>(</i>		
D. The school shares much of the blame when a teenage is frequently truant.	46.1	72.2 34.2	44.1	19.4	58.5	64.0 50.6	15.5 30.3	35.6	39.7	45.3	43.6	37.3	50.7	45.1	36.2	38.6	64.7 51.1	67.4 51.8	22.0 34.5	22.2 34.3
2. Teenagers who are frequently truant are usually just lazy.	5.7	11.1	89.5	88.9	2.9	13.3	92.0	81.1	2.4	13.2	93.9	85.5	6.7	9.2	85.3	85.6	4.8	10.2	91.1	84.7
3. What this city needs is stronger laws sgainst truancy.	42.3	39.4	40.2	36.4	36.5	32.5	43.7	48.2	43.9	50.7	29.8	31.0	31.6	31.9	37.6	45.7	26.8	30.7	49.3	45.1
unishment Attitudes																				
B. Newspapers should print names of status offenders as lesson to other kids.	21.7	27.8	72.6	65.3	21.3	13.2	67.4	73.6	14.8	18.4	75.3	77.6	1 33.3	23.8	54.7	65.6	15.9	20.4	75.8	71.3
7. Failure to punish teenage offenders encourages them to be bad,	52.5	44.8	38.4	41.8	37.2	34.1	47.3	49.4	60.5	53.5	35.5	38.0	50.0	43.4	41.9	46.9	34.5	45.5	52.4	44.0
I. It is alright for authorities to physically punish teenagers to recognize badnes	s.10.7	10.1	77.7	84.1	12.1	12.2	84.4	78.9	15.2	13.9	81.0	76.4	22.4	20,1	63.3	64.4	14.9	18.8	78,9	73.2
reatment Attitude																				
5. Kinder treatment should be provided for status offenders.	38,5	40.7	30.8	22.0	52.5	55.1	28.0	15.4	53.0	55.7	24.2	24.3	35.6	47.1	38.6	24.6	53.2	54.1	21.3	22.4
Most status offenders need help rather than punishment.	93.2	94.5	3.9	5.5	93.7	91.2	4.9	3.3	96.3	93.3	1.3	4.0	41.6	91.4	43.6	4,0	96.1	91.6	1.0	2,2
5. Some punishment necessary for runaways picked up by police.	34,0	25.2	47.6	52.1	30.4	33.3	57.2	44.8	42.5	42.1	43.8	43.4	92.1	34.7	5.9	53.3	27.8	29,2	56.3	51,7
entention to Protect Society																				
4. Children shouldn't be detained while waiting a hearing to protect society.	46.1	47.8	44.1	41.8	42.6	37.1	46.3	51.7	55.8	52.1	33.8	38.4	44.1	38.7	41.3	48.0	45.3	40.0	41.0	44,5
). Uncontrollable status offenders should be detained to protect society.	32.7	21.7	61.4	69.6	26.1	26.2	61.2	54.8	25.0	34.7	59.7	54.7	30.5	24.3	61.7	59.0	22.3	27.9	67.7	59,9
reatment in Local Organization											;									
l. Organizations should not mix status offenders with other children,	23.1	21,1	67.3	71.8	39.7	36.4	47.8	54.5	24.4	18.9	70 5	66.2	19.6	26.3	70.9	60,5	31.3	22.2	61.9	66,3
teatment in Juvenile Court																				
9. The Juvenile Court should be designed to help kids change their behavior.	93.5	89,9	2.8	5.8	86.7	92.0	10.5	8.0	83.5	92.2	12.7	3.9	85.6	91.6	7.8	5.2	87.6	88.7	7.8	8,0
5. Continually truant children should be punished by the Juvenile Court.	21.0	21,1	74.0	70.4	20.1	21.2	73.4	65.9	26.6	35.1	59.5	58.4	19.3	20.4	67.6	71.7	12.5	16.9	80,6	74,3

 $a_{\rm Some}$ stritude statements are sbridged here. See Appendix C for full attitude scale questionnaire.

AUXILIARY APPENDIX B

RATIONALE OF ORGANIZATIONAL ANALYSIS OF LOCAL AGENCIES INVOLVED IN THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION

RATIONALE OF ORGANIZATIONAL ANALYSIS OF LOCAL AGENCIES INVOLVED IN THE JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION

Introduction

The relationship between those who administer human services and those who evaluate them has traditionally been a cool one. This coolness, even hostility, is caused partially by researchers and partially by program people. Researchers have tended to be overly critical of social programs. They have used the research as an opportunity to criticize whether or not the goals of a program are worthwhile instead of evaluating how well a program is developed and administered or how effective it is in attaining goals.

Researchers have also been insensitive to the extra time the research process takes from the program and the interference it can cause. They have ignored the underlying values of the organization; they have not recognized that the research is secondary to the program and they have required staff time for evaluation without giving any benefit to program people. Most devastating, they have tended to treat program people with little respect by not explaining the research process, by not admitting their own ignorance of program process, and by considering program people as less able than themselves.

Program people have been equally at fault in the distrustful relationships. They have not clearly stated their program goals or expected outcomes. They have not clearly delineated how the program is expected to affect the outcomes (what relationship there is between the program intervention and the program goals.) They have not managed the programs in a way that would enable the evaluation to measure the program outcome.

They have dismissed evaluation as not appropriate for <u>their</u> type of program or have paid formal lip service to evaluation and undercut it with staff and clients. They have not been honest with researchers about the program, its problems, its advantages and their implicit as well as explicit expectations. Most disturbing, they have been defensive about negative evaluations of their programs and responded by attacking the

Preceding page blank

evaluator rather than the source of the problems.

This evaluation starts with the following set of assumptions:

- 1. Evaluation is a tool to enable programs to be improved, tested, eliminated.
- Evaluation is a management tool to assist managers in staff evaluation, budget and efficiency decisions.
- 3. Human service organizations have programs that are effective in attaining goals and the program input and program goals or outcomes can be evaluated objectively.
- 4. Evaluation provides immediate benefit to the human service programs and program people should not be defensive about negative comments.
- 5. Evaluators cannot remain aloof from knowledge of programs and organizational value.

What Should be Evaluated

Three aspects of human service programs can be evaluated; program planning, program operations and program outcomes. In human service programs, the planning includes the needs assessment of the target population, the theory of the intervention or professional practice of the agency, and the theory of the actual program intervention--how the proposed program practices are expected to affect the program goal. Program plans can be evaluated in terms of soundness. Are the goals clearly defined? Are the program interventions or methods logically designed to attain program goals? Is the program material sound?

Program planning can also be evaluated in organizational or community context. Is it meeting the needs of the community? Is it duplicating other services? Is it consistent with the organization's values? The methods most often used to evaluate program input are cultural description and analysis of archival/historical data. This includes census data, historical records, running records or organizations, vital statistics, cultural artifacts such as media presentations, dress patterns, and many others.

The second aspect of programs that can be evaluated is the nature of program process or operations. This evaluation seeks to determine if the program is using processes developed in the planning in a way to most successfully meet its goals and objectives. Is the program serving the client group that it said it would serve? Is it serving the number of

clients proposed? Do people complete the program and if not why not? What are the characteristics of persons who drop out? Is the staff able to adequately present the program? Is the budget adequate?

The methods used to evaluate process are historical/archival/cultural analysis and <u>systems analysis</u>. Systems analysis is investigation of the operations of an agency or organization from the planning, through the operations of programs to the outcomes with feedback from each process to the ongoing planning and operation of the agency. The logic is the description of operations to maximize the achievement of both program goals and organization stability goals. Much process evaluation, especially in industrial organizations, is systems analysis or operations research.

The third aspect of programs that can be evaluated is program outcomes. Did the program actually do what it said it would do? Did it change self image, reading ability or assertiveness patterns? Did it increase knowledge of job opportunities, constitutional law, child development? Did it increase job skills, cooking skills, or child handling ability? Did it make a long term difference in employment history, family life style, sexual habits, drinking patterns? The methods most effective to evaluate outcome are quasi-experimental, with before and after measures, a control group and a sample survey.

Program outcomes are the most difficult to evaluate for many reasons. First, program goals are often general rather than specific. It is more difficult to measure a general goal such as "This program will make a difference in the employment patterns of participants," rather than a specific goal such as "This program will enable participants to find a job and keep it by developing consistent work habits." This is one of the major causes of tension between program people and evaluators. When evaluators question the universal statement of what the program will do, program administrators become defensive of what they feel is criticism of the program. Evaluators are looking for clarification of specific goals even if the short term goal is to keep kids off the streets for the summer.

Second, program goals are often predicted to occur years after the end of the program and the evaluation. A longitudinal study to determine the long range effect of the program is necessary to evaluate the program outcomes in such a case. Third, indicators to measure the actual goal with a substitute for reality are difficult to develop with assurance of

validity. For instance, how do we know that a pen and pencil test of self-image reveals actual self-image? Often program people will ask "Did you find the program worthwhile?" This is a valid measure only if one of the goals of the program was to present a program that participants felt was worthwhile. Evaluators usually look for indicators and measures that have already been validated by other researchers. The process of pre-testing and evaluating new measures is usually too difficult for the time and budgetary constraint of program evaluation.

Fourth, it is difficult to know whether observed changes are direct results of the program. It may be that program participants just became more mature during the course of the program and that "growing up" was more important in affecting behavior than the program. It may be that a historical event occurred which was more important in change of attitude than the program. This is why evaluators urge randomly selected control groups of persons not going through the program to validate the effect of the program.

Finally, the effect of programs will not be the same on all participants. People and organizations start at different points with differing skills, histories, attitudes, levels of knowledge. Measuring the degree of goal attainment on the part of program participants only at the end of a program does not fully evaluate program effect. Evaluators urge pre- and post-program measurement to measure the degree of <u>change</u> in program participants. It is very difficult to devise a pre-program measure that will not, in itself affect the program participants.

Program administrators must decide what aspect of their program should be evaluated. Several factors enter into the decision: the information needed for future planning, the time available before the program starts, the money available for evaluation, the personnel available, clarity of the program, insistence of funding sources, etc. are all important factors. Other important decisions are who will do the evaluation--inside the organization or outside consultants, and what kind of evaluation is appropriate. This latter decision is explained in the following section.

What Kind of Evaluation Should be Done

Evaluations may be either subjective or objective. Often the subjective assessment of a program leader or a quick survey of opinions of program participants about the program's success is all the evaluation available for the planning of future programs. Often even large scale evaluation

research contractors do not report to program managers in time for future planning. Both subjective evaluation and objective evaluation and research are important to the program manager. The following is a list of some types of evaluation:

- 1. Program leaders' assessment of the program.
- 2. Program participants assessment of the program.
- 3. Administrators' assessment of the effect of the program on the system.
- 4. Program statistics--cost per client, type of clients, characteristics of clients, percentage of agency resources spent on program, statistics on the needs of the community for the program etc.
- 5. Comparison against formal or standardized criteria.
- 6. Evaluation using scientific research design.

The primary goal of the Juvenile Justice Collaboration Project is to enable voluntary, non-profit social agencies to develop services, programs and capacities which will more adequately serve local communities in the de-institutionalization of status offenders. There are two methods proposed to attain the major goal. One is to develop a local collaboration of youth serving agencies to develop some needed programs/ services together. The second is to enable private, non-profit agencies which are members of the National Juvenile Justice Collaboration to increase their capacities to serve status offenders and other children at risk.

In the following sections, we will define each of the two sub-goals in operational terms and describe the measures and indices that we are using to evaluate each.

Collaboration Goals

In order to evaluate the local collaboration, we had to develop the definitions of collaboration as they were in the project proposal. The definitions had to be general enough to include the variations that were becoming apparent in different sites, but specific enough to measure similarities and differences. We expect that the nature of the collaboration will be different in different sites according to the personalities involved, the health of the affiliates, the number of affiliates, city size, area of the country, nature of the DSO Grantee etc.

Definition we used is that a collaboration among organizations is a formal agreement of organizations to work with other organizations toward some common purpose or goal. Some specific indicators of collaboration are:

- 1. Consensus of members about the common goals.
- 2. Consensus about how the group is to "work together." How should the group operate? What should be the division of labor?
- 3. The nature of the group "working together." How do the organizations feel about each other? How do they participate? How often do they participate? How easy is the coordination of the group?

The definition of collaboration implies two entirely different perspectives. One is the building of an organizational structure to deliver services and programs. The other is the development of a style or process of operation of working together. We considered these two separate goals, a program goal and a process goal. Following are some of the research questions and sources of data:

Build local collaborative organizations Research Question

1. Who is a member of the collaboration records collaboration?

Source of Data

collaboration records

- 2. What is the nature of collaborative records affiliate participation? observations
- 3. Have affiliates donated organization records any of their own collaboration records resources? interviews
- Is the collaboration working together toward goals?

 What is the interaction observation between the members of interviews the collaboration?

- What is the interaction observation between the collaboration records and the local action interviews grantee?
- 3. What is the nature of observations the collaboration as a process of working together?

collaborative process

Develop

The collaboration had three program goals: a) to do advocacy for status offenders in the community, b) to provide needed services and programs for status offenders, and c) to assist member agencies to build their capacity to serve status offenders and other children at risk. These goals are outputs of the program. In the following outline, research questions are asked for each and the source of data to answer the questions are indicated:

Advocacy Program 1. How was advocacy defined by the collaboration?

- 2. What advocacy programs were developed how and by whom?
- 3. Who were advocacy programs directed to?
- 4. How wide was the collaboration participation?
- 5. How well thought out and planned?
- 6. How effective were they?

Direct Programs/ Services How were programs planned, by whom and for whom?

- 2. Did they fulfill a community recognized need?
- Were the services duplicative?
- 4. Did the local action grantee agree to the services and did they refer clients to the services?
- 5. Were the programs good programs?
- 6. Were the programs a collaborative effort?
- 7. Were the programs fiscally sound?

Collaboration records.

Collaboration records.

Collaboration records program assessment.

Collaboration records.

Program assessment

DEPENDENT UPON OUTCOME EVALUATION BUILT INTO THE ADVOCACY PROGRAMS.

Collaboration records and program assessment.

Collaboration records of needs assessment.

Interviews and collaboration records.

Interviews and evaluation of the program statistics.

Program assessment against standards.

Program assessment and collaboration records.

Collaboration and program records.

8. Did the programs do what they said they would do? How effective were the programs?

ams? THE PROGRAMS.

Capacity Building of Member Organizations Programs

- 1. How was capacity defined, and by whom?
- 2. What programs were planned, by whom and how?
- 3. Were they the programs defined by the needs assessment?
- Who participated in these programs--wide or narrow participation?
- 5. How effective were they?

DEPENDS UPON OUTCOME EVALUATIONS BUILT INTO THE PROGRAMS.

Collaboration records.

Collaboration records.

Collaboration records of needs assessment.

Records of the programs

DEPENDS UPON OUTCOME EVALUATIONS BUILT INTO THE PROGRAMS and capacity building measured in local organizations from following section.

Since the bulk of the first year of the program will be spent in building organizational capacity, the most realistic outcome measures will be organizational capacity.

The capacity of any organization to serve a specific client group is dependent upon a number of factors which encompasses the entire organizational system. Among the critical factors are the history of the organization and its concurrent values, its previous program and/or client priorities, the source of financial support, financial priorities, the interests and skills of the staff, the nature of the volunteers involved in the organization, including the board, the vertical and horizontal authority structure, the degree of autonomy of the staff and the function the organization fills in a particular community.

Capacity building can occur in three ways. First, when an agency changes the target group that it serves or takes on an additional set of clients, system-wide reassessment and restructuring is required. A successful, permanent change of target group requires changes in the system long before the first client is served in a permanent way. Capacity building procedures must be taken such as education and training of board, other volunteers and staff, location of new funding sources or renegotiation

with old funding sources, starting experimental units of service to members of the target population, education of the regular constituency and the community and building community contacts with sources which will refer the new client group to the agency.

Second, agencies that <u>increase the services/programs to the target</u> <u>group</u> may increase their capacity in several ways. They give more sophisticated service; they fill new gaps in the service to the target group; they encourage other agencies to get involved; they move to get the community involved; they institutionalize their own involvement.

Third, where funding is cut, <u>agencies may increase the percentage of</u> <u>their service to the target group</u>. They are more creative in their programs; they use more volunteers for a priority; they seek more outside funding; they cooperate with other agencies; they spend the same amount, but it is a larger percentage of their total budget.

We would expect there to be three different patterns of organizational capacity building; 1) organizations that have traditionally served status offenders and children at risk; 2) organizations whose major programs have no direct service components.

There are four capacities necessary for an organization to be able to serve status offenders: 1) It must have the appropriate values; 2) It must have viable programs and trained staff to serve or advocate for status offenders; 3) The governing board and the financial sources must encourage programs/services to status offenders; and 4) It must be accepted by community sources as a viable organization to provide programs/services to status offenders. The following outline details the research questions on each of the capacities and describes the sources of data to answer the questions.

If we put the three organizational patterns and the four capacities into a table, we can see the nature of the evaluation of organizational capacity to serve status offenders. If measures of each capacity are only taken at the conclusion of the program our notion of the capacity of an organization to serve status offenders would be limited. An organization that provided direct service to 20 status offenders would have a larger capacity than one that had a receptive board.

However, since we are taking measures both at the beginning and at the conclusion of the collaboration, we will be able to determine the <u>degree</u> of capacity building that has occurred during the program. An organization that started with no capacity and concluded with board and staff value change, staff training and several advocacy programs will have greatly increased their capacity to serve status offenders and children at risk even though there are no status offenders being served.

Research Question

Source of Data

- Organizational 1. What is the organization National organization data values history? and local organization data. 2. What are the values of the Content analysis of media organization? 3. What are the fiscal priori-Analysis of budget priorities ties of the organization? Allocation of 1. What are the program Interviews, staff directives priorities of the organization time priorities of staff resources organization? 2. What is the organizational Collaboration records, participation in the interviews. collaboration program? 3. What is the staff training Interviews, Collaboration work with or about status program statistics. offenders? 4. What are the programs for Interviews, organizational direct service to status data, program statistics. offenders and other clientskids and numbers served? 5. What are the advocacy Collaboration records, activities? organizational media. 6. What are the financial Budget resources for program/
 - services to status offenders?
 7. What are staff allocations Interviews, budget. for work with status offenders programs including the

30

collaboration?

Willingness of Board

- 1. Is the Board accepting of Attitude, data, Board status offenders as clients? minutes
- 2. Are they willing to change Interviews. fiscal priorities?
- 3. What is the Board participation in the collaboration activities?

Community Acceptance

- Do other organizations see Interviews the organization as a viable servicer of status offenders?
- 2. What use does the community make of the organization?

Grantee use the organiza-

tion or see it as a viable organization to serve status offenders?

3. Does the local Action

Interviews with community people organizational client statistics.

Collaboration records.

Interviews with local Action Grantee.

AUXILIARY APPENDIX C

RESEARCH INSTRUMENTS

	Page
Omaha Conferences	35
Instructions for Interviews	41
Interview Schedule - Juvenile Justice Collaboration (First Interview)	44
Code Book (First Interview)	52
Interview Schedule - Juvenile Justice Collaboration (Second Interview)	65
Code Book (Second Interview)	72
Staff Interview Number 1	83
Staff Interview Number 2	84
Interview Questions for Use With Representatives From National Agencies to Juvenile Justice Task Force (Jan. and Feb. 1977)	86
Attitude Scale Instructions	89
Attitude Scale	91
Code Book (Attitude Scale)	93
Instructions for Structured Observation	98
Instructions for Use of Field Evaluator Report / 1st Revision	99
Financial Form for National Agencies	105
Instruction to Local Agencies	107
Financial Form for Local Agencies	109
Instructions for Process Analysis	111
Analysis of Organizational Data	113
Demographic Analysis	117

Preceding page blank

OMAHA CONFERENCES

First Omaha Conference (November 4 and 5, 1976)

The purpose of the first conference was to bring key personnel together to plan the details of the evaluation and analyze data gathering processes. There were three main points of emphasis at this conference. The first was to define and expand key concepts of research and collaboration so that the attendees would be working from the same operationalized base. The second was to construct the key elements of the instruments (and instructions) with input from all personnel. The third, and by no means least important, was to bring researchers and program people together so that an early working relationship could be formed.

Those attending this conference were:

Coordinators: Karen Harwood (Spokane) Dovie White (Oakland) Veronica McNulty (Connecticut) Penny King (Spartanburg) John Sloss (Tucson)

Field Researchers: Don McManis (Spokane) Bob Muzzy (Spartanburg) Allan Johnson (Connecticut) David Graeven (Oakland) Kathy Graeven (Oakland) Jim Marley (New York)

New York National Assembly: Bob Murphy Marianna Page Glidden

Omaha staff: Ginger Burch Bob Bick

The attached agenda outlines specific topics and assignments.

Preceding page blank

Tentative AGENDA for meeting in Omaha, November 4 & 5, 1976

WEDNESDAY 11/3

Þ. 1.

Assembly. Get acquainted and supper at the Burches'. We will arrange transportation from airport to motel and then to Burches' for those who arrive before 4:30 o' clock in the afternoon; and transportation direct to the Burches' after that time.

THURSDAY 11/4

9 am - 10 am

10 am - 11 am

Welcome. By John Kerrigan, Dean of the College of Public Affairs and Community Service, University of Nebraskaat-Omaha.

Introduction to the Program and Program Personnel by Marianna Page Glidden.

Introduction of the overall research design and discussion of the Agenda by Ginger Burch.

Presentation and discussion of "collaboration as a program development." Jim Marley.

- 1. process of developing a collaboration
- 2. collaboration as a program goal or outcome
- collaboration as a tool for achieving other goals and outcomes

Discussion - Jim Marley

Coffee break

11 am - 11:30 am

11:30 am - 12:30 am

12:30 pm - 1:30 pm

1:30 pm - 3 pm

1. an operational definition of collaboration

"Collaboration as a research variable." - Ginger Burch

- 2. measurement indicators
- 3. independent variables affecting the degree of collaboration (as indicated by the literature)

LUNCH in THE NEW TOWER (very nice buffet)

"Patterns of Interorganizational Relationships." - Dick Hall Report on a national research project (12 cities) which measured the nature and outcomes of interorganizational inter action of local agencies serving problem youth.

The purpose of this discussion is to discuss findings which will be helpful in understanding at what points interagency collaboration is likely to succeed or fail; and to discuss possibilities of replication in our design.

Coffee break

3 pm - 3:30 pm

.

Agenda (cont.)	
3:30 pm - 5:30 pm	Discussion of other data-gathering techniques, prelimi- nary instruments, and their likely effect on the program.
	1. attitude opinion scale .
	 group process instrument semi-structured interview
	5. Semi-Structured Interview
5:30 pm -	OPENHow about
	1. swim and hospitality (or vice versa) at the mo-
	tel (indoor heated pool & sauna) 2. dinner at Woodman Tower - tallest building in
	Omaha - fantastic beef & low prices - spectacu-
	lar view, though it will be after dark 3. after 9 pm a dumpy bar that has a good blue-grass
	group during that weekend
	4. the New Tower has a swinging evening place with
	a musical group for dancing and a separate place
	with singing 5. other????
FRIDAY 11/5	
9 am - 11 am	Presh un data three (2) annung to peliate shares diagons
	Break up into three (3) groups to polish, change, discuss, and finalize research instruments. The following groups are suggested but are open to change:
	 Attitude Scale: McManis, Harwood, White, Glidden, & Bick
	 Group Process: Muzzy, Marley, Johnson, King, McNulty & Burch
	3. Semi-structured Interview using Hall's material
	if possible: Hall, Sloss, Murphy, Bourret
11 am - 12 noon	(a) Research Team meet & draw up list of instructions
	(b) Coordinators meet with Marianna
12 m - 1 pm	LUNCH
1 pm - 3 pm	Instructions for data actioning with Decoupt Terr
T hu - 2 hu	Instructions for data-gathering with Research Team
· · · ·	 Test group-process instrument with observers watch ing discussion by Burch, Bick, Marley, Murphy, & Bourret
	Discussion of reliability
	 Interviews by interviewers of the rest of the group

Discussion of reliability

Agenda (cont)

FRIDAY 11/5 (cont)

3 pm -

Early T.G.I.F., refreshments

Airport transportation

Notes, Suggestions, Comments, Gripes, Etc.

Second Omaha Conference (September 17 and 18, 1977)

The purpose of the second conference was to bring the field researchers together to plan for the second phase of data collection and to allow for the sharing of experience.

The first day was devoted to revising and discussing instruments, procedures, and computer printout reviews from the first set of interviews and attitude scales.

The second day was involved with planning for data gathering procedures for the second round of data collection by the field researchers.

Those attending this conference were:

Researchers: Don McManis (Spokane) Bob Muzzy (Spartanburg) Allan Johnson (Connecticut) David Graeven (Oakland) June Morrison (Tucson) Jim Marley (New York)

National Staff: Bob Murphy

Omaha Staff: Ginger Burch Gary Gentry

The attached agenda outlines the conference more specifically.

BRING THE FOLLOWING WITH YOU TO THE CONFERENCE

- 1. Two (2) city street maps. (Required)
- 2. Financial records. (Required)
- 3. Swimming togs indoor pool here. (Optional)
- 4. Iron-stomachs and head de-fuzzers. (Suggested)
- 5. Whatever else turns you on. (Optional)

TENTATIVE CONFERENCE SCHEDULE

LE (ALL TRANSPORTATION TO BE PROVIDED BY GINGER AND GARY) (UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED, INDIVIDUAL CONFERENCE PERIODS WILL BE HELD AS TIME PERMITS)

SEPTEMBER 16th

12:15 Don McManis arrives, to Ginger's office for individual conf. period. (Gary)

- 1:55 Bob Murphy arrives, to Ginger's office for individual conf. period. (Gary)
- 4:32 Dave Graeven arrives, individual conf. period at airport. (Ginger)
- 5:15 Allan Johnson arrives, individual conf. period at airport. (Ginger)
- 5:45 Bob Muzzy arrives, all to hotel for checkin, then to Ginger's house.
- 7:24 Jim Marley arrives, to hotel, then to Ginger's. (Gary)
- 10:11 June Morrison arrives, to hotel. (Gary)

SEPTEMBER 17th

- 8:00 We will all breakfast together at the hotel,
- 9:00 Start conference: (the following are topics to be covered. We will decide on priorities now, and then start.)
 - 1. Devise second interview.
 - 2. Attitude scale.
 - 3. Administrative procedures.
 - 4. Printouts from first interview.
 - 5. Printouts from attitude scales.
 - 6. Emotional involvement keeping objectivity.
 - 7. Other items that you would like to work on.
- 5:30 That's it for the day we can all do something together or, we can go our separate ways whatever you wish to do.

SEPTEMBER 18th

- 8:00 We will all breakfast together.
- 9:00 Start conference: (we will clean up any loose ends left from yesterday plus start working on the following.)
 - 1. Your writing up your view of the history of the collaboration and your efforts in it.
 - 2. Other data you are interested in writing on.
 - 3. How can we collaborate to write up journal articles.
- 12:00 Bob Murphy leaves.
- 2:30 Allan Johnson leaves.
- 2:45 Bob Muzzy leaves.
- 4:10 Dave Graeven leaves.
- 5:15 Jim Marley leaves.
- 5:42 June Morrison leaves.
- 6:35 Don McMannis leaves.

(Ginger or Gary)

INSTRUCTIONS FOR INTERVIEW

General Instructions

- 1. Become very familiar with the interview before you start. Read the questions aloud to make the sound familiar. Have a pleasant voice but <u>not</u> too helpful. you DO NOT want to help the respondent answer the question. If possible, do a practice interview with spouse or coordinator taking the role of someone in the collaboration.
- 2. A reminder WAIT for the answers. These questions require thought. Give the R time to think before you start to probe. People don't like silences and if you are able to wait them out, they will often add valuable insights to the response.
- 3. Probes After you have waited for a response or if you get a one word response or an incomplete answer, use standard probes.

---Is there anything else ---Can you tell me any more about that ---Would you elaborate on that a bit ---Would you explain that more to me ----I don't quite understand what you mean ----umm ----In lists - can you think of anything (anyone) else

- 4. Pauses Often, a respondent will pause so that you can finish writing your his/her response. If you then go on to the next question without a probe you might miss some real information.
- 5. Non-response, I don't know, etc. If the R gives such a response ask for "their best guess, your opinion, etc." or "we would be interested in your feeling about it." If you can not elicit an answer without stress, go on to the rest of the interview and return at the end with "There's one question I don't seem to have your answer for." or something like that.
- 6. How to shut R up. If you run into this problem, wait until the person pauses for breath and break in. Say something to the effect that "I know you are busy and I don't want to take too much of your time so maybe we had better move on." You may even have to interrupt the R in the middle of a sentence. This seldom happens with professional workers because they are more apt to respond specifically to specific questions. Whatever, don't be so abrupt that you will damage the R's participation in the interview.
- 7. How to keep R on the subject. Let a sentence end and say something like "Let's see now, the last question was ... could you speak to that now.
- 8. If R is evasive, say something like "What we need to know is...." perhaps emphasizing a word as in "What we need to know is what program your agency is providing for status offenders."

pon't probe specific questions to the point of alienating R. This is important both for the program and the research. Your job is to gather data and not serve as a negative sanction to members of the collaboration. If an R is reluctant or evasive, this is a piece of data.

Specific Instructions

1. Go through the schedule before each interview and fill in the name of the agency and other appropriate information. The following need to be filled in:

Several places on the cover sheet Questions 6, 7, 9 - 15, 15 (depends upon whom you are interviewing) 18, 19, 21 (cross out inappropriate one) 25 (coordinator's name) 32 and 46c

- 2. On the cover page feel free to converse about how you happen to be in the city. This question is not only an ice breaker but provides another possible important factor, how long a person has been in the area. Note the number of years.
- 3. Professional training. We are looking for professional vs. academic training, i.e., social work vs. sociology. We are also looking for the auspice of the training - the national agency or university, etc. Do this conversationally so that it will not be threatening. Also find out the area of major study for undergraduate training and what college it was gained at.
- 4. Make a note on the back page as to the tone of the interview. Was it negative, positive or neutral = evasive or responsive and helpful, hostile or friendly, etc. Note anything that you think will be helpful in better understanding the information (R had a terrible cold, we were constantly interrupted by the telephone, it was the day before the big board meeting and R was agitated, etc.)
- 5. Phone me collect after 2 or 3 interviews about the sequence of questions, questions that consistently answer a different question so that the two should be adjacent to each other, questions that duplicate, etc. We will then change the order or wording. If you have especially helpful R's ask them how they felt about the interview and what questions were confusing, etc.
- 6. At the close of the interview, ask R if there is anything else you should have asked, is there anything else they want to say about the collaboration or their agencies, etc.
- 7. Then ask if you can call on them again if you (the interviewer) have left out anything or if you (the interviewer) have not gotten good notes when you get home.

Additional Instructions

- 1. Check through the interview form and note the changes.
- Interviews with persons <u>NOT</u> in direct service organizations will have the following questions non-applicable: Nos. 11, 12, 13, 14, 32, and 35. Cross out those questions before the interview.
- 3. Interviews with persons <u>NOT</u> affiliates of the National Assembly will have the following questions non-applicable: Nos. 15, 16, 17, and 18. Cross out those questions before the interview.
- 4. Concerning Question #1. If the problems mentioned by the respondent are not problems of or with youth, take the first three answers <u>AND</u> <u>THEN</u> probe for youth problems--so that the next 4-5 questions make sense.
- 5. We are interested in the respondent's <u>perception</u> of most of this information and not the actual situation.
- 6. Put pertinent interviewer comments on the last page.

INTERVIEW SCHEDULE - JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION (FIRST INTERVIEWS)

Organiz	ation	Representative						
Sex	1. Male 2. Female	Status 1. Executive Director 2. Other staff 3. Board						
		4. Other member						
		5. Other						

A. Questions about the community

1. From your knowledge of youth and the community, what would you say are the THREE most important problems with youth here? (accept more than three if volunteered)

1. unemployment

2. public school system

- lack of adequate/interesting school nonacademic vocational-lack of opportunities in this area
- drop-outs 3. lack of recreational things for kids to do/kids
- hanging around/not enough for kids to do
- 4. lack of alternative (substitute) shelter for runaways
- 5. lack of variety of services/counseling
- 6. lack of emergency/crisis services
- 7. lack of adequate transportation
- 8. attitude of youth
 - 9. indifferent community attitude
- 0. other

2. Which of these is the most serious and why?

1. unemployment

- 2. public school system
 - lack of adequate/interesting school nonacademic vocational-lack of opportunities in this area

, your program

- drop-outs
- 3. lack of recreational things for kids to do/kids
- hanging around/not enough for kids to do
- 4. lack of alternative (substitute) shelter for runaways
- 5. lack of variety of services/counseling
- 6. lack of emergency/crisis services
- 7. lack of adequate transportation
- 8. attitude of youth
- 9. indifferent community attitude
- 0. other
- B. I'm going to ask some questions about the and your participation in the collaboration.

3. What is the basis on which your board is chosen (probe for one of two basis)

1. traditional - i.e., community status, prestige, wealth, family ties, socialite, etc.

2. legal - rational - i.e., particular profession, expertise, knowledge of community or client group, etc.

Probe for whether the board is

- a) primarily honoraryb) primarily policy
- c) primarily program

d) other

- e) what combination
 - 44

4.

- 1. One of the top three 2. One of the top 10 (4-10)
- 3. Not in top 10
- 4. Other response

5.

How do you expect the. _____ to benefit from participation in the collaboration?

- 0. NA 1. No benefit
- 2. More money
- 3. For services it might provide that are my agencies priority
- 4. Assistance of professional staff
- 5. Build communications with other agencies
- 6. Increase community awareness
- 7. Get federal or state funding

8. 9. Other

Do you see any disadvantages for the 6. collaboration?

- 0. 1. None
- 2. Short term projects get community excited and then leave

__in participating in the

- 3. Strain on our resources
- 4. Time requires so much time

7. is the _doing anything now with children who have been identified by the courts or police as status offenders and referred directly or indirectly to your program?

- 0. No response
- 1. None
- 2. Give money
- 3. Staff training
- 4. Have status offenders in regular program treat like other kids
- 5. Take referrals from police
- 6. Have specific units, i.e., group home, NYDUM (YMCA) family counseling
- 7. Serve individuals in specific programs/cases
- 8. Non-applicable, not a service agency
- 9 Other

8. Can you estimate how many of these children are being served by all of your program. (Probe for a number)
9.

- 0. No response
- 1. None
- 2. Give money
- 3. Staff training
- 4. Have status offenders in regular program treat like other kids
- 5. Take referrals from police
- 6. Have specific units, i.e., group home, NYDUM (YMCA) family counseling
- 7. Serve individuals in specific programs/cases
- 8. Non-applicable, not a service agency
- 9. Other and/or more than one of the above
- 10. Can you estimate about how many of these children are being served by all your programs? (Probe for a number)

- 0, No answer
- 1. Limited
- 2. Multi-disciplinary
- 3. Liaison between public-private
- 4, Independence
- 5. Flexibility able to react to new problems

_major strengths in dealing with status

- 6. Identified as agency for that problem
- 7. Specifics
- 8. Not applicable
- 9. Otiler

- 0. No answer 1. Lack of facilities
- 2. Limited scope of our mandated operation

_'s weaknesses in dealing with status

- 3. Inflexibility
- 4. Lack of structure
- 5. Lack of knowledge of status offenders
- 6. Court size
- 7. Limited funds
- 8. Not applicable
- 9. Other

13. Do you have a list of the locations of_

_ program units?

(If YES, say you'llteask for it before you leave for last year and this year.) (If NO, say that at the end of the interview you will show a map and try a guess at where new programs units are located, if any.)

Now we'll get to the questions about the collaboration. C.

14,	Have you been the representative from the	since the beginning?
	0. No respo	onse
	1. Yes	
	2. No	

15. What do you think will happen to the collaboration when the money runs out?

16. How do you tell your agency or Board what is going on in the collaboration?

0. No response 1. Report to superior 2. Written report to staff 3. Report to Board 4. Written report and report to Board 5. 6.

17. How much time in an average month do you spend on collaboration meetings and activities?

7.

0. No response 1. Under 5 hours 2. 5-10 hours 3. 10-15 hours 4. 16-20 hours 5. 21-25 hours 6. 26-30 hours 7. 31-35 hours 8. 36-40 hours 9. More than 40 hours

8. Not applicable 9. Other

18. What other staff, board or volunteers have you gotten involved in direct collaboration business?

0. No response

- 1. None
- 2. No one yet, I'd like to get them when we get more organized
- 3. I keep them informed and get feedback from them
- 4. Mentions one other name
- 5. Mentions more than one other name
- 6.
- 7.
- 8. Not applicable 9. Other

Can you give me a rough figure for the mean salary paid to professionals in your agency (if not readily available, return to the question — ask at the end of the interview) 19.

20. Other than the formal meetings mentioned above, how much contact did you have with in the last month?

(coordinator)

0. No response

- 1. None, never met
- Talked to only at meetings
 Some 1-2 a month initiated by me
- 4. Some 1-2 a month initiated by her/him 5. Some 1-2 a month initiated by both of us
- 6. Often 3.5 a month initiated by me
- 7. Often 3-5 a month usually initiated by her/him 8. Often 3-5 a month initiated by both of us
- 9. Frequently

21. Who usually initiated the contact?

22. How was it usually made (telephone, face-to-face)? (Stress usually, If not go through each contact.)

- 0. No response
- 1. At meetings
- 2. Mail
- 3. Phone 4. Face-to-face
 - r ucc

5. 6,

- 7. Haven't met
- 8. Not applicable
- 9. Other

23. What do you think agencies not represented in the National Assembly bring to the Collaboration?

0. No response

- 1. Broader base, different viewpoint, broader perspective
- 2. More experience, expertise, knowledge of and work with status offenders and problem youth
- 3. Resources for Nat. Ass. Affiliate Agencies
- More of a local perspective, grass roots, etc., knows more of what the community wants, more political awareness
- 5. More contact with types of youth, i.e., blacks and minorities
- More use that affiliates. They aren't doing anything and shouldn't be in the collaboration, May motivate Nat. Ass. Affiliates to do something
- 7. Same thing as other
- 8. Not applicable
- Other more flexible, keep Nat. Ass. Affiliate honest. Less tradition, better quality of partic. fill in gaps.
- 24. Are there any type of people, organization or individuals not now in the collaboration that you think should be included? If so, which ones and why?

25. Are there any type of people, organizations or individuals now in the collaboration that SHOULD NOT be included? If so, which ones and why?

26. Under what circumstances in the future is it possible that the reallocate some of its program money to the collaboration?

will

- 0. No response or don't know
- 1. No money, only donate services/facilities or staff time
- 2. Depends on success of collab. its use, validity and the direction of its program and how it fits into our goals/programs. (Might still have to have control over funds)
- 3. Board would have to clearly recognize problems and population as a priority and not being met. Than reassign funds.
- 4. We could include them in a proposal or incorporate existing programs into collaboration goals
- 5. Might allocate money to programs in that area of concern but under our own aegis
- 6. It won't happen/we don't have money
- 7. A miracle, new money for United Way or a legacy 8. Not applicable
- 9. Other just participation is enough, get rid of old board of my agency or convince them that they thought of it

27. What would be the impetus for that to happen?

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

0. No answer, den't know

- 1. If the collab, is successful beyond LEAA money makes goal commitments
- 2. If seed money out and money is needed for the program we'll try to get a foundation grant, one time gift, submit a proposal, etc.
- 3. If we deal with a problem appropriate to my org, we'll phase it into our regular program
- 4. If we can convince the board it is appropriate
- 5. It won't happen
- 6. If we get additional money
- 7. Community political pressure
- 8. Not applicable
- 9. Other

28. Social agencies are currently facing financial problems. Which of the following, if any, have occurred in your agency? (Circle more than one if applicable) Yes No

	from United Way	

- 2. Reduction in income from other sources 0
- 0 3. Reduction in proposed staff
- 0 4. Reduction in office staff
 - 0 5. Reduction in number of programs offered
 - 0 6. Reduction in number of client services
 - 0 7. Reduction in quality of programs
 - 0 8. Reduction in professional activities outside of the agency
 - 0 9. Other
 - (explain)

29. If your agency comes into financial difficulties, how will this affect your participation in the collaboration?

0. No answer, don't know

- 1. It is in trouble and it affects staff participation
- 2. It might affect staff participation

3. Probably no effect

- 4. Not active now
- 5. Probably would drop collab.
- 6.
- 7.
- 8. Not applicable
- 9. Other

30. What do you think about the collaboration applying for federal and state funds for programs?

0. No answer, don't know

- 1. Would be against it
- 2. For it reluctantly reservations
- 3. For it enthusiastically
- 4. Other

31 Which agencies in the collaboration do you think have the most effective programs for status offenders and other children who exhibit problem behavior?

32. How often in the last month have you contacted National Assembly affiliated agencies regarding status offenders or other children who exhibit problem behavior?

- 0. Don't know
- 1. None
- 2. Little few (1-3) 3. Several (4-5)
- 3. Several (4-3)
- Frequently, often, regularly, daily (6-8)
- 5. Other (Explain)
- 33. In what way do you think the collaboration has affected your relationships with agencies in the collaboration, positively and negatively?
 - 0. No answer
 - 1. Others have become aware of our program, my function
 - 2. Helped to get more money, technical assistance
 - 3. Became more familiar with other agencies, programs, resources and services
 - 4. More familiar with other people build relationships improve relationships build communications
 - 5. Make service better, more effective in the community
 - 6. Solved some common problems in the community
 - 7. Don't know, too soon to tell, no difference
 - 8. Not applicable
 - 9. Other

34. Do any of the agencies in the collaboration have more influence than others? If so, which ones? (Ask the question like this - If the question arises, we: are looking for more influence in the collaboration?)

35. How effective do you think the collaboration is now?

36. What task do you feel the collaboration has done the best job on?

37. If you had to do it again from the perspective of your current knowledge about the collaboration, would you commit your agency to participation in the collaboration - what percentage of others in the collaboration do you think would commit their agencies to the collaboration knowing what they know now? (Probe for a guess.)

38. What THREE problems in the collaboration do you feel are keeping it from working more effectively towards its goals? (Don't elaborate)

1.		 	 	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	
2.		 	 	<u>. </u>	
3.	<u></u>	 	 		

39. Is there anything else that you would like to add or that you think would be helpful in helping us understand your participation in the collaboration?

RETURN TO QUESTIONS

13. Location of programs units last year or new program units ______year.

19. Mean salary of professional staff.

CODE BOOK (FIRST INTERVIEW)

Variable Variab Number Label		Card Column
OD 101 CIT	Site	1
	 Connecticut (State) Oakland Spartanburg Spokane Tucson Danbury, Conn. Torrington, Conn. Waterbury, Conn. 	
OD 102 ORGAN	Organizational Identification	2 - 3
	<pre>01) Boys' Clubs 02) Camp Fire Girls 03) Girl Scouts 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16) 17) 18) Child Welfare League 19) United Way 20) Other 40) 4-H Clubs</pre>	
OD 10 3 (SEX)	Sex of Interviewee	4
	1) Male 2) Female	
OD 10 4 RACE	Ethnicity of Interviewee	5
· ·	 Caucasian, White Mexican/Spanish American Native American, Indian Negro, Black, Afro-American Oriental American Other 	

, I

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card <u>Column</u>
OD 105	(STATUS)	Organizational Position	6
00 100	(011100)	 Executive Director Other Staff Board Member Other Member Chairperson Other 	
OD 106	TENURE	Residence (How Long in Town?)	7
		 Less than 1 year 1 year to 3 years 3 years/1 month to 5 years 4) 5 years/1 month to 10 years 5) More than 10 years 	
		(blank)	8
OD 107 - OD 108 OD 109	PROB 1 PROB 2 PROB 3	Three (3) Most Important Problems (PROB 1 to PROB 3)	9 - 11
		 Unemployment Public school system lack of adequate/interesting school nonacademic vocational-lack of opportun in this area drop-outs 	nities
		 3) Lack of recreational things for kids to a hanging around/not enough for kids to a 	
		4) Lack of alternative (substitute) shelter5) Lack of variety of services/counseling	for runaways
		6) Lack of emergency/crisis services	
		 Lack of adequate transportation Attitude of youth 	
		9) Indifferent community attitude	•
		0) Other	
		(blank)	12
	VS 10 - 18	Which is Most Serious for Whom? (PRWHO 1 to PRWHO 9)	
OD 110 OD 111 OD 112 OD 113 OD 114 OD 115 OD 116	PRWHO PRWHO PRWHO PRWHO PRWHO PRWHO PRWHO	 Cross section of juveniles Low income minority Upper teens Lower teens (Jr. High School age) One-parent families Girls Boys 	13 14 15 16 17 18 19
OD 117	PRWHO	8) Housing projects	20
OD 118	PRWHO	9) Cross section of juvenile youth	21

Interview Schedule Code Book - page 3

7	/ariable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
			(blank)	22 - 23
(DD 119		Most Important Person in Community to Include in a Collaboration	24 - 25
(DD 120		Second Person Listed	26 - 27
(DD 121		Third Person Listed	28 - 29
			10) Self 11) Own organization	
			20) Personal characteristics of persons 21) Good with kids 22) Good administrator 23) Strong advocate 24) Legal knowledge 25) C. O. Skills 26) 27) 28) 29)	
	•		 30) Types of community groups 31) Political i.e., mayor 32) Business i.e., Chamber of Commerce, serv 33) Schools 34) Police 35) Courts 36) Public relations 37) Medical 38) Church 39) 	ice club
			Organizations to Include in a Collaboration	
	DD 122 DD 123 DD 124 DD 125 DD 126	ORGINCL 1 ORGINCL 2 ORGINCL 3 ORGINCL 4 ORGINCL 5	 Local grantee Schools or teachers org. Police or police dept. or program State or regional service organizations (National Assembly Affiliate or Program Other non-profit local or national group Profit making agencies or affiliated org. i.e., bankers group Federally supported program or state or r Own organization 	or program

(blank)

35

	Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
	OD 127	PRIORITY	Priority of Work with Collaboration	36
			 One of the top three One of the top 10 (4 - 10) Not in top 10 Other response 	
	OD 128	IMPRES 1	First Impression of Benefits	37
			 No benefit More money For services it might provide that are my agencies priorities Assistence of professional staff Build communications with other agencies Increase community awareness Get federal or state funding 	
	OD 129	IMPRES 2	Current Impression of Benefits	38
			 No benefit More money For services it might provide that are my agency's priorities Assistence of professional staff Build communications with other agencies Increase community awareness Get federal or state funding 	
1	OD 130	IMPDIFF	Change Between Answer in Question 8 and Question 9	39
			 Same Change Change from agency oriented to group or problem oriented 	
	OD 131	DISADVAN	Disadvantages to the Agency of Collaboration Participation	40
			 None Short term projects - get community excited and then leave Strain on our resources Time - requires so much time Lack of expansion of collaboration 	

Interview Schedule Code Book - page 5

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Card Description Column
OD 132	PROGRAMS	Programs by Agency with Status Offenders/ 41 Children at Risk
		 No response None Give money Staff training Have SO's in regular program, treat like other kids Take referrals from police Have specific units, i.e., group home, NYDUM (YMCA) family counseling Serve individuals in specific programs/cases Non-applicable, not a service agency Other
OD 133	OTHER PY	Other Problem Youth 42
•		 No response None Give money Staff training Have SO's in regular program, treat like other kids Take referrals from police Have specific units, i.e., group home, NYDUM (YMCA) family counseling Serve individuals in specific programs/cases Non-applicable, not a service agency Other
OD 134	STRENGTH	Major Strengths in Dealing with Status Offenders/ 43 Children at Risk
		 No answer Limited Multi disciplinary Liason between public-private Independence Flexibilityable to react to new problems Identified as agency for that problem Because of our specific service/units/ resources/programs/facilities Not applicable Other

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 135	WEAKNESS	Major Weaknesses	44
		 No answer Lack of facilities Limited scope of our mandated operation Inflexibility of staff or program/red tape Lack of structure Lack of knowledge of status offenders Court size Limited funds/resource/staff/leadership Not applicable Other 	
OD 136	COMNO	Communications with National Office	45
		 More than weekly Weekly About twice a month Monthly 8 - 10 times a year Twice a year Twice a year Seldom Little with nationallots with regional Other 	
OD 137	TYPE CONT	Nature of Contact with National/Regional	46
		 Mostly face-to-face Face-to-face and phone calls Face-to-face and mail Mostly calls Calls and mail Mostly mail 	
OD 138	CONTCO	Contact About the Collaboration	47
		 0) No response 1) No contact 2) Little contactletter 3) Little contactother 4) Some contactsupportive 5) A lot of contact (enthusiastic) 6) 7) 8) Not applicable 	
		9) Other	

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 139	KNOWNO	Knowledge of Person in National Office	48
		0) No response	
		 Does not know any name in national or regional 	
		 Does know a name in either national or regional 	
		3) Knows more than one name	
		4) Knows the name of the agency rep to the task force at Nat.	
		5)	
		6)	
		7)	
		8) Not applicable	
		9) Other	
OD 140	CONTREP	Continuous Representation	49
		0) No response	
		1) Yes	
		2) No	
		3)	
		4)	
		5)	
		6)	
		7)	
		8) Not applicable	
		9) Other	
OD 141	REPORT	How Report Back to Organization	50
		0) No response	
		1) Report to superior	
		2) Written report to staff	
		3) Report to Board	
		4) Written = report and report to Board	
		5)	
		6)	
		7)	
		8) Not applicable	
		9) Other	

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 142	TIMSCO	Time Spent on Collaboration per Month	51
• •		 No response Under 5 hours 5 - 10 hours 11 - 15 hours 	
• • •		 4) 16 - 20 hours 5) 21 - 25 hours 6) 26 - 30 hours 	
		7) 31 - 35 hours 8) 36 - 40 hours 9) more than 40 hours	
OD 143	OTHERSCO	Other Staff and Volunteers Involved in Collaboration	52
		0) No response 1) None	
		2) No one yet. I'd like to get them when we get more organized	
•		3) I keep them informed and get feedback from4) Mentions one other name	them
		5) Mentions more than one other name 6) 7)	
		8) Not applicable 9) Other	
OD 144	RELCOORD	Relationship with the Coordinator	53
		 No response None, never met Talked to only at meetings (or very little Some; 1-2 a month initiated by me Some; 1-2 a month initiated by her/him Some; 1-2 a month initiated by both of us Often; 3-5 a month initiated by me Often; 3-5 a month usually initiated by h Often; 3-5 a month initiated by both of u Frequently (when amount of time is given) 	er/him
OD 145	CONTMADE	How was Contact Usually Made	54
		 No response At meetings Mail Phone Face-to-face and phone Face-to-face Haven't met Not applicable Other 	

9) Other

Variable Number	Variable Label		Variable Description	Card Column
OD 146	BREADTH	How E	road a Base Should the Collaborat	ion Have 55
		0) 1)	No response A broad community representation and agencies and <u>youth</u> that a with and serve youth	
		2)	Same as above but without the sp of youth	ecific mention
		3)	All organizations in community w youth who have know-how and e should represent agencies)	
		4)	A core group of decision makers donethen add broad represen	
		5)	Everyone working with or having with status offenders or chil problem youth)	dren at risk (or
		6) 7)	Only agencies working with SO's, There should be no National Asse there are too many	
		. 8) 9)	· · · · · ·	l Assembly affiliates
OD 147	NONNAAGS		do Non-National Assembly Agencies Collaboration	Bring 56
		0)	No response	
		1) 2)	Broader base, different viewpoin More experience, expertise, know with status offenders and pro	ledge of and work
		3)	Resources for National Assembly Agencies/more services	
		4)	More of a local perspective, gra more of what the community wa awareness	
		5)	More contact with types of youth minorities	i.e., blacks and
		6)	More use than affiliatesthey a and shouldn't be in the colla motivate National Assembly Af	boration. May
1		7) 8)	Same thing as other	
		9)	Not applicable Other more flexible, keep Nation honest, less tradition, bette fill in gaps, less political	
		(blan	k)	. 57

	1		
Variable	Variable	Variable	Card
Number	<u>Label</u>	Description	Column
OD 148	MONTOCO	Circumstances in Future, Agency Will Re Some of Program Money to the Collabora	
		 No response or don't know No money, only donate services/fa Depends on success of collaborati and the direction of its progr into our goals/programs. (Mig 	ion its use, validity ram and how it fits
		have control over funds.) 3) Board would have to clearly recog and population as a priority a then reassign funds	
		 4) We could include them in a propos existing programs into collabor 	
		5) Might allocate money to programs concern but under our own aegi	in that area of
		6) It won't happen/we don't have mor7) A miracle, new money from United	
		8) Not applicable	
•		9) Otherjust participation is enou old board of my agency or conv thought of it	
OD 149	IMPETUS	Impetus for Your Agency to Reallocate H Money to Collaboration	Program 59
		 No answer, don't know If the collaboration is successfuence moneymakes goal commitments 	ul beyond LEAA
		 If collaboration seed money runs needed for the program we'll t grant, one time gift, submit a 	try to get a foundation
		 If we deal with a problem appropriate we'll phase it into our regulation 	
		4) If we can convince the board it :5) It won't happen	is appropriate
		6) If we get additional money	
		7) Community political pressure	
		8) Not applicable 9) Other	
OD 150	MONPROB	What Happens to Your Participation if Y is in Financial Difficulty	Your Agency 60
		0) No answerdon't know 1) It is in trouble and it affects s	staff participation
		 It might affect staff participat: Probably no effect 	
	•	4) Not active now	
		 Frobably would drop collaboration 6) 	n
		7)	
		8) Not applicable . 9) Other	

9) Other

Interview Schedule Code Book - page 11

Variable <u>Number</u>	Variable _Label	VariableCardDescriptionColumn	
OD 151	FEDFUND	What Do You Think About Organizations Such as 61 Yours Applying for Federal and State Funds for Programs	
		0) No answer 1) Rather have private money, afraid of it, no	
		continuationlose independence 2) No-reservations about it but would do it if a	
		last resort	
		 OKreluctant and negativenot really the answer, takes too much time; it's only seed money etc. 	•
		4) Yes with qualifications; depends on program, limi purpose not too large a percent of budget a possibility may be inevitable	ited
		 Essentialtrend for the future especially some programs; no problem; they take advantage of i 	it,
		especially through collaboration 6) Enthusiasticdoing it	
		7) Already so funded	
		8) Not applicable	
		9) Other	
OD 152	EFFECT 1	Organization with Most Effective Programs for 62 - 3	3
OD 153	EFFECT 2	Status Offenders 64 - 5	5
OD 154	EFFECT 3	66 - 7	7
		01) Boys' Clubs	
		02) Camp Fire Girls	
		03) Girl Scouts	
		04) Girls' Clubs	
		04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross	
		04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army	
•		04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society	
•		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 	
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<pre>04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16)</pre>	
	1	<pre>04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16) 17)</pre>	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<pre>04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16) 17) 18) Child Welfare League</pre>	
		<pre>04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16) 17) 18) Child Welfare League 19) United Way</pre>	

.

.

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description (Card Column
OD 155	CONTNA	How Often Contacted National Assemblies Affiliates Agencies in re. S.O.'s	68
		 No response None - don't know Little or 1 time 2 - 3 times 	
		 4) 4 - 5 times 5) Several 6) 6 - 8 times 7) Encountly often necessarily 	
		7) Frequently, often, regularly8) Daily or more9) Other	
OD 156	QUALITY	Quality of Contacts in Collaboration (in Comparison with Others)	69
•		 No response No contacts Too little couldn't say Just getting started so can't say Worse Same Better with some, same with others Excellent, good, better Not applicable Other 	
OD 157	RELAGSCO	Ways Collaboration Will Strenghten Relationships with Agencies in Collaboration	70
		 No answer Others will become aware of our program, my Help to get more money, technical assistant Become more familiar with other agencies, presources and services More familiar with other peoplebuild relationshipsbuild communication Makes service better, more effective in the community Solve common problems in the community Don't know, too soon to tell, no difference Not applicable Other 	ce programs ationships ons 2

INTERVIEW SCHEDULE - JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLA	BORATION (SECOND INTERVIEW)
Organization	Representative to Collaboration
Sex 1. Male 2. Female	Status1. Executive Director2. Other Staff3. Board4. Other Member5. Other
Race	
Professional training	
How many years have you lived in How do you like it here?	

We are planning to interview people in______that have influence on what happens to kids. Can you give us some names of people we should include here?

I am going to ask you several kinds of questions. First, since you are a community leader I will ask you questions about the community. Then I will ask you some questions about the ______ here and its program. Finally I will ask you some questions about the collaboration.

A. Questions about the community.

1. From your knowledge of youth and the community, what would you say are the THREE most important problems with youth here? (accept more than three if volunteered)

Page 1

	1
	· · ·
	2
	3
2.	Which of these is the most serious and why?
3.	Among what kinds of young people is this problem the most serious? (Wait and then probe for race, socio- economic status, area of the community, age, othnic, etc.)
4.	If you were forming a collaboration around the most serious problem, what THREE individuals in the community would be the most important to include and why?
	1
	2
	3
5.	What about organizations, what five would be the most important to include, and why?
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5

(If all of the above are public organizations or all are private organizations probe for the other. If you don't know, ask AFTER the five are listed. Questions such as below.

5a. I see that you have mentioned all private (or public) agencies, are there no public (private) agencies that you would include in the five most important? If not, why not? Then, what is the most important public (private) agency in town around services to youth? B. I'm going to ask some questions now about the ______, your program and your participation in the collaboration.

6. What are the THREE most important activities of the

7. In a list of 10 top agency priorities, if these three would be at the top, where would you put the _______'s participation in the collaboration - would it be in the top 10?

 How did your agency get involved in the collaboration? (Looking for impetus from national, other agencies, persons within own agency or the community.)

Probe - where first information came from and first impression of possible benefits to participator.

9. How do you expect the ______to benefit from participation in the collaboration?

•

10. Do you see any disadvantages for the ______in participating in the collaboration?

11. Is the ________ doing anything now with status offenders? (If specific programs are in process, get names and other data to check on later.)

٩

_____doing anything now with other problem youth? (Get data for future check.)

13. What do you see as the ______major strengths in dealing with status offenders and other problem youth at this time?

14. What do you see as the ______'s weaknesses in dealing with status offenders and other problem youth at this time?

 How often ______have personal contact with your national office? (Face-to-face, phone call, or direct personal letter - not mimeographed.)

For executive directors put in "do you."

For other staff put in "does your own office (in your specific work role)." For Board and others put in "does your organization" and accept "don't know."

.

16. How much personal contact have you had about the collaboration with your national office? (Probe for the nature of the contact, the sequence, the tone - negative, positive, neutral, supportive or non-supportive or absent.)

17. Who would you contact at the national office if you had a question, concern or problem about the collaboration?

18. How do you feel about the communication between the _______and your national office?

C. Now we'll get to the questions about the collaboration

19. Have you been the representative from the ______ since the beginning?

19a. If not, how did you get involved and why was there a change?

20. How do you tell your agency or Board about what is going on in the collaboration?

21. How regularly do you get to the executive (or steering) committee meetings of the collaboration?

22. What other collaboration meetings do you attend regularly? (If applicable, i.e., task force meetings.)

23. How much time in a month do all of these meetings require?

24. What other staff, board or volunteers have you gotten involved in direct collaboration business?

25. Other than the formst meetings mentioned above, how much contact did you have with______ in the last month?

26. Who usually initiated the contact?

27. How was it usually made (telephone, face-to-face)? (Stress usually. If not, go through each contact.)

 How broad a base should the collaboration membership have? [Referring to local area - not state or regional.]

29. What do you think agencies not represented in the National Assembly bring to the collaboration?

30. Are there any agencies or organizations or individuals not now in the collaboration that you think should be included? If so which ones and why?

31. Is the collaboration moving toward that?

32. Under what circumstances in the future is it possible that the ______will reallocate some of its program money to the collaboration?

33. What would be the impetus for that to happen?

34. If your agency comes into financial difficulties, how will this affect your participation in the collaboration?

35. What do you think about organizations such as yours applying for federal and state funds for programs?

36. Which agencies in the collaboration do you think have the most effective programs for status offenders? (If no response substitute problem youth for status offenders.)

37. How often in the last month have you contacted National Assembly affiliated agencies regarding status offenders?

38. What were the contacts about?

39. Thinking about your contacts with other agencies, how would you rate the <u>quality</u> of your contacts with those in the collaboration? (About the same, better, worse.)

40. In what way do you think the collaboration will strengthen or weaken your relationships with agencies in the collaboration?

41. Will the collaboration affect your relationships with other community agencies not in the collaboration?

42. Do any of the agencies in the collaboration have more influence than others? If so, which ones? (Ask the question like this – If the question arises, we are looking for more influence in the collaboration.)

43. How effective do you think the collaboration is now?

44. What THREE problems in the collaboration do you feel are keeping it from working more effectively towards its goals? (Don't elaborate.)

 1.

 2.

 3.

45. Which of the above is the most critical for the success of the collaboration and how could it be handled by the following?

.

a) the coordinator

b) the chairperson____

c) by you - How could you or the _____ help deal with the problem?

Is there anything else that you would like to add or that you think would be helpful?

CODE BOOK (SECOND INTERVIEW)

\$

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 201	CIT	Site	1
		 Connecticut (State) Oakland Spartanburg Spokane Tucson Danbury, Conn. Torrington, Conn. 	
		9) Waterbury, Conn.	
OD 202	ORGAN	Organizational Identification	2 - 3
		<pre>01) Boys' Clubs 02) Camp Fire Girls 03) Girl Scouts 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveller's Aid society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16) 17) 18) Child Welfare League 19) United Way 20) Other 40) 4-H Clubs</pre>	
OD 203	SEX	Sex of interviewee	4
		l) male 2) female	
	col. 5	(blank)	5
OD 205	STATUS	Organizational Position 1) Executive Director 2) Other Staff 3) Board Member 4) Other Member 5) Chairperson 6) Other 72	6

Variable	Variable	Variable	Card
Number	Label	Description	Column
	col. 7 and 8	(blank)	7 - 8
OD 207	PROB 1	Three most important problems	9 - 11
OD 208	PROB 2	(PROB 1 to PROB 3)	
OD 209	PROB 3		
		1) unemployment	
		2) public school system	
		lack of adequate/interesting school	
		nonacademic vocational-lack of opport	unities
		in this area	
		drop-outs	
		3) lack of recreational things for kids to	
		kids hanging around/not enough for ki	
		4) lack of alternative (substitute) shelte	r for runaways
		5) lack of variety of services/counseling	
		6) lack of emergency/crisis services	
		7) lack of adequate transportation	
		8) attitude of youth	
		9) indifferent community attitude	
		0) other	;
OD 210	PROBIMP	Most serious problem	12
	· · · · · · ·		
		1) unemployment	
		2) public school system	
		lack of adequate/interesting school	
		nonacademic vocational-lack of opport	unities
		in this area	
."		drop-outs	
		3) lack of recreational things for kids to	
		hanging around/not enough for kids to	
		4) lack of alternative (substitute) shelte	
		5) lack of variety of services/counseling	
		6) lack of emergency/crisis services	
		7) lack of adequate transportation	
		8) attitude of youth	
		9) indifferent community attitude	
		0) other	
OD 211	BORD CHOZ	Basis on which Board is chosen	13
00 411	DONE ONOL	Dasis on which Doard is chosen	T J
		1) traditional factors	
		2) legalrational factors	
		3) mixture	
		4) other	
		.,	

5) don't know

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 212	BORDTYP	What type of Board do you have?	14
		 a) primarily honorary b) primarily policy c) primarily program d) other e) what combination 	
OD 213	NUMSO	Number of Status Offenders served in program	15 - 17
		000) none 001 - 899) number 900) not applicable 990) don't know	• •
OD 214	NUMP 4	Number of other problem youth or Children at Risk served	18 - 20
·	,	000) none 001 - 899) number . 900 not applicable 990 don't know	
		Financial problems agency faced	
OD 216 OD 217 OD 218 OD 219 OD 220 OD 221 OD 222 OD 223 OD 223	REDUNWY REDOTINC REDSTF REDOFF REDPROG REDCLSV REDQUAP REDPROF REDOTH	 reduction in income from United Way reduction in income from other sources reduction in proposed staff reduction in office staff reduction in number of programs offered reduction in number of client services reduction in quality of programs reduction in professional activities out- side of the agency other 	21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28
		(blank)	30 - 35
OD 227	PRIORITY	Priority of work with Collaboration 1) one of the top three 2) one of the top 10 (4-10) 3) not in top 10 4) other response	36
	col. 39	(blank)	39

Variable Number	Variable Label	VariableCardDescriptionColumn
OD 231	DISADVAN	Disadvantages in participating in the collaboration 40
		 none Short term projectsget community excited and then leave strain on our resources time requires so much time
OD 232	PROGRAMS	Work with children identified by courts/police 41 as Status Offenders and referred to program
		 no response none give money staff training have status offenders in regular program treat like other kids take referrals from police have specific units, i.e., group home, NYDUM (YMCA) family counseling serve individuals in specific programs/cases non-applicable, not a service agency other
OD 233		Work with other children exhibiting problems 42 (not status offender but headed for problems)
		 no response none give money staff training have status offenders in regular program treat like other kids take referrals from police have specific units, i.e., group home, NYDUM (YMCA) family counseling serve individuals in specific programs/cases non-applicable, not a service agency other and/or more than one of the above
OD 234	STRENGTH	<pre>What are major strengths in dealing with Status 43 Offenders and other problem youth at this time? 43 0) no answer 1) limited 2) multi-disciplinary 3) liaison between public-private 4) independence 5) flexibility-able to react to new problems 6) identified as agency for that problem</pre>

7) 8) 9)

not applicable

become int			
Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 235	WEAKNESS	Weaknesses in dealing with Status Offenders and other problem youth at this time?	44
		 no answer lack of facilities limited scope of our mandated operation inflexibility lack of structure lack of knowledge of status offenders court size not applicable other 	
OD 236	CONOMON	What will happen to the Collaboration when the money runs out?	45
	col. 46 - 48	(blank)	46 - 48
OD 240	CONTREP	Have you been the representative since the beginning?	49
		0) no response 1) yes 2) no	
OD 241	REPORG	Informing Board activities in collaboration	50
		 no response report to superior written report to staff report to Board written report and report to Baord written report and report to Baord not applicable other 	

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Card Description Column
OD 242	TIMESCO	Time spent in average month on collaboration 51 meetings and activities
		<pre>0) no response 1) under 5 hours 2) 5 - 10 hours 3) 10 - 15 hours 4) 16 - 20 hours 5) 21 - 25 hours 6) 26 - 30 hours 7) 31 - 35 hours 8) 36 - 40 hours 9) more than 40 hours</pre>
OD 243	OTHERSCO	Other staff, board or volunteers involved in 52 direct collaboration business?
•		 0) no response 1) none 2) no one yet. I'd like to get them when we get more organized 3) I keep them informed and get feed back from them 4) mentions one other name 5) mentions more than one other name 6) 7) 8) not applicable 9) other
OD 244	RELCOORD	Other than formal meetings how much contact with 53 coordinator in last month? 0) no response 1) none, never met 2) talked to only at meetings 3) some 1-2 a month initiated by me 4) some 1-2 a month initiated by her/him 5) some 1-2 a month initiated by both of us 6) often 3-5 a month initiated by me 7) often 3-5 a month initiated by her/him 8) often 3-5 a month initiated by both of us 9) frequently

Variable <u>Number</u>	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card <u>Column</u>
OD 245	CONTMADE	How contact was usually made (telephone, face-to-face	54
		<pre>0) no response 1) at meetings 2) mail 3) phone 4) face-to-face 5) 6) 7) 8) not applicable 9) other</pre>	
OD 246	BREADTH	Type of people, organization or individuals not now in Collaboration that you think should be included	55

OD 241	7 .	NONNAAGS	What do you think agencies not represented in 56
			the National Assembly bring to Collaboration
			0) no response
			· •
			 broader base, different viewpoint, broader perspective
			more experience, expertise, knowledge of and work with Status Offenders and problem youth
			3) resources for Nat. Ass. Affiliate Agencies
			 more of a local perspective, grass roots, etc., knows more of what the community wants,
			more political awareness
			5) more contact with types of youth, i.e., blacks and minorities
			6) more use than affiliates. They aren't doing anything and shouldn't be in the collaboration. May motivate Nat. Ass. Affiliates to do something
			7) same thing as other
			8) not applicable
			9) other more flexible, keep Nat. Ass. Affiliate honest. Less tradition, better quality of participation fill in gaps.

MONTOCO

IMPETUS

Variable	Variable	Variable	Card
Number	Label	Description	Column
OD 237	ORGNOTCO	Type of people, organizations now in Collaboration that SHOULD NOT be included, why	57

58 Possible future circumstances for reallocating money to Collaboration

- no response or don't know 0)
- 1) no money, only donate services/facilities or staff time
 - depends on success of collab. its use, validity and 2) the direction of its program and how it fits into our goals/programs. (Might still have to have control over funds)
 - 3) board would have to clearly recognize problems and population as a priority and not being met. Then reassign funds.
 - 4) we could include them in a proposal or incorporate existing programs into Collaboration goals
 - 5) might allocate money to programs in that area of concern but under our own aegis
 - 6) it won't happen/we don't have money
 - 7) a miracle, new money for United Way or a legacy
 - 8) not applicable
 - other--just participation is enough, get rid of 9) old board of my agency or convince them that they thought of it

What would be the impetus for that to happen? 59

- no answer, don't know 0)
- if the collab. is successful beyond LEAA money 1) makes goal commitments
- 2) if seed money out and money is needed for the program we'll try to get a foundation grant, one time gift, submit a proposal, etc.
- 3) If we deal with a problem appropriate to my org, we'll phase it into our regular program
- 4) if we can convince the board it is appropriate
- 5) it won't happen
- 6) if we get additional money
- 7) community political pressure
- not applicable 8)
- 9) other

OD 249

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 250	MONPROB	If agency has financial difficulties, how will affect participation in Collaboration	60
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	 no answer, don't know it is in trouble and it affects staff par it might affect staff participation probably no effect not active now probably would drop collab. not applicable other 	ticipation
OD 251		Thoughts about Collaboration applying for federal and state funds for program	61
		 no answer, don't know would be against it for it reluctantlyreservations for it enthusiastically other 	
OD 252 OD 253 OD 254	EFFECT 1 EFFECT 2 EFFECT 3	Organizations with most effective programs for Status Offenders 01) Boys' Clubs 02) Camp Fire Girls 03) Girl Scouts	62 - 3 64 - 5 66 - 7
		 04) Girls' Clubs 05) Red Cross 06) Salvation Army 07) Traveler's Aid Society 08) Y.M.C.A. 09) Y.W.C.A. 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aide 11) Junior League 12) N.C.C.D. 13) National Council of Jewish Women 	
		14) Jewish Family Service 15) Boy Scouts 16) 17) 18) Child Welfare League 19) United Way 20) Other	

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 263	EFFECCO		76
		·	
OD 264	BESTJOB	Task Collaboration did best job on	77

OD 265

COAGAN

With current knowledge about Collaboration would you commit your agency to participation in collaboration, would other commit theirs

78

Three problems keeping Collaboration from working more effectively toward goals

OD	266	PROBCO	1
OD	267	PROBCO	2
OD	268	PROBCO	3
Second Interview Code Book - page 10

Variable Number	Variable Label	Variable Description	Card Column
OD 255	CONTNA	How often contacted National Assemblies Affiliates agencies in re. S.O.'s	-68
	· · ·	 don't know none littlefew (1-3) several (4-5) frequently, often, regularly, daily (6-8) other (explain) 	
	col. 69	(blank)	69
OD 257	RELAGSCO	Ways Collaboration has affected relationships with agencies in Collaboration	70
· · · ·		 no answer others have become aware of our program, if helped to get more money, technical assis became more familiar with other agencies, resources and services more familiar with other peoplebuild relationshipsbuild communication make service better, more effective in the solved some common problems in the communication don't know, too soon to tell, no difference not applicable other 	tance programs lationships ions e community ity
OD 258 OD 259 OD 260 OD 261	AGINFL 1 AGINFL 2 AGINFL 3 AGINFL 4	Influence of agencies in Collaboration	71 72 73 74
OD 262	DIFINFLU	Effectiveness of Collaboration now	7.5

Staff Interview Number 1

Interview at Delaware Conf. Early Sept. 1976

1. What was the procedure by which you were hired?

2. What kind of apprehensions do you have about the job?

3. What kind of procedures or strategies do you think you will be using?

4. Do you have a work plan in mind? Wait and probe - What will be the first thing that you need to do?

5. What do you feel about the Chairperson?

6. What do you feel about the National Staff - John? Marianna?

7. What problems do you anticipate at this time with the Collaboration, staff, community, Collaboration Chairperson, etc.?

¢2

Staff Interview Number 2

On Site late October, 1977

1. How has it been going?

- 2. How is the Chair any problems?
- 3. How has the help from New York been? John? Marianna? Ralph?

4. How do you feel about the progress of the Collaboration?

5. I want you to think back and tell me what your major goals were for last week?

What activities did you have to meet those goals?

What was the outcome of those activities?

6. What were your major goals for this week? Activities and outcome?

Staff Interview Number 2 - page 2

7. What are your major goals for next week? What activities are planned to meet those goals?

8. What problems can you identify at this time in meeting the Collaboration goals?

9. How do you think you're doing on the job? Weaknesses? Strengths?

10. Is there anything else that I need to know to understand the state of the Collaboration at this time?

INTERVIEW QUESTIONS FOR USE WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM NATIONAL AGENCIES TO JUVENILE JUSTICE TASK FORCE (Jan. and Feb. 1977)

- 1. Where in the table of organization is your position? (Try to find relationship to board, executive and other appropriate positions.)
- How and why is the work with the Collaboration in your portfolio? (look for appropriateness)
- 3. In a list of priorities of this job, where would your work with the collaboration come? (probe first for interest and/or importance of the work with the collaboration then for time spent by person, or division or office?)
- 4. About how much time a month do you (or your division) spend in collaboration concerns - that is, work with regards to status offenders, children at risk?

b) Has this increased because of the collaboration?

- 5. About how much time a month do you spend in direct collaboration work?
 - b) About how much time a month do others in your organization spend on the collaboration?
- How do you report collaboration activity to the rest of the organization? (probe from other staff, supervisor, exec. and board - AND regional staff)

7. How is formal action taken or formal policy made in your organization?

8. What formal actions by your national staff/board have been taken about the organization's service to status offenders/children at risk?



- 9. In your job, what are you doing to increase the capacity of your organization to serve status offenders/children at risk?
- 10. What is your organization doing to help locals serve status offender's children at risk?

staff training

program material

public relations

advocacy (formal)

advocacy (informal)

direct consultation to locals (through national or regional offices)

other

11. Has this increased since your involvement with the collaboration?

- 12. Does your organization encourage locals to get involved in programs or do you give service based on request?
- 13. How do you encourage local groups to get involved with status offender's/children/at/risk?

14. Has there been an increase in local programs/services to status offender's children at risk since your participation in the collaboration?

b) If so, can this be measured objectively? and how?

- 15. How did you encourage your local affiliates to participate in the local collaborations?
- 16. Do you have continued interaction with these 5 communities? If so how?
- 17. What are the major problems, dilemmas, needs, etc., with the collaboration at this time? Wait for first answer. Probe for problems at the national, problems at the local, and problems with the idea and philosophy of the collaboration.
- 18. What do you hope for the collaboration to have accomplished at the end of the grant?
- 19. In the last year, has your division added staff or changed staff time in units that deal with status offenders/children at risk at the national or regional levels? How about the plans for the immediate future?

ATTITUDE SCALE INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. Call or contact each agency (pass a note around the table at a committee meeting or talk to executive directors while they are there). Determine the day and time of meetings.
- 2. Arrange with executive directors or board chairpersons for 5 7 minutes at the beginning of the Board meeting. Try not to discuss the actual instrument at the collaboration meetings. We do not want any advance warning before the base data. Don't be too candid with the representative to the collaboration. If asked say things like "We hope to find out where your Board is now on this issue so that you will know what is possible for the Girl Scouts, etc.."
- 3. For the meeting--BE EARLY. If you come late you alienate the group. Being on time or early lets them know that you value their time.

4. Hold onto the scales until after the following spiel...

After you are introduced

Thank them for allowing you a few minutes of their busy agenda and introduce yourself and say:

Your organization is a member of the (<u>i.e., Spartanburg Juvenile</u> <u>Justice Collaboration</u>) Mrs. (Mr.)______ is the representative to the______ (name of agency) collaboration. She (he) may have reported to you about its activities.

The collaboration needs to know your opinion on status offenders as it begins to plan and initiate programs and services for problem youths in the community. I will distribute an opinion scale that will take only a few minutes.

How to answer the questions: First read the instructions. Then read each item and circle the number to the right that best represents your opinion. If you strongly agree with the statement, circle the number 1 on the right, agree--number 2 and so on to strongly disagree--number 5. Each statement is different so you do not need to try to remember how you responded to a previous statement. There are no right or wrong statements so you don't need to worry about getting the right answer.

What's going to happen to these scales? Well, I am part of a research team which is doing the evaluation of the Juvenile Justice collaborations

in five cities. The director of the research team works out of a research center which is part of the University of Nebraska at Omaha. When you finish the scales I will mail them directly to Dr. Burch in Omaha. She will tabulate them there and send the results to you, for your information; the mean or average response on each statement for this organization. That way, we can determine what the group thinks but not any one individual. You can then compare the way you answered with the way the rest of the group responded if you remember how you did respond.

Your responses are completely confidential. We are asking you to put the last three digits of your social security number in case we need to come and ask you some more questions at a later date. That is a number you will remember but no one can be identified by it. If you wish, put down three other numbers, i.e., your month and year of birth (up to three digits). Anything that you can remember will do.

(You can change this some so that it comes out true to your style but write it out in advance and practice it and give the same spiel to all.)

ATTITUDE SCALE

OPINION ABOUT STATUS OFFENDERS

Organization_

Your organization is working with other organizations in this community around the problems of status offenders. STATUS OFFENDERS ARE kids under 18 who do things which would not be considered unlawful if they were over 18. Some status offenses are truancy, running away from home, being uncontrollable by parents, possession of alcohol and having sexual intercourse. We need your opinions on this subject.

Please answer the following questions as honestly as possible. Your responses will go directly to Omaha where they will be coded and analyzed and the total responses of your group given back to your Executive Director without any individual responses. To answer, the questions, circle the appropriate number from 1. strongly agree, 2. agree, 3. neutral, 4. disagree, 5. strongly disagree. Check the blank at the end for "don't know" or "not applicable."

		Strongly Agree	Agree	Neutra}	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	Don't Know
1.	Most status offenses are just normal behavior for teenagers.	1	2	3	.4	5	<u> </u>
2.	The police should return runaways to their parents if the parents want them whether or not the children want to return.	1	2	3	4	5	•
3.	What this city needs is stronger laws against truancy.	1	2	3	4	5	
4.	Children should not be detained while awaiting a hearing just to protect society.	1	2	3	4	5	<u></u>
_ 5.	Children who are continually absent from school should be punished by the Juvenile Court.	1	2	3	4	5	
6.	Curfews for teenagers unfairly deprive them of some of their civil rights.	1	2	3	4	5	
7.	I would not hire a teenager I knew was unsupervisable by his/her parents.	1	2	3	4	5	
8.	Status offenders should be allowed to select programs such as therapy or tutoring and not be forced to take part in them.	1	2	3	4	5	·
9.	Newspapers should be allowed to print names of juveniles under 18 who get into minor trouble, as a lesson to other kids.	1	2	3	4	5	•
10.	The school shares much of the blame when a teenager is frequently truant.	1	2	3	· 4	5	
11.	Organizations and agencies should not mix status offenders with other groups of children.	1	2	З	4	5	
12.	Teenagers who are frequently truant are usually just lazy.	1	2	3	4	5	
13.	Parents should be held responsible for the offenses of their teenage children.	1	2	3	4	5	
14.	I would discourage my 15 year old daughter from inviting a girl I knew to be sexually "active" to sleep over at our house.	1	2	3	4	5	
15,	Some punishment is necessary in dealing with children who runaway from home and are picked up by the police.	1	2	3	4	5	

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Neutral	Disagree	Strongly Disagree	
16. Kinder treatment should be provided for status offenders.	1	2	3	4	5	
17. Failure to punish teenage offenders encourages them to be bad.	1	2	3	4	5	
18. I would be willing to have a well-supervised half-way house for runaways (4–5 kids) next door to me.	1	2	3	4	5	
19. The Juvenile Court should be designed to help kids change their behavior.	1	2	3	4	5	<u> </u>
20. Status offenders who are beyond the control of their parents, should be put into detention centers to protect society.	1	2	3	4	5	
21. It is all right for school and probation professionals to punish teenagers physically so they will recognize their bad behavior.	1	2	3	4	5	<u> </u>
22. I would be willing to pay more taxes to provide special school programs for kids who are constantly truant.	1	2	3	4	5	
23. Most status offenders need help rather than punishment.	1	2	3	4	5	
PLEASE CIRCLE THE CORRECT NUMBER IN THE FOLLOWING 1. Sex 1. Female 2. Age 1. 25 and under				F ire and		
2. Male 2. 26–30		3. Posit		Executive Other St		Of
3. 31–40				Board		
4. 41-50				Kid		
5. 51 and over			5.	Other		
5. Highest Education 1, Public School 4. Son	ne Graduati	e Work				
2. Some College 5. Gra	iduate Degr	ee				
3. College Graduate 6. Oth	ner					
6. Race/Ethnic Background						
7. Occupation (please explain if necessary)			·			-
8. On how many Boards of other organizations (all other than busin How many of them are in this city?	ess organiza	ations) i	n this S	tate do y	'ou serve	?
9. Which of the following best describes you?						
 I belong to a group with other kids I lead (volunteer work) a group with kids (this organization or I supervise adult leaders of kids (this organization or others) I work professionally with kids (this organization or others) I am advisory - do not work with direct service to kids outsid I am an administrator of an organization which provides direct Other (please explain) 	de of my o service to	kids (th	is organi	zation or	r others)	

Please put the last three numbers of your social security number so that we can add additional data to your computer data set if necessary_____

.

CODE BOOK (ATTITUDE SCALE)

Col.	1
------	---

Site

- 1) Connecticut (State)
- 2) Oakland
- 3) Spartanburg
- 4) Spokane
- 5) Tucson
- 6)
- 7) Danbury, Conn.
- 8) Torrington, Conn.
- 9) Waterbury, Conn.

Col. 2-3

- Organizational Identification
- 01) Boys' Clubs
- 02) Camp Fire Girls
- 03) Girl Scouts
- 04) Girls' Clubs
- 05) Red Cross
- 06) Salvation Army
- 07) Traveller's Aid Society
- 08) Y.M.C.A.
- 09) Y.W.C.A.
- 10) Homemaker-Home Health Aid
- 11) Junior League
- 12) N.C.C.D.
- 13) National Council of Jewish Women
- 14) Jewish Family Service
- 15) Boy Scouts
- 16)
- 17)
- 18) Child Welfare League
- 19) United Way
- 20) Other

Col. <u>5</u>

- Age of participant
- 1) 25 and under
- 2) 26-30
- 3) 31-40
- 4) 41-50
- 5) 51 and over

Position of Participant

1) Executive Director

- 2) Other staff
- 3) Board
- 4) Kid
- 5) Other

Col. <u>7</u>

Education (Highest)

- 1) Public school
- 2) Some college
- 3) College graduate
- 4) Some graduate work
- 5) Graduate degree
- 6) Other

Col. <u>8</u>

Ethnicity (Race)

- 1) Caucasian (White)
- 2) Mexican/Spanish American
- 3) Native American (Indian)
- 4) Negro (Black, Afro-American)
- 5) Oriental American
- 6) Other
- 7) Not applicable

Col. 9-10

Occupation (ISR Identification Number Used: See Duncan Code Column 2)

. . . .

00 Retired Only (no occupation given)

0
ion
0
5
2
4
4
8
1
4
4
9

Professional - Technical (People Oriented) -- 6.0%

11	Lawyers and judges (033)	.33
12	College teachers, librarians, principals (012,034)	.41
13	Public advisors (011,018,030,041,046,048)	.64
14	Teachers: secondary grades and n.e.c. (052)	1.04
15	Teachers: primary grades (052)	1.56
16	Clergymen and religious workers (010,047)	.40
17	Entertainers (002,006,013,029,035,050)	.60
18	Nurses, professional and student (037,038)	1.01
		11.40

Managers, Officials, Proprietors -- 8.5%

(Salaried)

21 22 22	Financial (095,096,097) Manufacturing (081)	.64 1.01
	Public administration and transportation (063,066 067,068,069,071,072,073,074,075,077)	.62
24	Retail trade, repair, housing and services (086) (except under 25) (070,078,086-094,098,099,100)	1.20
25	All other industries (080,082,083,084,101)	1.24
	(NA Self-Employed or Salaried)	
26	Buyers, etc. (061,062,064,065,076,078)	.70
	(Self-Employed)	
27	Construction and manufacturing (103,104)	.63
28 29	Higher profit trade (107,111,112,113,116,118,119) Lower retail trade and other (105,106,109,110,114,	.74
23	115,117,121-124)	$\frac{1.72}{8.50}$

Sales Workers -- 7.5%

41	Insurance, real estate, etc. (145,149,151,152)	.96
42	Manufacturing, wholesale trade, etc. (154,155,157)	1.81
43	Retail trade (156)	4.22
44	Newsboys, demonstrators, etc. (146,147,148,150)	.46
		7.45

Clerical Workers -- 14.9%

31	Agents, etc. (125,132,133,134,173,141,143,501)	1.17
32	Postal clerks and mail carriers (108,135)	.65
33	Messengers, etc. (128,136,138,140)	.58
35	Secretaries (507)	2.31

36	Bookkeepers (130)	1.45
37	Cashiers, bank tellers and payroll (102,129,131)	1.13
38	Telephone and office machine operators (137,142)	1.07
39	Other office workers (126,127,085,153,139,506)	1.87
30	Clerical (n.e.c.)	4.68
		14.91

Craftsmen, Foremen (Skilled Workers) -- 14.3%

e 1		1 04
51	Foremen	1.86
52	Transportation, communication and utilities	1.37
53	Manufacturing (durable goods)	2.94
54	Manufacturing (non-durable goods)	1.35
55	Construction, mining, agriculture	3.30
56	Trade	.67
57	Repair services	1.37
58	All other	1.43
		14.30

Operatives (Semi-Skilled) -- 19.9%

61	Apprentices	.14
62	Transportation, communication and utilities	2.06
63	Manufacturing (durable goods)	6.27
64	Manufacturing (non-durable goods)	6.07
65	Construction, mining, agriculture	1.31
66	Trade	2.38
67	Personal services	.79
68	All other	.83
		19.91

Service Workers -- 11.8%

71	Protective and armed services (391,395,397,398,399,402)	.67
72	Personal care (288,383,384,385,396,401)	1.42
73	Restaurant workers (388,389,404)	2.58
74	Attendants (380-382,390,392,403,405)	1.43
75	Private household (175,372-379,505)	2.83
76	Other cleaning work, male (386,394,400,502)	1.74
77	Other cleaning work, female (287,387,393)	.82
78	Service workers (n.e.c.) (406)	.30
		11.79

Laborers (Except Farm) -- 5.4%

81	Construction (323,491)	1.22
82	Manufacturing, durable goods (419–450)	.96
83	Manufacturing, non-durable goods (452-489)	.53
84	Transportation, communication, utilities (493,494,	
	495,414,416,417)	.71

	85 86 87		8,495) and public administration (412,413,496,497,498) (n.e.c.) (411,415,499)	.77 .75 .44	
				5.44	
		Farm Worke	ers 6.3%		
-			tenants and managers (019,059,060,191) amily workers, foremen, self-employed		
	93	• •	wage workers	.49 <u>1.93</u> 6.34	
Col. <u>11-12</u>		Numl	per of Boards in <u>State</u>		
Col. <u>13-14</u>		Numl	per of Boards in <u>City</u>	•	
Col. <u>15</u>		Orga	anizational Status of Participant		
		1) 2) 3)	I belong to a group with other kids. I lead (volunteer work) a group with kids (this organization or others). I supervise adult leaders of kids (this	•	
		*4)	organization or others). I work professionally with kids (this organization or others).		
		*5)	I am an administrator of an organization which provides direct service to kids (this organization or others).		
		6)	I am advisory do not work with direct service to kids outside of my own family).		
			A . A		

- 7) Other
- * (if a person is an administrator <u>and</u> works directly with kids, code as #4)
- Col. <u>16-20</u> Blank
- Col. <u>21-43</u>

Attitude Scales

- 0) Don't know or blank
- 1) Strongly Agree
- 2) Agree
- 3) Neutral
- 4) Disagree
- 5) Strongly Disagree

Col. <u>78-80</u>

Individual Identification Number

Instructions for Structured Observation*

- 1. Put the Co-ordinator's initials in the first column,
- 2. Begin with the Chairperson as #1, and number the persons present around the table from his/her left. Put the numbers in the columns with the organizational affiliation noted above them. Indicate Board Members, otherwise we will assume staff.

PREPARE SEVERAL SHEETS IN ADVANCE OF THE MEETING (a word to the wise!)

- 3. On the far left, as they come up, list each agenda item or other item of business.
- 4. Follow the discussion down the page using the following categories:
 - <u>ch</u> -items that deal with the role of the chairperson, such as thanks, moving, calling-to-order, asking for reports, etc.
 - int -introduce a new topic or issue
 - mo -motion or moving a question
 - 2 -seconding a motion
 - ? -asks a question
 - <u>R</u> -responds to a direct question or an issue, or brings clarification to an issue
 - H -adds humor to a response or question
 - Pr -brings up a problem issue (Note what it is in left margin)
 - Res -seeks resolution of a problem, or states a resolution of a problem, or makes a recommendation
 - <u>GP</u> -group process: speaks to what is going on in the meeting from the perspective of group process (e.g., comments which are facilitating of the process). May be either positive or negative, and may be coded with a subscript (+) or (-),
 - e.g.: GP+ "I'd like to get back to the point that was made earlier, before so-an-so's interruption, if we could."
 - GP- "The h--- with this crap. It's all the parents' fault anyway. We're just wasting time here talking about some punks that someone should take a switch to. We might as well quit right now and go get a beer."

or,

"This is a waste of time. You know how people are---they're not going to do anything."

*Revised 11/76 following Omaha conference of Co-ordinators and Field Evaluators. Prepared by Robert Quentin Bick. MSSW

INSTRUCTIONS for use of Field Evaluator report / lst revision

I. Appointments and telephone calls

- <u>Column A</u>: Numbers 1, 2, 5, and 7 are double-digit entries. Unless there is no need to bother with dashes, commas, etc. For example, 12 = 1-2 or 1.2 or 1/2 or 1,2.
- <u>Column B:</u> Numbers 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 are double-digit entries per above instructions for Column A.
- (T) time: Two problems popped up here. One having to do with the recording of the length of telephone calls, and the other having to do with multi-purpose appointments or telephone calls.
 - There is no need to record the time of a telephone call if it is five (5) minutes or less, for our Data Processor is counting all calls as 5 minutes unless otherwise noted. Therefore, for those calls you can either enter a 5 or leave a blank. For longer calls, enter the time to nearest 5 minutes, e.g., 7 minutes = 10.
 - The multi-purpose/time problem may be handled two ways. (a) Either break down the appointment or phone call into sections identified by a purpose coding and include the actual time for that section; (b) or, record the codes for the different purposes and a total amount of time so that the Data Processor may allocate the time proportionately.

<u>e.g.</u>, a sixty (60) minute appointment with three (3) major purposes would be recorded, depending upon the Field Evaluator's decision regarding the actual process of the appointment, as, for example: 11 = 10 minutes, 16 = 45 minutes, and 42 = 5 minutes. Or, 11, 16, and 42 = a total of 60 minutes; and the Data Processor would assign 1/3 or the hour to each purpose.

In practice, an Evaluator might well make use of both methods of reporting, depending on the situation.

II. <u>Meetings - With Whom</u>?

<u>Column C:</u> No problems were noted but changes have been made in the categories to reflect the focus of this evaluation.

III. Type of Administrative Stuff/Paperwork/Study/Resources

<u>Column D</u>: On the revised reporting form Columns D and E have been combined, with three (3) blanks available for whatever comes up. "Clearing your desk," whatever that may mean to each of you, is recorded under No. 1 office management.

IV. Type of Travel

<u>Column E</u>: Keep track of the number of local/regional trips and a total weekly mileage. That's #1. For national trips keep the time including flight time, etc. That's #2.

- 1. <u>Time on phone calls</u> Record time only if it was more than 10 minutes. On all others we will assume an average of 5 minutes.
- 2. <u>Outcomes</u> The space O should be used primarily for explanation and for outcomes only if there was a clear decision or outcome.
- 3. <u>Explanations</u> Add in col. 0 explanations necessary to the sense of the log. For example, if you have an appointment with a 5 2, and it is the Juvenile Court Judge, write in Juvenile Court Judge; if it is a police sgt. write that in; if it is the police chief, write that in.
- 4. For <u>local grantee</u>, we mean the executive in charge of the grant program, not a program providing services for the grant program and not the titular head of the grant receiving agency. For instance, we mean Dave Parslow and people who work directly under him in administering his grant and not the Juvenile Court Director.
- 5. Under appointments/phone calls A 1, non-direct service agencies include the NCJW, the Junior League, the coalitions in Conn. and Tucson, The Urban League, etc.
- 6. Under <u>subjects/programs</u> of appointments and phone calls Try to limit to two categories. If there is a special circumstance write in what it is. Notice the new category of MANY category 10. Other has been changed to category 11. <u>However</u> if you are discussing many aspects of the collaboration with a potential new member, put that discussion under category 7 membership/recruiting.
- 7. Under <u>Meetings</u>, with whom? Since you are calling different groups different names (that group is a dirty @##@*) as long as you are consistent, we will be O.K. Generally this is the meaning total collab. all members of the collaboration steering or executive committee working or policy making board task force may be a sub-committee of steering committee, total collaboration, or other whatever you call your task force. Usually these are working committees around a goal or task of the collaboration. sub-committees may be of the total collab., the exec. or steering comm. or the task force just identify which. I'm not certain if there is consistency within each location.
 - <u>IDENTIFY</u> identify the nature of task forces and sub-committees abbreviate if you wish, i.e., T.F.M.S. personnel is the task force on management sub-committee on personnel. TFMS newsletter = membership task force sub-committee on newsletter.

- 8. Under meetings, 10 will now be liaison committees that you belong on for the purpose of liaison between the collaboration and other community activities; 11 will now be other.
- 9. Under col. D, we have added separate categories for letter writing and budget or fiscal management. Coordinators felt that these two areas were quite time consuming and wanted to know exactly how time consuming.
- 10. <u>Travel time</u>.-If you regularly keep mileage, send this for local travel and we will assume approximately 30 MPH locally. If there is some special circumstance, i.e., traffic jam, put the time for that trip.
- 11. Commuting time from home.-Don't include regular commuting between your home and office. However, if you return home during business hours for business - include that. If you must make an evening trip, if it was the second trip of the day, include that.

OVERALL

- 1. If you are not certain about a category, write it in the O section or put an asterisk and explain it below and WE will give it a category that relates to uniformity.
- 2. We ARE NOT expecting time to add up to 8 hours a day. There is no place that we are actually totaling up all of the time. Our records will total all telephone time and all travel time, etc. only. Don't worry if you can't account for all of the time - unless you are worried about lapse of memory.
- 3. We will keep these weekly through December and then see if it is possible to get along with every other week or a sample of some sort.

THANK YOU AND GOOD LUCK



103

-

The purpose of detailing the budget in this way is to support the claim of the project proposal that the National Organizations have provided hard money in the form of staff time, travel, telephone, regional support and managerial support to support the collaboration. I am including forms for 1974 and 1976 fiscal years. We do not expect much collaboration for 1974 since it was prior to the major collaboration effort. We are expecting a difference between 1974 and 1976 which will be a major indicator of national organizational participation in the collaboration, and therefore agency service to status offenders/children at risk.

Before You Go to the Financial Officer

- Determine the dates of your fiscal year and write them on the enclosed forms: The 1975 fiscal year is the one that ends between September 1975 and August 1976--for instance, if your year runs January to December, we want your December 1975 financial report. If you year runs July-June, we want your July 1974-June 1975. If your year runs from SEptember one yar to August the next year, we want your September 1975-August 1976 report.
- 2. Fill out Schedule A in the following way:
 - a. Have your executive director and/or your other supervisors recall with you (or go through his/her calendar) time spent in the collaboration during each of the fiscal years. List the number of days. List any travel costs or other supportive costs involved while working those days.
 - b. Recall any other staff who spent time in the collaboration during those two periods and record the number of days. List other costs/expenses involved.
 - c. Go through your calendar and list all time spent in collaboration matters except regular Task Force and sub-committee meetings. Include original site visits, visits to encourage your local affiliates, speeches to groups to publicize, etc. List time spent and expenses incurred.
 - d. Recall any mailings or telephone calls or secretarial time for letters/ mailings to local affiliates or regional offices to support local collaborations. List these with an estimate of time spent and costs.
 - e. If your regional offices are included in the national budget, determine staff time and support costs given to the collaboration by the region.
 - f. Be sure to include time spent in Washington by your executive in advocacy around status offenders.
 - g. When all data is complete, fill in Schedule A with the total time for each staff person involved and the total other services. (You can estimate the travel and other costs unless your financial officer keeps this information and would have it available.
- 3. Take the Financial Form and Schedule A to your financial Officer.

FINANCIAL FORM FOR NATIONAL AGENCIES

(agency name)

Fiscal year____

Income

total unrestricted income restricted income Grants and contracts other restricted total restricted

TOTAL INCOME

Expenditures		gram vices	Support Servíces		
From Restricted Grants and Contracts From all other Sources	fotal	Collaboration Related	Total	Collaboration Related	
TOTAL					
	Col. A	Col. B	Col. C.	Col. D	

tο

INSTRUCTION TO FINANCIAL OFFICER

- 1. Fill in the salary and fringe benefits for staff time used in the collaboration on Schedule A.
- Transfer the total of the Program/services section of schedule A to Total 1 space in Col. B above. Determine, if possible what part of that was restricted money and fill in Col. B.
- 3. Transfer total II on Schedule A to the Total space of Col. D above. Determine if possible what part of that total was restricted money and fill in the rest of Col. D
- 4. Fill in Col.'s A and C from your annual budget report.
- 5. Fill in income section.

6. Return both to Dr. Genevieve Burch Box 68 8 University of Nebraska at Omaha Omaha, Nebraska 68101 Schedule A - to determine cost of participation of National Agencies in National Juvenile Justice Collaboration

I.	PROGRAM/SERVICES				
	A. Staff Time	No. of days	Salary Costs	Fringe benefits	[[Total
	Staff Name	,-			
	1				
	2				
	3			·····	
	4				ll
	5				
	б	······			
	B. Expenses involved in the above		Total		
	1. travel funds]]
	2. telephone				(
	 office supplies, postage other 				
	C. Volunteer Time				
	 Number of days of volunteer t: Reimbursed expenses 	ime, unpaid	<u> </u>		
	· · · · · ·				1
	D. <u>Regional Costs</u>	No. of	Salary	Fringe	li
	Region number or name	days	costs	benefits	Total
	1				
	2	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	
	3	<u> </u>			
	4				
	5		<u></u>		
	6				
	E. Expenses involved in the above	•	Total		
	1. travel funds				1
	 telephone office supplies and postage 				
	4. other				
	transfer this number to the total in	col. B on	the financial	form TOTAL 1	
II.	SUPPORT SERVICES (management, fund)	raising, etc	z)		
	A. Staff Time (include the time it			orms)	1 .
	Staff Name			,	
	1				
	2				
	3				}}
	B. Expenses involved in the above				
	1. travel funds				11
	2. telephone				
	3. office supplies and postage				
	4. computer costs etc. 5. other				<u>}</u>]
	2. CHUL				}) .
	transfer this number to the total on	Col. D of (he financial:	form TOTAL II	<

INSTRUCTIONS TO LOCAL AGENCIES

The purpose of detailing the budget in this way is to support the claim of the project proposal that the local agencies have provided hard money in the form of staff time, travel, telephone, and managerial support to the collaboration. I am including a form for the 1975 fiscal year. We do not expect much collaboration support for 1975 since it was prior to the major collaboration effort. We are expecting a difference between 1975 and 1977 which will be a major indicator of local agency participation in the collaboration, and therefore agency service to status offenders/children at risk in your town.

Before You Go To The Financial Officer

- Determine the dates of your fiscal year and write them on the enclosed forms: The 1975 fiscal year is the one that ends between September 1975 and August 1976--for instance, if your year runs January to December, we want your December 1975 financial report. If your year runs July-June, we want your July 1974-June1975. If your year runs from September one year to August the next year, we want your September 1975-August 1976 report.
- 2. Fill out Schedule A in the following way:
 - a. Have your executive director and/or your other supervisors recall with you (or go through his/her calendar) time spent in the collaboration during each of the fiscal years. List the number of days. List any travel costs or other supportive costs involved while working those days.
 - b. Recall any other staff who spent time in the collaboration during those two periods and record the number of days. List other costs/expenses involved.
 - c. Go through your calendar and list all time spent in collaboration matters <u>except</u> regular Task Force and sub-committee meetings, for example speeches to groups to publicize, etc. List time spent and expenses incurred.
 - d. Recall any mailings or telephone calls or secretarial time for letters/ mailings to local affiliates or regional offices to support local collaborations. List these with an estimate of time spent and costs.
 - e. Be sure to include time spent by your executive in advocacy around status offenders.
 - f. When all data is complete, fill in Schedule A with the total time for each staff person involved and the total other services. (You can estimate the travel and other costs unless your financial officer keeps this information and would have it available.

INSTRUCTIONS TO LOCAL AGENCIES (continued)

Before You Go to the Financial Officer

3. Take the Financial Form and Schedule A to your financial Officer or Executive Director.

Instructions to Financial Officer or Executive Director

- 1. Fill in the salary and fringe benefits for staff time used in the collaboration on Schedule A.
- 2. Transfer the Total I of the Program/Services section of Schedule A to Total space in Col. B above. Determine if possible what part of that total was restricted money and complete the remainder of Col. B.
- 3. Transfer the Total II on Schedule A to the Total space in Col. D above. Determine if possible what part of that total was restricted money and complete the remainder of Col. D.
- 4. Fill in Col's. A and C from the annual budget report.
- 5. Fill in the Income Section.
- 6. Please return both forms to:

Dr. Genevieve Burch P.O. Box 688 University of Nebraska at Omaha Omaha, Nebraska 68101

FINANCIAL FORM FOR LOCAL AGENCIES

Agency Name_____

City_____

Fiscal Year____to____

Income

total unrestricted income restricted income Grants and contracts other restricted total restricted

TOTAL INCOME

Expenditures		gram vices		port vices
From Restricted Grants and Contracts From all other Sources	Total	Collaboration Related	Total	Collaboration Related
TOTAL	Col. A	Col. B	Col. C.	Col. D

·

:

I. PROGRAM/SERVICES

	No. of days	Salary Costs	Fringe benefits	11	Total
Staff Name	day c		0		
1					
2					
3		<u></u>			
4					
5					
6					
B. Expenses involved in the above		Total	<u> </u>		
1. travel funds		IULAI			
2. telephone	<u></u>				1
3. office supplies, postage	·····				
4. other					
C. Volunteer Time			•		
2. Reimbursed expenses			• •		
				()	
transfer this number to the total in	col. B on	the financia	al form	TOTAL I	(
SUPPORT SERVICES (management, fund			······································		
A. Staff Time (include the time it			forma)		
Staff Name	LARES LU.	LILL OUL LINE			
					1
				(
1					
2					
2 3					
<pre>23</pre> B. Expenses involved in the above					
<pre>23</pre>	<u> </u>				
<pre>23</pre>					
<pre>23</pre>					
<pre>23</pre>					

INSTRUCTIONS FOR PROCESS ANALYSIS (Minutes and Observations)

- 1. Enter committee name (Steering, Executive, Personnel, etc.).
- 2. Enter site (Tucson, Oakland, etc.).
- 3. Enter name of organization and organization code number (see attached list) for example.
- 4. Enter next sequential number. (Note: be sure it is also entered on all documents being utilized as data sources for this entry.)
- 5. Enter date of meeting/observation.
- 6. Enter code number of person(s) attending directly across from their organization of affiliation.

(Entry 7-9 are to be used only if an observation of the meeting occured)

7. Enter the total number of times the person talked. This includes ALL entries in that persons column. Count the number of times the person was observed in formal process. The entry should look like this:



- 8. Enter the number of negative processes observed. Assess "1" (one) for coming late and, if applicable, another for leaving early.
- 9. Enter the number of positive groups processes observed.
- 10. Enter the number of agenda items or if agenda is not available, enter the number of items separately discussed in the minutes.
- 11. Enter the number of action(s) taken during the course of the meeting. The following terms constitute action:
 - 1. Motions/moved
 - 2. Consensus
 - 3. It was agreed
 - 4. It was decided
 - 5. Any other statement that shows the entire group made the decision.



Analysis of Organizational Data

Some form of content analysis was used to analyze data from material from each National Assembly Affiliate organization participating in the respective Collaborations. The rationale is that messages and communication indicate important areas of concern in formal organizations. Board minutes were analyzed by counting the number of agenda items contained in each set and then counting the number of times Status Offenders or other Children were mentioned. Publications were analyzed in much the same manner except that each news item was counted and then the number of mentions in reference to Status offenders of other Children at Risk were counted. In addition, publications were measured to show the number of column inches that were utilized for news stories/articles and then the number directed towards Status Offenders and other Children at Risk.

Budget analysis was used to indicate allocation of resource. It proved to be the most difficult to do. Each organization has it's own unique accounting procedures. Some also had program years that differed from budget years. In order to facilitate and assessable budget figure for Phase I that could be applied to Phase II, decisions were made, upon consultation were appropriate, to utilize the figure that most accurately showed the Program Budget, even when it was not extractable from the Operating Budget. In these cases, the Phase II budget figure includes the same items as the Phase I budget figure. A further confounding factor is that some of the organizations had changed their accounting procedures to come into line with United Way requirements. The new requirements combined some major areas and precluded a comprehensive budget figure for some of the agencies. Professional staff salaries were also not available for some of the agencies. Salaries, in the United Way accounting requirements, were reported as a lump sum. In order to accurately show salaries for both periods, the total salary figures were reported when appropriate.

Gathering Organizational Data

We were originally assured that both National and local National Assembly Affiliates would cooperate with the evaluation and provide the necessary organizational data. On _______ we wrote a letter to the local organization asking for their base total (see page ______ following) and

Most organizations initial response was resistance. During the spring of 1977 the P.I. went to three of the four sites to talk with the local collaboration and assuage their fears about evaluation. I also developed a rationale for the evaluation of their organization. (see Appendix A)

The National organizations were also resistive to providing organizational running records. During the interviews with the National Task Force Members in late 1976, we worked a specific list of items we needed from each organization. Only eight of the organizations sent the material. Several made a great effort to put the data in form that we needed.

In August, 1977 we determined that the initial plan for gathering data did not meet with a high degree of success. An alternative plan was devised. It consisted of sending letters to each of the participating affiliates in each of the Collaboration sites. Three different letters were sent. 1) to organizations who had sent all information from Phase I with a request (list) for Phase II information; 2) to organizations who had sent some information received from Phase I with a list of information still needed and a list of information needed for Phase II, and; 3) to organizations who had sent no information with a list of both Phase I and Phase II material required. Then letters were sent with several addressed return envelopes. A sample of letters and envelopes follow.

A log was initiated for each Collaboration site for each National Assembly affiliate and pertinant data entered as it was received. Twice a month a reminder post card was sent to each organization stating what

material was still required. Responses varied with each site.

In February, research assistants were dispatched to Oakland, Spokane, Tucson, and Spartanburg to conclude the data gathering effort. This trip was preceded by a letter to each of the participating affiliates requesting that they call a designated field research or collaboration secretary and set up an appointment time. In the two sites where this procedure was adhered to, Oakland and Tucson, success was less than 100 percent. In Oakland, the research assistant, upon arrival, was notified that 7 out of 12 appointment periods were filled. Due to a scheduling error, the Wednesday 3:30 appointment was rescheduled to 12:00 which proved unsatisfactory to the appointee and hence little data was available due to that person being in a meeting during the time the research assistant was :.11 present. The research assistant attempted three "drop-in" appointments for unscheduled affiliates. Only one of these was successful. For the other two, one appointment was broken and the contact person at the second was not available. Due to the distance between agencies, no further "drop-ins" were practical. As a result, 9 out of 11 appointment periods were filled. In Tucson, 6 of 10 appointment periods were scheduled upon arrival of the research assistant. "Drop-ins" were attempted at 3 organizations. Total responsiveness was encountered at one location. Two organizations responded to the questions but stated there were no references to SO/CAR in their minutes and publications and one of them stated that they would forward material if permission was granted by the executive director. Upon departure, 9 of the 10 appointment periods had been utilized and data gathered. One organization was interested in furnishing the data but was unavailable for personal contact. An arrangement was made with the coordinator to contact this organization and then forward the data. The data was received approximately two weeks later. Both Spokane and Spartanburg

had 100 percent contact rates. The field researchers had called the affiliates and had set up all appointments. This proved to be the most convenient for the research assistants.

The research assistants were well received by all of the affiliates and collaboration staff members. Some resistance was apparent from a few of the affiliates, but there was no open hostility. On a whole the trips were enjoyable and allowed the members of the research team to become better acquainted with each of the local staff members and affiliate representatives. Should this project be continued, we recommend that research assistants be dispatched on a one time basis to each Collaboration site. This visit should be preceded by a letter describing the type of data necessary and how it will be used by the research team. This will allow each affiliate time to determine how best to furnish the material to the research assistant and at the same time answer questions on usage. This type of contact for material would keep the amount of time required by each affiliate to a minimum and would require only a one-time data extraction effort on the part of the research team. The amount of time for such an effort would be not more than four hours at each affiliate office. The rationale for such an effort is that personal contact seems to bear more results than requests by correspondence or through third parties (coordinators or National Offices).
DEMOGRAPHIC ANALYSIS

A demographic analysis was accomplished by extracting the following data on census tracts within the originally specified impact areas of each collaboration site from the 1970 Census. The variables extracted were race, type of family and number of children, percent of families below poverty level, education, males 16 to 21 unemployed, medium income, age, and sex. Age and sex were placed on graph paper forming "Age/Sex Triangles." All of the variables were combined and descriptive statements were made about each census tract.

Census tracts from the originally specified impact areas were transferred to city street maps for Tucson, Oakland, and Spokane. These maps were then forwarded to the site coordinator/case manager for use in reporting domicile of status offenders referred to collaboration programs. Notification was received from each of the sites that the impact area census tracts were inaccurate and that services were not restricted to only those areas. In these three sites, the impact area had been expanded to include the entire county. It is unclear why the original impact area had been identified and then expanded, unless "impact area" had been understood to mean high density need area rather than anticipated service area.

117

APPENDIX D

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- I. Research Theory and Methods
 - 1. Leadership
 - 2. Interorganizational Process and Theory
 - 3. Small Group Process and Theory

II. Juvenile Justice

III. Voluntary Organizations and Programs

Preceding page blank

Research Theory and Methods

Leadership

Argyres, C.

1962 Interpersonal Competence and Organizational Effectiveness, Homewood, Ill.: Irwin Dorsey.

Babchuk, Nicholas, Ruth Marsey and C. Wayne Gordan

1960 "Men and Women in Community Agencies: A Note on Power and Prestige." <u>American Sociological Review</u>, XXV, 3 (June), pp. 399-403.

Bavelas, Alex

1953 "Communication Patterns in Task-oriented Groups," pp. 493-506, in Dorwin Cartwright, <u>Group Dynamics Research and Theory</u>, White Plains, New York: Row, Peterson and Co.

Baumgartel, Howard

1957 "Leadership Style as A Variable in Research Administration," Administration Science Quarterly, II, (December), pp. 350-353.

Bell, Graham B., and Harry E. Hall, Jr. 1954 "The Relation Between Leadership and Empathy," <u>Journal of</u> Abnormal and Social Psychology, XLIX (January), pp. 156-571.

Bennis, W. G.

1959 "Leadership Theory and Administrative Behavior: The Problem of Authority," ASQ, 4.

Bennis, Warren G., Norman Berkowitz, Mona Affinite, and Mary Malone 1958 "Authority, Power and the Ability to Influence," <u>Human Relations</u> XI (May), pp. 143-156.

- Bennis, W. G., E. H. Schen, D. E. Berlew and I. F. Steele 1964 Interpersonal Dynamics: Essays and Readings on Human Interaction, Homewood, Ill: Dorsey.
- Berkowitz, Leonard 1953 "Sharing Leadership in Small, Decision-Making Groups," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, XLVIII (April).
- Cartwright, Dorwin 1959 "Power: A Neglected Variable in Social Psychology," <u>Studies in</u> <u>Social Power</u>, Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

Cattell, R. B., and Glen F. Stice 1954 "Four Formulae for Selecting Leaders on the Basis of Personality," Human Relations, VII.

Preceding page blank

Cohen, Arthur

1959 "Situational Structure, Self-Esteem and Threat Oriented Reaction to Power," <u>Studies in Social Power</u>, Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.

Guetzkow, H. (Ed.) 1951 <u>Groups, Leadership and Men</u>, Pittsburgh: Carnegie Press.

Hare, Paul A. 1953 "Small Group Discussions with Participatory and Supervisory Leadership," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, XLVIII (April), pp. 273-275.

- Harvey, O. J. 1960 "Reciprocal Influence of the Group and Three Types of Leaders in an Unstructured Situation," <u>Sociometry</u>, XXIII (March), pp. 57-68.
- Haythorn, W., D. Halfner, P. Langham, A. Couch, and L. Carter 1956 "The Effects of Varying Combinations of Authoritarian and Equalitarian Leaders and Followers," <u>Journal of Abnormal and</u> Social Psychology, LIII (September).

Hunter, Floyd

1953 <u>Community Power Structure</u>, Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.

Jones, E. E.

1953 "The Role of Authoritarianism in the Perception and Evaluation of A Prospective Leader," Ph.D. dissertation, Harvard University.

Kahn, Robert L., and Daniel Katz

1953 "Leadership Practices in Relation to Productivity and Morale," Cartwright and Bander, pp. 613-627.

Kipnis, David

1958 "The Effects of Leadership Style and Leadership Power Upon the Inducement of an Attitude Change," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, LVII (September), pp. 173-180.

McNemar, Quinn

1949 Psychological Statistics, New York: John Wiley and Sons.

Merei, Ferenc

1949 "Group Leadership and Institutionalization," <u>Human Relations</u> II, (January).

Pellegrin, Roland J.

1953 "The Achievement of High Statuses and Leadership in the Small Group," Social Forces, XXXII (October).

Pelz, D. C.

1951 <u>Power and Leadership in the First-line Supervisor</u>, Ann Arbor, Michigan: Survey Research Center.

Research Theory and Methods (Continued)

Interorganizational Process and Theory

Argyris, C. 1964	Integrating the Individual and the Organization, New York: Wiley.
Argyris, C. 1957	Personality and Organization, New York: Harper.
Assael, Henry 1969	"Constructive Role of Interorganizational Conflict," Administrative Science Quarterly, XIV (December), pp. 572-583.
Beckhard, Ric 1969	hard Organization Development: Strategies and Models, Reading, Mass: Addison-Wesley Publishing Co.
Bennis, Warre 1969	n G. Organization Development: Its Nature, Origins, and Prospects, Reading, Mass: Addison-Wesley Publishing Co.
Blake, R. R., 1969	and J. S. Mouton Building A Dynamic Corporation Through Grid Organization Development, Reading, Mass: Addison-Wesley Publishing Co.
Chandler, Alf 1962	red D., Jr. <u>Strategy and Structure</u> , Cambridge: M.I.T. Press.
Dill, William 1962	R. "The Impact of Environment on Organizational Development" in Sydney Mailick and E. H. Van Ness (eds.), <u>Concepts and Issues</u> In Administrative Behavior, Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice-Hall.
Emery, F. E., 1965	and E. L. Trist "The Causal Texture of Organizational Environments," <u>Human</u> <u>Relations</u> , XVIII (February), pp. 21-31.
Evan, William 1967	M. Organizational Design and Research: Methods of Organizational Research, Edited by Victor H. Vroom: University of Pittsburgh Press.
Evan, William 1966	M. Organizational Design and Research: Approaches to Organizational Design, Edited by James D. Thompson.
Evan, William 1966	M. "Organizational Lag," <u>Human Organizations</u> , XXV.

Evan, William

1972 "An Organization-Set Model of Interorganizational Relations," pp. 181-200 in Matthew Tuite et al. (eds.), <u>Interorganizational</u> Decision Making, Chicago: Alden.

Evan, William M.

- 1971 The Organization-Set: Toward A Theory of Interorganizational Relations, London: Henry M. Snyder Co., Inc.
- Evan, William M.
 - 1968 "A Systems Model of Organizational Climate" in Rennato Taguiri and George H. Litwin (eds.), <u>Organizational Climate</u>, Boston: Division of Research, Harvard Business School.
- Hall, Richard H., John P. Clarke, Peggy C. Geordano, Paul V. Johnson, Martha Van Roekel

"Patterns of Interorganizational Relationships."

- Kahn, R. L., et al. 1964 <u>Organizational Stress: Studies In Role Conflict and Ambiguity</u>, New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc.
- Katz, Daniel, and Robert L. Kahn 1966 <u>The Social Psychology of Organizations</u>, New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc.

Klonglan, Gerald E., Charles L. Mulford and Benjamin Yep

1972 "Models for Developing Interorganizational Cooperation," pp. 53-62 in <u>Voluntarism</u> and <u>America's Future</u> (Conference Report), Washington, D.C.: Center for A Voluntary Society.

Levine, Sol, and Paul E. White

- 1961 "Exchange as A Conceptual Framework for the Study of Interorganizational Relationships," <u>Administrative Quarterly</u>, Vol.5 (March).
- Litwak, Eugene, and Lydia F. Hylton 1962 "Interorganizational Analysis: An hypothesis on Coordination between Formal Organizations." <u>Administrative Science</u> Quarterly, VI (March), pp. 397-420.

Litwak, Eugene, with the Collaboration of Jack Rothman

1970 "Toward the Theory and Practice of Coordination between Formal Organizations," William R. Rosengren and Mark Lefton (eds.). <u>Organizations and Clients</u>, Columbus, Ohio: Charles E. Merrill Publishing Co.

Negandhi, Anout R.

1975 "Interorganization Theory," Kent State University: Comparative Administration Research Institute."

Olshansky, Bernard

1961 <u>Planned Change in Interorganizational Relationships</u>, Doctoral dissertation, Florence Heller Graduate School for Advanced Studies in Social Welfare, Brandeis University (June).

Parsons, Talcott

^{1960 &}lt;u>Structure and Process in Modern Science</u>, Glencoe, Ill.: The Free Press.

Satir, Virginia

1967 Conjoint Family Therapy, Palo Alto: Science and Behavior Books, Inc.

Schutz, William C.

1955 "Some Theoretical Considerations for Group Behavior," in Human Relations, VIII (November).

Schutz, William C.

1955 "What Makes Groups Productive?" Human Relations, VIII (November).

Shaw, David M.

1960 "Size of Share in Task and Motivation in Work Groups," Sociometry, XXIII (June).

Sherif, M., and Carolyn Sherif

1953 Groups in Harmony and Tension: An Integration of Studies on Intergroup Relations, New York: Harper and Row.

Suchman, Richard J.

1956 "Social Sensitivity in the Small Task-Oriented Group," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, LII (January).

Thelen, Herbert A.

1956 "Emotionality and Work in Groups" Leonard D. White, <u>The State</u> of the Social Sciences, Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Venable, Tom C.

1954 "The Relationship of Selected Factors to the Social Structure of a Stable Group," Sociometry XVII (November), pp. 355-357.

Warriner, Charles K.

1956 "Groups Are Real: A Reaffirmation," <u>American Sociological</u> Review, XXI (October).

Watterburg, William W.

1952 "Automobile Theft: A 'Favored-Group' Delinquency," <u>American</u> Journal of Sociology, XVII.

Zander, Alvin.

1960 Group Dynamics, 2d ed: Evanston, Ill.: Row, Peterson.

Research Theory and Methods (Continued)

Small Group Process and Theory

Bales, Robert F. 1950 "A Set of Categories for the Analyses of Small Group Interaction," American Sociological Review, XV, 257-263. Bales, Robert F. 1955 "How People Interact in Conference," Scientific American, CXCII, pp. 31-35. Bales, Robert F. 1950 Interaction Process Analyses: A Method for Study of Small Groups, Cambridge, Mass.: Addison-Wesley. Bales, Robert F. 1959 "Small-Group Theory and Research," in Robert K. Merton, Leonard Broom and Leonard S. Cottrell, Jr., Sociology Today, New York: Basic Books. Bates, Alan P., and Jerry S. Cloyd "Toward the Development of Operations for Defining Group 1956 Norms and Member Roles," in Sociometry, XIX (March). Bavelas, Alex "Communication Patterns in Task-Oriented Groups," Journal of 1950 the Accoustical Society of America, Vol. XXII. Bavelas, Alex 1950 "Communication Patterns in Task-Orientated Groups," Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, XXII, pp. 725-730. Bavelas, Alex 1951 "Communication Patterns in Task-Oriented Groups," H. Lasswell and D. Lerner, (eds.), The Policy Sciences, Sanford, Cal.: Stanford University Press. Canning, Ray R., and James M. Baker "Effect of the Group on Authoritarian and Non-Authoritarian 1959 Persons," American Journal of Sociology, LIV (May). Cartwright, Dorwin "Achieving Change in People," Human Relations, IV, pp. 381-392. 1951 Cartwright, Dorwin, and Ronald Lippitt 1957 "Group Dynamics and the Individual," International Journal of Psychotherapy, VII, pp. 86-102. Demerath, Nicholas J., and John W. Thibaut

1956 "Small Groups and Administrative Organizations," <u>Administrative</u> <u>Science Quarterly</u>, I (September), pp. 139-154. Deutsch, M.

- 1949 "An Experimental Study of the Affects of Cooperation and Competition Upon Group Processes, <u>Human Relations</u>, pp. 199-232.
- Fouriezos, Nicholas T., Max L. Hutt and Harold Guetzkow. 1950 "Measurement of Self-Oriented Needs in Discussion Groups," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, XLV (October), pp. 682-690.
- Golembiewski, Robert T. 1962 <u>The Small Group: An Analysis of Research Concepts Operations</u>, the University of Chicago Press.

Hare, A. Paul, Joseph Lyons and H. V. Perlmutter

1951 "Induction of Forces in Discussion Groups," <u>Human Relations</u>, IV (February).

Jackson and Satir

1961 "Family Diagnoses and Family Therapy," Ackerman, Beatman and Sherman (eds). <u>Exploring the Base for Family Therapy</u>, New York: Family Service Association.

Landen, Bernard

1954 <u>Towards An Understanding of Juvenile Delinquency</u>, New York: Columbia University Press.

Langsley and Kaplan

1968 The Treatment of Families in Crises, New York: Greene and Stratton.

Miller, Walter B.

1958 "Lower Class Culture as a Generating Milieu of Gang Delinquency," Journal of Social Issues, XIV.

Minuchin, Averswald, King and Rabinowitz

"The Study and Treatment of Families that Produce Multiple Acting-Out Boys," American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, p. 124.

Mulder, Mark

1964

1960 "The Power Variable in Communication Experiments," <u>Human</u> Relations, XIII (August).

Nye, F. Ivan

1968 Family Relations and Delinquent Behavior, New York: John Wiley and Sons.

Rasmussen, Glen, and Alvin Zander

1954 "Group Membership and Self-Evaluation," Human Relations, VII (May).

Robison, Sophia

1958 "A Study of Delinquency Among Jewish Children," Marshall Sklare (ed.), The Jews, Glencoe, Ill.: Free Press. Pepinsky, Pauline N., J. K. Hemphill, Reuben N. Shevitz

1958 "Attempts to Lead, Group Productivity, and Morale Under Conditions of Acceptance and Rejection," <u>Journal of Abnormal</u> and Social Psychology, LVII (July), pp. 47-54.

Schlesinger, Lawrence, Jay M. Jackson and Jean Butman 1960 "Leader-Member Interaction in Management Committees," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, LXI (November).

Schulze, Robert O. 1958 "The Role of Economic Dominants in Community Power Structure," American Sociological Review, 23 (February), pp. 3-9.

Schulze, Robert O., and Leonard U. Blumberg

1957 "The Determination of Local Power Elites," <u>American Journal</u> of Sociology, 68 (November), pp. 290-296.

Shelly, Harry P.

1960 "Focused Leadership and Cohesiveness in Small Groups," Sociometry, XXIII (June), pp. 209-216.

Simon, Herbert A.

1965 Administrative Behavior: A Study of Decision-Making Process in Administrative Organization, New York: the Free Press.

Steiner, Ivan D.

1955 "Interpersonal Behavior as Influenced by Accuracy of Perception," <u>Psychological Review</u>, LXII (November).

Steiner, Ivan D., and Joan S. Dodge

"Interpersonal Perception and Role Structure as Determinants of Group and Individual Efficiency," <u>Human Relations</u>, IX (November).

Stogdill, R. M.

1948 "Personal Factors Associated with Leadership: A Survey of the Literature," Journal of Psychology, XXV, pp. 35-71.

Strauss, Lillian P.

1943 <u>The Child and the Law in Pennsylvania</u>, Philadelphia: The Public Charities Association of Pennsylvania.

Theodorson, G.A.

1957 "Leadership and Popularity Roles in Small Groups," <u>American</u> Sociological Review, XXII (February), pp. 58-67.

Trapp, E. Philip

1955 "Leadership and Popularity as A Function of Behavioral Predictions," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, LI (November), pp. 452-571.

128

Phillips, Almarin

1960 "A Theory of Interfirm Organization," <u>Quarterly Journal of</u> Economics, LXXIV (November), pp. 602-613.

Simpson, James D.

1962 "Organizations and Output Transactions," <u>American Journal of</u> Sociology (November).

Thompson, James D., and William J. McEwen

1958 "Organizational Goals and Environment: Goal-Setting as an Interaction Process," <u>American Sociological Review</u>, 23 (February).

The White House Conference on Child Health and Protection 1932 The Delinquent Child, New York: The Century Co.

Warren, Roland L.

1965 "The Impact of New Designs of Community Organization," Child Welfare, Vol. 44 (November).

Warren, Roland L.

1967 "The Interorganizational Field as A Focus for Investigation," Administrative Science Quarterly, 12:3 (December), pp. 396-419.

Juvenile Justice

Abadinsky, Howard 1976 "The Status Offense Dilemma: Coercion and Treatment," <u>Crime</u> <u>and Delinquency</u>, XXII:4 (October), pp. 456-460.

Arthur, Lindsay G., District Court Judge 1975 "Status Offenders Need Help, Too." Juvenile Justice (February), pp. 3-7.

Baron, Roger, and Floyd Feeney 1976 <u>An Exemplary Project: Juvenile Diversion Through Family</u> <u>Counseling</u>, National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice, LEAA.

Barton, William B.

1976 "Discretionary Decision-making in Juvenile Justice," <u>Crime</u> and Delinquency, XXII:4 (October) pp. 470-480.

Burt, Cyril L.

1925 The Young Delinquent, New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts.

Carr, Lowell J. 1940 Delinquency Control, New York: Harper.

Criminal Justice Research Center, Lawrence E. Cohen, Research Analyst 1975 Who Gets Detained? An Empirical Analysis of the Pre-Adjudicatory Detention of Juveniles in Denver, U.S. Department of Justice, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Criminal Justice Research Center, Michael J. Hindelong, Project Director 1975 <u>Public Opinion Regarding Crime, Criminal Justice and Related Topics</u>, U.S. Department of Justice, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Couch, Alan J., Associate District Judge 1974 "Diverting the Status Offender From the Juvenile Court," Juvenile Justice (November), pp. 18-22.

Doleschal, Eugene 1971 <u>Victimless Crimes</u>, National Council on Crime and Delinquency.

Faust, Richard, and Josephine Carlson

1977 The Impact of Age and Other Stratification Variables on Attitudes <u>Toward Justice</u>, Center for Responsive Psychology, Brooklyn College, C.U.N.Y., Brooklyn, New York. Gibbons, Don C., and Gerald F. Blake

1976 "Evaluating the Impact of Juvenile Diversion Programs," Crime and Delinquency, XXII (October), pp. 411-420.

Goldman, Nathan

1963 <u>The Differential Selection of Juvenile Offenders for Court</u> <u>Appearance</u>, National Research and Information Center National Council on Crime and Delinquency.

Glueck, Sheldon, and Eleanor T.Glueck 1934 <u>One Thousand Juvenile Delinquents</u>, Cambridge Mass.: Harvard University Press.

Gregg, James M. H., Acting Administrator of LEAA 1977 "Exemplary Projects," A Program of the National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice (September).

Healy, William A.

1915 The Individual Delinquent, Boston: Little, Brown & Co.

James, Howard

1970 Children in Trouble: A National Scandal, David McKay Co., Inc.

Klapmuts, Nora

1972 <u>Children's Rights</u>, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Hackensack, New Jersey.

Ku, Richard, and Carol Holliday Blew

1977 "An Exemplary Project: the Adolescent Diversion Project: A University's Approach to Delinquency Prevention," U.S Department of Justice, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Lalli, Michael, Leonard D. Sauitz, Lawrence Rosen

1977 <u>City Life and Delinquency</u>: Summary Report, Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (April).

Loving, Nancy, and John W. McKay

1976 <u>Criminal Justice Planning Five Alternative</u> Structures for Cities, National League of Cities and U.S. Conference of Mayors.

Mangel, Charles

1971 How to Make A Criminal Out of A Child, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Hackensack, New Jersey.

McGillis, Daniel, and Lake West

1976 "Court Planning and Research " (March).

Morris, Joe Alex

1970 First Offender: A Volunteer Program for Youth in Trouble With the Law, National Council on Crime and Delinquency.

Murphy, Fred J. 1946 "

"Delinquency Off the Record," Yearbook, National Probation Association, pp. 179-196. Murphy, Fred J.

- 1946 "The Incidence of Hidden Delinquency," <u>American Journal of</u> Orthopsychiatry, p. 16.
- National Council on Crime and Delinquency 1971 "Crimes Without Victims--NCCD Policy Statement," <u>Crime and</u> Delinquency (April), pp. 129-130.

National Council on Crime and Delinquency

- 1975 "Jurisdiction Over Status Offenses Should be Removed From the Juvenile Court--A Policy Statement," <u>Crime and Delinquency</u> (April), pp. 97-99.
- National Council of Jewish Women 1976 <u>Symposium on Status Offenders: Proceedings</u>, NCJW, Inc., New York, New York.

Newmeyer, Martin H.

- 1949 Juvenile Delinquency in Modern Society, New York: Van Nostrand.
- Norman, Sherwood 1973 <u>Kids, Crime and Communities</u>, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Hackensack, New Jersey.
- Norman, Sherwood 1972 <u>The Youth Service Bureau: A Key to Delinquency Prevention</u>, National Council on Crime and Delinquency.

Omaha World-Herald

- 1977 "Juvenile Justice Meeting Told Two Bills are Needed" (November 22), p. 7.
- Porterfield, Austin L. 1946 Youth in Trouble, Fort Worth: Leo Potishman Foundation.

Rubin, Sol, Council Ameritus, NCCD

1970 Crime and Juvenile Delinquency: A Rational Approach to Penal Problems, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, New York: Oceanna Publications.

Rubin, Sol, Council Ameritus, NCCD

1972 <u>Children as Victims of Institutionalization</u>, National Council on Crime and Delinquency, Hackensack, New Jersey.

Rutherford, Andrew, and Osman Bengur

1976 <u>National Evaluation Program Phase I Summary Report: Community-</u> Based Alternatives to Juvenile Incarceration, National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice, LEAA.

Savity, Leonard D., Michael Lalli, and Lawrence Rosen

1977 "City Life and Delinquency--Victimization, Fear of Crime, Gang Membership."

Shaw, Clifford R. 1931 <u>Social Factors in Juvenile Delinquency</u>, Washington: Government Printing Office. Thomas, W. Charles

- 1976 "Are Status Offenders Really so Different?" <u>Crime and Delinquency</u>, 22:4 (October), pp. 438-455.
- Thomas, William I. 1938 The Child in America, New York: Knopf.
- Wallerstein, James S. 1947 "Our Law-abiding Law-breakers," Probation (April).

-

Wakin, Edward

1975 Children Without Justice: A Report by the National Council of Jewish Women, Inc., New York, New York.

Williams, Jay R. and Martin Gold

1972 "From Delinquent Behavior to Official Delinquency," <u>Social</u> Problems (Fall), pp. 209-229.

Whipps, Kenneth R.

1977

1947 "Measuring Juvenile Delinquency in the Small Community," Unpublished M.A. Thesis, Department of Sociology, Syracuse University.

Yount, Thomas M., and Donnell M. Pappenfort

National Evaluation Program: Secure Detention of Juveniles and Alternatives to Its Use, Series A #18, National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice, LEAA.

Voluntary Organizations and Programs

ABA National Volunteer Parole Aid Program

- 1975 "Guidelines and Handbook for State Project," Washington, D.C.: American Bar Association.
- ABA National Volunteer Parole Aid Program 1975 "Parole Officers' Questions and Answers," Washington, D.C.: American Bar Association.
- ABA National Volunteer Parole Aid Program 1973 "Volunteers in Corrections," Washington, D.C.: American Bar Association.
- ABA National Volunteer Parole Aid Program 1973 "Volunteers in the Criminal Justice: Rights and Legal Liability," Washington, D.C.: American Bar Association.
- ABA National Volunteer Parole Aid Program 1975 "Volunteers' Questions, and Answers," Washington, D.C.: American Bar Association.

Adams, Stuart 1975

"Evaluation Research in Corrections: A Practical Guide," U.S. Department of Justice, Law Enforcement Agency, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Alinsky, Saul D. 1969 Reveille for Radicals, New York: Vintage Books.

Ambroyer, Donald

1974 <u>Michigan Volunteers in Corrections:</u> Directory and Coordinator Guidelines, Mount Clemens, Michigan.

Amicus

1972 Volunteer Handbook, Minneapolis: Amicus.

American Volunteer

1975 "A Statistical Study of Volunteers in the United States," pp. 8-9, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Anderson, Chel

1973 <u>Volunteers in the Correctional System</u>, Minneapolis: Department of Corrections.

Barr, Hugh

1971 <u>Volunteers in Prison After-Care</u>, London: George Allen and Univin LTD, Ruskin House.

Berger, Robert J., et al.

1975 <u>Experiment in a Juvenile Court</u>, East Lansing, Michigan: University of Michigan.

Bloom, Vern 1975,	The Volunteer Investigates, Minneapolis: Hennepin County Department of Court Services.
Bockelman, Po 1973	orkau "Impact on Community Volunteers on Delinquency Prevention," pp. 335-341, <u>Social and Sociological Reserve</u> (April).
Bodanske, E. 1972	A. "Training Design for Volunteers in Juvenile Court Services," Volunteer Administration.
Boy's Clubs o 1973	f America Boys Club and Delinquency Prevention, New York: Boys' Club.
Broward Count 1972	y Division of Youth Services Listeners, Fort Lauderdale, Florida: Broward County Division of Youth Services.
California Pr 1973	obation, Parole and Correctional Association <u>The Use of New Careerists and Volunteers in Corrections</u> , Sacramento, California: California Probation, Parole and Correctional Association.
Center for Yo 1973	outh Development and Research Bridges from the Community: Volunteers in a Delinquency Institution, Minneapolis: Walter Library.
Cheatham, Mik 1975	e "Voluntarism 1975: A Call for Accountability," Unpublished speech given before the 1975 Welfare Public Relation Forum Workshop, (May) pp. 6-8.
Department of 1973	Youth Authority <u>Training Guide for Volunteer Programs</u> , California: Department of Youth Authority.
Dewey, Richar 1973	d E. <u>An Evaluation of Volunteer Use in Juvenile Probation</u> , Baltimore: Maryland State Department of Juvenile Services.
Doctoroff, Li 1971	nda <u>Evaluation of Field Work Project 1970-1971</u> , New York: Big Sisters Program.
Ellenberg, J. 1975	and B. Disgregor "Volunteers in Probation: Exploring New Dimensions," <u>Judication</u> .
Fenn, Dan H. 1971	Executives as Community Volunteers, Washington, D.C.: Center for a Voluntary Society.
Fox, Vernon 1973	Handbook for Volunteers in Juvenile Court, New York: National Council of Juvenile Court Judges.

Funk, M.J.

1974 "Recidivism Rate Following A Volunteer Communication Program for Families with Juvenile Drug Offenders," Journal of Voluntary Action, p. 26.

Georgia Department of Corrections

1974 <u>How Can You Help A Public Offender Become A Private Citizen</u>, Atlanta, Georgia: Georgia Department of Corrections.

Goddard, Jewel, and G. Jacobson

1967 "Volunteer Services in A Juvenile Court," Crime and Delinquency, pp. 337-343.

Golightly, Pearlden, ed.

1972 <u>California Volunteer Programs in Corrections:</u> Survey and Directory, Sacramento: Department of Youth Authority.

Gorlick, Elizabeth N.

Hamm, Robert D.

1973 Cost Analysis of Volunteer Programs in Courts and Correctional Settings.

- Harris, L., et al.
 - 1969 Volunteers Look at Corrections, College Park, Maryland: American Correctional Association.

Health and Welfare Council

1962 <u>How to Work With Volunteers</u>, Washington, D.C.: Health and Welfare Council of the National Capitol Area.

Herejst, Charles

- 1973 "Unhappy Experience With Court Volunteers: A Source of Learning," Volunteer Administration (July).
- Home Advisory and Service Council of New York, Inc. 1971 Family Counseling by Volunteers in A Court Setting, New York: Volunteer Family Counseling Project.

Howell, James

1972 <u>A Comparative Study on the Use of Probation Officers and</u> <u>Community Volunteers as Counselors</u>, Boulder, Colorado: University of Colorado.

International Association of Rehabilitation Facilities

1972 <u>Volunteers for People in Need</u>, Washington, D.C.: International Association of Rehabilitation Facilities.

Jacobson, A.R.

1971 "Training and Curriculum for A 'New Career'--Volunteer Administrator," Volunteer Administration, pp. 16-22.

Jansen, Donald

1972 Jounal of Volunteers with Delinquents, Lancaster, Ohio.

^{1967 &}quot;Volunteers in Institutions for Delinquents," <u>Children</u>, pp. 147-150.

Jorgenson, James D.

1970 "John Augustus Revisited," <u>Corrective Psychiatry and Journal</u> of Social Therapy.

Juvenile Court of Memphis and Shelby County

1974 <u>Manuel for Volunteers</u>, Memphis, Tennessee: Juvenile Court of Memphis and Shelby County.

Juvenile Probation Department

1971 <u>Boulder Juvenile Court Volunteer Orientation Materials</u>, Boulder, Colorado: Juvenile Probation Department.

Laffy, James and P. Perkin 1972 <u>Teacher Orientation Handbook</u>, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Langley, M.

1972 Working Relationships Between Volunteer Bureaus and Juvenile Courts, Chicago: National Conference on Social Welfare.

Latina, Jan C., and Jeffrey C. Schembra 1975 <u>Volunteer Homes for Status-Offenders: An Alternative to</u> Detention, Florida: Florida Division of Youth Services.

Lippett, R., and Schindler-Rainman

1972 The Volunteer Community A Model for Human Resources Utilization. Washington, D.C.: Center for A Voluntary Society.

Lippett, R., and Schindler-Rainman,

1972 <u>Team Training for Community Change: Concepts, Goals, Strategies</u> and Skills, Riverside, California: University of California.

Lonergan, B.

1971 "The Professional Volunteer Partnership Working in Corrections," Volunteer Administration.

Magoon, Elizabeth

1973 <u>Volunteer-Staff Relationships: A Team Approach</u>, Olympia, Washington: Washington State Office of Volunteer Programs.

National Center for Voluntary Action

1975 <u>Administration and Organization in Volunteerism</u>, Washington, D.C.: Clearinghouse Green Sheets.

Presson, Robert A., and Timothy Fautska

1974 <u>A Needs Assessment of the Youth Service Delivery System of the</u> Rhode Island Volunteer Program, Rhode Island.

Scheier, Ivan

1974 <u>Needs Assessment of Florida Division of Youth Service Programs</u>, New York: National Information Center on Volunteerism.

Scheier, Ivan H., and Judith Lake Berry 1972 Guidelines and Standards for the Use of Volunteers in Correctional Programs," Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.

Schwartz, Ira M., et al. 1977 <u>Volunteers in Juvenile Justice</u>.

AUXILIARY APPENDIX E

INTERNAL ORGANIZATION OF JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATIONS

Field Research Staff
Center for Applied Urban Research Staff
Models for Collaboration Organization
Job Description - Juvenile Justice Collaboration Project Manager
Job Descriptions - Juvenile Justice Program Local Collaboration Coordinator
National Collaboration Model
Connecticut Collaboration Model
Oakland Collaboration Model
Spartanburg Collaboration Structure
Oakland Collaboration Structure
Working Agreement With DSO Grantee

FIELD RESEARCH STAFF

David Bruce Graeven

Dr. Graeven was the Field Researcher for the Oakland, California collaboration site. He earned a B. A. in Sociology and Economics from Luther College, Decorah, Iowa in 1965. He continued his studies at the University of Iowa earning an M. A. in 1967 and a Ph.D. in 1970 in the Department of Sociology and Anthropology. His special skills areas are in Survey and Experimental Research Design; Data Analysis; Drug Abuse and Environmental Sociology. He has had numerous articles published in such literary works as the Journal of Social Psychology and Sociology and Social Research. Currently, he is an Associate Professor, Department of Sociology, California State University, Hayward, California.

Allan G. Johnson

Dr. Allan G. Johnson is Field Researcher for the Connecticut Collaboration sites. He received his B. A. degree in 1968 from Dartmouth College, Hanover, New Hampshire. In 1972, he earned a Ph.D. from the University of Michigan. Dr. Johnson has experience in research, teaching and lecturing at several major universities. He has been a member of the American Sociological Association since 1968 and has several published manuscripts to his credit. Areas of special interest include Sex Roles; Population Studies (especially mortality); Statistics and Survey; Research Methods and Sociology of Education. Currently, he is an Assistant Professor of Sociology, at Wesleyan University, Middletown, Connecticut.

Donald L. McManis

Dr. Donald L. McManis was the Field Researcher for the Spokane, Washington Collaboration site. He earned a B. S. in psychology from Washington State University in 1959. He continued his studies at the University of Oregon, receiving an M. S. in School Psychology in 1961 and a Ph.D. in Human Development and Learning in 1964. Major fields of interest deal with mental retardation, and more recently with assessment procedures in juvenile delinquency. Dr. McManis has written numerous articles which have been published in such literary works as the <u>American Journal of</u> <u>Psychology</u> and the <u>Journal of Verbal Learning and Verbal Behavior</u>. Currently, he is an Associate Professor of Psychology at Eastern Washington State College.

June Morrison

Dr. June Morrison is the Field Researcher for the Tucson, Arizona Collaboration site. She attended the University of Arizona, earning a B. S. in Public Administration in 1962 and a M. P. S. in 1963. She went on to Florida State University, earning a Ph.D. in Crminology and Correction in 1966. Dr. Morrison has worked and taught extensively in the area of criminal justice and corrections and has written and published an impressive number of monographs and articles on the topic. In addition to writing and teaching, she has acted as a consultant to the Department of Education HEW, the National Council on Crime and Delinquency, and the Advisory Grant Review Panel, Office of Education HEW, She has received many academic honors and awards, receiving international recognition for her accomplishments. Currently, she is a Full Professor at the University of Arizona.

Robert E. Muzzy

Dr. Robert E. Muzzy is the Field Researcher for the Spartanburg, South Carolina Collaboration site. He earned his B. A. in sociology in 1958 from the University of Washington. He continued his studies in sociology at Stanford University, earning an M. A. in 1962 and a Ph.D. in 1972. His areas of special interest are Research Methods and Design, Formal and Complex Organizations, Social Stratification, Social Statistics, Social Psychology and Small Groups Research. He has a solid background in social statistics and research methods and has done quite a lot of laboratory research at Stanford University. Also to his credit are numerous publications, honors and awards. Dr. Muzzy's teaching experience extends over a thirteen year period. Currently, he is an Associate Professor of Sociology at Converse College in Spartanburg.

James Marley

CENTER FOR APPLIED URBAN RESEARCH STAFF

The Center for Applied Urban Research (CAUR) is an interdisciplinary research component of the College of Public Affairs and Community Service of the University of Nebraska at Omaha. The primary goal of the Center is to contribute to the solution of problems plaguing urban society. To achieve this, the following objectives have been established:

- to conduct research

- to provide technical assistance and consultation to governmental and other agencies
- to collect and disseminate data on urban conditions
- to contribute to the educational experience of students

The Center's research staff of ten full-time professionals includes four Ph.D.'s (in economics, geography, political science, and sociology). Graduate and under-graduate students with training in urban planning, social work, real estate, political science and other urban-related skills, as well as faculty members from other departments of the University of Nebraska, are available to the Center as needed for various research projects.

The Center has a full-time urban information and statistical data coordinator and its own library containing over 5,000 documents concerned with urban Nebraska, the Mid-Continent and the United States.

The Division of Housing Research and Services fosters cooperation among University colleges and departments in a long-term, comprehensive program of education, research and services on the full spectrum of housing concerns and problems in the Omaha metropolitan region, the State of Nebraska and the nation with special attention to housing for low and middle-income families.

The research staff serves on City, State, regional and national advisory committees and boards to make available the Center's research findings and conclusions to decisions on urban problems.

Research findings are published monthly by the Center as a public service and distributed free in Nebraska. Annual subscription rate outside Nebraska is \$3.60.

Murray Frost, Acting Director Jack Ruff, Coordinator, Housing Division Genevieve Burch, Senior Researcher Paul S.T. Lee, Senior Researcher Armin K. Ludwig, Senior Researcher Linda Ferring, Editor Gene M. Hanlon, Research Assistant Garneth Peterson, Research Assistant Scott A. Samson, Research Assistant Margaret A. Hein, Data Coordinator Joyce Carson, Clerical Betty Mayhew, Clerical Beverly Walker, Clerical

JOB DESCRIPTION JUVENILE JUSTICE COLLABORATION PROJECT DIRECTOR

The project Director under the general direction of the Executive Director of the National Assembly will be responsible for:

- Directing, in concert with the National Assembly Task Force on Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration, all aspects of the project as proposed, including grant management, sub-contract management, supervision of project staff, technical assistance, field operations, inter-site coordination, and planning of future project activities.
- 2. Administer within the project all applicable personnel policies. Employ as authorized, supervise, and improve the performance of project staff in accordance with approved evaluation procedures, and taking corrective action or conducting training where necessary.
- 3. Assisting in the recruitment, selection and training of local staff in each target community.
- 4. Develop a system of communication for the project staff and Task Force members at both the local and national levels and publication of a newsletter or similar vehicle, as a means of linking project activities together through communication.
- 5. Promote improved communication throughout the project by providing periodic summary reports to national and local Task Force members and project staff describing the major accomplishments, progress of significant project activities and proposed approaches to solve major problems.
- 6. Establish qualitative working relationship with representatives of agencies participating in the collaborative effort at both the national and local levels, in an effort to assist in the development and testing of programs to provide alternative services for juvenile status offenders.
- 7. Within resources available, and funds from other sources, convene representatives of agencies in the collaboration, at both the national and local levels, to discuss issues, problems, and possible solutions, and the new opportunities and more effective methods for carrying out the goals of the project.
- 8. Aid local target communities in establishing the collaborative process, planning for, and providing the technical assistance necessary for the collaborative efforts at both the national and local levels to solve problems and achieve the goals of the project,

- 9. Collaborate, as required, with each local community participating in the project and with the national agencies participating in the national level Task Force.
- 10. Providing staff assistance to the Task Force on Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration.
- 11. Control expenditures within the limits of the approved project budget and accepted accounting expenditures.
- 12. Assist in responding to inquiries for information about the project.
- 13. Speaking at professional and public meetings.
- 14. Writing interpretive articles and reports on project activities.
- 15. Prepare and submit to the National Task Force, the National Assembly, and to LEAA all reports required in compliance with the terms of the grant.
- 16. Assist in the preparation and editing of all material dissemination from the project.
- 17. Analysis and evaluation of results and writing of final report.

The qualifications for this position call for a good management ability and effective performance with substantial writing skills. The director of the project must be able to communicate effectively and constructively both verbally and in writing, be able to relate well with diverse individuals in several agencies and at the national and local levels; be knowledgeable in the general area of human services with experience and/or ability in the youth areas. The person should be a good organizer, administrator, should have an understanding of the community development process, should be able to apply a management by objective process for conducting project activities, will need to be diplomatic, tactful, and a good problem solver.

Under the general direction of the Project Director, the Associate Project Director will assist in the overall leadership, planning, and administration of the project and will take primary responsibility for those functions and tasks which are delegated to him or her by the Project Director.

JOB DESCRIPTION

JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM LOCAL COLLABORATION COORDINATOR

1. <u>SERVES as the on-site staff representative of the National Juvenile</u> Justice Program Collaboration:

- i) FUNCTIONS as a member of the Project Staff, under the line supervision of the Project Director and in keeping with the Personnel procedures of the Project and of the National Assembly;
- ii) PROVIDES interpretation and advice on the thrust of the Grant;
 its Goals and Objectives, and its place in the larger scheme of things (i.e.: j.j. strategy, public/private inter-face, etc.);
- iii) FACILITATES communication between the local site and national project operations, especially in terms of preparations for site visits and the regular sharing of information;
- iv) SHARES responsibility with local Collaboration leadership in the identification of problem areas and technical assistance needs to which national leadership is asked to respond;
- v) PROVIDES direction and support to the development of the local Collaborative effort in terms of National Project Goals, Objectives and Milestones;
- vi) CARRIES prime responsibility for supportive staff service necessary to the development, formal submission, implementation and monitoring of a local site "Phased Action Plan";
- vii) SUPPORTS the national Project Evaluation effort by providing requisite reports and documentation and through cooperation with Evaluation staff.
- 2. FACILITATES and SUPPORTS the local Collaborative effort:
 - SERVES as the Professional Staff Executive for the local Collaboration, as per accepted voluntary agency practice and Board/Staff role definitions;
 - ii) WORKS with the Chairperson (and other key leadership) in the preparation for and follow-up on all meetings of the Collaboration and/or its key Committees/task forces:
 - -- SHARES in the development of an action agenda;
 - -- PROVIDES assistance to and ASSURES supportive office services for the preparation of necessary reports or other back-up documents;

- -- As locally determined, ASSISTS in the finalization and distribution of minutes and other reports;
- -- MONITORS all decision/implementation plans arrived at and ASSISTS the Chairperson in reminding designated leadership of their assignments and deadlines;
- iii) DEVELOPS and MAINTAINS personal communication and working relationships with all key personnel in the member agencies;
- iv) In and around official meetings, in close cooperation with the Chairperson (and other key leadership), ENCOURAGES and ASSISTS a Collaborative work style and process which assures the widest possible participation of individual members and the broadest possible "ownership" of decisions arrived at and plans developed;
- v) SHARES with the Chairperson (and other key leadership) responsibility for the identification of priorities, appropriate milestones, time-lines and plans of action in addressing the issues before the Collaboration (administrative, programmatic, inter-agency relations, funding, longer-range planning, etc.) (See also #1, vi supra);
- vi) ACTS as a Professional resource to the Collaboration and may from time-to-time PROVIDE "think pieces," strategy proposals, alternate plans of action to assist the Collaboration in arriving at common decision on goals and directions;
- vii) ASSISTS in gathering data and other resource and background materials as may be useful to the Collaboration's interests, agenda or program;
- viii) INTERPRETS the Collaborative effort through a range of contacts and liaison with local community agencies and leaders.
- 3. <u>MAINTAINS close working relationships with the (public) "local action grantee"</u> and with other key (public) agencies involved in juvenile justice activities/ services:
 - i) SECURES the development of a formal, written Working Agreement between the Collaboration and the local action grantee and MONITORS the provisions of that Agreement to assure close working liaison, performance of its specified elements, and necessary review and/or revision as experience may dictate;
 - ii) HELPS to Plan, Implement and Monitor an Intake and Referral Mechanism through which, in cooperation with the action grantee youth may be referred to Collaboration agencies and services;
 - iii) INFORMS the local action grantee, at regular intervals and as major events/developments may suggest, about the progress and development of the Collaboration;
 - iv) INVOLVES the local action grantee in the ongoing needs assessment, data review and program development-evaluation-revision processes necessary to the Collaboration Phased Action Plan;

- v) ESTABLISHES personal liaison with key personnel in the local/ state/regional "LEAA" structures (SPAs, ROs) for purposes of facilitated communication and information-sharing;
- vi) MAINTAINS personal liaison -- and ASSISTS the Collaboration to develop appropriate relationships with a range of "public" agencies impacting on the juvenile justice fields and/or the concerns of the Collaboration.
- 4. ASSURES accountability and sound management for the local Collaboration:
 - i) Working with a local Personnel Committee, ASSURES that any/all additional staff employed by the Collaboration be selected in accord with the established Project Personnel Procedures and requirements (i.e.: Affirmative Action, job description, letter of employment, etc.);
 - ii) SUPERVISES such staff in the performance of their designated duties and EXERCISES final authority for evaluation of that performance;
 - iii) ASSURES the proper functioning of the local fiscal accountability system in keeping with the established Project Internal Fiscal Control Procedures:
 - iv) In consultation with the National Office and in reflection of an approved Phased Action Plan, ESTABLISHES and MONITORS local budget for "Programs and Services" and MONITORS local budget for "administration";
 - v) PROCESSES all requests (to National Office) for Technical Assistance, Consultant and Contract Services, etc. in keeping with the established Project Procurement Procedures and, subsequently, MONITORS performance against such approved purchased services;
 - vi) PROVIDES regular reports as required:
 - a. Monthly Financial Summary
 - b. Monthly Program Report
 - c. Bi-weekly Staff Attendance Reports
 - d. Coordinators Log and other Evaluation-related documentation;
 - vii) MAINTAINS and/or ASSURES the maintenance of all essential documentation (minutes, files, contracts, financial records, etc.) accruing during the life of the Collaboration.

Developed by Connecticut Collaboration

JOB DESCRIPTION

JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM COORDINATOR

Connecticut Deinstitutionalization of Status Offender Collaboration Project. Juvenile Justice Collaboration - National Assembly of National Voluntary Health and Welfare Organizations.

Kind of Work

This is a professional staff position responsible for the coordination and development of the Connecticut Deinstitutionalization of Status Offender Collaboration Project involving direct service projects in the Waterbury/ Danbury area and statewide technical assistance and advocacy responsibilities.

Responsibilities and Duties

- 1. Provides staff support to steering committee, project and program committees of the Collaboration Project.
- 2. Builds relationships and maintains liaison with youth-serving, family and educational agencies in participating urban, suburban and rural communities.
- 3. Recruits, trains, supervises staff and volunteers as needed to implement program.
- 4. Responsible for direction and maintenance of Project Office, including project and fiscal records, budget compliance, minutes and office services.
- 5. Responsible for statistical, fiscal and program, progress reports to the Steering Committee of the Project, to the National Assembly staff, State LEAA project and others as required.
- 6. Plans and works cooperatively with State D.S.O. Project Staff, National Assembly staff, staff of local National affiliates and other collaborating agencies.
- 7. Assists in providing or arranging for technical assistance to agencies involved in the Collaboration Project as needed.
- 8. Assists in development of resources for fiscal and program support during the project and for continuing activities when project monies terminate.
- 9. Assists in mobilization of advocacy efforts to promote necessary public policy-legislation regarding services to children and youth.

10. Develops community understanding and support of collaboration programs by means of announcements, brochures, releases and other uses of interpretive media.

Minimum Qualifications

- 1. A Bachelor's degree in behavioral sciences or related field with four years of increasing responsible employed experience in the field. Equivalent volunteer experience may substitute two years for one year of paid employment.
- 2. Two years experience in community organization including knowledge of how to do outreach and community development.
- 3. Knowledge of Connecticut communities, the Juvenile Justice System and Social Agencies.
- 4. Communication skills including the ability to write clearly and concisely, speak to groups and deal with media when appropriate.
- 5. A driver's license for the State of Connecticut and the use of a car.

Desirable Qualifications

- 1. A Master's degree in the field of public or social administration or related fields with at least two years of increasing responsible work experience involving some supervisory responsibilities.
- 2. Experience in working on an inter-agency level including flexibility in working with diverse ethnic, cultural and economic groups and local affiliates of the National Assembly.
- 3. Demonstrated ability to work with volunteers and staff including recruitment, training and supervision as well as ability to establish a consultative role when indicated.
- 4. Demonstrated ability in program conceptualization, planning and implementation.
- 5. Experience in working with committees and other problem-solving groups including conciliative skills in consensus finding and conflict resolution through a collaborative process.
- 6. Demonstrated ability to compile statistical data and narrative reports.

Responsible to:

Steering Committee of Collaboration Project for policy and program development.

Accountable to:

National Project Director, Juvenile Justice Collaboration, National Assembly of National Voluntary Health and Social Welfare organizations, Inc. for Administration/Management and financial compliance with LEAA.

SALARY: \$14,500 - \$16,500, liberal fringe benefits Project duration approximately 16-24 months Applicant must be available by mid-September, 1976

IF INTERESTED, SUBMIT RESUME TO:

Personnel Committee, Collaboration Project c/o Conn. Association for Human Services 410 Asylum Avenue Hartford, Connecticut 06103

DEADLINE FOR APPLICATIONS: August 15, 1976

AN AFFIRMATIVE ACTION EMPLOYER

Developed by Oakland Collaboration

JOB DESCRIPTION

JUVENILE JUSTICE PROGRAM COORDINATOR

ICE (Inter-Agency Collaboration Effort) A local affiliate of The National Assembly of National Voluntary Health and Social Welfare Organizations, Inc.

Executive Director of ICE

Salary range - \$16,000 - \$18,500 Annual, 40 hour week

The Position

This is a top level administrative position with Inter-Agency Collaboration Effort. Under the direction and supervision of the Director, National Juvenile Justice Program Collaboration, National Assembly and the Inter-Agency Collaboration Board of Directors, the Director of ICE plans, organizes, develops and administers a comprehensive youth service and needs program for status offenders in Alameda County. These programs must rake into consideration the real needs of youth in Alameda County and should include, but not be limited to programs in the areas of basic education, behavorial counseling, recreation and shelter care, etc. The position requires the exercise of considerable judgement. In addition the incumbent in this position must have a thorough knowledge of Federal, State and local funding sources for youth programs. Must have the ability to write proposals and seek financial assistance for the various programs to be developed.

Requirements for Application

Education and Experience - Graduation from an accredited college with a BA degree in the social sciences, business, public administration or education field, plus five (5) years of progressive experience in youth programs or youth related work. Extensive knowledge of Federal youth programs, community based youth organizations and current youth needs and problems.

License - You must possess a valid California driver's license.

The Examination

Parts and Weights: The examination will consist of an education and experience evaluation weighted 50% and an oral examination weighted 50%. The oral examination will be an appraisal of your background and personal qualifications. Candidates must attain a score of 70 in both phases of the examination in order to be considered for the position.

Closing date for filing applications - August 16, 1976

Only the first 50 resumes will be accepted.

Send Resumes to: President of ICE 8480 Enterprise Way Oakland, CA 94621

An Affirmative Action Employer





OAKLAND COLLABORATION STRUCTURE PERCEPTION OF FIRST OAKLAND COLLABORATION COORDINATOR



153

WORKING AGREEMENT WITH SPOKANE DSO GRANTEE

WORKING AGREEMENT

National Assembly Spokane Area Youth Committee Youth Alternatives

I. THE INTERLOCK

The major interlock involving the three entities should be established through a formalized three-way coordinating council. The Coordinating Council would be composed of one staff member and either one or two representative volunteer members from each of the respective groups involved (Spokane Area Youth Committee, Spokane Youth Alternatives, and the local collaboration).

This Council would probably need to meet on a fairly frequent and regular basis (perhaps twice monthly). This group of either six or nine members would have major responsibility for the coordination of planning and program development for status offenders as well as other youth.

Each group would bring their problems, concerns, ideas, and reports on their activities to the Council meetings. Through a consensus decision making process plans could be laid out for division of labor, sharing of resources and other matters which would avoid duplication of effort.

The three entities involved would need to be committed to the validity of such a small group and would need to utilize it fully in order to make it work. It should assure participative planning and avoid planning and programming in isolation.

Around certain problem areas joint task force committees might be set up in order to address the problem jointly. This would allow bringing diverse points of view and skills to bear on difficult problems. In other cases the National Assembly Collaboration or one of the other groups might take on responsibility----individually for addressing a problem and then report back to the Council as to progress being made.

II. REFERRAL MECHANISM

1. Youth Alternatives will receive status offender referrals from law enforcement, schools and the juvenile court as per grant guidelines. Youth Alternatives will also refer youth for a variety of services, after an assessment of needs, to National Assembly local affiliates and other resources as indicated. Will also work jointly with other entities in adjusting and improving mechanisms for carrying out such referrals. 2. The National Assembly Collaboration will encourage local affiliates to accept status offender referrals from Youth Alternatives. They will attempt to develop their resources in order to accept referrals of troubled youth from other sources as well. As programs become available agencies will negotiate formal referral agreements with Youth Alternatives. Knowledge of existing agreements will be shared with the Collaboration to enable coordination of planning. New agreements would be negotiated with the participation of the Collaboration.

3. The Youth Committee will participate in developing and refining referral mechanisms primarily through the coordinating council discussion. SAYC may also provide a wider consultative and evaluative role to the developmental process of such mechanisms.

III. PROGRAM & SERVICES EXCHANGES AND/OR RECEIVED

1. The National Assembly's local collaboration will work with the Youth Committee and Youth Alternatives to identify gaps and duplications in the service delivery system for status offenders. The collaboration will then advocate for the priority of status offenders with the various voluntary agencies as well as in the wider community in order to assure improved services to status offenders. The collaboration will accept referrals from Youth Alternatives as negotiated and will provide feedback as to the appropriateness of those referrals. It will also provide the Spokane Area Youth Committee with data as to activities and progress that can be used in wider planning functions.

In order to avoid the always expensive process of setting up a new office and agency and hopefully to allow more money being available for direct service programs to youth the Collaboration could contract with the Youth Committee for staff support services. The consortium shall retain a managing agent.

The Collaboration will be responsible for the development of a job description, recruitment, hiring, supervision and termination of a coordinator. The Youth Committee will provide necessary support services as specified in the contract.

2. Spokane Youth Alternatives will receive referrals from appropriate sources, provide short-term crisis intervention and referral to community resources being provided by voluntary and other agencies as well as follow-up.

3. The Spokane Area Youth Committee will provide services necessary and desirable to assist in the above outlined activities. On a contract basis SAYC could provide support services to the collaboration.

The specific services that the Youth Committee could provide on the contract basis could include office space, telephone, secretarial support, bookkeeping and payroll. Spokane Area Youth Committee would also provide broad support, monitoring, and consultation to the National Assembly Project and to Youth Alternatives in order to create consistency on a community-wide basis. The Spokane Area Youth Committee will continue to carry out community and agency assessment processes which will become part of the annual plan for youth services being prepared by SAYC. This data will be made available to the Collaboration as it relates to their planning.

IV. CONTINUING EVALUATIVE PROCESS

The Evaluation of this project should measure:

1. To what extent has resource development or direction taken place? This can be measured through an accounting of resources developed and on inventory of gaps and duplications before the project and after it.

2. To what extent are existing resources accessible to status offenders? This could be measured through monitoring of referrals as well as increases and decreases of status offender youth being served.

3. To what extent are existing services effective in meeting needs of status offenders and other youth? There are a number of instruments and methods which could be utilized as pre-tests and post-tests in evaluating the impact of programs on clientele. Each new program should be carefully evaluated.

4. To what extent has coordination, understanding, integration and joint planning taken place? This could be carried out through the use of a system description instrument which describes the kinds of relationships existing between agencies. This should be used as soon as possible with periodic checks throughout the two years to detect any changes.

5. Provision shall be made to meet the evaluative requirements of the National Assembly and LEAA.





